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NEW YORK CITY FINANCIAL CRISIS

THURSDAY, OCTOBER 9, 1974
U.S. SexaTE,

CosmMrITTEE o8 Baxnging, Housing aNp URBAN AFFAIRS,
Washington, D.C.

The committee met at 9:45 a.m. in room 1202, Dirksen Senate Office
Building, Senator William Proxinire, chairman of the committee.
presiding.

Present : Senators Proxmire. McIntyre, Tower, Brooke, Packwood,
and Garn.

Also present : Senator Abraham Ribicoff.

STATEMENT OF CHAIRMAN PROXMIRE

The Crratrman. The committee will come to order. Today we begin
hearings on whether to provide financial assistance to cities and other
State and local government units on the edge of bankruptey. and if
so, how much? That’s our issue. Tt's not an easy one to decide. But we
have to resolve it. We ean’t duck it.

There’s no way we can avoid deciding, and in the very near future—
6 weeks at the outside—whether to provide Federal aid to State and
local government units in trouble. New York Clity, the Nation’s biggest
city and financial center, the world’s financial center in fact. is close
to bankruptey for us to duck the issue and hope it goes away. A prompt
decision-—up or down-——is essential to settle the issue and clear the
air, as Chairman Burns said in a statement before the Joint Econ-
omic Committee vesterday. The municipal bond market has suffered
serionsly in the past 2 weeks because of the uneertainty. We need a
prompt decision.

We have to decide whether the Federal Government should aid New
York City or tet it default. No informed observer believes the city
can continue to service its debt and pay its other creditors without
Federal help.

Let me outline very briefly the specific questions which the com-
mittee must answer. First. we have to find out what will happen in
the event of default. What are the likely consequences and costs? No
one knows—or can know-—for sure. Default by New York City won’t
necessarily be a calamity. Mayvbe the economic recovery now nnder
way will be unaffected. Conceivably there won'’t be any serions dis-
ruptions in financial mavkets and the ability of other loeal government
units to sell and service debt will not be seriously impaired. Perhaps
the Nation's banks will he virtnally nnscathed and continne to func-
tion smoothly in channeling eredit to investors. Possibly vital city
services will not be interrupted, only waste removed from its hudget.

(1)
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and New York could even emerge from bankruptey with a manageable
debt structure.

Maybe. Conceivably. Perhaps. Possibly. But maybe not. Maybe de-
fault will leave the municipal securities market in shambles for months,
even years, disrupt other financial markets, threaten the solvency of
large numbers of banks throughout the country, and depress economic
activity and employment in New York and elsewhere. Qur first ques-
tion in these hearings will be to make a judgment as to what will happen
if New York defanlts.

Second. the committee must weigh the costs and benefits of Federal
credit assistance to State and loeal governments. The benefits of a
Federal guarantee to New York City are threefold.

First, the T1.S. Treasury itself can make money on a Federal guaran-
tee 1f New York is required to issue taxable bonds as a condition for
obtaining a guarantee. By taking tax-exempt issues off the market, I
estimate the Treasury would gain $25 million a vear in additional tax
revenues for every billion dollars of bonds guaranteed. Also, a guaran-
tee fee of 1 percent would pick up an additional $10 million a year
in revenue for the Treasury for every billion dollars guaranteed.

Second, by preventing a default and the potential ripple effect on the
municipal bond market, a Federal guarantee can help hold down
interest rates on municipal bonds and prevent property tax increases
from being imposed on taxpavers all across the country which other-
wise might be necessary to meet the higher cost of servicing municipal
debt.

Third. the prevention of a New York default will help obviate rip-
ple effects in other eapital markets and m our banking system. There
are some who fear that these effects could impair our economic recov-
ery and perpetuate our present high rate of unemployment.

Apinst these benefits. we mmst weigh the costs. The most obvious
cost is. of course, the price of a subsequent default by New York City
in which case Uncle Sam would be left holding the bag. These risks can
be reduced if we insist that any guarantee be collateralized with fu-
ture revenue sharing payments.

A second cost is the danger that a Federal guarantee might weaken
the resolve of New York City to put its own fiscal house in order.
Again, these risks can be reduced if stringent controls are imposed
by those who administer the guarantee. This means insuring with no
and’s, if’s, or but’s that New York City be required to balance its
budget within 2 or 3 years.

A third cost is the danger that a Federal guarantee would under-
mine the incentive for sonnd management on the part of other cities
and invite similar requests for Federal assistance. Once again, these
costs can be reduced if the Federal guarantee program establishes
stringent preconditions so that future applicants will be disconraged
except In truly emergency sitnations, Further discussion is needed if
States are to be required to impose a tax sufficient to cover half or
perhaps all of the city’s operating deficit and thus make a balanced
budget a prompt reality at a clear and painful sacrifice to the States,

The incentive for prudent management may be further reinforced if
the investors in New York City obligations are required to bear some
loss. Even a slight loss will make municipal bond investors more qual-
ity conscious in the future and thus provide cities with a strengthened
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incentive to improve their municipal bond rating. Future investors
must understand that high yielding securities carry risks which they
and they alone must bear.

The hearings we begin today will bring these questions into focus
and enable ns to decide what actious, if any. the committee should ree-
ommend that the Seunate take to furnish loans. guarantees. or other
financial assistance to New York and other cities and States in fi-
nancial difficulties which are beyvond their capacities to cope with.

Our first witness will be Senator Jackson, of Washington. He will
be followed by Senator Javits and Senator Humphrey. Fach of these
colleagues of ours has introduced legislation to resolve the erisis. Sena-
tor Bentsen has aleo mtroduced such legislation. He is unable to be
here today.

After hearing from my distinguished colleagues. we will hear from
Mr. Lennex Moak and William: Simon. Secretary of the Treasury, The
witness list for tomorrow is available in the committee’s office. The list
for the 18th will be made available as soomn as it is ready,

[ 'The bills being considered follow :]

[S. 1833, 94th Cong.. 1st sess. ]
A BILL To authorize emergency loan guarantees to units of government

Be it enaected by the Senate and House of Representatives of the United States
of Awmerica in Congress assembled,

FINDINGS AND PURPOSE

SectIoN 1. (a) The Congress finds that—

(1) State and local governments suffer during recessionary periods from
an extraordinary combination of rising costs, deteriorating tax bases, and
tight money ;

(2) in their duty to continue to provide needed services to the publie,
such units of government are forced to horrow increased amounts of funds
in the capital markets;

(3) in extreme cases this situation impairs the ability of some units of
government to enter the Nation's capital markets and to finance needed
services ;

(4) the deterioration of the financial condition of State and local govern-
ment reflects directly upon the economic condition of the couniry as a whole
and the the ability of this country to provide maximum produection, employ-
ment and purchasing power; and

(5) the existence of a loan guarantee authority in the Federal Government
is necessary in the national interest to enable such units of government to
maintain a sound fiscal structure during temporary, recessionary periods.

(b) It is the purpose of this Act to provide authority for emergency financial
assistance in the form of loan guarantees to aid units of government to meet
temporary and urgent financial requirements which. if not met, might seriously
impair the ability of such governments to provide needed services to the public,
and might seriously affect the economy of the Nation or a region thereof.

DEFINITIONS
SEc. 2. As used in this Act-—

(1) The term “unit of government” means the government of @ munici-
pality, township, or other unit of governmeut below the State or county
level which is a unit of general government which has a population in excess
of one hundred thousand (determined on the baxis of the same principles as
are used by the Bureau of the Census for general statistical purposes) : and

{2y The term “Secretary” means the Neeretary of the Treasury.

EMERGENCY LOAN GUARANTEE AUTHORITY

Sec. 3. (a) In furtherance of the purpose of this Act, the Secretary is author-
ized upon terms and conditions prescribed by him., and after consulting with the
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chairmen and ranking minority members of the Committee on Banking, Housing
and Urban Affairs of the Senate and the Committee on Banking, Currency and
Housing of the House of Representatives to make commitments to guarantee
and to guarantee any financing institution against loss of principal or interest
on any loan to a unit of government for the purpose of assisting that unit of
government to meet temporary and urgent financial needs which if not met
(1) could seriously impair the ability of the unit of government to provide
services for the public, and (2) could adversely and seriously affect the economy
of the region surrounding the unit of government.

(b) No guarantee of a loan shall be made under this section unless the Secre-
tary finds and appropriately certifies that—

(1) the loan is necessary to carry out the purpose of this Aect;

(2) the loan is not otherwise available on reasonable terms and conditions
from any source, public or private ;

(3) there is reasonable assurance of repayment of the loan;

(4) a failure to provide a guarautee of the loan under the authority of
this section would seriously impair the ability to produce the goods and
services of the enterprise in behalf of which the guarantee is to be made;
and

(5) the loan to be guaranteed will be applied to productive purposes which
are necessary to the economic health and welfare of the Nation or a region
thereof.

(¢) The Secretary shall require such security for guarautees and such agree-
ments regarding management of rhe components of the unit of government to be
assisted as he may deem appropriate, At a minimum, the Secretary shall require
any unit of government receiving a guarantee under this Act to develop a pro-
gram for achieving a balanced budget financed by recurring revenues, and a
program of long-range planning sufficient to insure the expectation of balanced
budgets in the future.

(d) The Sceretary shall consult, as necessry, with any unit of government
which has received a loan guaranteed under this xection concerning any matter
which may bear upon the ability of the unit of government to repay the loan
within the time fixed therefor and reasonable protection to the United States.

(e) (1) The maximum obligation of the Secretary under any loan or loans
made to any one borrower within any one year which is guaranteed under this
section shall not exceed $500,000,000 unless

(A) prior to making such guarantee the Secretary submits to the Con-
gress a full and detailed reporr of the circumstances requiring the gnarantee
and the justification therefor in furtherance of the purposes of this Act; and

(B) a period of thirty calendar days of continuous session of the Con-
gress following ‘the date on which such report is submitted to the Congress
elapses, and during such period there ix not passed by either the Senate or
the Iiouse of Representatives a resolution stating in substance that the
Senate or the HHouse of Representatives, as the ease may be, does not approve
the proposed guarantee.

For the purposes of paragraph (B), in the computation of the thirty-day period
there shall be excluded the days on which either the Senate or the House of
Representatives is not in session because of adjournment of more than three days
to a day certain or an adjourument of the Congress sine die.

(2) The maximum obligation of the Seceretary under all outstanding loans
guaranteed under this section shall not exceed at any time $5,000.000,000.

(f) (1) Payments required to be made as a consequence of any guarantee
under this seetion shall be made by the Secretary from the loan guarantee fund
established pursuant to subsection (g1).

(2) In the event of any default on any loan guaranteed under ihis section and
payment in accordance with the guarantee is made by the Secretary, the Attorney
General shall take such action as may be appropriate to recover the amount paid
by the Secretary, with interest, from the defaulting borrower.

(3) The Secretary shall prescribe and collect a guarantee fee in connection
with each loan guaranteed under this Act. Sums realized from such fees shall
be deposited in the loan guarantee fund established pursuant to subsection (g).

(g) (1) There is established in the Treasury a loan guarantee fund to be
administered by the Secretary. The fund shall be used only for the purpose of
the guarantee program authorized by this section, including the payment of
administrative expenses. All fees paid in connection with sueh program shall
be eredited to the fund. Mouneys in the fund not needed for current operations
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may be invested in bonds or other obligations of, or guaranteed by, the United
States.

(2) There are authorized to be appropriated to the loan guarantee fund such
amounts as may be necessary to provide requisite capital. In the event there are
insufficient moneys in the fund to meet obligations of the fund, the Secretary
shall transfer to the fund such sums as may be necessary to fulfill such
obligations. The Secretary may use, for the purpose of making any such
transfer, the proceeds from the sale of any securities issued under the Second
Liberty Bond Act are extended to include such transfers to the fund. There are
authorized to bhe appropriated to the Secretary of the Treasury such sums
as may be necessary to repay such transfers. Interest on sums so transferred
shall be paid from time to time, at a rate determined by the Secretary. from fees
credited to the fund.

(h) There is created a Loan Guarantee Policy Board whicli shall consist
of a chairman appointed by the President, with the advice and consent of the
Senate, and the Chairman of the Federal Reserve Board and the Secretary of the
Treasury as members. The Board shall establish general policies (particularly
with respect to the national or regional economic interest involved in the grant-
ing or denial of applications for guarantees under this section and with respect
to the coordination of the functions of the Secretary under this section with
other activities and policies of the Government) which shall govern the granting
or denial of applications for guarantees under this section.

(i) Any Federal Reserve bank is authorized to act as fiscal agent of the Secre-
tary in the making of contracts of guarantee under this section and in otherwise
carrying out the purposes of this section. All funds necessary to enable any
such fiscal agent to carry out any guarantee made by it on behalf of the Secretary
shall he supplied and disbursed by or under authority from the Secretary,
No such fiscal agent shall have any responsibility or accountability except as
agent in taking any action pursuant to or under authority of the provisions of
this section. Each such fizcal agent shall be reimbursed by the Secretary for all
expenses and losses incurred by it in acting as agent on behalf of the Secretary,
including (without being limited to) the expenses of litigation.

(j) (1) Except as provided in paragraphs (2) and (3) of this subsection,
this section and all authority conferred thereunder shall terminate upon the
expiration of one year after the date of enactment of this Act, or upon the
establishment of an Emergency Loan Guarantee Corporation pursuant to section 4,
whichever is the earlier.

(2) If, upon the expiration of one year after the date of enactment of this Act
action on the Emergency Loan Guarantee Corporation is pending before the
Congress, the authority conferred under this section shall continue until
such action is completed or upon the establishment of the Corporation, whichever
is the earlier.

(3) The termination of this section and the authority conferred thereunder
shall not affeet the disbursement of funds under, or the carrying out of, any
contract, guarantee, commitment, or other obligation entered into pursuant to
this section prior to such termination, or the taking of any action necessary to
preserve or protect the interests of the United States in any amounts advanced
or paid out pursuant to this section.

REPORT ; ESTABLISHMENT OF EMERGENCY LOAN GUARANTEE CORPORATION

Sec. 4. Not later than one year after the date of enactment of this Act, the
Secretary shall submit to the Congress a full and complete report of his opera-
tions under section 3, together with his recommendations with respect to the
need for the establishinent of an Emergency Loan Guarantee Corporation to
provide for the continuation of a loan guarantee assistance program compar-
able to that authorized under section 3. If the Secretary reconunends the estab-
Iishment of sueh Corporation, he shall. at the time of submitting such report
or at any time thereafter but prior to the expiration of one year after the date
of enactment of this Aet, submit to the Congress a charter for the organization
of such Corporation. Such charter shall take effect. and the Emergency Loan
Guarantee Corporation shall become a body corporate with the powers stated
in such charter, upon the expiration of the first period of sixty calendar days
of continuous session of the Congress following the date on which the charter
is transmitted to the Congress, if between the date of transmittal and the
expiration of such sixty-day period there has not been passed by either the
Senate or the House of Representatives a resolution stating in substance that
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it does not approve the proposed charter or the establishment of the proposed
Corporation. For the purpose of the foregoing, there shall be excluded, in the
computation of such sixty-day period, thre days on which either the Senate or
the House of Representatives is not in session because of adjournment of more
than three days to a day certain or an adjournment of the Congress sine die.

PROCEDURES WITH RESPECT TO DISAPPROVAL RESOLUTIONS

Sgc. 5. The provisions of sections 910 through 913 of title 5, United States
Code, shall be applicable with respect to the procedure to be followed in the
Senate and House of Representatives in the exercise of their respective respon-
sibilities under sections 3(e) and 4 of this Act, except that references in such
provisions to a “resolution with respect to a reorganization plan™ shall be deemed
for thie purposes of this section to refer to a resolution of disapproval under
sections 3 (e) and 4.

[S. 1862, 94th Cong., 1st sess.}

A BILL To amend the Federal Financing Bank Act of 1973 to provide funds to general
units of locat government in financial distress

Bce it enacted by the Scenate and House of Representatives of the United
States of America in Congress asscenibled,
SEcTIox 1. Section 3 of the Federal Financing Bank Act of 1973 is amended
by adding at the end thereof the following :
“(3) The term ‘unit of local government’ means a county, municipality,
city, town, township, or other unit of general local government.”.
Sec. 2. Section 6 of the Federal Financing Bank Act of 1973 is amended by
adding at the end thereof the following :
“(d) In addition, the Bank shall purchase general obligation bonds which are
issued by a unit of local government if-—
“(1) the maturity of such obligations does not exceed two years;
*(2) the unit of local government issning such obligations for purchase
by the Bank provides such assurances as the Secretary of Housing and
Urban Development deem necessary that such unit of local government has
made a bona fide attempt without success to obtain such funds at reasonable
terms from private sources, State sources, or general offerings to the publie;
“(3) the unit of local government has submitted to the Secretary of
Housing and Urban Development a comprehensive plan of fiscal and budge-
tary expenditures and confrols to achieve a halanced budget and which will,
to the satisfaction of the Secretary, permit the full retirement of any such
obligation within two years: and
‘“(4) the proceeds of any issue of obligations purchased under this subsec-
tion will not be utilized for construction or for any purpose other than the
satisfaction of liabilities already incurred.
The aggregate amount of obligations purchased under this subsection may not
exceed $3,000,000,000.”.

[S. 2372. 94th Cong., 1st sess.]
A BILL To seecure fair finaneing for local units of government

Be it enacted by the Senate and House of Representatives of the United States
of America in Congress assembled, That this Act may be cited as the “Fair
Financing for Local Government Act of 1975"".

FINDINGS AND DECLARATION OF PURPOSE

SEc. 2. (a) The Congress finds that—

(1) Interest rates on local government bonds have now risen to levels at
which a significant portion of local tax revenues is consumed servicing debt
rather than in improving the delivery and quality of essential publiec services;
and

(2) Capital funds must be available at reasonable rates if the essential
services provided by local government are to be maintained.

(b) It is the purpose of this Act to reduce the cost of government at the Jocal
level by lowering interest rates, and to expand the market for municipal secu-
rities issued by cities with balanced budget programs.
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DEFINITIONS
SEc. 3. As used in this Act—

(1) The term “State” means the several States, the District of Columbia,
and the Commonwealth of Puerto Rico.

(2) The term *‘unit of local government’” means any public corporate hody.
political subdivision, public agency or other instrumentality established
under the laws of any State with authority to issue securities.

(3) The term “municipal bond” means any bond isstied by a unit of local
government, or any agency or instrumentality of a unit of local government,
but does not include any bond issued in order to raise funds for any indus-
trial or commercial facility for private use, by lease, conditional or install-
ment sales contract, or other means of transfer, where such facility is or
will be nsed primarily for the mining, manufacturing, assembling, fabricat-
ing. storing, processing, or sale of articles or commodities.

(4) The term “insurer’” means any insurance company, or group of coni-
panies under common ownership, or any pool or association of insurance
companies, which is authorized to engage in the insurance business under
the laws of any State.

(5) The term “State local assistance agency” means any corporation,
board, agency or other instrumentality which issues its own obligations and
uses the proceeds thereof to purchase bond issues of units of local govern-
ment within that State, whether or not such State guarantees the payment
of the obligations of such State local assistance agency.

TITLE I—FAIR FINANCE INSURANCE BOARD

ESTABLISHMENT OF BOARD

Sec. 101. There is hereby established a Fair Finance Insurance Board (here-
inafter “the Board”). The Board shall have its principal offices in the District
of Columbia and shall be deemed, for purposes of venue in civil actions, to be a
resident thereof. The Board may establish offices in such other places as it deems
necessary in the conduct of its business.

MEMBERS AND PERSONNEL

Sec. 102. (a) (1) The Board shall consist of a Chairman and four members
appointed by the President, by and with the advice and consent of the Senate.
The Chairman and the members of the Board shall be persons who, as a result
of their training, experience and attainments, in academia, the labor movement,
commerce and/or government, are exceptionally well gualified to formulate
and carry out the purposes of this Act. Appointments of the Chairman and mein-
bers pursuant to this subsection shall be made in a manuer such that not more
than three members of the Board including the Chairman shall he members of
the same political party. The Chairman and each member shall serve for a termn
of five years, except that of the Chairman and members first appointed to the
Board ; one shall serve for one year, one for two years, one for three years, one
for four years, and one for five years, to be designated by the President at the
time of appointment.

(2) In addition to the members appointed by the President, the Secretary of the
Treasury and the Secretary of Housing and Urban Development shall serve as
nonvoting members of the Board ex-officio.

(b) the Board shall meet at the c¢all of the Chairman which shall be not less
often than four times per year.

{¢) Ex officio members of the Board shall not be compensated for their services.

(d) Subject to such rules as may be adopted by the Board, the Chairman may
appoint and fix the salary of such personnel as may be necessary for the conduct
of the business of the Board. in accordance with the provisions of title 5, United
States Code. governing appointment in the competitive service, and chapter 51
and subchapter I1T of chapter 53 of such title relating to classification and gen-
eral schedule pay rates, and to obtain the services of experts and consultants in
accordance with section 3109 of title 5, United States Code, at rates for indi-
viduals not to exceed the per diem equivatent for GS-IRK.

(e) The members of the Board, other than ex officio members, shall receive
compensation as preseribed for offices and positions at level IT of the Executive
Schedule (5 U.S.C. 5312). The members of the Board, other than ex officio mem-
bers, shall not—
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(1) have any financial interest or relationship, direct or indirect, with any
person engaged in the issuance, sale, distribution or rating of municipal
bonds;

(2) after his service on the Board has ended. represent anyone other than
the United States in connection with a matter in which the Board is a party
or has an interest and in which he participates personally and substan-
tially for the Board; or

(3) receive any emoluments, salary, or supplementation of his Govern-
ment salary, from a private source as compensation for his services to the
Board.

(g) There shall be a General Counsel to the Board who shall be appointed by
the Board and who shall receive compensation at the rate prescribed for offices
and positions at level III1 of the Executive Schedule (5 U.S.C. 5314).

GENERAL POWERS OF THE BOARD

Sec. 103. (a) For the purpose of carrying out its functions under this Act, the
Board shall have the power—

(1) to have a seal which may be altered at pleasure and to use the same
by causing it, or a facsimile thereof, to be impressed or affixed or in any
other manner reproduced ;

(2) to sue and be sued;

(3) to enter into and perform contracts, leases, cooperative agreements,
and other transactions, on such terms as the Board shall deem appropriate.
and to consent to modification thereof, without regard to sections 3648 and
3709 of the Revised Statutes, as amended (31 T.8.C 529: 71 U.S.C. 5). and
section 322 of the Act of June 30, 1932, as amended (40 U.S.C. 278a) ;

(4) to issue such rules and regulations as may be deemed necessary or
appropriate to carry out the purposes of this Act;

(5) to exercise all power specifically granted by this Act and such inei-
dental powers as are necessary to carry out the purposes of this Act.

(b) All suits of a civil nature at common law or in equity to which the Board
shall be a party shall be deemed to arise under the laws of the United States, ex-
cept that no attachment, garnishment, or other similar process shall be issued
against the Board or its property.

(c¢) The Board is authorized to secure directly from any executive department
or agency information, estimates, statistics, and technical assistance for the
purpose of carrying out its functions under this Act. Each such executive depart-
ment or agency shall furnish the information, estimates, statistics, and technical
assistance directly to the Board upon its request.

(d) On request of the Board. the head of any executive department or agency
may detail, with or without reimbursement, any of its personnel to assist the
Board in carrying out its functions under this section.

FINALITY OF CERTAIN FINANCIAL TRANSACTIONS

SEc. 104. Notwithstanding the provisions of any other law, any financial trans-
action authorized under this Act shall be final and conclusive upon all officers
of the United States.

TAXATION

Sec. 105, The Board, including its reserves, surplus, and income shall be ex-
empt from all taxation now or hereafter imposed by the United States, or by any
State, or any subdivision thereof, except any real property acquired by the Board
shall be subject to taxation by any State or political subdivision thereof, to the
same extent, according to its value as other real property is taxed.

GOVERNMENT CORPORATION CONTROL ACT

Sec. 106. Section 101 of the Government Corporation Control Act is amende'd
by inserting after “Pension Benefit Guarantee Corporation” the following: “Fair
Finance Insurance Board.”

TITLE II—FUNCTIONS OF THE BOARD

REINSURANCE OF MUNICIPAL BONDS

SEc. 201. The Board is authorized to offer to any insurers, subject to the con-
ditions hereinafter set forth, reinsurance against 75 per centum of losses result-
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ing from the failure of any unit of local government to pay all or any part of
scheduled muniecipal bond principal and interest payments on insured municipal
bonds as such payments become due and payable.

SEc. 202, The Board is authorized to enter into any contract, agreement, or
other arrangement with any insurer for reinsurance coverage, pursuant to sec-
tion 201 hereof, in consideration of payment to the Board by the insurer of a
premium which shall be determined by the Board, but which shall not exceed 1
per centum of the total amount of the interest and principal amounts insured.

CONDITIONS OF REINSURANCE

SEc. 203. The Board shall not enter into any contract or agreement to provide
reinsurance to any insurer under this Act unless the Board shall determine that
the assets of the insurer are sufficient to meet the obligations incurred by it under
its contract with the issuer, pursuant to standards and procedures to be estab-
lished by the Board of Directors,

GUARANTEE OF STATE LOCAL ASSISTANCE BONDS

Sec. 204. The Board is authorized to offer to the State local assistance agency
of any State. subject to the conditions hereinafter set forth, a guarantee of pay-
ment of 73 per centum of the total amount of the interest and principal of bonds
issued by such agency for the purpose of purchasing municipal bonds issued by a
unit of local government within such State.

SeC. 205, The Board is authorized to issue a guarantee of the bonds of a State
Tocal assistance ageney, pursuant to seetion 204 hereof, in consideration of pay-
ment to the Board, of a fee which shall be determined by the Board, but which
shall not exceed 1 per contum of the toral amount of the interest and principat
of xaid bonds.

SEC, 206, No guarantee shall De issued by the Board under this Aet unless——

{13 The Board determines that the amortization provisions of the bond of the
State local assistance agency are not in execess of its debt-paying capacity .

by The Board determines that the Stite loeal assistance agency :

t1}; Preseribes and enforces standards and procedures for accounting and
financial control, by local governments whose bonds are guaranteed, which
are in accordance with generally acceepted accounting principles:

(21 Requires that local governmenits whose honds are guaranteed adopt a
sound program for achieving a balanced budget financed by recurring
Fevennes ;

(3% Conducts sufficient periodic audit and oversight activities fo insure
the adherence to prescribed standards, procedures and principles by local
governments whose bonds are guaranteed.

TITLE [HI--XPECIAL STUDY AND ANNUAL REPORTS
LOCAL SECURITIES MARKET STUDY

Sec. 301, The Board shall conduet a4 study of the market for securities issued
by units of local government, and shall include as subjects of coneern in such
study-—

(1) The availability, and present and potential sources of funds for the
purchase of such securities:

(21 Influences upon., and developments in, interest rates for such
securities;

(3 Suggested reforms in the financial struetures and functioning, and
in present methods of financing the activities of, units of local government.

(1) Federal and State efforts to assist in the marketing of such xecurities.

Nre. 302, The Board shall submit such local securities market study to the
President for transmission to the Congress no later than one hundred and
eighty days siibsequent to the enactment of this Act.

SEc. 203. The Board shall submit to the President for transmission to the
(Congres= a comprehensive aunnal report of its activities under thix Act,

TITLE IV—ADVISORY COMMITTEES

LOCAL GOVERNMENT ADVISORY COMMITTEES

s

S 401. ta) The Board is authorized to establish special advisory com-
mittees which shall consuit with the Board during the planning and imple-
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mentation of its functions and shall provide advice and information to the
Board concerning all aspects of its activities.

(b) The advisory committeex shall provide for the representation of the
following interests and such other interests as the Board may deem necessary
or desirable:

(1) city, county and State governments;
(2) the labor movement ; and
(3) the financial community.

(¢) The advisory cominittees authorized by this section and such other ad-
visory bhoards, committees, and councils as may be established by the Board
shall be subject to the provisions of the Federal Advisory Committee Act (86
Stat. 770, title 5 App. U.S.C.).

TITLE V—FAIR FINANCE INSURANCE FUND

Sec. 5301, (a) To carry out the reinsurance and guarantee programs authorized
by this Act, there shall be established in the Treasury of the TUnited States a
Fair Finance Insurance Fund (hereinafter “the ¥und'™) which shall be avail-
able, without fiscal year limitations:

(1) to make such payments as may, from time to time, be required under
reinsurance or guarantee agreements entered into under this Act; and

(2) to pay such administrative expenses as may be necessary or appro-
priate to carry out the purposes of this Act.

(b) The Fund shall be credited with :

(1) Premiums for reinsurance contracts and fees for guarantee contracts
which may be collected under the provisions of this Act;

(2) Such funds as may be advanced to the Fund from appropriations in
order to maintain the Fund in an operative condition adequate to meet its
liabilities;

(3) Interest which may be earned on investments of the Fund pursuant
to subsection 401 (¢) ;

(4) Receipts from any other source which may, from time to time, be
credited to the Fund.

(c¢) If. after any amounts which may have been advanced from appropriations
have been credited to the appropriations from which advanced. the Board de-
termines that the moneys of the Fund are in excess of current needs, it may
request the investment by the Secretary of the Treasury of such amounts as it
deems advisable in obligations issued or guaranteed by the United States.

APPROPRIATIONS

SEc. 502. There are authorized to be appropriated such sums as may be nec-
essary to carry out the provisions of this Act. In the event there are insufficient
moneys in the Fund to meet obligations of the Board, the Secretary of the
Treasury shall transfer to the Fund such sums as may be necessary to fulfill
such obligations. The Secretary of the Treasury may use, for the purpose of
making any such transfer, the proceeds from the sale of any securities issued
under the Second Liberty Bond Act: and the purposes for which securities
may be issued under such act are oxtended to include the purchase of any such
notes or other obligations.

[8. 2523, 94th Cong., 1st sess.}

A BILL To amend the Emergency Loan Guarantee Act to permit the Emergency Loan
Guarantee Board to guarantee the bonds of States and municipalities

Be it enacted by the Senate and House of Representatives of the United
States of America in Congress assembled, That (a) section 4(a) (2) of the
Emergency ILoan Guarantee Act (DPublic Law 92-70) is amended by insert-
ing “(A)"” immediately after “(2)", by striking out the period at the end thereof
and inserting in lieu thereof “; or". and by adding at the end thereof the fol-
lowing new subparagraph:

“(B) or in the case where the borrower is a State or political subdivision
thereof, such State certifies that it could not lend the political subdivision
sufficient funds or guarantee that political subdivision debt instruments
in order for that political subdivision to meet its needs without jeopardizing
the financial stability of the States.”.

Digitized for FRASER
http://fraser.stlouisfed.org/
Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis



11

(b) Section 4(b) of the Emergency Loan Guarantee Act is amended by—

(1) striking out “Loans” and inserting in lieu thereof the following:
“In the case where the borrower is not a State or political subdivision
thereof, loans” ; and

{2) inxzerting at the end thereof the following new sentence: “In the
rase where the borrower is a State or political subdivision thereof, shall
be payable in whatever period of time the Board shall, by rule, determine
to be appropriate.”.

Sec. 2. Section 5 of the Emergencey Loan Guarantee Act is amended by insert-
ing ", except in the case where the horrower is a State or political subdivision
thereof,” immdiately after “shall” the firet time it appears therein.

Sec. 3. Seection G of the Emergency Loan Guarantee Act is amended by in-
serting “‘or State or political subdivision thereof” immediately after “enterprise”
each time it appears therein,

Sec. 4. Seetion 6 of the Emergency Loan Guarantee Act is amended by insert-
ing after the end of section (f)-—

“{g) Thle Board, in granting a lean guarantee to a debt issue of a State or
its political subdivision—

*(1) shall require that the debt instruments be subject to Federal tax-
ation:

“(2) shall require that the State or agency granted a loan guarantee
give evidence that its budget will be balanced by real revenues within three
vears after the guarantee iz granted and for the period of time covered hy
the guarantee

“(3) shall require that only full faith and eredit obligations shall be
eligible for the guarantee;

“{4) may require that a member of the Board or its designee serve on
the State or local governmental ageney or agencies which have the respon-
sibility for revenue collection and expenditures:

“(H) may require that the State or local agency adopt fiscal guidelines
and rules and regulations deemed necessary to assure payment of interest
and principal on the debt instrument gnaranteed by the Board.”.

SEc. 5. Seetion 7 of the Emergency Loan Guarantee Act is amended by insert-
ing *or State or political subdivision thereof” immediately after “enterprise”
each time it appears therein.

SEc. 8. Section 8 of the Emergeney Loan Guarantee Act is amended by striking
out “$250,000,000" aud inserting in lien thereof “$50,000,000,000".

SEc. 7. Rection 12 of the Emergency Loan Guarantee Act is amended by strik-
ing out “June 30. 1973.” and inserting in lieu thereof “June 30, 1977,”.

SEC, & Section 13 of the Emergency Loan Guarantee Aet is amended by strik-
ing out “December 31, 1973.” and inserting in lieu thereof “December 31, 1977,

Sece. 9. The Emergency Loan Gunarantee Act is amended by adding at the end
thereof thie following new section:

“DEFINITIONS

“SEc. 14. For purposes of this Act, the term-—
“(1) ‘State’ refers to any State of the United States or the District
of Columbia.
“(2) ‘political subdivision’ means a city, town, borough. county, parish,
or distriet created by or pursuant to the law of any State.”.

STATEMENT OF SENATOR TOWER

Senator Tower. T have a brief statement. Mr. Chairman. Noting
our reason for meeting today Is not a pleasant one. the Nation’s largest
city has been brought to the brink of financial default. The second
most populous State is in severe financial straits. Other solutions hav-
ing failed. Federal intervention is being sought. We are here to listen
to the problems and propesals for their resolution. We have to cut
aside the rhetorie, emotion, elaims. and counterclaims to consider a
ariety of factors,

This situation cannot and must not be ignored. Having examined
the causes. we must pieree the borders of cities and States to assess
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the national impact. We must examine the proposals for relief that
have been offered. With the record established, we can determine
whether involvement of the Federal Government in this instance will
share the burden or encourage the spread of this situation beyond
current problems.

Senator Brooxe. Mr. Chairman. T have a statement. In the interest
of time, T will not read it but I ask it follow the statement you made
and the statement of Senator Tower.

[ The statement follows:]

STATEMENT OF SENATOR BROOKE

Senator Brooke. For the past 6 months, we have all watched the
financial unraveling of the citv of New York with growing apprehen-
sion. The sheer size of New York City’s debt makes its insolvency a
matter of national concern. And I suppose it was inevitable that faced
with the financial collapse of New York City, the Congress would
be called upon to decide whether Federal assistance should be
provided.

New York is our largest and most important city, the financial
capital of the country. Tt is a major commercial center, and provides
a forum for world political discussion. Moreover, the residents of New
York make significant contributions to our culture. No American who
understands the important role New York plays in our national econ-
omv and culture can fail to wish the city well.

However, Mr. Chairman. I must state that T have grave reservations
about the wisdom of financing the debt of the city of New York
through Federal loans. guarantees, or insurance. For 200 years, our
Federal system has left to State and local governments the responsi-
bility for financing their own activities. This tradition has worked
well for us, and if we depart from it here, T do not know when, if
ever, we shall return.

The first major public position T held in Massachusetts was the
chairmanship of the finance commission for the city of Boston, and
in that job. I learned something about municipal finance. I don’t think
there can be much doubt that the city of New York has not been re-
sponsible in the management of its finances. But T also do not believe
that the issue before this committee is whether or not New York City
“deserves” assistance. Rather the question is this: If the city of New
York defaults, how much damage would that do to our national
economy ?

Our Founding TFathers established a Federal system of Government
for many good and practical reasons. For my part, Mr. Chairman, T
would be loath to support any bill which would ensnare the Federal
Government in the local budget making process except in the face of
a grave threat to the national welfare. However. T shall listen carefully
to the testimony at our hearings, and T shall keep an open mind on
the question of whether we should provide Federal assistance to New
York City.

The CHAmMAN. Senator Jackson, do you have a statement ¢

Senator Jackson. Yes.
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STATEMENT OF HENRY M. JACKSON, U.S. SENATOR FROM THE
STATE OF WASHINGTON

The CratrMaN. Because there is a parallel jurisdiction with their
committee, Senators Ribicoff, Percy, and Javits will join us in part if
they wish to do so at the hearings.

Senator Jacksox. T welcome this opportunity to ask that you give
serious consideration to Senate bill 2372, a measure designed to save the
Nation’s cities from collapse in our present economic turmotil. T am
pleased that Senators Humphrey, Ribicoff, Magnuson, Williams, and
Javits are cosponsoring this legislation.

This legislation will provide Federal guarantees for municipal
bonds, in much the same way that the Federal Deposit Insurance Cor-
poration provides guarantees for bank deposits.

New York and the other cities of America are not asking for bail-
outs. They are asking for help in helping themselves.

This lull will benefit New York, and every other city. town, and
county in America: and any subdivisions of a State which quahfy
such as school districts. water distriets, and similar entries.

It was not designed to save New York, but New York must be saved.

To show callous indifference to the fate of the Nation’s largest city—
its greatest citv——as the administration is doing, is beyond compre-
hension.

If New York City goes under, no eity in the Nation is safe. If New
York City goes under the State of New York mayv well go under—and
no State in the Nation will be safe.

This s truly a national probleni. and it demands a national solution.
Inflation and recession grip the national economy, and cannot be com-
hated on a local level.

1 find the indifference of the administration to this national crisis
shocking and irresponsible. At a time when our economy is already
fragile. this kind of indifference is especially indefensible.

Secretary Simon savs it is something we shouldn’t bother with.

It 1s hevond my comprehension in light of Dr. Burng’ statement of
vesterday.

Tf it ic based on ideology the administration should not altow itself
to be blinded to reality hv rigid. ontinoded ideologies.

If it is based on politics, let ns realize that the situation is too serious
to a]lm\ for playing politics.

Unless the National Government acts, we face a serious disruption
of the nmm( ipal bond market.

We face a erisis of liquidity for many commereial banks.

We face a threat to the security of thousands—millions-—of investors
throughout the country.

I‘(,\Ln there is over %207 billion In tax-exempt bonds outstanding.
Interest rates on municipal bond issues have jumped upwards recent-
ly—and not only for New York but for every government unit in the
country.

T think that is a significant point, which demonstrates it is a national
problem. and not just a New York problem.

The Bond Buyer Index tells the story. In January 1974, the Index
stood at just over 5 percent. Today, 18 months later, where does it
stand ¢ It has gone up over 50 percent in these 18 months, and now

6G-832 O - T35 - 2
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stands at an all-time high, 7.67 percent. And every week, it continues
to jump upward to reach new record levels.

With $207 billion in municipal bonds outstanding, these incredible
increases in interest rates are costing millions of dollars now, and will
eventually cost billions. Instead of paying for policemen, firemen,
teachers, sanitation men, scarce tax dollars will be siphoned off into
paying high interest rates.

And if New York City and New York State go into default, let us be
clear on the impact. For of that $207 billion national municipal bond
market, nearly $35 billion represents bonds of New York State and
New York City.

There is hardly a major bank or insurance company in this country
whose portfolio does not contain millions of dollars in New York
State and City bonds. The banks of New York State are estimated
to hold perhaps $5 billion in these bonds. The financial institutions of
America are, taken together, estimated to hold a total of perhaps $17
billion in New York bonds.

The effects of a default by New York City and New York State on
our financial markets are therefore clear.

I can only hope that Congress will take matters into its own hands
and pass this and similar legislation to head off a municipal bond panic
throughout the country.

Senate bill 2372, the Fair Financing for Local Government Act of
1975, assures the availability of credit on reasonable terms to counties
towns and cities whose finances are in order.

The Federal Government would stand behind the obligations of
local governments, protecting investors and encouraging them to invest
in their communities.

The act would further encourage the development of new sources of
private investment capital for local obligation bonds.

The Federal Government would provide reinsurance of 75 percent
of private insurance coverage an issuer could obtain.

Further, the act would provide that when a State assists local gov-
ernments in securing credit, the Federal Government would guarantee
75 percent of any State obligations.

To qualify for Federal guarantees, the State agency must itself be
in sound financial shape, and must insist on rational budget practices
and accurate accounting procedures by local governments.

Mr. Chairman, T ask that a factsheet describing S. 2372 be included
in the record following my remarks.

The Cramma~. Without objection that will be so done.

[The document follows:]

FAIR FINANCING FOR LocAL GOVERNMENT AcT oF 1975

1. The three key goals are:

(a) To lower interest rates paid by local governments on their bonds.

(b) To enhance the marketability of local government bonds.

(¢) To promote sound local government finance without direct federal
intervention in local government financial affairs.

2. The Basic Plan:

A. A Fair Finance Insurance Board would be established by the federal govern-
ment. The Board would charge premiums for its services and, like the Federal
Deposit Insurance Corporation, is designated to be self-financing.

. B. Re-Insurance—Insurance policies are available for some municipal bond
issues. The Board would be empowered to reinsure 759 of miunicipal bond
insurance issued to a city by a private insurance company.
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C. Guarantees—The Board would alse be empowered to guarantee 759 of
the bonds issued by any state agency set up to help local governments. (Such
agencies already exist in Vermont, Maine, and New York, and some local govern-
ment bonds are state-guaranteed in Calitornia, New Hampshire, Michigan, and
Minnesota.)

Sound economic standards for localities would be assured in three ways:

(1) Since 259, of the value of the bonds is not insured, the state would
have an incentive to monitor city finances and avoid losses should a city
default ;

(2) The Board is required by the Act, before issuing a guarantee, to deter-
mine that the state agency prescribes and enforces strict accounting stand-
ards, financial controls, and balanced budget programs ;

(8) Any state agercy which failed to comply would be disqualified from
the guarantee program.

3. The Fair Finance Insurance Board.

The Board would consist of a Chairman and four members, all appointed by
the President with the advice and consent of the Senate.

The Board Chairman and members would be individuals from academia, the
labor movement, commerce, or government, who are by their experience well
qualified to carry out the purposes of this Act, They shall serve terms of five
years.

In addition, the Secretary of the Treasury and the Secretary of Housing and
Urban Development will be ex-officio members of the Board.

4. Local Securities Market Study.

The Board will conduct a study of the national market in local government
securities, focusing especially on:

{a) The availability, and present and potential sources of funds for the
purechase of such securities;

(h) Influences on, and developments in, interest rates for such securities;

() Suggested reforms in the financial structures and functioning, and
in present methods of financing the activities of local governments;

{d) Federal and state efforts to assist in the marketing of such securities.

5. Local Government Advisory Committees.

The Board will establish special advisory committees to consult with it and
provide it with advice and needed information. These advisory committees will
consist of representatives of :

(a) City. county. and state governments :

i) The labor movement ;

i¢) The financial community.

Senator Jacksox, I do not claim to have all the answers to this im-
mensely complex problems. But 1 believe the Fair Financing Act is a
start.

It allows for the needed Federal role—without undue Federal inter-
ference with local government affairs.

It helps local governments which are trying to help themselves.

It allows for a State role-—and for a contribution from private
enterprise.

It 1s a major new step, but it is not so earthshaking a departure that
it 1s impractical. All it requires is recognition that the finances of cities
and towns and counties are a national concern—and the will to act
when those finances are threatened.

The Fair Financing for Local Government. Act is a practical plan
to come to the assistance of local governments being badly hurt—
by the national recession. and national inflation. It calls for national
action.

I urge that the Committee give this bill favorable consideration.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

I hope we act without delay because I believe. Mr. Chairman, that
the situation is so precarious that if a default occurs before we act,
an effort to try to pick up the pieces legislatively will be costly. And
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it will not be as effective as will a remedy now, through the legislative
mill, to deal with that problem.

The Cuairmax. Thank you very, very much, Senator Jackson. We
appreciate your presentation.

It is a little puzzling to the Committee to know how to proceed.
Both of your colleagues are on the floor and I know you are interested
in that, too.

Senator Jackson. I'm cochairing a conference where we have 40
participants on energy.

The Cuairman. The principal provision of your proposal is that
the Federal Government would provide insurance of 75 percent of the
value of the obligations of the city or town or State that was involved,
is that correct, sir ?

Senator Jackson. That is correct, sir.

The Cuarman. The other 25 percent could be provided in the case
of New York City, for example, by New York State or by private
group of businessmen or banks or any other group ¢

Senator Jacxson. That is right. As the Chair knows, some firms
have started into the insurance business as it pertains to municipal
bonds on both ends. They will provide insurance for the investor and
also insurance to municipalities or subdivisions of a State. I think
one such company, and T believe the first to pioneer it, is MGIC with
headquarters in Milwaukee. They were the first to go into this par-
ticular market area. On a limited scale obviously. But their coverage
contemplates dealing with both situations.

The Citairman. Now, you do not require that the instrument insured
be taxable. New York has indicated they are willing to pay the pre-
mium price or the penalty of issuing a taxable security that would be
guaranteed. There has been objection on the part of many people to
guaranteeing a nontaxable security because it would make it superior
to any other kind of issue.

To have 75 percent faith and credit of the U.S. Government, it may
be viewed by most as equivalent to a full coverage from a practlcal
standpoint and it would not be taxable. There has been strong resistance
in principle by the Treasury on that.

Senator Jackson. The Chair raises a proper question. I would make
a couple of observations. This is of the essence. Time is running out.
There 1s a joint jurisdictional problem with the Finance Committee
that would have to be worked out.

I would point out two things. One is that the guarantee is 75 percent
and not 100 percent, so that if it is the ]udgment of the committee
that these bonds should be subject to tax it may be something less than
the total tax. That is a consideration in view of the fact that the guar-
antee of an issue is 75 percent and not 100 percent. As the Chair knows
most of the Government guaranteed bonds, such as those of the Farm-
ers Home Administration, Federal Land Bank, and similar institu-
tions, issues guaranteed by the Government, are exempt from State
and local financial taxes or other taxes under existing decisions of the
court. I assume that that would be kept in mind in connection with this
particular problem.

Mr. Towgr. Mr. Chairman, I have no particular questions. I feel,
however, that T would be remiss if I didn’t make a comment. I feel 1
would have to take issue with my friend from the State of Washing-
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ton, who has been my ally in many battles not relating to New York
City.

“. . . the situation is too serious to allow for playing politics,” et
cetera—This has been hung on the administration by my distin-
guished colleague. If that tag applies to the administration, it applies
to a number of people in this country, both Democrat and Republican,
who raise rational and, I think, legitimate and pragmatic concerns.
There 1s widespread feeling all over the country that New York City
has lived beyond its means, played politics too often in passing out the
“goodies” as Fortune magazine has said, and has not managed its
affairs in the responsible way that the vast majority of cities in this
country have.

There are a lot of serious questions that the American taxpayer
raises in relation to this that have to be answered. It doesn’t stem from
callous indifference on his part or shocking irresponsible attitude. I
don’t think it has much to do with ideology or politics. The vast major-
ity of people in my State, bankers in particular, are opposed to doing
anything about New York City. They are lukewarm if they do favor it.

There is legitimate concern all over the country that we may set
dangerous precedents here that would result in the same sort of thing
occurring in other cities. It is a concern that we will create problems in
other cities, rather than solving the problems for the one city.

Senator Jackson. I think it was callous for the Secretary of the
Treasury and the White House, in general, to have said that 1s a New
York problem and it will not impact elsewhere. That is a failure to
understand the way in which a bond market will react.

May I say, one of the first letters that I received in support of this
legislation came from Governor Herschler, of Wyoming. They con-
tinue to sell their bonds. What concerned me is that the administra-
tion failed to comprehend the all-pervasive impact of what happened
in New York.

The fact is that your leading banks would be insolvent if New York
defaulted, and there is a failure to recognize, I think, the rim effect of
this kind of activity.

Saying that it is a New York City problem—I insist on a tough
financial standard—but to say it is just a New York City problem begs
the question. If New York defaults and Burns now has made a com-
pleted switch in his position, and he recognizes—if New York defaults
1t will be chaos.

Helmut Schmidt, who 1is a responsible Chancellor of Germany, came
in and pointed out that the collapse of the New York bonds would
have an international impact. There is something in economics that
always gets us in trouble when we try to project. That is the element
of confidence and psychology. No one can read the numbers and try to
determine the psychological impact on a given situation. It is in that
context that T made my statement. I stand by it.

I think there is a callous indifference. The administration is now
coming around to recognizing that it will impact beyond the State
of New York, and it already has.

Senator Tower. I was simply saying that the perception of New
York as having been irresponsible is pretty widely held over the
country. We need to be concerned that we don’t encourage other
cities to engage in spending beyond what its tax base or Federal or
State aid will support. If we do we will create much larger problems.
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Senator Packwoop. I’'m intrigued with some of Senator Jackson’s
figures; $207 billion in municipal bonds outstanding in this country,
$35 billion of which are New York State or New York City bonds.
What that means is that New York State with 814 or 9 percent of the
population of this country—they have 18 percent of the outstanding
debt interests in this country. It seems to give credence to the claim
that they have been paying their way more on a debt basis than pay-
as-you-go basis if those figures are true.

Senator Jackson. I don’t know whether you can come to that con-
clusion. ’'m not here to discuss what has happened in the past in New
York City. The bill I'm proposing would require real tough standards
for meeting the eligibility requirement to get insurance. New York
City and State are engaged in a lot of activities. They have a power
authority that issues municipal bonds. They have been involved, as
the Senator knows, in large housing projects. One of the biggest ones
is the one that then Governor Rockefel{er sponsored in the housing
field, that had been turned down by the people in the State in a ref-
erendum, and which he pounded through the legislature. It has since
defaulted.

That issue is over a half-billion, and went into default.

Senator Packwoop. I’'m only saying that for some reason they used
debt financing disproportionately more than their population bears
to the rest of the population in this country.

Senator Jackson. That may be. May I point out to the Senator that
for one reason or another the top banks in the Nation, and the second
largest is there, and the third largest, First National City and Chase
Manhattan—they are heavily into those bonds. T assume bankers in
New York City are prudent, especially Chase Manhattan. I would
think that they must have recognized those bonds were good.

It is not just New York City that has this problem. There is a
serious situation in Newark, Cleveland, Buffalo, and other places.

This legislation does not assist and help those who are not prudent.

All Pm saying is that you can’t isolate New York City and New
York State from the rest of the Nation. That is the line the adminis-
tration was taking until yesterday when Dr. Burns came down very
strong on quick, decisive action lest it create a panic.

Senator Packwoop. What does your bill provide in terms of Fed-
eral Government guarantees? Once we guarantee a bond and there is
a default, how do we get our money back ¢

Senator Jaokson. We set up an insurance arrangement. There is a
1 percent fee you have to pay. If it is a 6-percent bond they have to pay
1 percent. That goes into the corporation and that is the means of
financing.

Senator Packwoop. You mean every municipality has to pay that
additional 1 percent?

Senator JacksoN. Those who want to participate. Yes, it is insur-
ance. You don’t insure something without paying a premium.

Senator Packwoop. In other words, every city that has a good credit
rating if they want to participate, their bond will go up 1 percent in
order to participate.

_ Senator Jacksox. The point T would make in response to that, and
1t is an obvious one, the obvious point is with government insurance
their rating would go up and interest rate would go down. The Bond
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Index has gone in a little over a year from 5 to 7.67 percent.
What this insurance program would do is bring that interest rate
down, and the 1 percent they pay would be more than compensated
because the rates would drop more than 1 percent.

So that they would have a lower service charge, and when you have
$207 billion in bonds and when the bond interest rate goes up 1 per-
cent, obviously the increase in cost is over $2 billion a year. For
those municipalities or municipal subdivisions of a State. That is what
we seek to do.

Senator Tower. Would the Senator suspend ? There is a vote on the
Senate floor. I understand there will be two back-to-back votes.

Under the circumstances we will recess the hearing.

Would you be able to come back, Senator ¢

Senator Jackson. Yes, I will come back.

I thank the Chair.

{Recess.)

The Caamrman. Senator Jackson, we are glad to have you back. We
apologize for the interruption.

Senator Garn?

Senator (Gar~. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Senator Jackson, T don’t want you to interpret my remarks as
anyway directed at you or your bill. T feel strongly about this issue,
as you well know. Nine months ago 1 was mayor of a city and presi-
dent-elect of the National League of Cities. Among the majority of
mayors in this country, you would find overwhelming opposition of
bailing out New York City or anyone, primarily because those of us
who ran our cities in an efficient way and balanced our budgets—well,
New York gave us trouble for years.

We were told by our employees, this is what they pay in New York,
and we ought to be paid the same. Regardless of what we ultimately
decide to do with or for them, we ought to recognize what the causes
are. And. in my opinion, and in the opinion of a lot of other mayors
around this country, it is gutless, irresponsible leadership. We have
politicians in New York City who have yielded willy-nilly to every
demend by the unions, sanitation workers—$18.000 a year for a sani-
tation worker, et cetera.

My salary as a full-time administrator of an entire city was $19,400.
I was once talking to four or five New York State senators. I told them
this as bluntly as T have stated it here. T was surprised when they all
agreed with me since they were all representing New York City. One
of them said it is worse. He said sanitation workers put in 414 hours a
day. You have seen how dirty New York is, they don’t do a good job
at it anyway. That man said that the sanitation workers union is one
of the strongest in the city. “If T said to them what T just said to you,
we wouldn’t be returned to Albany.”

They have yielded to the pressures. I find it difficult to think the
residents of Utah or Oregon or anywhere else should put their backing
behind a city that is financially irresponsible. There is packing of that
city payroll, they have more employees per capita. and the services are
lousy. despite those expenditures.

This is not directly related to this bill. T think it needs to be said,
and the public ought to know why New York is in the state they are
in. Maybe if the Governor of New York would put a sufficient tax on
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the residents of New York State to bail them out, and the residents
said we don’t want to do it anymore, then we would get more respon-
sible leadership in that area, and the people would realize that they
have been getting ripped off.

That is a callous statement, but as a former mayor, I have little
sympathy for the kind of irresponsible leadership that has been ex-
hibited in New York by the mayor and councilmen for a long, long
time.

Senator Jackson. 1 appreciate the Senator’s statement. I am not
prepared to go into the problems of the city of New York. We are
confronted with a condition, not a theory. What do we do if New York
defaults? There is an overwhelming majority view that the impact
of such a default could be catastrophic in terms of the financial com-
munity. It is a situation which is pervasive and impacts everywhere. I
have some letters here. I have a letter from the mayor of Tucson strong-
ly supporting the legislation, because of the problems they are running
into. They are a financially sound community. I am talking about in-
terest rates and the ability to sell bonds.

The Governor of Wyoming strongly supports the legislation, because
they are running into trouble. They are running into trouble in my
State in being able to even sell bonds. We have to ask ourselves what
do we do in this kind of situation ¢

What I am suggesting here under this proposal is that you set up
an insurance program which should not cost the Federal Government
any money. They would pay a 1-percent premium into a fund like
the FDIC. It should be self-liquidating. It would have the effect of
at least dealing with a problemn that has seriously affected areas other

"than New York City. In fact, the municipal subdivisions of every
area of the country have been hit. The value of a bond has gone down.
The interest rates have gone up. It is continuing and will cost literally
hundreds of millions of dollars more in the immediate period to service
the debt on these issues. The city of New York is a separate problem.

In order to qualify for insurance on future bonds, they would have
to make very stringent—meet very stringent criteria as set out in the
bill on page 10. I wanted to emphasize that. This is not a bailout. This
is a sound insurance program, where when a community does have a
proper rating, a Moody rating, they can be eligible, and it will in effect
reduce the costs of servicing that debt. And, second, it will stabilize
the market, so they can sell the bonds.

The city of New York’s problems, the city of Newark’s problems,
the city of Cleveland’s, are all separate issues. What I am trying to
deal with is the impact that these developments are now having on the
situation. Now, we have got the assurance, I believe—the Chair would
know, because he is on the Joint Economic Committee—when Dr.
Burns testified they have a contingency plan to save the banks in
New York by, in effect, guaranteeing the paper or seeing to it that
the paper they hold will be honored. They will bail out, in effect, the
leading banks in New York, in the event of a default. The percentage
of bonds they hold should there be a default—percentage of New
York bonds they hold—should there be a default, would render some
of these banks or virtually all of them, insolvent.

The impact of insolvency in the major banks in New York would
reverberate all over the United States and in the international market
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as well. Chancellor Helmut Schmidt recently made that comment.
(Germany has probably one of the stronger economies of Europe. When
he makes that observation, I think it has to be taken seriously.

Senator Garx. With all due respect, I would not agree with you as
to the dire consequences that may happen as a result of default. I have
a real fea) on the other side of the coin.

Senator Jacksox. What do you do with the banks?

Senator (Gaxx. I am not convinced that the banks would fold because
of this.

Senator Jacksox. Dr, Burns said unless the Fed is prepared to
step in, they will be insolvent. I don’t think it could be any stronger.
You are talking about the second and third largest banks in Ainerica.
The second largest i1s First National City and third largest 1s Chase
Manhattan.

Senator Garn. I don’t always agree with Arthur Burns.

Senator Jacksox. T don’t always, but he has now made a 180° turn.

Senator (zary. We hear about the dire consequences that will hap-
pen, 1f we donot help in New York. I think there are dire consequences
on the other side. There are a lot of other mayors around the country
who would like to be reelected. I think you can sce a trend of a city
saying, “} can go ahead and promise the big pension benefits and free
this and that and if T get in trouble, the precedent has been set, because
they bailed out New York and they will now bail out me.” I think
there are consequences in that direction.

Senator Jacksoxn. This bill is not a bailout.

Senator (iarx. T understand that. T am diverting from your bill
to make some of these other comments.

The Cirarrmax. T understand Senator Packwood has not finished.
The Seerctary of the Treasury has agreed to come down, but he has
an urgent appointment. later.

Senator Packwoon. Tt seems. Senator Jackson, New York can be
bailed out for one of three reasons. They are more deserving of any
other city. Two. the banks will fail and we can’t allow the banks to
fail. Three, other cities won’t be able to sell inunicipal bonds if New
York defaunlts. T am not sure the last case has been made vet. T was
intrigued with the New York Thues story yesterday about the Amer-
iean Bankers Association Convention in New York. A survey of bank-
ers” atfitndes was conducted by the New York Times. Questionnaires
were handed out to 2,000 bankers. The respondents represented a wide
cross-section of the banking community, both geographically and in
size of institutions, The results were that. despite Mavor Beame's pleas
to the banking convention. by margin of more than 2 to 1. the bankers
felt that the Federal Government should not assume a role in the New
York financial erisis. Tf the banks are worried as vou suggest—t1is
poll does not indicate that. This poll indicates that the overwhelming
bulk of the bankers in this country are not really seriously worried
about New York City defaulting on its bonds.

T have no other guestions. My, Chairman.

Senator Jackson. May T observe that. of course, the bulk of the
bonds are held by the New York banks. You might ask the Secretary
of the Treasury what would happen to the banks in New York if
New York defaults,
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May I mention that my understanding is, and I may be wrong, but
the Chair, T am sure, will be pursuing this, that Mr. Wriston, who is
head of First National City, and Mr. Rockefeller, who is the head of
Chase Manhattan, have come out for help. Their banks are pretty well
loaded with these bonds.

Senator Packwoon. That is the reason they called for help probably.
They have a heavy portfolio of these bonds.

Senator Jacksox. Would you allow the banks to go into insolvency?

Senator Packwoop. I am not sure nor am 1 sure of the merits of your
bill to require all municipalities to pay another percent.

Senator Jackson. Not require.

Senator Packwoop. They won’t be able to sell their bonds unless
they join.

Senator Jacksox. It is veluntary.

Senator Packwoon. But from a practical standpoint yvou can’t sell
your bonds unless vou join.

Senator Jackson. It is practical. Tt says those municipalities that
can qualify, should not be penalized in interest rates by what happens
elsewhere. That is the thrust of it. The most important thing in eco-
nomics, where the forecasters all go off the deep end-—Einstein started
out life being an economist and after 18 months he quit, because he
found it too 1mprecise, too indefinite and too uncertain, and turned to
the study of mathematics or physics. The forecasters go off in human
behavior, the so-called element of confidence or lack of 1t, the psycho-
logical impact. Those are not mneasurable things, because human beings
are not measurable.

Why should we penalize cities that are solvent, cities that are in a
position to demonstrate that they have a good fiscal policy? Why
should we penalize them ?

Senator Packwoop. You say they are being penalized, because of
New York City’s potential default and that is the reason interest rates
are going up. I don’t think that case has been proven yet.

Senator Jackson. Mr. Chairman, I suggest you bring in people. We
have been in touch—1I tried to study these things carefully—we have
been in touch with people in the financial community here, experts on
municipal bonds and the bond market. T would prefer not to testify on
that. Call for the best evidence. The best evidence is the people that
are qualified in that area. The overwhelming information that has been
coming into us is that that case has been made. The bond market is
in a state of disarray. May I suggest that one man in the private sector
who happens to be in the second oldest firm, Henry Kaufman, is prob-
ably one of the ablest economists in the country, with Solomon
Brothers. If you want to look for a scholar, if you want to look for an
outstanding businessman and investment banker, you might ask him to
testify. I think you would get a good deal of what all this means.

I am not saying bring in a wild character from Podunk, from some
college, who may have a different view, but T am talking about one of
the oldest and biggest bond houses in the country.

Senator Packwoop. Is that the same Kaufman who said a year ago
that if we have $70 billion in debt interest rates would rise?

Senator Jackson. I don’t know about that, but I would say Mr.
Kaufman is one of the outstanding economists in the country. In the
area of interest rates his track record is good. If you have an economist
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who has a perfect record, I would like to meet that one. I have never
met one who has had a perfect track record.

Senator Risicorr. Mr. Chairman, first my appreciation to you for
allowing me to participate in these hearings. Senator Jackson, the
comments made by our colleagues, Senator Garn and Senator Pack-
wood, have to be taken very seriously, because they do reflect a large
aegment of thinking in the United States. The points they make will
be the subject of continuous argument in committee and on the floor.
I think a (‘ouple of points should be made to take into account their
comments. First, your bill is not a New York City bill. It is national
i scope.

Senator Jackson. That is correct.

Senator Risrcorr. A recent Congressional Research Service report
shows oui of 140 local governments surveyed, 122 entered the current
fiscal year with a combined surplus of $340 million. They will end the
year with a $40 million deficit. This indicates that vou have a national
trend that involves more than New York City. Isn’t that correct?

Senator Jacksox. The Senator is correct. There are several cities
that are rveally on the brink, that are in deep, deep trouble.

Senator Rinicorr. At the beginning of the week, under the chair-
manship of Senator Humphrey before the Joint Economic Committee,
14 of the mayors of the largest cities of America even cities in good
financial condition testified that there was a great ripple effect
throughout the Nation, affecting their ability to finance and raise
money for bonds, and when they did their interest rates were up
between 100 and 200 percent, beeause of the New York situnation.

Senator Jackson. The Senator i= correct. When it goes up just one
point with a 8207 billion outstanding municipal portfolio, it goes up
%2 billio:, just 1 percent with that kind of portfolio.

Senator Rmsicorr. Mayvor Landrien was on the Today Show this
morning and made a pertinent comment. He said New York Clity had
become the national service center of America, that the problems of the

sntire Nation were dumped into New York. It is losing middle class
population and jobs and getting the poor, black, and the old coming
into New York Clt\ As a consequence, the problems of the Nation
are being chumped onto the backs of New Yark Clity.

In 1971 before the Finance Committee T proposed that we nationalize
welfare, Tf in 1971 we had nationalized welfave, New York City and
New York State would have had a billion dollars nmore in revenue.
The revenue received, a billion dollars a year, would have helped pre-
vent New York City from reaching the deficit state it is now in. We
have a problem. We have been st udwng this so long. Welfare is nation-
alin scope. The blacks and poor keep coming in from the South over the
last two decades into New York Clity. The white middle class come into
Connecticut and we are glad to have them. or New Jersev. That city
goes down as we drop the poor into New York.

Senator Jacksox. I have made speech after speech supporting your
position. Tt makes no sense to require the States—ever since the Su-
preme Court rule that there can be no residence requirement in con-
nection with eligibility for welfare—to place the burden of that task,
which is a national responsibility, on the States and the cities. In my
State. the State of Washington bears its 50 percent. but in New York
the citv of New York bears
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Senator Riicorr. Twenty-five percent.

Senator Jackson [continuing]. Twenty-five or 30 percent of the
share that is borne by the State. It is into New York City where you
have had the greatest influx.

Senator Risrcorr. It is even more than that, Senator Jackson. We,
in the Congress of the United States, have )1g<rered all Federal contri-
butions in such a way as to help the rural areas at the expense of
the city.

The welfare payments go from the Federal Government, anywhere
from 50 percent to the States like New York and Connecticut to 83
percent to the rural cities in the United States. Then they dump their
rural poor into New York City. The revenue-sharing formulas in
this country unfortunately do not take into account sufficiently the
urban factor and welfare.

1f the administration is sincere, there is much they can do to come
to the Congress and try to have a sense of equity throughout the
United States on all our revenue-sharing formulas, because the reve-
nue-sharing formulas are so structured to make sure that cities like
New York remain poor.

Senator Jackson. 1 agree with the Senator. I support his position.
Welfare 1s a national problem and requires a national solution. When
you have these pockets like New York City. where you have inordinate
influx of people who. in turn, represent an inordinate percentage of
those who go on welfare, you are inviting bankruptey, and I know

of no other area in the Umted States where there has been such a
heavy influx of people coming in. who will become eligible for welfare.

The Cramyaxn. Thank you very much, Senator Jaokson You have
been most helpful.

If the committee would pmmlt I’d like to suggest that we do
something a little different. Secretary Simon is here. Senator Hum-
phrey is There. We have asked Secretary Simon if he would permit
Senator Humphrey to speak for 7 or 8 minutes and give his presenta-
tion and then ask the committee if they would agree to simply let
Senator Humphrey go. That’s asking an awful lot. knowing Sena-
tor Humphrey, but w vill you come forward right now and deliver your
statement without owr having a chance to question you ?

STATEMENT OF HUBERT H. HUMPHREY, U.S. SENATOR FROM
MINNESOTA

Senator Humrurey. Mr. Cliairman, yow're going to miss a great
opportunity.

The CirarrmMax. 'm sure we are.

Senator Humrurey. T think you're denying yourself the best part
of the day.

The Cirarrmax. I'm sure we are. Go ahead.

Senator Humrernrey. Mr. Chairman and members of the committee,
as Senator Jackson and others have said here earlier the Joint Eco-
nomic Committee had learings on this subject. T believe that the
chairman was very active in those hearings as was Senator Ribicoff
and others. T am presenting to the Senate today a bill which would
establish an Emergency Intergovernmental Assistance Board to extend
aid to hard-pressed mumolpalltxes and local governments.
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T also present for the use of the committee a short description of
the bill.

The Cramrmax. And the statement will be printed in full in the
record.

Senator Huarurey. If one examines the issue before this committee
carefully, it’s clear that the question before your committee is not,
“Should the Federal Government provide assistance to New York?”
but rather, “Should the Federal Government provide assistance before
or after default?” That’s the issue. Let me explain to the committee
what T mean by this statement.

If the Federal Government does not assist New York City by mid-
December the city will most certainly default on its obligations before
the end of the year. We have had no testimony to the contrary. How-
ever, the act of default will not climinate the need for the city to
borrow money. The city will have to borrow approximately $1 billien
in January. Febr uary and March in anticipation of real revenues that
will be received later in the fiscal year.

Now the city will have to borrow that money or close down. So the
question is: What does default do to the capacity of the city to borrow
the billion dollars that it has to have just as surely as human beings
have to have water and air in order to live. The city will also have to
borrow to help cover the deficit this year, a borrowing which even
those who are calling for large cuts in the operating budget of the city
realize is necessary. " Tf the utv cannot. obtain these funds, which is
certainly probable if the city were in default. it would simply be
unable to meet payrolls. to issue assistance checks, to provide the
public services that a people in a large metropolis need.

Clearly, the result would be disastrous. We are not just talking
about an ordinary financial operation. We are talking about literally
the life and the death of a city-—its ability to provide for its people.

At this point the Federal Government would have no choice but to
intercede. I believe this committee has to consider the possibility of
open chaos in the city of New York with all the adverse consequences
that implies. The city must have a billion dollars in borrowing before
the anticipated revenues from taxes can be collected.

Tt 1s this fact of life which eauses me to conclude that there’s no
constructive purpose to be served by default. Federal assistance will
be necessary even subsequent to default. In fact, the need for Federal
assistance may even be greater if the effects of default are as serious
as some here have projected, and the Chairman of the Federal Reserve
Board has made it very clear that if the city defaults the Fed has
emergency plans to save the banks. I only wish that the Chairman of
the Federal Reserve Board were chairman of the city because he takes
care of his clients. His constituents, he has testified in this Very room
as of yestmday, will be protected by unlimited funds for the banks.

So what youw're really considering is do we take preventive action
before default or do we'let default or bankruptey run its course. Then
ask yourselves the question: Who will loan the city a billion dollars
to operate from December until April?

Consider those cold months in New York City; consider no police.
no firemen, consider no sanitary services: because the billion dollars
is (ll)solutvl\ essential to the city. Tt must horrow and then can collect
the taxes that would repay the billion dollars.
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Now after default or bankruptcy you have to ask yourselves what
rate of interest would they have to pay on the billion dollars or could
they even get it at all ¢ That’s New York.

The subject of today’s hearing is undoubtedly one, however, whose
significance extends far beyond the boundaries of New York City and
New York State. This is no bailout of New York City or New York
State any more than saving the Franklin National Bank was a bailout
of that bank. That was to save the banking structure of this country.
That’s what that was all about. That was its justification. The Federal
Reserve Board did not save Franklin National Bank because they loved
the officers of Franklin National, who had mismanaged Franklin
National. The Secretary of the Treasury will tell you, as has the
Chairman of the Federal Reserve Board under testimony before the
Joint Economic Committee, that the Federal Reserve Board stepped
in to save Franklin National for fear that if they didn’t, it would tear
apart the entire banking system. He’s testified to that. It’s a matter of
public record.

To be sure, the 8 million Americans that reside within the boundaries
of this city will be most seriously affected. But even without default
they face significant cutbacks in services, freezes on employee wages,
work force reductions, and other severe hardships. In fact, most of
those steps have already been taken. Only yesterday, Senator Prox-
mire, you outlined in the Joint Economic Committee the steps that had
been taken by the city of New York and the State of New York. T will
not burden the record with going through those again, but they were
many.

The issue becomes all the more serious when it is recognized that
the State of New York is now involved in the finances of the city.
It is likely that the mere existence of the default will greatly jeopard-
ize New York State’s own ability to obtain financing in the capital
markets. That’s been testified to by the Chairman of the Federal
Reserve Board and others. We must all understand that the State
will have to borrow up to $4 billion for its own purposes and func-
tions by June 1976, a feat which would be improbable should the city
default and further increase skepticism about any security with the
name of New York on it.

Now the State of New York has made huge investments to tem-
porarily ease the situation in New York City. But if New York City
defaults the entire financial structure of the government of the State
of New York is put in jeopardy—not my words, but the testimony
1s here. I’'m not here to testify for New York. I’m here to testify for
the country, for the banking system of this country, for the municipal-
ities of this country, because the problems extend beyond the bound-
aries of any one State or city.

Interest rates in the municipal bond market have soared to usurious
levels. Yesterday the Chairman of the Federal Reserve Board said
the last 2 weeks had shown unbelievable increases in interest rates
on municipals that are tax exempt. I won’t go down through the
list of them, but they are going to 10 percent. Incredible.

We had a panel of 13 mayors testify before the JEC. What did
@hey say? They were from all over the United States. They weren’t
in here testifying for New York. They were testifying for themselves.
They realized very early that a policy of default would be penny
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wise and dollar foolish. It wasn’t with any great affection or benev-
olence for New York City that precipitated this supportive testi-
mony but a clear appreciation of the fact that the uncertainty caused
by New York’s financial crisis was costing all of them millions and
millions of dollars. As Senator Jackson pointed out here a moment
ago, a l-percent increase in municipal bond rates on the amount
of outstanding bonds would be equivalent to a $2 billion increase in
interest that has to be borne by the people of the municipalities that
are A-1 credit ratings.

You poison the whole thing. T tell you, it’s like putting poison in
the well from whence we all have to drink. Now once that’s done,
everybody gets a little sick. There’s even a real threat that a default
by New York City would seriously weaken the economic recovery
now underway. Who testified to that? Chairman Burns. Who else
testified to it 7 Helmut Schmidt, the Chancellor of the Federal Repub-
lic of Germany who is considered to be one of the most able financial
experts in the Western World. The New York Times yesterday con-
tained an article which cited quotations from several international
economic experts warning of the international repercussions of such
a default. As you said here yesterday, Mr. Chairman, it was a bank
m Austria that failed in the early 1930’s that precipitated at total col-
lapse. of the financial markets. I can’t even remember its name. This
is a very delicate, sensitive operation.

I'm proposing legislation which has been discussed by others.
Several members of this committee have contributed to this legislation.
It’s not original. None of you necessarily wish to take the responsi-
bility for it. but at least you have made an input as Chairman Burns
did yesterday. T am introducing legislation that would enact the Inter-
governmental Emergency Assistance Act. It provides a simple and
reasonable mechanism for averting municipal defaults and bank-
ruptcies and the serious consequences that could ensue. It is simple
so that it can be implemented quickly to meet the immediate crisis.
Yesterday Chairman Burns said if the Congress is to act it must
do it promptly. Chairman Burns further said ‘that while as of yester-
day he would not favor Federal legislation. he said it was his respon-
sibility to deal with the facts ‘md not be locked into a position. I
believe that the testimony yesterday of the Chairman of the Federal
Reserve Board indicates that he’s watching the facts very carefully
and the facts are not at all encouraging.

My bill would establish an Emergency Intergovernmental Assist-
ance Board of five members: the Secretary of the Treasury, the Sec-
retary of Housing and Urban Development, and three members ap-
pointed by the President with the advice and consent of the Senate.
The Board will determine by majority vote the elegibility of juris-
dictions that apply for assistance. Tf the Board approves an applicant
its recommendation is passed to the Secretary of the Treasury who
must then provide assistance through a guarantee of taxable State
or local government general obligation bonds.

Any city will be eligible when it fails in a bona fide attempt to obtain
private financing. The Board. made up of the five appointed by the
President. will determine whether or not a bona fide effort has been
made to obtain vrivate financing. Local governments must apply with
the approval of the State, have failed in an attempt to obtain private
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financing, be certified by the State that all State remedies have been
exhaugbed, and that further State assistance will jeopardize the credit
worthiness of the State. Through these provisions we are assured that
all reasonable non-Federal remedies have been exhausted.

The major prerequisite for assistance under my proposal is that
each State must submit to the Board for itself or for the eligible local
government a 3-year financial plan. The plan shall detail the appli-
cant’s projected revenues, expenditures, scheduled borrowings and
other information as the Board shall require. The plan, which the
State will be responsible for enforciug—mind you we hold accountable
the State—must also contain specific proposals to assure the achieve-
ment of the balanced operating budget within 2 years; (2) a specific
proposal for the retirement of the applicant’s noncurrent short-term
debt; (3) specific assurances that the State will allow the eligible
government to raise whatever taxes are necessary to avert default;
in orther words, self-help—and-—no expenditures or borrowing will
be permitted unless they are included in the plan.

Any State which fails to enforce the provisions of the plan would
have its entire revenue-sharing payment from the Federal Government
withheld until compliance is achieved. Now I tell you that’s strong
discipline. I do not believe in a bail-out. I do not believe in a handout.
I do not want to see this become anything that will lead to more and
more municipalities coming to the Federal Treasury.

My provisions in this bill are tough. They are stringent. They are
strict. They are spartan. They require the local government to have
exhausted every means, including tightening up on its budget, in-
cluding State control of its finances, including 1f you please a pro-
gram in 2 years to put the city’s obligations and revenues in balance.
All the restrictions and limitations that I think are reasonable and
feasible—These are the provisions that have been testified to by the
Chairman of the Federal Reserve Board.

I have left out only one and I'm sure the committee will want to
consider it. The Chairman said that he thought that the State ought
to have a special tax that would fund 50 percent of the operating
deficit of the city. I didn’t include that because many States today
may not be able to handle that. For example, New York State itself
may have some trouble. But this is a matter for the committee to
consider.

Finally, this approach conforms very closely to testimony before
the Joint Economic Committee. While Chairman Burns did not ad-
vocate Federal assistance at this date, I remind you he did not rule
it out. But as of this time, he did suggest that any assistance program
should include the following elements: strict limitations should be
placed on eligibility to that Federal assistance is targeted only on
cities and States in dire financial distress: (2) the State should super-
vise the management of the city; (3) the Federal Government should
require a strict financial plan with no expenditures or borrowings
permitted that are not included in the plan; (4) a fee should be paid
to the Treasury for the right to assistance; and (5) a State tax should
be leveled to pay one-half of the annual operating deficit of the
eligible unit of government. .

My proposal includes all of those provisions with the exception of
the last. However, my proposal does say that the State should give:
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the city additional taxing power over and beyond what it may ordi-
narily have in order to take care of as many of its needs as possible.

Now I have tried to keep within reasonable limits of time, Mr.
Chairman, but I want to conclude on this basis. We are playing here
with fire that could spread. This country has a fragile recovery. T
want to remind this committee that many banks in this country are
overloaned. I want to remind this committee that these securities of
New York City are held by some of the largest banks. I remind you
that the big banks have been in to testify that something has to be done
and the reason that they are testifying that the Federal Government
has to do something is that they know that if New York City defaults
that they may be in jeopardy. All you've got to have is two or three
of these big ones start to fall apart and the entire banking structure
of this country will be in a serious situation.

Then we’ll come rushing to the Federal Reserve System. They will
open the discount window. There will be unlimited amounts of credit
whihe jeopardizes again the money markets which really throws the
economy into an uproar.

Why can’t we take preventive action before bankruptcy or default
is forced upon us? I submit to you that when top people internationally
tell us that this could jeopardize their recovery because they are tied
in so closely to us; when the Chase Manhattan Bank gives you informa-
vion as to what’s necessary, when the Chairman of the Federal Reserve
comes down here and tells you that a default could seriously impair our
recovery, I think that it’s time to act.

Might I say that mayors and Governors and other public officials
throughout the country have been making this case as well. I under-
stand, may T say, that our good and distinguished friend, the Senator
from Oregon, had some concern about other areas. I have a letter here
from the State Treasurer of the State of Oregon. It was a copy of a
letter addressed to the Honorable William Simon, Secretary of the
Treasury.

The State Treasurer of Oregon is one of those who’s very concerned.
He says, “As the State Treasurer of the State of Oregon, and one of
those most closely concerned with the vagaries of the municipal bond
market, I am writing to you to express my concern about the course of
events in New York City, both past and present.”

Then he says, “I have, however, concluded that the State of Oregon
paid at least one-eighth percent more because of the dislocation and
disarray of the municipal bond market. That dislocation and disarray
were, in fact, cauesd by the woes of New York City.”

Theﬂ over on page 2. “the administration has considered, and ap-
parenfly rejected, the concept of a guarantee which would strip away
the tgx-exempt status of the bonds. I believe that this should receive
further consideration.”

And he goes on to point out that something has to be done.

Now the question of what you want to do is another matter, but I
am here to testify that we will imperil our recovery, we will jeopardize
the municipal bond market, we will threaten the solvency of the bank-
ing structure of this country, and we could precipitate a major eco-
nomic disaster unless something is done promptly—promptly—to
alleviate the situation which plagues New York City and the State of
New York at this time.

60-832 O -175-3

Digitized for FRASER
http://fraser.stlouisfed.org/
Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis



30

New York City is not a normal city in any way. When you’ve elimi-
nated the residency requirements for welfare and you've got Eastern
Airlines flying you've got problems. You have poor people by the
thousands pouring into that city and you have people entering from
the international community by the thousands, It’s imperative that the
Government of the United States have an interest in the port of entry
to the United States. It would be incomprehensive to me that the
French would let Paris go bankrupt or in default. It’s incomprehen-
sible to me that even Britain with all of its problems would let London
be defaulted or go bankrupt. New York City is special in this country.

I am not here as a resident of New York or as a citizen. I am a
former mayor of the city of Minneapolis, and I will tell you something;
the city of Minneapolis 1s suffering today because of New York City’s
potential default. There isn’t a Senator in this body or a Member
of the House that ultimately will not feel the repercussions in his or
her State or district of a default on the part of New York City.

Now you just may talk about how much money we’re going to spend,
but if New York defaults bond rates go up, taxpayers will pay.

Taxpayers pay the interest on the city bonds, taxpayers pay the
interest on State bonds, and quite honestly, all we’re talking about here
is a guarantee of a loan—a loan guarantee of some kind or an insured
loan of some kind that will be under the most strict terms of repay-
ment and of sound fiscal management.

I would hope that this committee would see fit to do something
about it.

The Chairman. Thank you very, very much, Senator Humphrey. I
want to thank you on behalf of all the members of the committee. I
know that some members vigorously disagree with you and some
enthusiastically agree.

T’d say just two things. One is that you have made a very construc-
tive proposal to us, a very thoughtful proposal, one that I think helps
us greatly in proceeding; and second, in all the years I have been
sitting in hearings, this is as stirring and persuasive a presentation as
T have ever heard. Thank you very much.

Senator Humenirey. May I ask, Mr. Chairman, that the letter to
which I referred—because I’'m sure Senator Packwood would want to
see the letter—be included in the record, as well as a copy of the bill,
the description of the bill, and the full body of testimony ?

The Crarman. Very good.

(Complete statement and documents follow :)

STATEMENT oF HuUBErT H. HUMPHREY, U.S. SENATOR FROM THE STATE OF
MINNESOTA

Mr. Chairman and Distinguished Colleagues: ¥ appreciate the opportunity to
appear before this distinguished Committee and to present my views on New York
City’s financial crisis. In my testimony today, I will focus briefly on the scope of
New York’s financial problems and then discuss in greater detail the legislation
that I will introduce today on the floor of the Senate.

I must confess that the subject of the Committee’s deliberations is one of the
most complex that I have confrouted in my many years of public service. Un-
certainties abound at every turn and few have been able to sort fact from fallacy.
Even the most distinguished experts have been unable or unwilling to clearly and
substantively identify the scope and dimensions of the problem. Yet, every possible
public solution, including the *“‘do-nothing-until-default™ alternative advocated
by the Administration, carries with it great risks and undetermined liabilities.
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In fact, if one examines this issue more carefully, it is clear that the question
before your Committee is not *“Should the Federal Government provide assistance
to New York City?”, but rather, “Should the Federal Government provide assist-
ance before or after default?”

Let me explain to the Committee what I mean by this statement. If the Federal
Government does not assist New York City by mid-December, the city will most
probably default on its obligations before the end of the year. But the act of de-
fault will not eliminate the need for the city to borrow. The city will have to bor-
row approximately $1 billion in January, February, and March in anticipation of
real revenues that will be recevied later in the fiscal year.

In addition, the city will have to borrow to help cover the deficit this year—
a borrowing which even those who are calling for large cuts in the operating
budget of the city realize is necessary. If the city cannot obtain these funds—
which is most probably if the city were in default, it would simply be unable to
meet payrolls, to issue assistance checks and to provide services. Clearly, the
result would be chaos. At this point, the Federal Governinent would have no
choice but intercede.

It is this fact of life which causes me to conclude that there is no constructive
purpose to be served by default. Federal assistance will be necessary even sub-
sequent to default. In fact, the need for Federal assistance may even be greater
if the effects of default are as serious as some have projected.

The subject of today’s hearing is undoubtedly one whose significance extends
far beyond the boundaries of New York City and New York State. To be sure, the
8 million Americans who reside within the boundaries of the city will be most
directly affected. Even without default, they face significant cutbacks in services,
freezes on employee wages, and work force reductions which will undoubtedly
have a severe impact on the regional economy. In fact, most of these steps have
already been taken. However, with default, even in the best of worlds, the con-
sequences for the city would be unfathomable.

This issue becomes all the more serious when it is recognized that the State
is now involved in the finances of the city. It is likely that the mere existence of
default will greatly jeopardize the State’s own ability to obtain financing in the
capital markets. We must all understand that the State will have to borrow up
to $4 billion for its own purposes and functions by June 1976, a feat which would
be improbable should the city default and further increase skepticism about any
security with the name New York on it.

But the problems extend far beyond the boundaries of the city and the state.
Interest rates in the municipal bond market have soared to usurious levels. A
few cities have even had to pay above ten percent interest on a tax exempt
security. Ironically, these cities are really just innocent victims of the uncer-
tainty caused by the New York City situation. These cities are not fiscally ir-
responsible. They are not bad credit risks. They do not have huge operating
deficits. They are simply victims of a situation over which they have no control.

We had a panel of thirteen Mayors testify two weeks ago before the Joint
Economic Committee in support of Federal aid to New York City. Mayors came
from all over the country, from the central cities and the suburbs. They could
easily have said, “this is a New York problem and we don’t want to get involved.”
But they realized very early that such a policy would be penny wise and dollar-
foolish. It wasn’t any great affection or benevolence for New York City that
precipitated their supportive testimony, but a clear appreciation of the fact that
the uncertainty caused by New York’s financial crisis was costing all of them
millions of dollars——not just this year but for many to come.

There is even a very real threat that a default by New York City could seri-
ously weaken the economic recovery that is now underway. Yesterday, Chair-
man Arthur Burns of the Federal Reserve System testified before the Joint
Economic Committee and said, “I recognize that a default, besides being a very
serious matter for the City and State of New York could have troublesome con-
sequences for the Nation at large.” It is certainly conceivable that interest rates
will rise if the city should default, putting a crimp into many investment plans.
Moreover, lending institutions that own a large number of municipal bonds will
undoubtedly be very cautious in their extensions of credit.

We have even seen the first examples of international concern about New York
City's financial crisis. Last week, Helmut Schmidt, Chancellor of West Germany,
warned of an international “domino effect” should New York City be allowed to
default. Yesterday, the New York Times contained an article which cited quota-
tions from several international economic experts warning of the international
repercussions of a default. To quote just one, Christopher Gruebles, a director
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of the Union Bank of Switzerland, “We feel that it (default) would seriously
affect capital markets and might also affect the dollar.”

The legislation that I am introducing today, the Intergovernmental Emergency
Assistance Act, provides a simple and reasonable mechanism for averting munic-
ipal defaults and bankruptcies and the serious consequences that would ensue.

It is simple so that it can be implemented quickly to meet the immediate erisis.
Yet, the requirements that it imposes are sufficiently stringent that only the
worst cases will apply and qualify.

The bill establishes an Emergency Intergovernmental Assistance Board com-
posed of five members—the Secretary of the Treasury, the Secretary of Housing
and Urban Development, and three members appointed by the President with
the advice and consent of Congress. The Board will determine, by majority vote,
the eligibility of jurisdictions that apply for assistance.

If the Board approves an applicant, its recommendation is passed on to the
Secretary of the Treasury who must then provide assistance through a guar-
antee of a taxable state or local government general obligation bond.

Any state will be eligible when it fails in a bona fide attempt to obtain private
financing. Local governments must (a) apply with the approval of a state;
(b) have failed in an attemp to obtain private financing; and (c) be certified
by the state that all state remedies have been exhausted and that further state
assistance will jeopardize the credit-worthiness of the state. Through these
provisions we are assured that all reasonable non-Federal remedies have been
exhausted.

The major prerequisite for assistance under my proposal is that each state
must submit to the Board, for itself, or for the eligible local government, a
three-year financial plan. The plan shall detail the applicant’s projected reve-
nues, expenditures, scheduled borrowings and other information as the Board
shall require. The plan, which the State will be responsible for enforcing, must
also contain (a) specific proposals to assure the achievement of a balanced
operating budget within two years, (b) specific proposals for the retirement of
the applicant’s non-current short-term debt, and (c¢) specific assurances that the
state will allow the eligible local government to raise whatever taxes are neces-
sary to avert default. No expenditures or borrowing will be permitted unless
they are included in the plan. Any state which failed to enforce the provisions
of the plan would have its entire revenue sharing payment withheld until com-
pliance is achieved.

It is these strong financial controls which make it unlikely that many govern-
ments will participate in the program. No local government will be willing to
give up the power of the purse to the state unless its very survival is at stake.

The approach that this legislation takes, conforms very closely to the approach
that Chairman Arthur Burns of the Federal Reserve System suggested in testi-
mony before the Joint Economic Committee yesterday. While Chairman Burns did
not advocate Federal assistance at this time, he did suggest that any assistance
program should include the following elements :

(1) Strict limitations should be placed on eligibility so that Federal assist-
ance is targeted only on cities and states in financial distress;

(2) the state should supervise the management of the city;

(3) the Federal government should require a strict financial plan with no
expenditures or borrowings permitted that are not included in the plan;

(4) a fee should be paid to the Treasury for the right to assistance; and

(5) a state tax should be levied to pay one-half of the annual operating deficit
of the eligible unit of government.

The bill that I offer today incorporates four of these five elements. First, since
an eligible government must issue taxable, rather than tax exempt securities, it
will pay a higher interest rate for its borrowing. This higher interest rate, com-
bined with the relinquishing of the power of the purse, will prevent all but the
hardship cases from applying. Second, the state will be responsible for approving
and enforcing all of the elements of the plan, thus taking over the management
of the city. Third, the approval of a strict financial plan is a clear prerequisite for
receiving assistance under my legislation. Fourth, the legislation that I am intro-
ducing today imposes a fee of one percent for administrative and guarantee
expenses,

The bill does not incorporate a special one-year state tax because I believe a
significant tax increase may be too difficult for the state to bear in the current
recession. However, I would not rule out this suggestion if it could somehow be
made less onerous and the economic impact thus reduced. My bill does take as
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collateral the state’s revenue sharing payment, which, in my opinion, is a
negative sanction of comparable amounts.

The advantages of the bill, however, go well beyond the requirements that
Dr. Burns mentions.

First, it is a temporary solution to a short-term problem. The bill is not a substi-
tute for normal revenue collections. It will not affect existing activities in the tax
exempt market. Rather, it will temporarily supplement the tax exempt market in
those few cases where the market cannot meet the financial needs.

Second, the program is very carefully targeted to assist only the most finan-
cially strained states and municipalities. It requires that the state or city fail in a
bona fide attempt to obtain private financing, thus limiting the program essen-
tially to those states and cities that have lost their line of credit completely.
Further, the interest cost of these notes will be above all but the most distressed
bids in the tax exempt market, screening out all states and cities that can obtain
reasonable private financing. In addition, as I mentioned earlier, the city would
be giving up control of its budget.

Third, the requirement for a strict financial plan for balancing the city or
state’s budget and retiring its outstanding short-term: notes develops a partner-
ship in which the ecity, state, and Federal governments are working together to
solve the recession-induced fiseal problems. This plan prevents the Federal govern-
ment from essentially taking over the management of the city. Development of
the plan and control over finances is left to the state. On the other hand, the plan
insures that the Federal government will not be caught holding the bag of bad
debts that no one else would reasonably purchase.

Fourth, this legislation incorporates a simple mechanism that can be quickly
implemented, thus dealing with immediate crises that require immediate solutions.

Fifth, this legislation will have a very positive impact on issues in the tax
exempt market. It will significantly reduce the supply and demand pressures in the
tax exempt market, thus improving the bids for bonds and notes of all other states
and cities. More important, however, it will temporarily remove from the tax
exempt market those bonds and notes which are creating the greatest uncer-
tainties in the market and thus the greatest skepticism about tax exempt
securities, .

Finally, the Dbill will actually make money for the Treasury by ctosing up the
tax expenditure that tax exemption normally provides to the purchiasers of these
securities. The annual gain to the Treasury could be as much as $400 million.
To be honest, there would be an offsetting rise in Treasury borrowing costs since
this will would expand the supply of Federal government securities.

I feel compelled to discuss frankly and honestly the total value of the securities
that the Federal government must guarantee. The estimates of the Joint

deonomic Comuwittee staff indicate that as much as $10 billion worth of city and
state securities will have to he guaranteed to avoid a major default. This is no
doubt a large sum of money, but there is no half solution to this problem.
Anything less than this amount will merely delay default for six months, and at
that point, the Federal government will be holding the bag.

However, the Federal government's actual liability is certainly far less than
this amount. If we can judge from the experience of RFC loans to state and
local governments in the 1930’s, we will probably experience losses of less
than one percent. More important than this historical precedent, however, is the
fact that the city and state revenue bases are simply not going to disappear.
In fact, the gill that 1 have introduced a specifically mandates that states allow
cities to raise taxes in order to avert default. This provision protects the Federal
investment.

In the case of New York, we must take special note of the fact that the city
pays approximately $1.6 billion in debt service annually. So, even if the Federal
government did guarantee $7 to 38 billion of city bonds, we could reasonably
expect to retire this debt within a ten year period.

The legislation that I introduce today is a reasonable and fiscally sound
proposal to deal with a problem that we simply cannot afford to ignore. There
may be other proposals that warrant the attemtion of the Committee—possibly
direct loans or insured loans. But, I urge all of the Members of this Committee to
give this legislation careful consideration so that we can act before it is too late.

Thank you.
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[S. 2514, 94th Cong., 1st sess.]}

A BILL To establish an Emergency Intergovernmental Assistance Board, and for other
purposes

Be it enacted by the Senate and Housc of Representatives of the United States
of America in Congress assembled, That this Act may be cited as the “Emergency
Intergovernmental Assistance Act of 1975”.

DEFINITIONS

SEc. 2. For the purposes of this Act—
(1) ‘“general local government” means a city, town, county, or other
general purpose subdivision of a State;
(2) “State” means a State of the United States, the District of Columbia,
and the Commonwealth of Puerto Rico;
(3) “applicant” means any State or general local government which has
filed an application for assistance under the provisions of this Aect.

ESTABLISHMENT OF BOARD

SEec. 3. (a) There is established in the executive branch of the Government,
an Emergency Intergovernmental Assistance Board (hereinafter referred to as
the “Board”) which shall have succession for a period of four years from the
date of enactment of this Act. The Board shall be composed of the Secretary of
the Treasury, the Secretary of Housing and Urban Development, and three other
members who are well qualified by training and experience to execute the duties
of the Board, and who shall be appointed by the President, by and with the
advice and consent of the Senate.

(b) Members of the Board from private life shall serve for a term of four
years, and any such member appointed to fill a vacancy shall be appointed only
for the unexpired portion of tlie term. Each member of the Board from private
life shall each be entitled to receive compensation at the daily equivalent of the
annual rate of basic pay for grade GS-18 of the General Schedule for each
day (including traveltime) during which he is engaged in the actual perform-
ance of his duties as a member of the Board.

(¢) While away from their homes or regular places of business in the per-
formance of services for the Board, members of the Board shall be allowed travei
expenses, including per diem in lieu of subsistence, in the same nianner as per-
sons employed intermittently in the Government service are allowed expenses
under section 5703 (b) of title 5, United States Code.

FUNCTIONS

SEc. 4. It shall be the function of the Board to determine the eligibility of
and approve applicants for assistance under this Act. Such determination
shall be made by a majority vote of the Board after review of information sub-
mitted by an applicant in accordance with the standards established by section
5 of this Act. Such determination shall be made by the Board within ten days of
the receipt of an application for assistance under this Act. Notification of a deter-
mination by the Board of the eligibility of an applicant shall be promptly
transmitted to the Secretary of the Treasury.

AUTHORIZATION

SEc. 5. (a) Upon notification pursuant to section 3, the Secretary of the Treas-
ury shall, upon terms and conditions prescribed by the Board, guarantee, or enter
into a commitment to guarantee, holders of obligations issued by the applicant
against loss of principal or interest payable on such obligations.

(b) There are authorized to be appropriated such sums as may be neces-
sary to carry out the provisions of this Act.

STANDARDS AND CONDITIONS

SEc. 6. (a) To be eligible for assistance under this Act, an applicant must
demonstrate to the satisfaction of the Board that—
(1) it has made a bona fide attempt to obtain private financial assistance
and has failed in such attempt ; and
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(2) if the applicant is a unit of general loyal government, it has exhausted
all attempts to obtain State assistance which the State can reasonably extend
without damaging its own credit posture.

1 (b) No guarantee shall be made under this section unless the Board finds
that—

(1) the obligation guarantee is necessary to the continued operation of the
applicant ; and

(2) the guaranteed obligation will be secured by the full faith and credit
of the applicant which shall be recited and appear on the face thereof.

(¢) Any obligation guaranteed by the Secretary shall become due and payable
in full at any time not to exceed ten years from the date of such obligation and
shall be conditioned on the payment of a fee, not in excess of 1 per centum.
to the Treasury by the recipient of the obligation guarantee in an amount suffi-
cient to create a reserve against losses or defaults and to cover administrative
expenses.

(d) Interest on obligations guaranteed under this Act shall not be tax exempt.

(e) If the applicant is a State, it shall furnish to the Board and the Secre-
tary, and if the applicant is a general local government under the jurisdiction
of such State, it shall furnish through that State with the endorsement of the
Governor thereof, a plan which, subsequent to its initial submission by the
applicant, may be amended by a majority vote of the Board, detailing the appli-
cant’s projected revenues, expenditures, scheduled borrowings, debt service costs,
and such other information as the Board may require for a period of three years
after the date of anticipated assistance under this Act. Such plan shall also
contain—

(1) specific proposals designed to assure achievement of a balanced operat-
ing budget under standard accounting practices within two years of tle
receipt of assistance under this Act;

(2) a specific program for retirement of the applicant’s existing non-
current short-term debt ; and

(3) such specific assurances as the Board may require that the State
will take such legislative action as may be necessary to permit applicants
which are units of general local government to utilize such lawful revenue
devices as may be necessary to avoid default upon the general obligations
issued by such applicants.

No expenditures or borrowings shall be made by any applicant during the period
of its assistance under this Act which are not specifically contained in the plan
submitted under this subsection.

(f) If any State which is an applicant or endorser under subsection (e)
fails to take such measures as may be necessary to insure compliance with a
plan filed with the Board under subsection (e), and with such standard account-
ing procedures and limitations on expenditures and borrowings, as the State may
require, such State shall-—

(1) have its entitlement under the State and Local Fiscal Assistance Act
of 1972, or other comparable general purpose financial assistance from the
Federal Government, as determined by the Secretary, withlield until such
time as the Board is satisfied that such State is taking all practicable steps
to assure that such obligations and undertakings as are set forth in the plan
required by subsection (e) of this section are being met ; or

(2) shall be assessed a civil penalty equal to such sums to which the State
was entitled under the State and Local Fiseal Assistance Act of 1972 for the
fiscal years ending June 30, 1973, June 30, 1974, and June 30, 1975.

(g) The Secretary shall consult, as necessary, with any State or general local
governnient whicll has received assistance under this Act concerning any matter
which may bear upon the ability of the unit of government to repay the obliga-
tion within the time fixed therefor and reasonable protection to the United States.

DESCRIPTION OF BILL

Title.——Emergency Intergovernmental Assistance Act of 1975.

General Description.—The bill establishes an Emergency Intergovernmental
Assistance Board composed of five members—the Secretary of the Treasury, the
Secretary of HUD, and three members with outstanding private experience ap-
pointed by the President with the advice and consent of the Senate, The Board
will determine, by majority vote, whether jurisdictions are eligible for assistance
provided under this Act. The Board will have not to exceed ten days from the
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date of application in which to make this decision. If the Board votes in favor of
assistance, this recommendation is then passed on to the Secretary of the Treas-
ury who shall provide assistance by guaranteeing a taxable bond issued by the
eligible state or local government. The Secretary has no discretion as to whether
to provide assistance once the Board has voted favorably.

- Eligible Governments—Any state or general purpose unit of local government
will be eligible for this assistance. In the case of a local government, the state
will also have to participate in the application (see Other Requirements). In
order to be eligible for assistance, the state or local government must have failed
in a bonafide attempt to obtain private financing. In addition, in the case of a
local government, the state would have to show that it had provided as much
assistance to the local government as is feasible without jeopardizing the State’s
own credit worthiness.

Eligible Securities.—Any taxable bond guaranteed by the Federal government
would have to be backed by the full faith and credit of the issuing government.

Maturities of Guarantces,—The guarantees could be offered on securities with
maturities of up to ten years.

Intercst Rate, Fecs and Charges—The guaranteed taxable bonds will have
their interest rate set by the market, but will also require a service fee of up to one
percent.

Other requirements: Financial plan.—As a prerequisite for the provision of
assistance under this Act, each eligible state or local government must submit
to the Board and the Secretary of the Treasury a three-year plan detailing the
applicants projected revenues, expenditures, scheduled borrowings, debt service
costs and other information that the Board may require. In the case of a local
government, the State would be required (through the endorsement of the
Governor) to sign onto and participate in the enforcement of the plan. The plan
must also contain (a) specific proposals to assure the achievement of a balanced
operating budget within two years of receipt of the initial assistance under this
Act, (b) a specific program for the retirement of the applicant’s non-current
short-term debt and (¢) specific assurances that the State will permit the apply-
ing local government to use any lawful revenue raising imechanisms that may
be necessary to avert default on the guaranteed obligations.

No expenditures or borrowings would be permitted that were not specifically
included in the plan.

The Board can approve by majority vote any amendments to the plan.

Any State that failed to enforce a plan that it had endorsed would have its
revenue sharing payment (or other general purpose financial assistance) with-
held until it was once again in compliance with the requirements of the Act.

STATE OF OREGON,
TREASURY DEPARTMENT,
Salem, Scptember 26, 1975.
Hon. WILLIAM SIMON,
Secretary of the Treasury,
Washington, D.C.

DEAR SECRETARY SIMON: As the State Treasurer of the State of Oregon, and
one of those most closely concerned with the vagaries of the Municipal Bond
market, I am writing to you to express my concern about the course of events
in New York City, both past and present,

I recently read an article in a local newspaper headlined: “Simon Throws
New York to the Wolves.” T was even more distressed when I read the text of the
article which legitimatized that headline,

I write because I wonder if you have fully considered the implications of a
major default by the City of New York. I hope that you will bear with me, so
that I can explain the viewpoint of a state official that has no ties with the
politics of that city.

You have been quoted as saying that the present situation has not had an
affect outside of the City of New York, and that a default by the City will not
have an adverse affect but will, in fact, have a heneficial effect on the balance
of governmental units in this nation. How could that be? Last May, the State
of Oregon sold a $125 million bond issue for the benefit of our veterans’ housing
program. Those bonds were rated AAA by Moody's Rating Service and AA by
Standard and Poors’. This established housing program is, probably the most
successful public housing program in the United States. Oregonians are justly
proud. The bonds were sold at 6.024%. The previous issue, of the same amount,
sold at 5.1909%. I do not attribute the financial woes of the City of New York
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for the entire difference in those rates. Obviously, many factors go into that
determination. I have, however, concluded that the State of Oregon paid at
least 159% more because of the dislocation and disarray of the municipal bond
market. That dislocation and disarray were, in fact, caused by the woes of
New York City.

There are few of us, concerned with the municipal market, that would
suggest that the federal government simply bail the City out. There are few
who believe that an outright federal guarantee for future issues of “Big Mac”
would be a logical solution. There are other avenues, however, that should be
considered. The Administration has considered, and apparently rejected, the con-
cept of a guarantee which would strip away the tax exempt status of the bonds, I
believe that this should receive further consideration. The one benefit of this
plan, as far as municipalities are concerned, is that the tax exempt market would
not be totally occupied by those particular issues.

Another approach might be to guarantee those bonds only if purchased by
bond buyers who do not customarily purchase tax exempt paper. An example
would be the various public and private pension funds operating on a tax exempt
status. Approaches such as these, coupled with increased federal take over of
welfare expenditures by the City, would be of assistance.

I firmly believe that any such assistance must be met with supervised guaran-
tees by the City of New York that their fiscal house will be kept in order.

I believe that many citizens in this nation wonder why the federal govermment is
willing to “save” a I’enn Central Railroad, L.ockheed and Franklin National.
There may be logical reasons, but they are most difficult to explain.

I also believe that the problems unique to the City of New York must be
considered when determining the possibility of assistance. No one can deny fiscal
gimmickry on the part of the managers of the City. It is true, however, that
their problems are magnified as compared to other cities and states of this
union. The fact that federal and state taxation systems remove more dollars
from New York than they replace, is also worth consideration.

I realize that there is a school of thought that a default on the part of
New York City will somehow cleanse the munieipal soul and, hence, be of lasting
benefit to us all. 1 doubt that this is so. The effect on the municipal market, short
of default, has been adverse, A default could be disastrous.

T strongly urge that the expertise within the administration be marshalled
to decide how best to succeed in assisting New York City, rather than simply
stating the reasons why this should not or cannot be done.

Very truly yours,
JAMES A. REDDEN.

Senator Humprarey. I'm sorry that T came late here, but I'm man-
aging a bill on the floor.

The Ciamrmax. We understand and we appreciate that.

Senator Tower. I know we agreed to hold questions, but I just have
to say I profoundly disagree with some of the premises on which my
distinguished colleague from Minnesota proceeded.

Senator HumrHrey. One of my problems, Senator Tower, is these
very frank disagreements with you, for whom I hold great respect.
However, I do pray for you and you pray for me.

[Laughter.]

The Criarman. Secretary Simon, you're a much put upon man.
You're wonderful to come down. We realize you have an appointment.
We apologize for delaying you so long. You're very patient as well as
extraordinarily able,

STATEMENT OF WILLIAM E. SIMON, SECRETARY OF THE
TREASURY

Secretary Sryox. Mr. Chairman, I’d like to say a couple of things at
the outset before I get into my prepared statement. I have been sitting
here for a little while listening to a lot of the comments and a lot of
the questions and I'd like to comment on a couple things.
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T'd like to start out by saying one thing. Yes, we have a serious
problem. These hearings and all of the debate that has occurred over
the summer months dramatizes the potential seriousness of the prob-
lem. There is also a very great difference of opinion on what the effects
might be, what the financial impact is, but I think that there have
been a lot of irresponsibile statements and statements that show a lack
of knowledge of the subject. If I may, I'd like to comment on just
a few of those. )

1 did not, and to the best of my knowledge Arthur Burns did not,
testify to the fact that Franklin National Bank was bailed out. The
Federal Government and the Federal Reserve System are not in the
business of bailing out banks. T went to great pains, I thought, at the
JEC a couple weeks ago in explaining what the function of the Fed-
eral Reserve System is vis-a-vis the banks.

Let me begin by noting that Franklin National Bank went bank-
rupt. Its equity holders and its bond holders lost their money. But the
function of the Federal Reserve System is to protect the depositors
of the institution against a potential run. They only lend money on a
collateralized, fully secured, basis while they are arranging for the
merger which utilimately occurred. Not one depositor lost 1 penny. I
would hope that the misconception that’s being put forth to the
American people—that the Federal Government is 1n the business of
bailing out banks—can be corrected. If indeed there were to be in-
solvancy problems due to the New York City situation, the banks
which had the problem would suffer the financial consequences. The
Federal position as T just explained is clear.

Now as far as someone testifying on the insolvency of New York
City banks, he’s making many assumptions, most of them incorrect:
(A) assuming what the market price of a defaulted security would be,
(B) assuming that the default would be permanent and not corrected ;
and (C) assuming something that the figures do not substantiate.

About 10 percent of the capital and surplus of the New York City
banks is in New York City paper. That is approximately 0.6 of 1
percent of the total assets of these banks and T think those figures
explain very dramatically what the effect would be. While it has a
financial effect, yes; insolvency, I'm sorry. We have data on all banks
in the United States and their percentage of holding on capital and
equity on total assets. We're very well aware of those that are a po-
tential problem and we have outlined our steps in previous testimony
as to what should be done.

On aonther subject, the subject of interest rates going up, Mr, Pack-
wood and Senator Jackson had a spirited debate on interest rates and
indeed it was pursued with Senator Humphrey, as to the impact that
this is having: The unsettling impact on the market. There’s abso-
lutely no doubt about that. That’s been agreed to right from the be-
ginning. Senator Jackson talked about my former partner, Henry
Kaufman, and I share his respect for Henry. I think he’s probably
the finest economist, financial economist in the United States of Amer-
1ca. Yesterday he came out with a study that illustrates the spread
between tax exempts and taxables. T would like to put it into the
record. What it illustrates is that the medium grade municipal yield
relationships to taxables—and this is important—have changed little
on balance. Then it goes on to explain how in some instances it’s even
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better than it was in 1970 and 1971. This is the subsidy that our States
and municipalities get, the approximately 30 percent subsidy due to the
fact that their securities are tax exempt.

As far as the welfare share of New York City, we have a formula
under Federal law-—our share of welfare runs from 50 to 80 percent,
based on per capita income of the State. New York State, as one of the
wealthiest, gets 50 percent Federal payments. Mississippi, as one of
the poorest, gets 80 percent. The balance, the other 50 percent, is paid
by New York State. The State determines what the city share shall
be, not the Federal Government. Our share is set by a formula and, as
I say, we should take another look at all of these programs and the
formula and if changes are needed they should be made. I have been
accused of being callous in one recent editorial in the last w eek, accused
me of being flippant, and I just want to assure you, Mr. Chairman,
and gentlemen, that the Secretary of the Treasury is not flippant on
this issue. He is giving you his best judgment, recognizing there are
other people in the marketplace who are going to differ. That’s what
markets are all about. We have some people who think markets are
going up and others who think they are going down. The judgments
are highly subjective in nature and certainly this whole situation has
had an effect on the market. Interest rates have gone up because all in-
terest rates in the market have gone up due to inflation and our heavy
borrowings. Certain categories of cities, cities which have fiscal prob-
lems may be impacted because we have had a flight to quality since
the Penn Central bankruptey 4 years ago. Investors are now demand-
ing more information, the financials, where heretofore general obli-
gations of cities and States were never questioned. Now they want the
information to make sure that their money that they invest is indeed
going tv be secure.

Now I can speak to the specifics of displacements which T will under
your questioning. From the beginning of September until right now
there bave been 10 fh%placements Seven of them sold within the nest
few days at interest rates within proper limits depending on their
quality. T'wo others had to be cut back in size due to credit con-
siderations.

I heard toward the end of the comments that commercial banks are
oversaved. Loans to commercial banks proposed by commercial banks
this year have declined in excess I believe—I don’t have the exact num-
ber with me—of $2 billion. The loan-to-asset ratio of our commercial
banks has been put back into shape for the last 20 years. The Federal
Reserve has been very diligent in this and I would suggest the loan-
to-asset ratio is not out of line with historical levels.

With those few remarks, I would like if T can—1 will move through
this testimony. T will urge you. if you could, Mr. Chairman and gentle-
men, to please read it in 1ts entirety and I will skip whatever T can
in the interest of brevity so we can get to some questions.

Today we move from study, investigation and evaluation into the
infinitely more demanding process of CO]lSldeI‘an‘ specific legislative
responses. And as we make this transition, it bocomes all the more
important that the issues be dealt with in the serious and objective
manner they deserve. Measured tones and deliberate analysis are im-
peratives. I have noted that there are two risks presented by a de-
fault: the financial and the psychological. T have often expressed the
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view that the financial risk can be mitigated. But at the same time,
I have been equally candid about our inability to measure the psycho-
logical impact, and about our concerns that dire predictions and vigor-
ous rhetoric may compound whatever psychological risks do in fact
exist. It is our joint responsibility to see to it that these concerns are
minimized.

The proponents of the legislation pending before this committee
believe that a major program of Federal financial assistance is war-
ranted by the circumstances. I cannot agree. What is warranted, indeed
required, is a comprehensive program of fiscal and financial reform
in order to return New York City to the capital markets. There is a
Federal role in this process but it is not the role envisioned by the
legislation before us.

Before turning to the program of reform, let me summarize for the
committee the current situation in New York City and New York
State.

First, as a consequence of the events of the past month, the credit
of New York State and its agencies has—rightly or wrongly—become
intertwined with that of New York City. The State’s bond rating has
been reduced and the rating on certain of its notes withdrawn. These
actions are not based primarily on concern with the fundamental
finances of the State. Instead, they reflect the realities of the market-
place: investors currently are unwilling to purchase New York se-
curities in the present atmosphere.

Second. potential inadequacies in the financial structure of the New
York State Housing Finance Agency have come to light. The finan-
cial community has acted most responsibly in analyzing the finances
of this agency and in presenting a proposal to the legislature designed
to cure some of these difficulties. I believe it is important that this
proposal be acted upon promptly.

All levels of government, and the private sector as well, share the
responsibility for developing a workable program that will restore
New York City’s access, and that of the State as well, to the capital
markets.

I then pretty much go through the program that T outlined in an
interview last week, but let me just highlight it.

First, and foremost, New York City must adopt a credible balanced
budget plan which provides for the prompt elimination of budget
deficits.

The institutional framework is now in place, but the Emergency
Finanecial Control Board and the new deputy mayor must now operate
in concern, devoting all of their resources to implement the fiscal
policies necessary to return the city to the market. Substantial addi-
tional expenditure cuts are required. Operating expenses must be
eliminated from the capital budget.

Second, during the period of transition to balanced budget opera-
tions, the State should provide New York City with a temporary
source of additional revenues, to avoid the accumulation of further
deficits.

Such assistance should be provided by an emergency and temporary
1- or 2-year tax, perhaps an increase in the State sales tax. When
New York City’s budget has been restored to a sound fiscal basis,
these funds can be repaid by the city over time through the State
appropriation process.
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Third, the financial and investment community must also play
an important role.

If the city and State take the actions outlined above, if operating
and capital expenditures are drastically reduced, and if pervasive
control is exercised over the fiscal and financial affairs of local gov-
ernments and agencies within the State, then it will be the financial
community’s own self-interest to help provide the requisite credit
to protect investments made to date and to insure healthy markets
in the future.

It may be that further commitments from the financial community
and from investors may not be necessary. But if they are, certain
actions may be appropriate.

Within the context of an orderly proceeding for the restructuring
of New York City’s debt, holders of short term securities may, if
necessary, be asked to extend maturities for a short period-—perhaps
2to4 years.

In addition, again only if necessary, the city's bondholders may be
asked to agree to a moratorium on payments of interest and per haps
principal for a short period of time.

Once the threshold of budgetary control has been crossed, these
actions can provide the bridge to return New York ity to the capital
markets. But any comprehensive program of reform must deal with
longer range concerns as well. We in the Federal Government have a
clear responsibility with respect to this part of the process.

As a fourth part of the program. the Federal Government must
accelerate a comprehensive review of Federal, State. and Tlocal re-
lationships. To put it bluntly, we must determine whether the priori-
ties. practices, and procedures of the past are consistent with the needs
of the last quarter of the 20th century.

Fifth. we must propose striictural improvements in the municipal
bond market. T than talk about the taxable bond proposal which was
submitted to the Congress in 1973 which gives the option to mayors
and governors to finance in the taxable market which in effect would
broaden the market due to the fact that they ean then appeal to pen-
sion funds. and so forth. T think it’s a very limportant piece of legis-
lation.

T go on to explain, as T did at the outset in mv remarks. the tradi-
tional average of tax exempt and taxable securities and indeed that
the traditional average exists today. illustrated, as T say, by what
I'm putting in the record by Salomon Bros. and Henry Kaufman
who was referred to earlier.

T then talk about the changing structure of the municipal market.,
how supply has doubled in recent years: that demaud has not kept pace
with supply.

Finally, partially in recognition of the growing participation of the
smaller investor in the State and local hond m(ulxot we believe the
time has come for a federally imposed uniform system of financial
accounting and reporting by State and local issuers which sell a sub-
stantial amount of securities in our capital markets.

Then T talk about the flight to quality, realinement. again sum-
marizing the various steps that should be taken. This is a program
designed to attack the causes of the problem at their roots. But unlike
the 19;’.{181&“\ e proposals before us today, it is far more likely to return
our greatest city—indeed all our cities—to a totally sound fiscal basis.
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I then talk about the proposals that are before us today—guaran-
tees, insurance, and so forth, as well as the Federal financing bank, as
well as Senator Humphrey's suggestion of the national domestic de-
velopment bank which I testified to Congress about I think 8 or 9
years ago in the urban development bank proposal. None of these
proposals are really radically different from those proposals.

I then talk about objections, expansion of Federal credit and driv-
ing up borrowing costs, and the discipline of the market would be lost.
I note that there 1s no difference between a guarantee and an insurance
program.

Unfortunately. the private insurance companies, the largest of the
two that are in the business, the maximum mmsurance that 1t will pro-
vide is $20 million per issuing. That means if we do three-quarters, the
total size of the issue of the Federal Government would be asked to
guarantee would be $80 million and this certainly would not assist
anyone. So the reinsurance schenie is not applicable to the problems of
today.

I then go on to talk about the other bills and our objections to the
serious implications of the capital markets and restraints, and so forth.

Then I talk about the municipal bond market. Some think, incor-
rectly, that this market is distinct. It is not. It’s an integral part of
our capital market structure as a whole. The same things are happen-
ing in our capital markets as a whole, as T said at the outset. Things
we warned about a year ago ave happening in all markets, including
the niunicipal bond market—higher rates, shorter maturities, crowding
out of many additional marginal credits. Yield differentials between
the stronger and the weaker credits, are at record highs. Recently the
spread between A and Baa industrial bonds has been as high as 200
basis points; double the 1974 figures and four times greater than the
1971-78 average. Additional Federal credit in the market could cause
these spreads to widen further. And if guaranteed bonds retained the
tax-exempt feature, the impact on unguaranteed municipal issuers
would be especially direct and could be severe.

These are the concerns of the Nation expressed in the Joint Eco-
nomic Committee 2 weeks ago, but we think they misplaced the blame.
Yes, I remember one mayor saying that his borrowing cost compared
to 1973 has gone up by . Well, so has everybody else’s, and that’s the
problem with inflation. Any program of Federal assistance would
further exacerbate these problems.

Then we talk about the Federal Government and what its function
would be in managing State and local decisionmaking and what the
State and local decisionmaking might be if we were to adopt one of
these programs. While some have suggested the interposition of State
control, I seriously doubt whether it would provide a viable alterna-
tive. There would be little reason for a State agency not to yield to the
same pressures as a local government in the absence of discipline from
the market or some other source.

We would have to create a new bureaucracy. and let there be no mis-
take, this would not be temporary and it would involve a labor
bureaucracy.

On the guarantee side, as vou have heard me say before, if we guar-
anteed tax exempts we would be creating a security even better than the
Federal Government’s. Those municipalities which did not wish to sub-
ject themselves to the criteria of the Secretary of the Treasury, which
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would be his responsibility, would be forced to pay higher interest
rates.

I then talk about the guaranteed bond and the penalty, the impact
of default. We have talked today and concentrated on a variety of
approaches in the financial sitnation in New York City and New York
State. T believe the approach T have suggested is desirable and work-
able. T cannot support the approaches in the legislation before this
committee.

To complete the analysis, however, it’s necessary to discuss the con-
sequences if none of the approaches is adopted. My views on the impact
of a potential default haven’t changed materially. T have always be-
lieved that a default would be highly undesirable. indeed awful. I have
always believed that a default could and should be avoided by any
appropriate means. But putting aside the rhetorie, putting aside the
polities and putting aside for a moment the absolute desirability of
avoiding a default, I cannot conelude that the default would devastate
our financial mavkets or our economy.

At the same time, I have often underscored the importance of the
psychological factors and our inability to predict the psychological
impact with any certainty. We have been carefully monitoring the
marketplace daily and we have noted the developing psychological
impact of the marketplace. Restraint is of the utmost importance. I
must point cut that dire predictions of pending doom could well be-
come self-fulfilling.

My views on the overall question of the impact of default are fully
expressed in my testimony before the Joint Economic Committee and
I do not need to repeat them in detail here. T do want to concentrate
and expand upon one partieular concern: the impact of a potential
default on the ability of other State and local governments to raise
necessary funds in the municipal market.

Earlier in my testimony I noted that municipal governments are
facing the same pressures as all other borrowers: a diminishing supply
of capital at higher and higher rates caused primarily by inflation and
the growing Federal usurpation of the supply of credit in this coun-
try. I also mentioned that within the municipal market itself there
are structural problems which need to be addressed as State and local
capital requirements grow faster than the demand for tax-exempt
securities. I have also noted that all investors are increasingly sensitive
to quality consideration and are demanding more and more evidence
of financial soundness.

PPerhaps the most important factor in today’s market is uncertainty,
a psychological factor which markets do not. tolerate well. A number
of intermediaries and investors are, we understand, refusing to commit
funds to the marl et—thus impairing the borrowing ability of many
State and local gcvernments—until the New York City situation is
resolved. New York City’s difficulties have been the major factor in
the uncertainty and have intensified investor concern with quality.
But New York’s finaneial crisis did not create the other problems be-
setting the market, and an end to that crisis will not make them go
away.

When T testified before the Joint Economic Committee and Senator
Humphrey, I didn’t realize at that time that he had been the mayor
of Minneapolis. Minneapolis is a fine AAA city. Minneapolis sold on
September 8 or 9 at 5.53 interest cost. Clities like Minneapolis, those
who have run their financial and fiscal affairs properly, benefit from a
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flight to quality. It is the borrower at the lower end of the spectrum
that suffers, just as they do in the corporate market and in other mar-
kets.

So I don’t believe that a default would precipitate a series of de-
faults by other cities throughout the conuntry. No other city has had a
cumulative deficit like New York City’s and thus none must borrow
simply to meet operating needs from year to year. To the extent other
cities must borrow within a fiscal year to deal with seasonal cash flow
variations, I cannot conclude that a default will materially impair
their ability to do so. In short, either other cities have the money to
pay their debts or they do not. Those which do should be able to obtain
credit.

In asking ourselves what the impact of a default would be, we must
also ask the correlary question of what would be the impact of various
mechanisms to avoid default. If, for example, New York City were
able to avoid default by implementation of the plan discussed at the
beginning of my testimony, I believe that the result would be a re-
newed sense of faith in the ability of the State and local government
sector and our financial institutions to deal with even the most severe
problems in a responsible manner.

If, on the other hand, default were to be avoided by a Federal assist-
ance program, the reaction could be more complex. Clearly, there
would be no basis for concluding that avoidance of default meant that
State and local governments were able to carry out their financial obli-
gations. Just the contrary would be true. Meanwhile, there would be
far more incentive for State and local governments to embark on more
spending programs, irrespecsive of whether resources were available
to finance them. The discipline built into the present system would be
lost entirely.

What the Federal Government would do for New York, all would
believe, it would necessarily do for any other jurisdiction which be-
came unable to meet its obligations.

This committee faces some difficult choices. The risks of a default,
in the final analysis. are unknown and unknowable. My own judg-
nent is that such risks should be manageable. Moreover, as 1 have
indicated in my testimony today, the proposals pending before the
committee present a series of concerns which outweigh the risks as
I perceive them,

Mr. Chairman, I would like to conclude my remarks today with
some purely personal observations. It has been nearly 7 months to
the day that the city’s bankers reached the conclusion that a market
no longer existed for the securities of the city. For this entire period,
the citizens of the greatest city in the world—its financial, industrial,
and cultural hub—have lived from erisis to crisis. As one with deep
personal and professional ties to New York City, T have great com-
passion for the plight of the citizens of New York and 1 share their
determination to achieve a prompt and proper end to the crisis.

Over this period much in the way of taudable progress has been
made. An “untouchable™” expenditure increase for fiscal year 1975-76
was pared somewhat. The inexorable growth in the municipal payroll
has been pared to some degree. The cumbersome overlay of bureau-
cratic structures has been partially reorganized and financial profes-
sionals are now playing an increasingly important role in the affairs
of the city.

If this degree of progress has been made, one may legitimately ask,
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why hasn’t the market reopened to the city? I am afraid the answer
lies m timing. Fach of these steps, while laudable in and of itself,
nva 1mb1\ came too late.

It is difficult to state precisely what actions would have reopened
the market at any given point in tinie. But it must be clear to all that
what would have reopened the market in April would no longer do
the job in June; and what would have been adequate in June was
insufficient in August. In short, throughont these long and enervating
months, cvents dn(l demands (*011sxstenﬂy outdistanced actions.

Another important. point emerges from this troublesonte history.
There can be no doubt that Federal financial mvolvement at any
point along the way would have stopped the reform process dead in
its tracks. We need only look at what ocenrred when M AC was cre-
ated in carly June. For 6 weeks, virtually nothing in the way of re-
forms w (19 accomplished. Tn late June, the need to obtain legislative
approval of the city’s budget caused a brief flurry of activity—an-
nouncements of layoffs, hoqpml and firehouse closings. But. as the
garbage piled up over the Fourth of July weekend, most layoffs were
rescinded, and the closing orders have been largely ignored.

Tt was not until it became clear that MAC would be unable to bor-
row in \ugust that the process of reform began anew. Each new
deadline was faced with more strident demands for Federal assist-
ance. And, after snch assistance was again refused. the city and the
State managed to take another hesitant. painful step in the right
direction.

At the end of August, after nearly 6 months of crisis, the first mean-
mgful data l'emr(lm(r the eity’s finances was released. While subse-
quent events h‘IVP revealed that even such data was inaceurate and in-
adequate. at least a benchmark with which to measure the accomplish-
ments of the past and the challenges of the future had been estabhshed.
Again T ask the inevitable question: would such actions have taken
place if Federal assistance had been promised or provided?

Much has been done. but much more needs to be done: A credible
plan for the prompt elimination of 'the budget deficit must be imple-
mented—T then go through a list of what needs to be done.

If these things are done. and the market does not reopen, is default
the only solution? In recent weeks and again today. T have expressed
the view that the finaneial risks })1(‘5(‘11t(’,(1 by a default can be miti-
gated. and. objectively speaking, the impact need only be temporary
and managebale. .\t the same time. T have been equally candid about
our mability to measure the psychological impact. We have continued
to make market assessments on an ongoing basis and we remain deeply
conecerned that dirve predictions and vigorous rhetoric may compound
whatever psychological risks do in fact exist.

The time has come. ladies and gentlemen. to concentrate all of our
efforts to restoring our greatest city to fiseal integrity. I have said
many times that fiscal mtmn ity ig easy to lose and lard to recover. As
we proceed through this diffieult period in our history. T can only hope
that the travails of New York City will have some Inll)d(‘t on our
attitudes as to the proper role of government in our soelety. What New
York (ity has learned inthe past 7 months is a valuable lesson for us
all. As we proceed with legislative consideration of the city’s financial
erisis. Jet us not ignore this important message.

The Crramarax. Thank you very, very much, Mr. Secretary. for an
extraordinarily able and thoughtful presentation.

[Complete statement follows:]
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FOR RELEASE ON DELIVLRY

STATEMENT OF THE HONORABLE WILLIAM E. SIMON
SECRETARY OF THE TRLEASURY
BEFORE THE SENATE COMMITTEL ON
BANKING, HOUSING AND URBAN AFFAIRS
THURSDAY, OCTOBER 9 AT 9:30 A.M. EDT

NEW YORK CITY'S FINANCIAL SITUATION

Mr. Chairman and Members of this Distinguished Committee:

Today marks an important juncture in Congressional
consideration of the financial situation in New York City.
Today we move from study, investigation and evaluation into
the infinitely more demanding process of considering specific
legislative responses. And as we make this transition, it
becomes all the more important that the issues be dealt with
in the serious and objective manner they deserve. Measured
tones and deliberate analysis arc imperatives. I have noted
that there are two risks prescnted by a default: the
financial and the psychological. I have often expressed the
view that the financial risk can be mitigated. But at the
same time, I have been cqually candid about our inability to
measure the psychological impact, and about our concerns that
dire predicitions and vigorous rhetoric may compound whatever
psyvchological risks do in fact exist. It is our joint responsi-
bility to see to it that these concerns are minimized.

The proponents of the lcgislation pending before this
Committee believe that a major program of Federal financial
assistance is warranted by the circumstances. I cannot agree.
What is warranted, indced required, is a comprehensive program
of fiscal and financial reform in order to return New York City
to the capital markets. Therc is a Federal role in this process,
but it is not the role envisioned by the legislation before us.

Before turning to the program of reform, let me summarize
fer the Committee the current s=ituation in New York City and
New York State.

WS-405
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First, as a consequcnce of the events of the past month,
the credit of New York State and its agencics has--rightly or
wrongly--become intertwined with that of New York City. The
State's bond rating has been reduced and the rating on certain
of its notes withdrawn. These actions are not basced primarily
on concern with the fundamental finances of the State. Instcad,
they reflect the realities of the marketplace: investors
currently are unwilling to purchasc New York sccurities in the
present atmosphere.

Second, potential inadequacies in the financial structure
of thce New York State Housing Finance Agency have come to
light. The financial community has acted most responsibly in
analyzing the finances of this Agency and in presenting a pro-
posal to the legislature designed to cure somc of these diffi-
cultics. I believe it is important that this proposal be acted
upon promptly.

Building a Bridge to the Capital Markets

All levels of government, and the private sector as well,
share the responsibility for developing a workable program
that «ill restore New York City's access, and that of the
State as well, to the capital markets. What must be done is
to build a solid bridee, span by span, over which New York City
can return to the private capital markets. In my view, such a
progranm shoeuld involve the {ollowing clements.

First, and foremost, New York City
nust adopt o credible balanced budget
plan which provides for the prompt
climination of budget deficits.

The institutional [ramework is now in place, but the Emergency
Financial Controel Board and the new bDeputy Mayor must now
operatc in concert, devoting all ef their resources to implement
the fiscal pelicies necessary to reoturn the City to the market.
Substantial additional expenditure cuts arc required. Operating
expenses must be climinated from the capital budget. Employce
benetit st he reviewed. And capital spending must be
broup! rooonrrol. These measures must be accompanied by a
continued re-alignment of the City's wmanagement to insurc that
the toush Jdecisions which have to be made will continue to be
made. Until o investors oare convinced that New York Citv's manacge-
ment s in control of the City's financial future, there can be
ne omarkot.
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~- Second, during the period of transition
to balanced budget operations, the
state should provide New York City with
a temporary source ol additional revenues,
to avoid the accumulation of further
deficits.

Such assistance should be provided by an emergency and temporary
one or two year tax, perhaps an 1ncrease in the state sales tax.
When New York City's budget has been restored to a sound fiscal
basis, these funds can be rcpaid by the City over time through
the state appropriation process.

-- Third, the financial and investment
community must also play an important
role.

Irrespective of what conclusions one may reach about the
potential impact of a larger financial crisis on our markets
and financial institutions, there is no question that it is

in the best interests of all concerned to avoid a potential
problem. If the City and State take the actions outlined above,
if operating and capital expenditures are drastically reduced,
and if pervasive control is cxercised over the fiscal and
financial affairs of local governments and agenciecs within the
State, then it will be in thz {inancial community's own self-
interest to help provide the rtequisite credit to protect
investments made to date and to insure healthy markets in the
future. ’ ‘

It mav be that further comnmitments from the financial
community and [rom investors may not he necessary. But 1F they
are, certain actions may be appropriatec.

Within the context of an orderly procceding lor the
restructing of New York City's debt, holders of short term
sccurities may, if necessary, be asked to extend maturities for
a short period--perhaps 2 to 4 ycars.

In addition, again only if necessary, the City's bondholders
may be asked to agree to a moratorium on pavments of interest and
perhaps principal for a short period of time.

Once the threshold of budgetary control has been crossed,
these actions can provide the bridge to return New York City
to the capital markets. But any comprehensive program of reforn
must deal with longer range concerns as well, We in the Tederal
Government huve a clear responsibility with respect to this part
of the process.
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- As a fourth part of the program, the
Federal Government must acceclerate a
comprehensive review of Federal, state
and local relationships. To put it
bluntly, we must determine whether the
priorities, practices and procedures
of the puast are consistent with the
necds of the last quarter of the
twenticth century.

Specifically, in the arca of assistance to the disadvantaged,
we should review once again our administrative machinery and make
whatevey changes arc necessary to provide statc and local govern-
ments the full benefits they arc entitled to under existing law.

But a comprehensive response requires morc action as well.
If we determine that large cities and populous states arc
unfairly disadvantaged under existing formulae or programs, we
should consider corrective legislation, if necessary, to recmedy
whatever imbalances exist.

I have often said that assisting the poor is a legitimate,
indeed a fundamental, responsibility of a compassionate democratic
soclety. But if we allow our assistance programs to lose the
support of the majority of our citizens, our ability to provide
assistance may be scriously impaired.

Fiith, we must proposc structural
improvements in the municipal bond
market.

In propos
fact that
served st

even in these unscttled times the municipal market has
ate and local government well.

ine these changes, we will not have lost sight of the

During August alone, Tor example, four states and 225
municipalitices raised nearly S2.6 billion in long term deht. And
contrary to widelv held opinion, such {unds were ralscd at a cost
not disproportionate to historical levels.

aditionally, yields on tax-coxempt seccurities have been,
on the averaue, 30 percent ltower than taxable yields. Yield
spreads will vary according to quality, maturity, call pro-
tection, monctary conditions and similar factors. Morcover,
vields will also vary within rating catergories. For cxample,
Targely because of the substantial volume of debt outstanding,
vields va New York City sccurities were stgniflicant higher than
vields op comparably rated scourities of other issuers. 1t is
notewortiy that in September, the spread between prime
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municipals and comparable quality utility 1lssuers was
squarely on the 30 percent figurc: That is 6.9 percent for
municipals versus 9.9 percent for utilities.

While the market has performed well, improvements can he
made. In recent years an inbalance between supply and demand
has devecloped. Tax-excmpt borrowing is at unpreccdented levels:
$40 billion of bond and notes in the first cight months of this
year alone. But the growth in demand--especially from institutions--
has not kept pace. Casualty companies, always large buyers, have
had their need for tax-exempt income reduced. And commercial
banks, traditionally the largest purchasers of tax-exempts, have
cut back their participation substantially, rcflecting other
sources of tax shelter such as loan losses, lcasing activities,
and foreign tax credits. In 1969, commercial banks were net
purchasers of municipals in an amount equal to Y7 percent of
new issue volume. For the first six months of this year, their
net purchases dropped to 12 percent of new issue volume.

In addition, also as a consequence of thesc specialized
sources of demand, yields in the tax-exempt market tend to rise
disproportionally during periods of tight money as banks are
forced to commit their limited credit resources to their
commerical customers.

Accordingly, to broaden the market, and to effect a
reduction in the volume of tax-exempt debt, State and local
government should be afforded the option of issuing debt on a
taxable basis, with an appropriate interest subsidy from the
Federal Government. Also, tax-exempt debt now issued for non-
governmental purposes--pollution control and industrial develop-
ment bonds--should be issued on a fully taxable basis, again
with appropriate interest subsidies. According to our calculations,
these changes should result in a substantial benefit to state and
local gevernment in the form of a broader market for their
securities, which could result in lower borrowing costs, at little,
if any, expense to the Federal Treasury.

-- Lastly, partically in recognition of
the growing participation of the smaller
investor in the state and local bond
market, we believe thc time has come for
a Federally imposed uniform system of
financial accounting and reporting by
state and local issuers which sell a
substantial amount of securities in our
capital markets.
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Precipitatced hy major financial rcversals such as the Penn
Central bankruptcy, there has been a marked incrcase in the
tendency of investors to restrict themselves to higher grade
instruments--a "flight to quality" to use the terminology of
the market. We must satisfy this legitimate intcrest of the
investing public in detailed, accurate and comparable data
by requiring complcete and accurate disclosure. This system
of disclosure has helped make our corporate markets the
{inest in the world. The time has come to broaden it to the
municipal market as well.

In my vicw, it is those steps which Congress and the
nation must f{ocus upon in decalinp with New York City's financial
crisis:

- a sound fiscal policy administered by
a reatigned management, and inciuding
a credible balanced budget;

a temporary iacreasce 1n state assistance
through a state tax;

an orderly mechanism for debt restruct-
ing, with the financial community and
investors participating in the bridge
back to the capital markets;

a complete study on Federal, State and
local relationships in the arca of
assistance to the disadvantaged;

a broader market for municipal sccuritics;

and

@ uniform financial disclosure system for
state and local government.

This is a program designed to attack the causes of the
problem at their roots. But unlike the legislative proposals
before us todav, i1t is fur more likelv to return our greatest
city--indeed all ocur cities--to a totally sound fiscal basis.

The legistative Proposals

Three of the proposais befove us today--S.1833, §.2372
and Scnator Provmive’'s sucecstion of a taxable unsubsidized

hond with & senalty promium--involve guarantees or insurance
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of municipal debt. We are also considering Senator Bentsen's
approach in S. 1862: Federal Financing Bank purchases of
State and local debt. Finally, whilc not specifically on
today's agenda, 1 shall also discuss Senator Humprhey's
sugegestion of a National Domestic Development Bank, embodied
in S. 1473.

Generally speaking, my concerns with proposals for Federal
financial assistance arec twofold:

First, any such assistance would involve expansion of
Federal credit, driving up Federal borrowing costs, the borrowing
of all other issuers and crowding out certain marginal borrowers.

Second, the discipline of the market would be lost. No
longer would spending be constrained by the desire to avoid higher
borrowing costs or the loss of credit. Only pervasive Federal
fiscal and financial control of local government, in violation of
federalism, could provide the constraint.

Guarantces or Insurance

There is absolutely no difference between a guarantee pro-
gram and insurance program. Either would involve a commitment
by the Federal Government to meet debt service requirements in
the event the issuer is unable or unwilling to make such payments
out of its own revenue sources. And once provided, a guarantee
could not be withdrawn if, for cxample, the issuer failed to
reet the fiscal conditions of the program. The government's
obligation under a guarantce program would be to the investor,
not the issuer.

S. 2372 proposes that the Federal Government re-insure 75
percent of the risk underwritten by private insurers of
municipal bonds. This proposal would be of no value to New York
or any other city of even moderate size. The private insurance
sector has been unwillling to commit substantial resources to
this form of insurance and consequently the risk ceiling of the
larger of the two private insurers is only $20 million per
issuer. Given that maximum risk level, cven with Federal re-
insurance only $80 million of the securities of any issuer could
benefit from the program.

Loans

S, 1862 and S. 1473 would in effect provide for Federal
loans to State and local government. S. 1862 would use the
existing mechanism of the Federal Financing Bank of purchase
municipal securities. Since the purchases would he without
rccourse, there would be no means of cnforcing compliance with
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guidelines regavding fiscal restraint. 1 would also note that
the $3 billion purchasc authority would be inadequatc even to
deal with New York City's nreeds alone.

S. 1473 would create o new bureaucracy--a National Domestic
Development Bank--to allocate credit to State and local govern-
ments. Federal burcaucrats, located not only in Washington but
scattered throughout the country, would he given the final word
on whether a particutar local need was worthy of {inancing.

Guarantees, insurance, loans, development banks--each of
these proposals has serious implications {or the condition of
our capital markets, would climinate market restraints on
spending at the State and local level, and could threaten the
traditionaly autonomy of these levels of government over their
fiscal and financial affairs.

Impact on Capital Market

Too often, when we concern ourselves with the problems of
the municipal bond market we tend to forget that this market is
not entirely Jdistinct, but is instcad an integral part of our
capital rarket structure as a whole. And the same things that are
happening in our capital markets as a whole, the same things we
irned about almost o vear ago, arc happening in the municipatl
sarket. Hiche: 1t shortor maturitiecs, crowding out of sound,
but roinal credits: these are the concerns the nation's mayors
brought to ti President and to the Joint bLeonomic Committec two
weeks ago. thev misplaced the blame. The blame primarily lies
not with New vork Crtv, but with inflation, caused by massive
continuing v deficirs and the substantial new Pederal borrowing
required to tinance them.

1

\ 1 of Federal assistance would further exacerbate

these problen Anv expansion of Federal credit--including a

federally cuaranteed nmunicipal bond--would {urther strain our
overhurdened capital markets. Federal borrowing costs would rise

and, since our horrowing establishes a benchmark in the market-

place, t- rrowine costs of all other issuers would rise as well.
Manv addi 1l marcinal credits--housing, small business, consumers--
would bhe crowled out of the marhkets. Yield differentials between
the stron amd the weaker credits, are at record highs: recently
the spread between A and Baa Industrial bonds has been as high as
200 basis pointsy double the 1974 (igures and four times groater
average. Additional Federval credit in the market
to widen further. And if guaranteced

et feature, the tmpact on unpuaranteed
coexnecially divect and could be severe.

thesc
nod the

mUun i
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Fiscal Restraint

Of even more concern is the potential effect of these
programs on fiscal and financial decision-making at the
State and local level. Like all borrowers, a State or local
government's access to credit depends upon its ability to
persuade potential lenders that its financial affairs are
such that the lender can reasonably expect to be repaid.

A Federal guarantee would have the effect of removing this
element of concern on the part of the lender and thus have
the corresponding effect of removing the market imposed
restraints on the borrower.

The only effective substitute for the restraints of the
marketplace would be direct Federal control. While some
have suggested the interposition of State control, T seriously
doubt whether it would provide a viable alternative. There
would be little reason for a State agency not to yield to the
same pressures as a local government in the absence of
discipline from the market or some other source.

Federal control of fiscal and financial affairs at the
local level presents grave practical and philosophical diffi-
culties. This is not a dispute between liberals and conser-
vatives, but rather simply a question of the right of citizens
to be governed by their duly elected local leaders rather
than by Federal bureaucrats.

We would have to create a new bureaucracy, simply to
concoct and enforce the guidelines as to local priorities we
here in Washington would be imposing on the Governments of
the nation. We would be confronted with the sorry spectacle
of duly-elected local officials lining up outside my door,
attempting to persuade me that they were carrying out their
responsibilities in a satisfactory fashion. We would, in
short, be contravening constitutionally - iwmposed principles
of Federalism; principles which lie at the heart of the
structure of government in this nation.

Thousands, perhaps tens of thousands, of governments
would resist this intrusion into local affairs. And they
would be absolutely right. But in the final analysis,

Digitized for FRASER
http://fraser.stlouisfed.org/
Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis



ot
[V

theirs would be a Hobson's Choice: Submit to Federal control
or pay the price of independence in the bond markets.

None of us can assess with any degree of precision the
contribution the division of governmental authority called
for by the Constitution has made to the quality of life in
this country. But I doubt our society would be as hetero-
genuous, as tolerant of diversity, as responsive to local
needs if all basic decisions were made here in Washington.

Comparison with Existing Programs

It is such considerations which plainly distinguish the
pending bills from programs such as FDIC or FHA insurance.
It is altogether appropriate to require that all of the
nation's banks be subject to the same operating standards
and be subject to consistent and detailed Federal supervision
and regulation. It is equally appropriate that a citizen
seeking the assistance of the Federal government in obtaining
a mortgage disclose fully his financial situation and open
the property he desires to purchase to extensive Federal
scrutiny.

Imposing uniform standards on State and local govern-
ments is plainly an entirely different matter. FEach political
subdivision in this nation has unique needs. And each is
led by a person selected for the job by an electorate which
believed that such a person could best translate the needs of
the community into effective governmental decisions. Yet any
program of financial assistance would require bureaucrats in
Washington to supervise these decisions and reverse them if
necessary, irrespective of the wishes of the local electorate.
1t 1s one thing to supervise a corporate management, or to
reject the views of boards of directors or stock-holders.
Under our democratic system, it is quite another to supervise
and control the affairs of local governments.

In short, State and local government have a special
status in our Federal system. The proposals for Federal
financial assistance now pending before this Committee
would, of necessity, require that such special status be
ended.
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Guaranteed Bond with Penalty

As an alternative approach, the Chairman has suggested
guaranteeing municipal debt, but imposing an extremely high
interest rate penalty. First, as with any guarantee program,
the adverse impact on the capital markets I outlined above
would be fully present. 3Second, any conceivable penalty
rate -- 3, 4, even 5 percent -- would represent a small
increase in the burden on the borrower, relative to the
value of obtaining access to credit. When an issuer is
faced with the possibility of losing access to credit, it
is likely to cut its expenditures, but when the prospect is
only higher borrowing costs, the incentives for restraint
are far weaker.

Impact of Default

1 have concentrated today on a variety of approaches to
the financial situation in New York City and New York State.
I believe the approach 1 have suggested is desirable and
workable., 1 cannot support the approaches in the legislation
before this Committee. To complete the analysis, however,
it is necessary to discuss the consequences if none of the
approaches is adopted.

My views on the impact of a potential default have not
changed materially. I have always believed that & default
would be highly undesirable; "awful' may be the best descrip-
tion. 1 have always believed that a default could and should
be avoided by any appropriate means. But putting aside for
a moment the absolute desirability of avoiding default, I
cannot conclude that a default would devastate our financial
markers or our economy.

At the same time, I have often underscored the importance
of psychological factors and our inability to predict psycho-
logical reactions with any certainty. We have been carefully
monitoring the marketplace daily and have noted the developing
psychological impact. Restraint is of utmost importance;

I must point out that dire predictions of impending doom could
well become self-fulfilling.
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My views on the overall question of the impact of
default are fully expressed in my testimony before the
Joint Economic Committee and I do not need to repeat them
in detail here. I do want to concentrate and expand upon
one particular concern: the impact of a potential default
on the ability of other State and local governments to
raise necessary funds in the municipal market.

Earlier in my testimony, I noted that municipal govern-
ments are facing the same pressures as all other borrowers:
a diminishing supply of capital at higher and higher rates
caused primarily by inflation and the growing Federal
usurpation of the supply of credit in this country. I also
mentioned that within the municipal market itself therc are
structural problems which need to be addressed as State and
local capital requirements grow faster than the demand for
tax-exempt securities. I have also noted that all investors
are increasingly sensitive to quality considerations and are
demanding more and more evidence of financial soundness.

Perhaps the most important factor in today's market
is uncertainty, a psychological factor which markets do not
tolerate well. A number of intermediaries and investors
are, we understand, refusing to commit funds to the market
--thus impairing the borrowing ability .of many State and
local govarnments -- until the New York City situation is
resolved. New York City's difficulties have been the major
factor in the uncertainty and have intensified investor
concerr. with quality. But New York's financial crisis did
not create the other problems besetting the market, and an
end to that crisis will not make them go away.

Markets have a tendency to discount future events and
a potential New York City default has been discounted to a
significant degree in the form of higher overall yields and
shifts in quality preferences. If default actually occurs,
a possible further shift in quality preferences could
influence the ability of credits which are perceived to be
weak to raise funds in the capital markets. By contrast,
the stronger credits may well benefit as investors' preferences
shift even further in the direction of the higher grade issues.

I do not believe a default would precipitate a series of
defaults by other cities through the country. No other city
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has had a cumulative deficit like New York City's and thus
none must borrow simply to meet operating needs from year
to year. To the extent other cities must borrow within a
fiscal year to deal with seasonal cash flow variations, I
cannot conclude that a default will materially impair
their ability to do so. In short, either other cities
have the money to pay their debts or they do not. Those
which do should be able to obtain credit.

In asking ourselves what the impact of a default would
be, we must also ask the correlary question of what would be
the impact of various mechanisms to avoid default. 1If, for
example, New York City were able to avoid default by imple-
mentation of the plan discussed at the beginning of my
testimony, I believe that the result would be a renewed
sense of faith in the ability of the State and local govern-
ment sector and our financial institutions to deal with even
the most severe problems in a responsible manner.

If, on the other hand, default were to be avoided by a
Federal assistance program, the reaction could be more
complex. Clearly, there would be no basis for concluding
that avoidance of default meant that State and local govern-
ments were able to carry out their financial obligations.
Just the contrary would be true. Meanwhile, there would be
far more incentive for State and local governments to embark
on more spending programs, irrespective of whether resources
were available to finance them. The discipline built into
the present system would be lost entirely.

And even if the assistance program were limited to New
York City, its impact would be felt throughout the country.,
Issuers and investors would come to believe that every
municipal security -- or certainly those of major borrowers --
in effect carried the moral obligation of the United States,
even without a guarantee in advance. What the Federal govern-
ment would do for New York, all would believe, it would
necessarily do for any other jurisdiction which became unable
to meet its obligations.

But perceptive investors would recognize the fundamental
change in our system of finance and would see the risks
presented. The inflationary expectations generated by the
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actual and potential expansion of the Federal credit
involved would serve to accelerate some of the adverse
trends we have seen in the markets over the recent past.
Investors would become even more wary of long term
commitments and would demand even higher yields on the
commitments which are made. The ability of all sectors

of the economy to finance investments in our future growth
could be further impaired.

This committee faces some difficult choices. The
risks of a default, in the final analysis, are unknown and
unknowable. My cwn judgment is that such risks should be
manageable. Moreover, as I have indicated in my testimony
today, the proposals pending before the Committee presents
a series of concerns which outweigh the risks as 1 perceive
them. I would urge the Committee to concentrate its
resources and its influence on approaches to the problem
which will restore confidence in the fiscal and political
integrity of the State and local governmental sector.

Mr. Chairman, I would like to conclude my remarks today
with some purely personal observations. It has been nearly
seven months to the day that the City's bankers reached the
conclusion that a market no longer existed for the securities
of the City. For this entire period, the citizens of the
greatest city in the world -- its financial, industrial and
cultural hub -- have lived from crisis to crisis. As one
with deep personal and professional ties to New York City,

I have great compassion for the plight of the citizens of
New York and I share their determination to achieve a prompt
and proper end to the crisis.

Over this period much in the way of laudable progress
has been made. n "untouchable' expenditure increase for
fiscal year 1975-76 was pared somewhat. The inexorable
growth in the municipal payroll has been pared to some
degree. The cumbersome overlay of bureaucratic structures
has been partially reorganized and financial professionals
are now playing an increasingly important role in the
affairs of the City.

If this degree of progress has been made, one may
legitimately ask, why hasn't the market reopened to the City?
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I am afraid the answer lies in timing. Each of these steps,
while laudable in and of itself, invariably came too late.

It is difficult to state precisely what actions would
have reopened the market at any given point in time. But
it must be clear to all that what would have reopened the
market in April would no longer do the job in June. And
what would have been adequate in June was insufficient in
August. In short, throughout these long and enervating
months, events and demands consistently outdistanced actions.

Another important point emerges from this troublesome
history. There can be no doubt that Federal financial
involvement at any point along the way would have stopped
the reform process dead in its tracks. We need only look
at what occurred when MAC was created in early June. For
six weeks, virtually nothing in the way of reforms was
accomplished. 1In late June, the need to obtain legislative
approval of the City's budget caused a brief flurry of
activity -- announcements of lay-offs, hospital and fire
house closings. But as the garbage piled up over the
Fourth of July weekend, most lay-offs were rescinded; and
the closing orders have been largely ignored.

It was not until it became clear that MAC would be
unable to borrow in August that the process of reform began
anew. Each new deadline was faced with more strident demands
for Federal assistance. And, after such assistance was again
refused, the City and the State managed to take another
hesitant, painful step in the right direction.

At the end of August, after nearly six months of crisis,
the first meaningful data regarding the city's finances was
released. While subsequent events have revealed that even
such data was inaccurate and inadequate, at least a benchmark
with which to measure the accomplishments of the past and the
challenges of the future had been established. Again I ask
the inevitable question: would such actions have taken place
if Federal assistance had been promised or provided?

Much has been done, but much more needs to be done:

-- A credible plan for the prompt elimination of the
budget deficit must be implemented;
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-- in that regard, the State must act to provide a
temporary supplement to the City's existing
revenue base;

-- ineligibles must be removed from the City's public
assistance rolls;

-- capital expenditures must be reduced severly and
operating expenses must be fully eliminated from
the capital budget;

-~ the city's accounts must be fully conformed to
acceptable accounting principles;

-- reform of the City's management structure must be
completed;

-- if necessary, steps must be taken to restructure
the City's short term debt.

1f these things are done, and the market does not reopen,
is default the only solution? 1In recent weeks and agein today,
I have expressed the view that the financial risks presented
by a default can be mitigated, and, objectively speaking,
the impact need only be temporary and manageable. At the same
time, I have been equally candid about our inability to measure
the psychological impact. We have continued to make market
assessments on an ongoing basls and we remain deeply concerned
that dire predictions and vigorous rhetoric may compound what-
ever psychological risks do in fact exist.

The time has come, ladies and gentlemen, to concentrate
all of our efforts to restoring our greatest city to fiscal
integrity. I have said many times that fiscal integrity is
easy to lose and hard to recover. As we proceed through this
difficult period in our history, I can only hope that the
travails of New York City will have some impact on our atti-
tudes as to tne proper role of government in our society.
What New York City has learned in the past seven months is a
valuable lesson for us all. As we proceed with legislative
consideration of the City's financial crisis, let us not
ignore this important message.

60-832 O -73-5
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The CramrmMan. Mr. Secretary, you indicated when you appeared
before the Joint Economic Committec a couple weeks ago that it was
within the power of New York City to avoid default. Do you still
share that view ? Do you still have that same opinion ?

Secretary Simox. I believe I said the city and the State, Mr. Chair-
man. This must be a combined effort.

The Crairman. I stand corvected. Do you still share that opinion,
that the city and State together could avoid default ?

Secretary Simon. There again, we have gone on in this crisis for,
as I said in my testimony, 7 months and New York City is still being
denied access to the market. The uncertainty has also created a prob-
lem with New York State in its financing. Nobody can say with cer-
tainty that indeed it could be avoided if they did all of these following
actions and if everyone—the bankers in New York City and New York
State got together and devised plans.

My plan I'm sure could be added to and subtracted from and a
credible plan put into place that could avoid default, but nobody is
going to know, Mr. Chairman, until something happens and nothing
has happened.

The Cramrmax. Well, a number of things have happened, as you
pointed out on page 14, not enough in your view. You think more can
happen, further reform. The question, however, 1s a tough, almost
arithmetic question. As I understand it, New York has a rollover in
the next 6 months that is obligations coming due which they have to
refinance of $2.8 billion. They have an operating deficit in the next
6 months of about $800 million. They have capital needs in the next
6 months of $1.5 billion.

Now I can understand that they could drastically cut those capital
expenditures, although I'm sure there are some capital expenditures
that may be absolutely essential; but that could certainly be sharply
reduced ; but how in the world is the city and this State, which has
already jeopardized its credit severely and is having trouble selling
its agency obligations—how can they come up with $3.5 to $4 billion
under these circumstances? It just seems to me that any reforms that
might be suggested would be wholly unrealistic. Is that wrong?

Secretary Stmox. Well, Mr. Chairman, it seems to me that—let’s
conceutrate on New York State for a second—recognizing New York
City is the largest and indeed the most important city probably, not
only in New York State but many believe in the United States, I must
admit from my parochial point of view T happen to think it’s extreme-
ly important.

Senator Towrr. Next to Dallas and Houston.

Secretary Simox. We could debate that point. But the point is,
what’s throwing a cloud over New York City is the recognition on
the part of the investors that New York City must do all this financ-
ing. Until a credible financial plan is put forward so the iInvestors
say, “All right. They have a plan here and they know what they’re
going to do”

The Crarryax. Mr. Secretary. look what’s already been done. The
State has already created an agency that has taken virtual control
of New York’s fiscal operations.

Secretary Simo~. They have shufiled the debt around, as Arthur
Burns said yesterday. They have transferred debt from the city to the
State and
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The Cuamrmax. But as I look at the list that you have, a shopping
list beginning at the bottom of page 15 and continuing through the
top of page 16, it’s hard for me to see $3.5 billion or $2.5 billion or
$2 billion or $1 billion. The only element that would seem to raise
substantial funds, the only clements, are capital expenditures being
reduced, and ineligibles being removed from the city’s public assist-
ance rolls, and I think you would agree that’s not nearly enough
cushion there to do the job.

Secretary Simon. There's one other step Mr. Chairman, the possi-
bility of New York State imposing a temporary tax increase for
whatever period of time it takes for the New York City budget to
get back in balance. You know, you get to the fundamental question
we ask ourselves: Has New York State and New York City done
enough so that the Federal Government must consider action? Have
they ‘done enough? And I'm suggesting no.

The Crnairman. Well, T think you may be right and I think almost
everybody here, including Senator Javits, would agree that something
more can be done. However, I'm just wondering how we can be reason-
able about this.

Yesterday the Chairman of the Federal Reserve Board suggested
that the New York State impose a tax over a year that would cover
half of the operating deficit or about $500 million. Now in order to
do what you propose here it seems to me they would have to impose
a tax that within the next 6 months would bring in $3 or $4 billion
which would be a tax of maybe 70 percent of their revenue during
that 6-month period.

Secretary Simon. You're talking about the total.

The Cirairman. You suggested the tax.

Secretary Simon. Yes, and what I’'m suggesting is they have an
operating deficit as we understand it in the area of $800 million—a
billion someone said, but these numbers have not been presented to
the public yet. That is the estimate we have in the Treasury Depart-
ment.

Now let’s say that New York City puts forth a budget running
through fiscal 1977 or fiscal 1978, and at the end of fiscal 1978 it shows
a surplus; that they have beguu to take the operating expenditures
out of the capital budget and move them back to the operating budget;
that they have implemented the tough cutback programs. whether
it's tuition on the city universities or tolls on the bridges or whatever
steps that New York City deems is proper at this poiut—a combina-
tion of all these. and admittedly they are tough actions, yes. New
York State provides a temporary tax mechanism, perhaps through
the sales tax—but I'm sure there are other methods—1, 2. or 3 years
until the end of this program. Then, in my judgment, it is reasonable
to expect that investors knowing exactly what the full story is, that
there are financials, that the Emergency Control Board is going to
run the affairs of New York City and insure that this program is
carried out to the nth degrec

The Ciiairman. Then you expect the investors might react that way,
but in view of what the investors have gone through over the last year,
and particularly the last few months and especially the last 2 weeks,
investors might very well not do this, and every expert that we have
heard has indicated they think investors would not come up with the
necessary funds.
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Now supposing we can get this same reaction, this commitment by
the State, commitment by the city, this firm assurance and write it into
law, then the Federal guarantee would do the job. Then we would be
able to provide the funds. Then you would get the discipline because
the discipline could be enforced by the instrument that you provide,
by the guarantee. In other words, the guarantee stops if they don’t
proceed to balance the budget, if they engage in any expenditures that
aren’t agreed upon.

Secretary Stmon. I think we’re talking now, Mr. Chairman, about
hypothesis because the actions haven't been taken—all the actions that
could have been taken. Every action that’s been taken—again, it’s
painful and difficult—they have been done begrudgingly because
there’s still the belief up there, I believe, that the Federal Government
is going to do exactly

The Criatrman. I think they have to take more action and certainly
whether I feel that way or not, from a realistic standpoint, New York-
ers realize the only way they're going to get Federal assistance is to
take these painful actions and commit themselves to it and keep doing
it; but my argument with vou is that the immediate situation of re-
qun'lng $3.5 billion or $+ billion, no matter what drastic action they
take in borrowings over the next 6 months puts them in a position
which will make it impossible for them to avoid default unless they
get Federal assistance.

Now let me ask you this. If New York City defaults—we have just
heard from Senator Humphrey and you heard his full statement. He
said that the effects on New York would be absolutely catastrophic.
You don’t believe they would be. But in any event, it seems to me that
they could be very. very serious indeed once they default. Then it
would seem to me that the prospects of their being able to raise capital
would enormously decrease and then Senator Humphrey s position—
and T think it’s a position that makes some sense—then the Federal
Government would have to come in under very difficult circumstances.
All munieipalities m the country would suffer and at that point we
have to inove in with assistance.

Secretary Simox. Yon know, vou bring up a fundamental point
about who gets paid first in this eventuality. Do the bondholders? Do
the noteholders get paid interest on principal first, or are essential
services allowed to continue? New York City, contrary to public
belief, has had a greater revenue increase than most major cities in
the Ulnited States each year. The problem is their expenditures have
been double what their revenues have been. Their assessed valuations
have continued to go up. New York City revenues in our analysis are
nearlv adequato~]ot s forget the bondholders and noteholders—to
insure that essential services would be maintained in the event of a
default. If need be. as T say, the restructuring that I outlined in my

testimony for a brief period of time—3-. 6-, 9-month notes could
be

The Crrarmax. Mr. Secretary. how can you tell how brief a period
of time that’s likely to be ?

Secretary Styon. There again. a credible program to put the budget
back into balance
The Cuamymaxn. But the catastrophic effect of this city having de-
faulted is something, it would seem to me, to chill investors for a long
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time to come. Tf T were hiead of a bank T would be verv reluctant about
buying obligations of the citv that had gone into default and still
faced these enormons difficulties, and certainly T would be very wary
as an individual of investing in the bonds of the city under those
eircumstances, even with the high rate of interest.

Secretary Staon. Tt would pav a penalty rate of interest.

The Crrarraan. Having defanlted ?

Secretarv Smyron. Tt always has.

The Crramearax. Well, it would have to pay an extraordinary rate
if it had gone through default. My point is. can we have it both ways?
Mavbe we can. Can we provide assistance to New York and still secure
the discipline which vou verv properly eall for and all of us recognize
that New York must provide? They must cut the spending that
thev're going through. They must impose additional taxes. Thev must
make a commitment to balance their budget. Thev must agree to per-
mit the State to manage their operations and the Federal Government
to have a veto over any action that might endanger our guarantee.

But T just wonder. under these ciremustances. if it should not be
the objective of the administration and the committee and the Congress
to try to achieve an end whieh will get this reform and would also
avold the defanlt that can very seriously affect the cities in every one
of our States.

Seeretary Siyvox. As T said, Mr. Chairman, there is nothing that T
would rather see than a defaunlt be avoided. T tried to tell my friends
back in New York 7 or 8 months ago when they first came down that
the Federal Government would take an adamant stand on New York
State and New York City taking the tough steps that have to be
taken. Sadly, lots of these things have not been done. The small steps
have been taken. Much more needs to be done and we are not going
fo know the answer to vour gquestion until those steps indeed are taken.

The Craryax. Senator Tower ?

Senator Tower, Mr. Secretarv. for the record. has the administra-
tion changed or deviated from its original position on the assistance
to New York?

Seeretary Sivon. No. sir.

Senator Towrr. There 1= no slippage toward perhaps getting
mvolved?

Secretary Siyrox, Mr. Tower. T don’t know how my remarks last
weekend whiclt T repeated in my testimony this morning as to what
steps New York City and New York State could take to avoid this
problem. could be interpreted as a change in position. We have been
accused of saving, “Well. we won't @ive assistance but there’s nothing
that can bhe done.™ So T thought it would be useful to deseribe one
thing that could be done or a series of things that could be done. and
T'm sure as T said before there could be others.

Senator Towenr. T was sure of that position, but T thought it should
he stated for the record.

T understand that many States and eities have had no difficulties n
borrowing as a result of the New York City crisis. Certainly, the fi-
nancial affairs of my State and its eities ave in good shape. Their bonds
are rated high. Tt would appear that the ability to borrow without dif-
ficulty reflects the flight to gquality that vou have referved to. T think
this s an example that a flight to quality 1s underway.
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I have been noting some interesting figures, that seems to indicate
rather severe discrepancies between fiscal practices in different cities.
These are 1971 figures, and I don’t have a complete update, but in 1971
the per capita outstanding debt of New York City was $1,288 compared
to the next highest city, Philadelphia, $572, less than half that amount.
New York’s spending was at the rate of $1,207 per capita compared to
the next highest city. this time being Seattle, of $446, almost three
times more. The 1971 expenditures of New York City were greater
than the combined expenditures of the next 24 largest cities comprising
23 million people, compared to 8 million people in New York.

That would indicate to me that some rather severe diserepancies exist
between New York and other major cities.

Looking at other figures, Fortune magazine says that New York
City has 51 employees for every 1,000 inhabitants. Most other large
cities the ratio 1s 35 per 1.000. The current spending per capita is at
$1.224 compared to the average for all other cities in the country of
$295.

Of course, I think we all know that New York 1s in the grip of the
trade unions. We know that wages are inordinately high there and
they are ordinarily dictated by the trade unions without regard to de-
mand for productivity or the burden on the city or anything like that.

One thing that T would like for you to comment on, Mr. Secretary, is
it possible to show that the proliferation of matching programs by the
Federal Government through categorical grants and the like have
tended to encourage or provide an meentive for some cities to engage
in programs and spending beyond the ability of their tax base to sup-
port it ?

Secretary Simox. Yes. T don’t have an analysis with me on that
subject.

Senator Towgr. In other words, I wonder if we’re not part of the
problem here.

Secretary Simoxn. Well, of course. it does, and where there are match-
ing programs they obviously want to take advantage of the Federal
money that’s available and they have to put their percentage up—=25 to
50 percent of the money if they wish to build day care centers, as one
example. So, sure, that adds to the problem.

Senator Tower. Do you think that perhaps default on the part of
New York City, perhaps a worsening of the problem, would ultimnately
force reform on the part of New York City so that it could act respon-
sibly ? Clould it perhaps serve as an object lesson to other cities in the
United States?

Secretary Sizon. I think that everything that’s occurred thus far
bas already served adequate warning on other cittes in the United
States. Indeed T find no evidence of other cities or States which have
this kind of a problem. T don’t know of any other city that borrows in
the marketplace to make up a deficit. Most short-term borrow ing on the
part of States and some larger municipalities comes in anticipation of
taxes and is repaid when the taxes are collected. Nobody has had a
cumulative deficit like New York City and nobody has got the unique
problems that some people brought up here this morning like New
York City. There are also the longer range problems that we have to
look at—some of our formulas for Federal assistance and all the rest
of our aid to our cities—is it up to date? Is it in the 20th century ? But
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I think the events thus far have served adequate warning on people
to put their houses in order. What I fear. Senator Tower, is that if the
Federal (overnment steps in at this point to guarantee or insure, does
this remove that very strict and necessary discipline of the marketplace
for many ether cities in this country? Does it precipitate, regardless
of what the punitive costs we might put on the borrowings, the demand
for more Federal funds and more fiscal laxity than now exists?

Senator Tower. There seems to be an awareness in the market that
New York City is unique.

Secretary Sivon. Yes.

Senator Tower. Of course. heavy pressure is being brought to bear
on the Congress to establish legislatively some form of Federal as-
sistance for New York City and it may very well come to pass. T
haven’t been convineed that we should do it myself, but my primary
concern 1s the impact of New York’s plight on the rest of the coun-
try and I think we have to view it in the national context.

Secretary Siyox. T agree with that.

Senator Tower. If we so view it, and if we initiate some sort of
assistance through legislative means, in your view what would be
proper form for such assistance to take?

Secretary Siaton. Well, let me say at the ontset that my judgment
as Secretary of the Treasnry as to what the proper form would be in
no way implies that the President of the United States

Senator Tower. T understand that you would not necessarily sup-
port such a proposal, but what I'm asking for now is what would be
the best way to go about it if indeed political pressures are brought
to bear on us or we find that the impact on the country is adverse;
then what would be the best way for us to proceed under those cir-
cumstances ?

Secretary Siyon, Mr, Tower, if the Congress in its wisdom deter-
mines that the Federal financial assistance is essential in this effort,
T would nrge that it not create a new bureaucracy., an RFC type
bureancracy that always grows and cannot be gotten rid of to inter-
pose itself into every facet of local affairs.

T would urge that Congress limit itself completely only to such
measures. perhaps as Senator Proxmire has recommended. a narrow
and restrictive program that would be administered by the Secretary
of the Treasury.

T would further urge that any program prohibit assistance until
the Secretary 1is satisfied beyond every reasonable doubt that the
recipient is inexorably on the road to fiscal integrity and T would
finally urge again, as Senator Proxmire has, that the financial terms
of assistance be made so punitive. the overall experience be made so
painful, that no city: no political subdivision would ever be tempted
to go down the same road.

Senator Tower. Thank yvou. Mr. Secretary.

The Criamrman. Senator McIntyre?

Senator McIntyre. Mr. Secretary, are you in effect saying to this
committee that in vour hard opinion that in the interest of good. con-
structive reform of the finances of New York City that the city ought
to either swim or sink and you don’t feel it will sink?

Secretary Simon. T'm not saying that exactly because, again, the
psychological impact. as T said, Senator MecIntyre, is unknowable by
anyone.
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Senator McInTyre. We don’t want to take a chance on that.

Secretary Simon. We can give a judgment. What I’'m suggesting
is that all of the steps and others that T didn’t outline or different
steps that would have a similar result. have not been tried and need
to be tried before your question can be answered.

Senator McINTyre. Let me ask you in terms of self-help, are there
not State constitutional limitations on the city or State’s ability to
borrow in the short term, related to assured sources of revenue? Are
they not up against a constitutional barrier?

Secretary Suaron. New York State could not without a referendwun
guarantee New York City debt. if that is your question. However, I
believe

Senator McINTYRE. Is there any legal barrier? One of your sug-
gestions is to start taxing properly and to get enough income to pay
their debts or

Secrvetary Siaon. I believe that a special tax could be passed by
the legislature to build this bridge that I talked about before with a
repayment. provision that T said out of future New York State ap-
propriations which would provide the necessary capital.

Senator McIntyre. Assuming some Federal relief is agreed upon,
it seems to me there are at least two basic considerations. Do we not
need to separate the problems of the State of New York and the
problems of New York City and treat them somewhat differently?
And how do we rationally do this, Mr. Secretary ?

Secretary Sox. Yes; that’s true. New York City has to take the
proper steps that one day it can indeed walk alone again and walk
back to the capital market, but in the interim, vou say, “All right,
until New York City can do all these tongh things, because that’s
going to take a little while to do. is it the State’s responsibility to
do everything that it can first. or should the Federal Government
just step in first?” That is the question we're asking, Senator.

Senator McIntyre. You heard Senator Humphrey. Do you believe
that New York City is a peculiar eity, a different city from any other
city in this country ?

Secretary Siyox. Yes I would say that in a great many ways it is,
due to the fact that it is the port of entry of so many people and it
has so many peculiar characteristics: but again. some of its problems
as far as its welfare programs are brought upon by themselves. T have
a friend of mine—an acquaintance. who works in Newark. N.J., and
has a very good job and he lives in New York City. I said, “My good-
ness. that’s an unusnal thing. Why don’t vou live in the suburbs?”
He said. “Well, my wife was a government employee, and by living
in New York Citv. she can collect large welfare payments, and so
we’re living over there instead.”

Well, T suggest that all of these encouraging factors—the welfare
program that’s obviouslty rewarding—T will not repeat here for the
record what T said to this chap. but vou can imagine, Senator. but
I would imagine that’s going on quite a bit.

Senator McIxTtyre. Do vou agree with the Senator from Ultah that
says that New York’s condition is probablv due to the political inept-
ness of their leaders of the past 10 or 20 years?

Secretary Srmon. The last thing T'm going to do is point fingers
at what went on before. I'm going to have a hard enough time going
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back to work in that city as it is, Senator McIntyre, without com-
menting on what the problem was to start with. T do wish to return.
We all know their problem. They spent a lot more money than they
received for a long period of time. and finally the ultimate arbitrator
said, “No more; the marketplace. and the disciplines of the market-
ph(‘e have been imposed. Then you ask the question. should New York
State help them or should the Federal Government step in. and that
is the problem Congress has to consider.

Senator McIxTyRe. But nevertheless, it’s heen pointed out here
that the problems of New York are not uncommon to them, that they
are spreading throughout the country as we get into this business.

Secretary Simon., I@n’t that funny? I don’t subscribe to that., and
for the record, Senator MeIntyre, T would like to put in not only
Hubert Humphrey’s city of Minneapolis but also it seems like about
35 or 40 States and municipalities, big and little—Philadelphias and
Detroits and all the rest of them—A’s and AAA’s, and show their
net interest cost and what thev paid and what the proportion was.
and whenever it was out of proportion there was a good reason for
its being out of proportion. Tt’s having an unsettling effect. I agree
with that. and it’s going to have a further unsettling effect as long
as the uncertainty remains, but it’s not been demonstrated that these
problems affect the other cities. no.

Senator McInTyre. Would you say the same for the small towns and
small cities throughout this great countrv? Are they having their
troubles in the same type or way that New York City is?

Secretary Suyron. The small. well-run towns usually don’t have the
demands that the larger. medium sized and small medium sized do,
and they are ordinarily and continue to be financed bv the local bank-
ing systems because their name has never been nationally known. They
don’t have the liquidity that investors demand to enter the major
marketplace. so they get financed bv their local banking system.

Senator McInryrr. So thev are OK. as far as vou know?

Secretarv Sivox. Yes.

Senator McInTtyre. By and large, the small towns and cities of
America are in good shape?

Secretary Simon. We have no evidence to the contrary. although
I'm sure, Senator MeIntyre, that some do exist. There are exceptions
to that statement.

Senator MeI~ryre. One final question, Mr. Chairman.

It would seem that if the Federal relief is justified. it onght to be
sufficient to restore confidence to the market without going any farther
than a minimum temporary solution requires. vet this is a very iffy
proposition because we never know how much that will take.

Now. Mr. Secretary, where do we draw the line so as not to jump way
bevond where we ought to go if we do decide to bring some measure of
relief to New York Citv?

Secretarv Stmox. Well. T think T'd stand to my answer to Senator
Tower, if Congress in its wisdom, and so forth, decided that some
relief must be provided that program that T just outlined. with the
very stringent criteria very similar to what the chairman has recom-
mended-——

Senator McINTyre. Should it come after defanlt in order that those
bondholders lose their dough, or should it come before default?
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Secretary Stmown. It’s not a matter of bondholders losing their
dough. You’re more concerned with the impact—psychologic impact
as far as our financial system and all of the other considerations that
we have discussed, because it’s been the experience and it was the ex-
perience back in the 1930’s when cities did default that the bondhold-
ers were repaid. It was a moratorium on the interest payments. Some
debt was rescheduled, but eventually the Michigans and others who
defaulted at that time. the bondholders were paid. So they wonld be
again. It would be a postponement. of their payment.

Senator McIxTyre. In your opinion, Mr. Secretary, would the
chairman’s plan restore market confidence ?

Secretary Srmox. Nobody can say with absolute certainty whether
the plan that I outlined or the one the chairman has, which I’'m not
totally familiar with, would restore confidence, but the question is,
1t hasn’t been tried and let’s put a tough program in place and put
that budget forward where people are going to say, “Yes. sir. They
are going to be there 2 years from now. They are going to have a
balanced budget. They are going to have @ tens of thousands excess.
They are going to change their accounting procedures. New York
State 1s going to help in the interim by doing this, the financial com-
munity of New York State.” T'm not t‘ﬂkmn about the New York City
banks. I'm talking about the Lincoln Rochesters and Securities Tong
Island, as well as the savings institutions, will assist in providing this
bridge once the fiscal and financial eredibility is restored ; ves, Senator.

Senator McI~xtyre. Thank you.

The Crrairmax, Senator Brooke.

Senator Brookr. Thank vou, Mr. Chairman.

And thank you. Mr. Secretary. for a very able and T think a very
persuasive presentation.

T would be loathe personally to support anv bill which would en-
snare the Federal Government in the local budgetmaking process ex-
cept in the face of a grave threat to the national welfare. Senator
Proxmire in questioning yvou asked what impact a default by New
York City would have on New York. But T want to know what the
impact would be on the Nation and on its economyv. Could you give us
some thinking as to what the impact would be on the national economy
if New York defaulted ?

Secretary Stmox, Well. in our judgment, Senator Brooke, it would
not have—again, we are dealing with the financial side, not the psy-
chological aspects of what would happen as far as individuals in
the fear that has been created in some quarters as a result of the vigor-
ousness of the debate up to date and many of the statements that have
been made that T talked about off the cuff in my opening comments.
Tt shows a lack of understanding of the marketplace of people who
don’t become experts in this subject. But if the essential services—
we're making this assumption that the essential services of New York
Cityv are indeed maintained—there need be no disruption to the United
States economy unless, of course. they were disrupted and the bond-
holders were paid out of the revenues. This has to be done in a very
delicate way. Tt has to be handled in a scheduled way. yes, but it’s our
analysis that there would be insignificant impact as far as our econ-
omy 1s concerned. As far as the market consequences, Senator Brooke.
I have talked about that here today and on other occasions at great
length.

Digitized for FRASER
http://fraser.stlouisfed.org/
Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis



71

One can mitigate throngh the FDIC, throngh the Federal Reserve's
role in pr 0\'1(1111;1 secured liquidity to the commercial banks who may
have overextended themselves as far as city paper is concerned. and
that’s not the major banks. That portion can be mitigated.

Agam, what the psychological effect would be. no one can judge.
We can just make ]udwments based on experiences in the past.

Senator Brookr. Now, we're already beginning to hear from mayors
of other cities who ‘lntlclp‘lto that they at sonie time may be in posi-
tions similar to that in which New York City finds itself. Do you know
how many cities in this country now are close to the finaneial condi-
tion in which New York City finds itself?

Secretary Sowrox. Aceording to our analysis. none, Senator Brooke.
We know of no city that borrows short term—and this is the important
thing to understand—short term to finance a cumulative deficit as
New York City has done. As these short term notes eontinue to be due,
they have to pay them off, and in order to pay them off they have to do
what we call rollover in the marketplace and if their credit rating has
been impaired and their credit standing has been impaired as a re-
sult of a cumulative effect of borrowing like this. the market, as this
one did, closes.

Now. T know of no other city that does this. The rest of the cities
that finance short do so in anticipation mostly of tax receipts and
then repay.

Senator Brooke. Do you think that we are being subjected to a sort
of scare tactic, that the country is being alarmed that if New York
City goes into default then other cities are going to follow suit, and
that our Nation’s economy is going to suffer asa result 2

Secretary Starox. Well. again, T heard the mayors talk about the
very high interest rates that they are paving and the fear when they
are paving higher interest rates that the next step is not being able
to borrow at all. The point is that everybody is paving higher interest
rates. The prime corporations today have to payv 10 percent, rates that
are more illustrative of a terminal stage of a boom than they are of a
commenceinent of an economic recovery. Certainly municipalities are
going to be paying higher than they did a couple years ago and this
1s occurring. but as I put in the record. these various cities, From E ctor
County. Tex., to vou name it, all over the country are represented in
the list of those who have financed over the last 4 months. Tt illus-
trates that cities big and small have been able to finance. some with
distortions, because we take some A-rated securities in the municipal
market. New York City has always traded substantially higher than
other A-rated securities in the market, paid a higher interest rate,
as a result of two factors. One, its veritable demand on the market-
place, 40 percent on short term notes, and the fear on the part of in-
vestors that they weren't running their business properlyv. These fac-
tors narrowed the number of investors that bought New York City’s.

So you're going to have wide variations <1e])end1n<r on how the in-
vestor perceives a municipality to be running its affairs. This is some-
thing that’s really pretty brandnew and it started in the Penn Cen-
tral. as T said. the ﬁmht to quality. Ten or fifteen vears ago. nobody
ever thought that the ad valorem eeneral obligation tax of any gener al
oblloahon security in this counhv could ever be questioned. I\obodv
got ‘the proper financials. Nobody needed them. They were bought
with the confidence that the taxing power of this municipality or State
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backed the securities. This has put that whole notion under very
severe question, to put it mildly, and now the investors are demanding
to see more financial information about the State and municipalities.
That’s why we put in the mandatory reporting requirement. We think
that’s essential for States and municipalities to continue to finance at
reasonable interest rates.

Senator Brooke. Without oversimplification, it seems to me that
we're talking about investor confidence. That’s what we’re trying to
achieve. '

Secretary Simon. Yes, sir.

Senator Broogk. That’s what New York needs, is investor confi-
dence. Senator Proximire said that he felt in questioning you he in-
dicated that if New York City did default, it would be difficult, if not
impossible, to get investor confidence; the city couldn’t come back.
What’s your opinion?

Secretary Stmon. Well, if T did imply that, Senator Brooke, I did
not certainly intend to imply that.

Senator Brooke. Not that you did. T think the Senator questioned
you about that.

Secretary Srmox. Because again, this concerns the psychological im-
pact. Is confidence going to be restored if New York City does all these
things, if they restructure and they do everything we have discussed
here this morning ? Nobody knows with any certainty what the answer
to that question is.

Senator Brooxr. But you don’t have any fear of that?

Secretary Staron. Well, certainly T am concerned about that. I'd be
foolish if I were not. Of course, I am. My point 1s that what T have
been asking, indeed imploring, for a long period of time is the right
steps be taken. The President has asked Arthur Burns and I to monitor
closely over these past 7 months the New York City situation and keep
him posted on the events in the marketplace, most especially the psy-
chology of the market, what the impact on the marketplace has been,
and as each week and month has dragged by, certainly what could
have been done in June wasn’t acceptable in July and et cetera, right
out to where we are now. So more is going to have to be done today
than certainly would have had to have been done 3 or 4 months ago. I'm
saying let’s do what has to be done instead of just talking about it.

Senator BroogEk. One of the bills T think calls for 75 percent guar-
antee. Do you think that even with a 75 percent guarantee that the
city of New York would be able to get investors for the remaining
25 percent?

Secretary Stmox. No, and, of course, the private insurance com-
panies wouldn’t pick up the slac]\ fora couple of reasons. The first rea-
son being you don’t get fire insurance when your house is on fire, and
the second reason is that they have a limit—the largest of the insurers
has a limit of $20 million per issuing and so that effectively would
take care of any aid to New York Cltv in particular.

It would have to be, w hether it’s a guarantee or an insurance or
whatever the proposal is you're talking about—lf there is to be involve-
ment, you're talking about full Federal Government involvement,
not partial.

Senator Brooke. Thank you.

The Cratrman. Senator Garn?
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Senator Garn. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. .

Mr. Secretary, I think Senator McIntyre’s question is answered by
the facts. T don’t think you need to say you agree or disagree with my
statement about the fiscally irresponsible leadership in New York
(ity over a long period of time. Statistics read by Senator Tower I
think show that. It’s staggering. It’s almost unbelievable that one city
could spend more than the next 24 put together and most of the mayors
of this country would agree with that statement and a long time before
this came up.

And I do think, in answer to another question, I do think we are
seeing a propaganda battle that overstates the effect on the rest of
this Nation. Madison Avenue or whoever is doing it is doing a fan-
tastic job of convineing the whole country that we are gomg to go
down the river if New York defaults on their bonds. I think it’s being
greatly overplayed to put pressure on the Congress to come up with
some kind of bailout program.

We have also had testimony here today and constantly heard that
New York City isn’t responsible for all these problems—the interest
rates going up. Wouldn’t it be fair to assume that the $75 billion budget
deficit passed by the Congress of the United States cumulative $550
billion debt might have something to do with the economy of this
country. that New York City isn’t doing it all by itself?

Secretary Simox. That, plus the extraordinary inflation that we still
have; but most importantly, and T want to reemphasize tl:is because
when it’s put in the record the spread between taxable and tax exempt
issues, while there have been abberations between various quality
ranges, the spread can be generally said to be stable for tax exempt
financing.

Senator (zarx. I think we’re seeing something perpetrated on us
that ean be a self-fulfilling prophecy. You mentioned inflation. When
I was mayor, the number one cause of their financial problems is in-
flation. That’s the only problem T had in balancing my budget when
[ was a mayor. the constant pressure of inflation, the cost of power
coing up by 9 or 10 times, the wage nereases that ought to be con-
sidered in this factor. too. We can’t say all the other sins are going
to be spread on the other cities because of what happens in New York
City. We are all suffering because of inflation. That’s the number one
budget problem i cities of this country.

Just to illustrate some of those cities—and I wonder how long I
would have staved mayor of Salt TLake Citv-—to talk about 51 em-
plovees per 1,000 or 35, That’s a big city, but you take the medium
sized cities, Salt Take City is about the 50th largest city in the coun-
try. We managed to have a very clean city that most people talked
about and say. “My. it’s clean and well kept. good police protection
and so on.” We had 13 employees per 1,000.

Tt vou want to start multiplying this out. with no welfare included
at all. just looking at personnel cuts, to do what New York City was
doing and come up with that number of employees and pay the kind
of wages and fringe benefits and all of those things, pensions—I
would have had to instantly increase the budget by 900 percent and T
wonder if the ¢itizens of Salt Lake City would have liked a 900 percent
mmerease in their expenditures in their city and the attendant tax
inerease that would have to go with it when they are already the high-
est taxed resident of the State of Utah.
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I don’t think we can ignore the causes of this problem and the fiscal
irresponsibility that has gone on in New York City. I’m not sure the
Feds are the ones to bail them out. As tough a shape as New York is
in, I would suggest that maybe the fiscal irresponsibility of the Con-
gress of the United States and the condition this country is in—I wish
I could get some of my colleagues as stirred up about the fiscal condi-
tion of this country as they are of New York City. I would suggest,
and maybe wonder if you would agree, the only difference between the
financial problems of New York City and the U.S. Government are
that we can print money and maybe that would be a simple solution
to give New York a printing press and then they could go on building
up the debt and they wouldn’t default.

Secretary Simon. I'd rather take ours away, Senator.

Senator Garx. I would agree with you completely, but T don’t think
we can separate the problems of New York Clity and the economic diffi-
culties of this country and the unwillingness of public officials, whether
it be in New York City or in the Congress, of not having the word
“no” in their vocabulary. Tt seems to be forgotten.

As long as I'm on another tear, I might as well be blunt about it and
say that I’'m disappointed that some of my mayor friends, some who
are sitting in the audience right here, are defending the kind of fiscal
irresponsibility of New York City. but T guess the National Confer-
ence of Mayors is not any different than the Amerlcan Bar Associa-
tion or the Chamber of Commerce or national unions. They are self-
protection societies and you wouldn’t expect them to come 1 and tes-
tify and say, “No I think New York City 1s irresponsible. We can’t
defend them.” Thev always have to come in and give the testimony
that you would expect from all the other groups. You never hear a doc-
tor say an ill word of another doctor or an attorney of another attor-
ney. and you’re going to get the same thing from the leaders of the
cities in this country.

Secretary SrmonN. You’ll never hear me say an ill word about my
friends back in the investment banking business and you will be hear-
ing from them and you have heard from them already. I respect their
professionalism and T have talked enough about the uncertainties in-
volved. but this notion that’s developed over the last 15 or 20 years in
the United States that every time anybody gets in trouble the Federal
Government 1s the one who ought to aid and solve all the problems and
just put money in it. Senator Proxmire, you have made some good
statements on the floor of the Senate about that. about what the free
enterprise systeni is abont and two sides of that question—success and
failure. If you remove the failure from it, we have destroyed our sys-
tem. T suggest that before some of these people come down here and
ask for Federal assistance that they think a little about the long-term
trend of this country. I’'m greatly concerned and I realize that I’'m
very unpopular as I sit here to say things like that, but T feel com-
pelled to say them,

Senator GarN. I have nothing else, Mr. Chairman.

The Cuamrman. Senator Javits, you can question or testify. You
have been so patient.

Senator Javirs. T’d rather testify.

The Craamrman. All right. Secretary Simon, thank you very, very
much. You have been most responsive and helpful in your testimony.
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STATEMENT OF JACOB K. JAVITS, U.S. SENATOR FROM THE STATE
0F NEW YORK

Senator Javrrs. 1 realize the time is late with respect to lunch and
I shall try to confine my statement to a very few minutes and then be
open to questions.

Mz, Chatrman, T ask unanimous consent that my total statement
will be made a part of the record.

The Craraan., Without objection, the entire statement will be
incorporated in full in the record.

Senator Javirs., I will take just 10 minutes. I think I had better go
ahead because time has just caught up with me as it has with you.
But T will take 5 minttes and that will leave a few minutes for
questions.

Mr. Chairman, T am not going to try to add to the bills which are
before you, hecanse you have (rot enough bills before you to write a
good bill: T have no doubt a hout that. The only thing that my bill does
that the others don™t do 1s to include a title respecting an insurance
facility, hike the Securities Investor Protection Corp. for brokerage
houses, which will insure holders of municipal securities up to $50,000.
Now whatever you may do about New York, I think that 1s a very
sound idea that you ought to dig into, hecause it will encourage the
breaking up of large hol(lmgb of )1111111(‘11)(11 securities and get some
of them into the hands of the rank and file of citizens.

None of these insurance schemes cost the Government any money
and, as a matter of fact, they make money. So I would definitely con-
sider that pa “icular plopoqlhon I included the provision among the
things that I urge because T was very interested in self-help in the
city ‘of New Y 01}\ having New oYrkers buy New York bonds them-
selves, and that was the reason for this particular provision.

Now there is no question about the fact that there's been great waste
in New York and many, many very serious defaults in loadetsh]p,
but the city has not been without char acter, cither. It's suffered a sub-
way strike. It sutfered a sanitationman’s Shll\e which already resulted
in the city being a very grave health hazard in order to try to resist
the excess demands lesponsﬂ)le It is by no means just a rug to be
walked over.

But the situation. Mr. Chairman, in New York is unique. It just
happens that we have been the receptacle for a tremendous demo-
graphic migration in the United States with hundveds of thousands
of rural poor from the South who moved to New York in the course
of the civil vights revolution, and hundreds of thousands who came
from Puerto Rico secking economic opportunity because Puerto Rico 1s
very much a part of the United States.

The result has t een an enormous welfare undertaking of some $600
million a year paid directly by the city from its own tax base. Most
cities don’t suffer from welfare costs at all, but we do because of the
arrangements hetween the State and the city. And a 12-percent-plus
unemplovment rate makes New York practically a disaster avea in that
regard. In addition New York has roughly a million as a target popula-
tion for biligual education. which is a very, very expensive way to
educate, and which we have some help from the Federal Government.
but not remotely enough.

Then the deep problems of enormous sections of the city being
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poor and unable to pay its way make necessary the humanitarian
effort to render hospital services and educational services which could
carry that enormous mass of people.

Now it's also been said, 1T think rather unfairly, that the c¢ity has
not. been doing anything in the last 7 months since it got into this
terrible jam. That 1s not true. and I'd like to tick off for you what
it’s done.

A freeze has been placed on the wages of municipal employees and
a hiring freeze instituted. Subway and bus fares have been raised from
35 to 50 cents—ver v tough ina hmo 111\0 this, very hard on the people—
and bridge tolls from 50 conts to 75 cents in those bridges which are
tolls: 31.211 ¢ ity employvees have l)ovn laid off since the beginning of the
vear and T ask unanimous consent to imtroduce mto the record the
official release on that subject which has just come out as recently as
vesterday.

The Crramryan, Without objection.

{The information follows:1

REVENUE OR BORROWING REQUIREMENTS, JANUARY TO JUNE 1976, TO MEET NON-DEBT-SERVICE REQUIREMENTS

{Doliars in millions]

Additional revenue
or borrowing
needed to meet

Debt Other non-debt-service

service expenditures Revenues requirements

M @) @) O]
December 1975_ . . .. ... .. ... .. $486. 9 $978.9 $586. 4 3$392.5

January 1976 ... 1,038.9 1,078.4 754.3 324.1 11941

February 197 490.3 982.2 867.5 801.64114.7¢ 7

March 1976 639.9 1,134.0 1.2 362.8
Aprif 1976 164.5 1,075.2 1, 090 6 l(15. 4)
May1976_ . . ... ... ... .. 331.1 890.6 1,143.1 830.9 1 (252.5)
June 1976 ... ... . 367.4 975.7 l 538.7 1(563.0)

! ltems in parentheses reflect excess of revenues over ‘‘other expenditures. '
Source: Office of Comptroller: Cash Forecast of Sept. 22, 1975,

NEWS FROM TITE OFFICE OF MANAGEMENT AND BUDGET
{ Wednesday., Angust 10, 1975]

Melvin N. Lechner, Director of the Office of Management and Budget, today
said that payroll runs for September, 1975, show a sharp decrease of 9,408 full
time employees from the previons month of August. This latest in a series of
monthly reports on full time employees in New York City government lowers to
263.311 the total number on the payroll as of September 30, 1975—a decrease of
31.211 since December 31, 1974 or 10.5%

The most dramatic decreases during September were achieved by the Board
of Education which showed 7,269 fewer people on the payroll than in the previous
month—a result of the application of the economies directed by Mayor Beame.

There was a further decrease in Mayoral agenciex from the previous month of
709. The Board of Higher Education reduced its payroll by 819, while Flealth
and Hoxpitals Corporation achieved a reduction of 493 persons.

An analysis of payroll computer runs ot full time employees for the period
ending September 30, 1975, shows the following results :

August to December to

September September

Dec. 31,1974 Aug. 31,1975 Sept. 30,1975 decrease decrease

Citywide_ . 294 522 272,719 263,311 9,408 31,211
Mayoral . . .. ... .. ... ... ... 133,094 117,275 116,566 709 16,528
Nonmayoval 161, 428 155, 444 8,699 14,683

146, 745

Digitized for FRASER
http://fraser.stlouisfed.org/
Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis



77

The payroll runs from which this information was developed cover only full
time employees on the City payroll. They exclude CETA, EEA and WRED
employees.

Included are the Off Track Betting Corporation., the ITealth and Hospitals
Corporation, the Board of Education and the Boeard of Iigher Education and
only those employees in the Transit Authority and Cultural Institutions whose
salariexs are paid by the City.

Excluded are the Triborough Bridge and Tunnel Authority, the IHousing Au-
thority and the Transit Authority and Cultural Institutions except as otherwise
noted.

Senator Javirs. T continue with the cost of self-help efforts. In ex-
cess of $2 million has been raised in the capital markets with the aid
of the State agency, “Big MAC." a very very risky, but very patriotic
effort. on the part of the State of New York. There has been a rather
complete shakeup in the financial management of the city, sith ont-
standing businessmen like the president of the Metropolitan Life In-
surance Co.. Riehard Shinn. and the president of the New York Tele-
phone Co., Mr. Ellinghouse. having a direct relation to how the city
runs its fiscal affairs.

Then what few people fail to take into account is that over $300
million in area taxes has been advanced the city of New York by local
taxpayers who are patriotic about what happens to the city.

Finallyv. and we have heard a lot about the quality of the so-called
free tuition in the City University, the fact is that the City Univer-
sitv’s budget has been cut $32 million. about equal to what paid tuition
would be. and they have simply had to eut down and restriet their
serviees rather than to go to a tuition plan. which would bar from the
City University an cenormous number of voung people who merit
higher edueation and who simply cannot pay the tab on any basis.
even with the supplements and help of Federal and State Govern-
ments.

New York happens to have a very. very serious incubns of its own
problem of poverty. And that is very tragic.

Now I will go right away, Mr. Chairman, to this proposition of
whether we can make it or not until investor confidence is revived. Tt
seems to nmie that this is strietly wishful thinking on the part of the
administration. Because they don’t want to do anything about this
matter, that is what they start with. I think they are wrong. but that 1s
where they start. and they have invented the doctrine of instant con-
fidence. There 18 going to be no instant confidence. Mr. Chairman.
It takes months and vears to rebuild investor confidence, and New
York's sitnation has become so bad that it has a shortfall in the
next 4 months of over $300 million. even if it stopped paving its debt
service. Also. becanse of the timing of tax receipts, it’s got to borrow
$1.194 million from December to the end of March, even though it
will have a net surplus of $83.900 for the months April-Mayv-June,
1976.

So who is kidding whom? The fact is that services will stop. The
fact is that you will have c¢haos and anarchy in New York, and von
may touch off a depression in this country. It took one bank to touch
off the depression of 1932, the Credit Austalt in Austria. One bank,
and here we face the failure of the most important and largest eity
in this countryv—in the world. Mr. President. we are asked to run that
risk on the word of the Seeretary of the Treasury, who say, “Forget
it it won't be a risk: investors’ confidence will return.” What are we

60~832 Q-T5 -6
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going to do if he is wrong? Nothing. We will do just nothing if he is
wrong. He will probably continne to be Secretary of the Treasury,
but the world will shudder and that is the risk we are being asked to
run. for what?

Now the Secretary’s main argument is teach New York a lesson,
and that is the main argument of many others around here. teach
New York a lesson. Well. whom are you teaching a lesson to? Eight
million people who have consistently paid three and four and more
times the Federal taxes to Washington than any other comparable
unit pays i this conntry, for us to spend on farms and dams and
many other projects upon which the United States lives; and the idea
1s being advanced that you are going to punish them and that, there-
fore, their reform is carried out in all this legislation. However, 1
would point out to the committee that every one of these bills calls
for the most spartan position on the part of New York. ineluding
ny own,

Now the answer. therefore, is this: Do you want to take the risk of
New York going bust with chaos and the rest of the country and the
world 1)05511)1) l)omg shaken?—T think they will be and very scri-
ously—in order to punish New York. or do you want to punish them
without running all those risks? You are gomg to punish them either
way. You are going to punish them wlhen you pass these bills. You
are going to punish if yvou just stay vour hand and do nothing.

I definitely believe—and T don't say this as any partisan New
Yorker, but really as an objective U.8. Senator—that my State will
take a heavy burden in this. under any civcumstances, and T say that it
1s ab%olm‘olv out. of the question to run the risk we are being asked to
run when the same discipline, the same spartan regime. the same things
that you will do if you do nothing and run the risk. vou will do if you
pass the bill and don’t run the risk.

The Crramax. Senator Javits, thank vou very much for an ex-
tremely powerful and moving statement.

Senator Javits. T will come back if you want me to. T will happily
submit to questions, if you want me to come back this afternoon.

The Crararax. If vou'd like to come back about 2 o’clock. that will
be fine.

[ The complete statement follows:]
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TRUM THE UTPHT 0F
New York
FOR IMMEDIATE RELEASE: CONTACT: Peter Teeley
Thursday, 9 October 1975 202: 224-8352
144: 10/9/75
TESTIMONY BY. U.S. SENATOR JACOB K. JAVITS
BEFORE THE SENATE BANKING COMMITTEE HEARING
ON LEGISLATION TO A1D NEW YORK CITY
October G, 1975
WASHINGTON -- "Mr. Chairman, I am pleased to appear before your
Committee in support of legislation which I have introduced to establish
a Federal Loan Guarantee facility for ailing local governments. In so

doing, I would like to commend the Chairman for calling these hearings.
and wy colleagues who are appearing this morning with their own legis-
latrion, While the New York City issue was initially looked on as a
local problem, and perhaps understandakly so, it is clear by now that

by any standard the New York City financial crisis is a national problem
deserving of a national response.

My bill (S. 1833), together with its amendments, offers what 1
believe to be the best Federal resnmonse., Title 1 of my bill sets up an
emergency loan guarantee facility similar in rakeup to the loan guarantee
operation we had for Lockheed. A Loan Guarantee Policy Board sets up
general policies for the guarantee, and the day-to-day operations of the
facility are managed by the Secretary of the Treasury. The maximum
amount of any one guarantee which the Secretary can make in any one year
is $500 million under my bill, unless the Secretary submits a full and
detailed report to Congress and neither House passes a resoiution of
disapproval within 30 days. The maxiwmum total of all outstanding loans
guaranteed under my bill could not exceed $5 billion.

The loan guarantee facility is protected with several safeguards.
For example, the Secretary would have to find thattie loan is necessary
to enable the local unit of government to rc-enter the capital markets;
that funds are not otherwise available on rcasonable terms and conditions
from any source; that there is a reasonable insurance repayment and that
failure to nrovide rthe guarantee would seriously impair the ability of
the local govermment to nroduce coods and services.

The guarantee would apply both to local governments (i.e. all
governments below the state level) and to so-called "eligible corpora-
tions''. I believe it essential to extend any Federal guarantee
assictance to the obligations of municipal assistance-type corporations.
One of my amendments, therefore, extends the loan guarantee facility to
"eligible corporations', which are defined as any instrumentality formed
under state law which has the authority to go into the market and use
the proceeds of its borrowing to purchase debt obligations of local
governments. To protect the loan guarantee facility from abuse, only
such corporations as posscss certain, rather far-reaching powers can be
certified by the Secretary of the Treasury as eligible corporations.
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For example, the majority of tlo members of the board of directors of
such a corporation must be anpcinted -y the Governor of the state, the
Corporation must have wide audit and subpoena powers over the unit of
local govermment,anc it mus: be given authority to request and enforce
financial management programs and to enforce limits on aggregate debt
of the local government.

Title IT of my bill sets up an insurance facility, again with
the Secretary of the Treasury as administrator, which would hold
individuals harmless for the first $50,000 of loss from investment in
tax exempt securities. One of the maior purposes of this Title would
be to encourage smaller investors to place funds in the tax exempt
market, thus opening this rather constricted market to a hitherto
untapped source. There is no reason, with New York and many other
municipalities acrcss the country raying in excess of 8 per cent,
tax exempt, that the smaller investors should not be enocouraged to
buy up some of this paper.

G-t

A brief recapitulation of New York's chrcnology is helpful in

understanding the »r r difficulties, Simply stated, New York City's
current fiscal cricis rhe end result of enormous borrowing by
the City over the last ten yoars in order to meet the ever increasing
needs of City resicdents. To put the mattery in perspective, the

fel:

following statistics ere uce
* New York City Mayor Rcbert F. Wagner's budget was $3.8 billion
in 1965;

* Mayor John Lindsay's tudger was $8.5 hillion in 1972;

* Mayor Abraham D. Beame's budget is $12.3 billion today.
* The annual cost to the City of debt service has gone from
$644 million in 1959 to $i.8 billion today.

If T accomplish nothing else today, perhaps I can dispel the
notion - advanced in some guarters - that New York City's problems are
entirely attributable to its “wicked ways' or that they are a purely
local issue.

I am the first to admit that there has been waste - on occasion
extensive ~ and even accounting practices which amount to fiscal
gimmickry, and T am also the first to agree that elimination of such
abuses should be a prerequisite to Federal aid. But these evils are
not the major cause of the crisis confronting New York City today.
Rather, New York City's problems are primarily the result of attempting
to cope with the enormous social problems of the day compounded by
the recession and inflation which the U.S. has been experiencing.
These problems include welfarz, unemployment and skyrocketing costs of
decent housing, education, medical care and senior citizen care., They
are the very same kinds of probiems which confront every city that
attempts to grapple with human needs in our increasingly urbanized
society; but in the case of New York City they are most pronounced
because New York City has been forced to undertake a broader range of
responsibilities than most other cities, including:
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1) A $1 billion welfare tab picked up by the City to
assist needy persons, many of whom migrated to New
New York City from Southern states and Puerto Rico;

2) A 12 per cent + unemployment rate;

3) A bilingual education program with over a million target
population and,

4) Hospital and university services offered free of charge
in order to enable people to break out of the poverty
cycle,

And all thishas occurred during a time when the City's tax base
has been shrinking, as industry and the middle class have moved to
the suburbs. Also, we in New York met with a reduced tax base from
the vast demographic movement of people to New York and the North and
“e.t, hurdreds of thousands from the South in connection with the civil
* 7 5 revolution of the 50's and 60's,and the relation of Puerto
¥i oy oo sne United States.

he New York City cvisis emerged last rFall (1974) when Comptroller
dafrWHOl 1din began to challenge pubiicly Maycr Beame's projected
Lt (Goldin sa2id the deficit was 5650 million; Beame said it
lion). This dizpute was symntomatic of underlying economic
Scon {December 1974} the major New York City banks
Mayor Reame thet the warket for City cobiigations was drying up
{(chere is presently outstanding roughly $13 billion in City notes and
bonds} and this news was followed by the suspension in the Spring of
1975 ~f Standard and Poor’s'AY ratiog on City debt obligations.

ht, it seems that we failed to heed these relatively early
and to teake immediate setps necessary to restore “investa
coriidence’, ts was aost the faul: of any individual but the collective
clt of averyone including elected officials, organized labor, private
industry, the media and even :the public.

nis - paV*LCL;
- overtook 1
veagures werc impl

arly the City's need to raise cash to meet debt
121 complacency and the following unprecedented
mented by the Mayor and/or the State Legis-

zlcse cooperation with crganized labor and the financial commun-

care was plared on

the wages of municipal employees and a
freeze was iv t

2d.,

t) Subway and bus fares were raised from 35¢ to 50¢ and bridge tolls
from 30¢ to 75¢.

¢y 71,211 City empl heve heen laid off since the beginning of
tne year, and tens 5% thousands of additional net layoffs are in
the oZfing.
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Along with the creation of the EFCB, the Legislature devised a
plan to raise $2.3 billion to tide the City over through December. Com-
ponents of this [iscal plan include:

5750 million in New York Statce funds;

$725 million in pension fund monie~ {of retired State and City
workers) ;

$800 million from private financial sources.

The complex plan, remarkable in scope, received an initial setback on
September 29th when the State's highest ccurt - the Court of Appeals -
ruled that the Legislaturc could not compel the State Comptroller to in-
vest pension fund monies. This sctback was overcome, however, when Comp-
troller Levitt voluntarily agreed to purchase State full faith and credit
obligations (not MAC bonds) and the State agreed to use the proceeds to
purcha se MAC obligations. (Attorney General Lefkowitz and MAC have ap-
pealed the Court of Appeals decision and re-argument is scheduled for
October lath.)

~re hitch

Thera
~ough until

wit T believe the stagce has been set to carry
5f this caleridar year.

¢ events were unfolding, it was

al woes facing New York City could
marising Mew York City. Whether
d's financial center as well as
and the etraopolis, or because New York City
mMS Are 1y neld, or because all our economic lives are
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"Spilling over' is not really accurate to describe the reverbera-
tions of New York City's difficulties in cother markets. Whar is really
happening is that New York City is experiencing the first shock wave of
a financial catastrophe which, regrettably, is characteristic of our
increasingly urbanized society during these times of inflation and
recession.

One estimate of this increased cost of this catastrophe, applied
tu the amount of interest cests which state and local govermments pay
in interest on this debt, indicates that American taxpayers will be
paying between two and three billion dollars per year in eXtra interest
costs because of the uncertainty in the tax exempt markets.

The Federal issue i2 alsce clearly apparent, in terms of the
health of the securities and 'Ei.nancul1 markets generally. Some of the
ics e aid to the citv, for exampile, have pointed out thai the ratio
“» t. cxXempi te taxal o secuiitics vields - o typical measure of
f1ng"1c1.al martat stabilit has remalned at its traditional level of
approximately 70 per cent uuruw the catire time that the New York City
crisis has been brew "15 d int impress uvnon my celleagues

taat that N WEYY -'-raxr\s‘?"r‘a" weeks, as

was D, Surne L

Coum rday. The

oxers coening taak
aor

€5 NOW ML pay gimost the s

ha\'o been iniormed thatthe s
'omp{l‘*' the cuanicipal bond do not include VNew York;
~refore, s that oft cities and States aroe so
affected by the New Youlr situation as to iafluence substantiallv the
rairs thoy nay.

A4S prime
"ies and srarns usec

What we In Congress fa: therefors, is a set of competing risks.
il we act, wa run the possibkie k #hat other uni*s of government wilil
start lining o at the vy Toy Federai assistance. 1 would not
want this to happern, and . =a ncstlv hope that such safeguars
ten into any legislation as ‘event such an evenit from happrening. We
also run the risk, as Fedora® Raserve Chairman Arthur Burns peointed out
yesterday, ol putting som: stxain on our financial markets with the

creation of a new series of Federally guaranteed debt. My answer to that
probicm is that the nrovision of essential municipal services is a very,
very high priority, ovei compared with competing priorities in our

fincncial markets .

ara writ-

On the otiher bvmnd, the risks we
far greater. We alrcady have some in~ .
ceimnar: spiraling interest vetes for $ s andmunicipalities across
tie country, a virtually complet» inviostor disaffection with all kinds
of tax exempt oblijations, the closing of the credit markets to many
deserving State and local borrowers, the shutting down of government
censtruction projects all across & country, the injfection of chaos ~--
acwever temporary -~ to our {imanciaj markets, and a serious szborting of
oar fragile economic recovery. “h’s i3 2 risk not worth taking compared

tc doing what is needed to avert ii.

ace by inaction are in my mind
ation of what is around the
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The Criairman. The committee will stand in recess until 2 o'clock
this afternoon.

[Whercupon, at 12:55 p.m., the hearing was recessed, to reconvene
at 2 p.m. this same day. |
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AFTERNOON SESSION

The Criiaraax. The committee will come to order.

Senator Javits, yvou and T had to leave for another vote on the floor,
Your testimony was consequently interrupted.

Senator Javrrs, Mr. Chairman. I have completed my testimony-in-
chief. I simply wanted to insert a figure by way of the correction of a
figure I gave.

I understand that the city of \'ow York is the source for $16.600
million in Federal taxes every vear. The testimony is here replete with
references to the fact that it receives one-eighth of its budget by various
Federal payments, transfers, et cetera, $$..) billion in round figures.

I shall submit, if the Chair will allow me, a comparison fron other
major eities and other major States if Lmay do that.

The Criatgyax. Yos, indeed. We would be ¢glad to have that.

Senator Javres. T have faced here before the wrath of my own con-
stituents when I voted measures that benefited very little in Federal
taxes. T had no compunction whatsoever with that. The same can be
said of many other Senators. T am sure,

T only raise that issue because we have not complained. In fact, e
have cooperated in many. many other things which were necessary to
save other parts of this Nation.

Now, onr time has conie.

I would like to restate. because I was quite impassioned. Mr. Chair-
man, but I feel this is the real issue : the real issue is that the Secretary
of the Treasury or President and others say strip New York to the
bone, adopt a spartan regime. expiate the sins of the past by bringing
the budget to balanee in 3 years and the investors will come back to
vou.

I call that the doctrine of instant confidence.

On the other hand. people like myself say impose as spartan a
regime on New York City as any fair person would consider reasonable
and require the State to sum)ort the city—which, legally speaking,
1s a creature of the State—to the maximum extent that wlﬂ not qm)p]v
seriously impair 1t§ own credit standing and its own financial situ-
ation: and then give it an opportnmty l)y meeting those conditions
to put itself back in shape so that investor confidenee hopefully may
return

If it doos not, we don’t want the eity to run the risk of going bank-
rupt and touching off a real depression in this country and per haps the
world.

They both come to the same thing.

On the one hand we are proposing measures to eliminate the risk of
the earthquake effeet which I personally think will occur.

On the other hand. we are taking that risk.

T see no honorable reason in police v wh\ we should do nothing sim-
plv on the word of a few people, high in Government, even who are
admittedly expert in finance, who say it won't happen.

(86)
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I produce for the chairman the evidence of Chairman Burns him-
self whom both of us heard in this very seat say only yesterday. that he
was shaken by the events of the last 2 weeks.

We are men of great experience. Mr. Chairman., around here.

We are often very surprised at how speedily events overtake opin-
1ons.

Perhaps as good an example of that as any is what happened in South
Vietnam within a space of a few weeks.

So T say it is not necessary to take the risk. to teach New York a
lesson. New York will be tanght a lesson no matter what yvou do. no
matter which of these bills von pass.

That is a lot more secure way to teach New York a lesson if that is
the objective—1 think it is analogous to pmnshm;r 8 million people
because of the alleged sins of theiv rulers—Dbut be that as vou may. if
vou want to do that vou can do it as effectively without running a risk
to the whole country and to the whole systen.

The instant confidence theory won’t work beeause even conrts in the
absence of evidenee will say there are some things of which a conrt
will take judicial notice,

That 1= the comumon experience of men.

It you throw a ball up in the aiv it will come down.

It 1s the common experience of men that you can’t restore enough
confidence that 1f vou defanlt on vour debt serviee vou ean raise $1
hillion by the end of March.

So, My, Chairman. and 1 think Hubert Humplivey was present in
saving let's spend as much as necessary to avoid the eity from shatter-
ing. so that we don't have to spend more to pick up the pieces.

The Chairman. Senator Javits, T think all of us in the Senate,
whether we agree with yvou. as many do or disagree, as a number do.
recognize that yvou are a man of extraordinary intelligence, You are
as intelligent 2 man and knowledgeable a man as has served i the
Senate in my experienee here.

You have served in the Senate for 19 vears representing the State
of New York.

You =erved befove that as attornev general of the State of New
York. You served before that as a Congressman from a distriet in the
city of New York.

With that background. vou know as much about what the Federal
Government can and cannot do and should and should not do and
what the eity or State of New York ecan do asanybody alive.

With that in mind, can vou tell us what would happen in vour
judgment if the eity did not get Federal assistance, if it had def aulted
and was not able to meet this tremendous demand for refinancing for
meeting its capital budget and its operating budget ?

Would it under those circumstances be neces sary at that point for
the Federal Government to assist. and. if not. how would New York
City and the State solve their problems?

Senator Javrrs, Mr. Chairman. you are very kind to me. T deeply
appreciate it.

T cannot look into a erystal ball. T can only join my prayers with
vours and that of every other Ameriean that no such thing as conld
happen does happer.

But T must tell you that at least one of the results in my judgment
would be a very drastic fall in securities markets.
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I don’t see how that could be avoided if we let our biggest city go
bust. It indicates the United States has lost something itself in terms
of its determination to hold together as a nation,

Second, T believe that it would be a very long time winning back
people to municipal securities even though we expedited the pressure.

Thivd, you have the terrible complications of a default. On the
ground of common prudence T support regulating our bankruptey
statute to bring up to date.

But I d()nbt stch a new bankvuptey statute would be in place before
the event of a possible New York City default.

And T don't believe that the present bankruptey statute would help
at all.

I don’t think the city. even if it wanted to. could qualify.

Then vou would have as an immediate aftermath in my judgment
a multlphmtv of suits in New York asserting liens. et cetera. Courts
would be flooded. The comptroller could not see his way clear to make
any payments except under the auspices of a court to pay policemen,
firemen, and sanitation workers.

You could have a general strike. It 1s already being threatened on
the ground that the current crisis is being used to break down the whole
area of collective bargaining between the cities and its employees.

You would cause a material erosion of the New York tax base by a
further exodus—it has already cost ns almost half a million jobs in
the last decade.

The wreckage I have deseribed is enough.

If vou put a stop on relief checks, what o vou think will happen
in the Bedford-Stuyvesant and ITarlems and Brownsvilles and South
Bronxes of New York?

Even if T am completely wrong and these things are not going to
happen, why run the risk?

What is being asked of the Iederal Governmeut? To lend its credit
for a rollover for what Secretary Simon defines as an absolutely safe
situation.

He says even the present bond holders will get their money. It wonld
take 2 to 4 years, What is that to the Federal Government.?

With all the remedies that would be involved. vours, mine and Sen-
ator Humphrey's, this thing would be No. 1 credit if there is any-
thing left to be No. 1 eredit for.

This 1s the 1ssue. That is the essential argument.

The Ciramaran. So it is Likelv—nothing, of course, is certain. Bnt
it 1s likely if the Federal Government provides a guarantee that there
would be no cost to the Federal Government, There would be no ad-
ditional cost to other municipalities from higher interest and there-
fore higher taxes.

On the other hand, if New York does defanlt, the Federal Govern-
ment would in all likelihood on the basis of the disaster situation you
deseribed, would have to step in at that point with massive appropria-
tions. substantial spending. and with an adverse effect on many. many
municipalities or affecting all municipalities across the country.

Senator Javirs. My answer is resoundingly, ves. When you com-
pare the visk, if New York ean come back that fast, why run the
risk?
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That is what Secretary Simon says. But if he looked at the city’s
cash flow he would have to admit no matter what you did you would
not restore investor confidence by December 1

That 1s a month and a half away.

The Cuamrman. Finally, Senator Javits, it is, T think, the prob-
fem really is trying to persuade the administration to see just exactly
what vou have. said now and also trying somehow to work out the kind
of a situation that Senator Tower and Secretary Simon developed at
the very end of their questioning.

Senator Tower said what kind of a situation should we as a Con-
gress be looking at 1f we relied on the adviee of the Treasury to put
together something.

He won't support. it now.

Maybe like other people, he may change.

He said something so punitive that no other city would ever apply
again.

Senator Javits, That is Dracontan. You don’t even punish eriminals
that way.

The (tanrasan. Nevertheless, it seems to me I got a feeling from
him for the first time that the administration was beginning possibly
to think abont something they had dismissed without any considera-
tion before.

Senator Javirs. Mr. Chairman, may I make a suggestion?

The Criarman. Yes.

Senator Javirs. You were kind enongh to say such nice things about
me that T am eniboldened to do it.

I think the most important thimg Arthnr Bnrns said yesterday was
that in the last 2 weeks he began to worry. That is in essence what
he said.

T think if this committee should on the basis of these hearings go
ahead and begin to mark up a bill. by the time that bill is 1ead\' for
the Hoor, w lm h wonld be abont a minimuwm of 214 weeks, and ;_rets to
the floor. which would be a miinimum of 3 weeks, taking us to the
middle of November, I think Mr, Burns and Mr., Simon and every-
Dhody else will be worried enough to talk business.

But if we wait and ponder. we will be too late,

The Ciamryan. Senator Javits, thank you very much. That is ex-
cellent advice.

We will try to mark up the bill ag soon as we can.

Senator Javirs. Thank you.

The Ciramrvan. Our final witness is Mr. Lennox 1. Moak. director
of finance. city of Philadelphia.

STATEMENT OF LENNOX L. MOAK, DIRECTOR OF FINANCE, CITY
OF PHILADELPHIA, PA.

The CrAATAN. We are glad to have you here. Mr. Moak.

Mr. Moax. Thank you very much.

T wish to address my remarks today to both a short-term problem
and a much longer term problem. As a director of finance of a large
city, we are indeed suffering at this time in the municipal market.
The results of many pressures upon that market and that those pres-
sures have brought us to the verge of no market. For example, on
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July 22 of this year, I offered a $60 million general obligation bond
issue in Philadelphia for which I would normally receive three
bids. I received only one bid because of the basic market conditions.

In September with an A rating, a very high grade water and sewer
bond, much above its actual rating and its quality, we paid 8.99 per-
cent interest.

The following day I opened negotiations with the syndicate con-
cerning our next need for cash of $75 million of anticipation notes.
In cach case when I talked to a member of that syndicate, I en-
countered a great skepticism as to whether or not it could be done at
all.

This is a city which when the books were closed for last June 30
would show a bona fide cash balance of several millions of dollars in
its consolidated operating fund statement.

It is a city which has operated for 4 years with no tax increase and
actually a small tax deercase. This is the antithesis of some people’s
concepts of irresponsible operation of a municipal government. It
1s, however, a city which needs cash in the course of a year in sub-
stantial amounts. We nced long-term cash to carry forward a $200
million to $300 million capital program. We need short-term cash
for about 10 months in the year in anticipation of taxes received in
the last 2 months, and we need $7 million to pay interest on money
that we have earned from the State and Federal Government which
has not. been paid to us in cash. We must depend on the capital market
continuonsly to provide both short-term and long-term financing.

Increasingly. 1t seems that the confidence in municipal bonds has
disappeared. My analysis of this indicates that this is due to several
factors, The first is there is no universal acecepted accounting procedure
for State and local governments so that one does not know when he
reads an accounting statement precisely what it really means.

Second, there are no broadly accepted set of opinions for diselosure
of information concerning financial conditions, and in many cases,
espectally general obligations bond issues are sold with no disclosure
whatever to potential purchasers. This is not true in the case of
revenue bond issuers. Yet, even there, it depends on the combined
interests of the parties concerned in the transaction.

Third, there is a growing concern over the importance and re-
liability of ratings of tax to municipal securities. The securities I'm
attempting to negotiate at the moment have the highest rating for
Moody’s, and yet T am having considerable difficnlty because the
market, allowing with discounting for New York and other places.
has discounted the quality of the rating assigned.

Fourth, the market is inundated with nnnecessary amounts of se-
curities unrelated to the basic operations of State and local govern-
ment. We have huge amounts of industrial development debt. Tre-
mendous amounts of pollution control debt which has been anthorized
and some of it issued. We have community facility bonds which bene-
fit hospitals, nursing homes. institutions of higher learning. and the
like. If we wish to support. and I think they could and should be
supported more efficiently through direct tax credits or appropria-
tions, rather than by use of tax exempt bonds. notes, and mortgages.

This list goes on through numerous cther types of facilities. It
seems to me that the basic market. especially in the East, has reached
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a point where 1f we are to restore it, we must take a number of com-
prehensive actions which are industrywide although thiey would be
invoked largely on a voluntary basis.

Congress has recently established the Municipal Securities Rule-
making Board within the Securities and Exchange Commission. T have
the pleasure of serving as a member of that Board. I believe that the
concepts which were considered by the Congress—and in part at my
own suggestion modified—in the course of adoption of that measure
should be reexamined. It is time for the establishment of municipal
securities commission for oversight of muneipal bonds in the United
States. The commission would establish standards for diselosure, for
accounting, recommended hmproved standards for rating of bonds and
administer programs which are authorized by the Congress for its
administration,

I'think the legistation which the Congress should now consider should
Iimit the use of tax-free bonds and the taxable option bonds. if author-
1ized, to conventional State and local functions. We cannot support
evervthing that evervone wants to support through a so-called munici-
pal bond. The Bond Buyer, says that in the first 9 months of this vear
we sold $22 hillion or $23 billion of long-term muneipal bonds, plus an
accounted amount of short-term paper—sold either as notes or direct
loans to the banks.

The market cannot absorb this mueh paper on any reasonable basis.
We have to take some forthright steps to reduce the demands on the
market.

Third, I think Congress should establish the taxable option munici-
pal bond with a substantial interest payment by the Federal Govern-
ment preferably with the dirveet passthrough mechanism to the investor
in order that we can get maximum benefits from them. T personally
have some doubts as to whether that particular option, if used as an
option, would do much to improve the market. However. for certain
sectors of the market. it could constitute an important element of relief.

The fourth step which T propose is that the Congress establish a
municipal bond insurance and guarantee program and that this pro-
gram would be optional. Tt would be Timited to debt for conventional
government operations and the amount of debt to be guaranteed or
msured or both should be limited in something like $100 per capita
in a city which was performing all of the local governmental fune-
tions such as New York or as in the case of Philadelphia, 100 per
apita to be divided between the eity and the school distriet. This
limit. if set low enough. would provide a guaranteed base for important
conventional governmental activities, and would help to dissaude some
of the unwise use of such a guarantee that involved no such limit. The
prerequisites to qualification for the insurance and guarantee program
would be to comply with the accounting standards adopted by the
commission, to comply with disclosure standards, to provide assurance
that the debtor government will provide revenues sufficient to meet the
debt service. Moreover. the 1ssuer should deposit with the commission
an amount equal to the maximum annual debt service requirement on
oustanding guarantee debt.

This is a deviee used in the ease of revenue debt in munieipal bonds
today and helps improve the quality of those bonds. The issuer would
have to agree to accept assessments made by the commission from time
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to time to reimburse us for any losses which may be incurred. In that
connection, 1t may be necessary to impose some limitation on the
anonnt of such assessments in order to encourage those State and local
government that have great responsibility to aceept the provistons
of this section. In other words, they might think they had to pay too
high a premium in due course.

Al of this would be applicable only to new debt or new capital pro-
grams. Outstanding municipal debt would be admmistered in its con-
ventional manner except in a case I outlined briefly below. Additional
debt for conventional hm(tmns beyond that guarantee would still be
issued by State and local governments without such guarantee or
insurance on either a tax- 1’1((‘ or a taxable bond option Dasis.

Additional debt for municipal enterprises and facilities should be
stricken from the list of tax-free and taxable option financing in order
to hold down the market to a level that can absorb the debt most
important to most citizens in State and local government.

There is a need to provide for important reentry of the commereial
banks who have largely withdrawn from the municipal market in
order to have support.

In connection with the New York emergency. T urge that future
conversation concerning this matter differentiate carefully between
potential bankruptey and potontml default. Potential lmnkrupt('y
arises from the fact that a man’s finaneial affairs or corporation’s
financial affairs are in such a diflicnlt position that they need a basie
reorganization. It may be they need the protection from the law for
a period of time from harassment in order to accomplish a rational

reorganization,

Potential teehnical defanlt confronts every issuer at any time he
has a temporary shortage of cash and has an obligation due that is
affeeted. The city of Philadelphia has a debt service pavment due in
Jannarvy of cach vear. We have an adverse cash flow the first 8 months
of our fiscal year. We may have healthy receipts in the last 4 months.
If we have no wav of anticipating receipts of the final 4 months in
meeting the debt service in January, we arve a potential defaultee.

We can like practically any State or local government in the United
States. with the exception of those who carry huge surpluses, be
put in a position of a potential defaultee. We should differentiate
between this kind of situation and one that involves long-term prob-
lems.

In order to meet the problems of these two. especially the problems
of potential bankmptey. it is my suggestion that the proposed Munie-
ipal Service Commission promptly be created and it be authorized to
undertake a pattern of insurance for refunding notes in 3 vears ta
meet, the debt service of State and local government in 1975, 1976,
and 1977. The plan should provide for reorganization during that
period so that the government affected can have its financial affairs put
back in a suitable condition.

One thing which. despite the conversations T have heard here todav
and in many other places about New York, that has not been brought
out clearly. T believe, is that much of New York's problem is the
nature of the debt planning, vather than the amount of the debt.
Probably 40 percent of New York’s debt at any given time is due
within 24 months. No other government except the U7.S. Government.
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and I don’t think even it is ever in that posture. This is a tremendous
percentage of its total outstanding debt being of short-term character.
It has continued to place New York in a bad situation. I that were
replaced by long-term debt. it could dispel the lack of confidence in
the investors and wounld mprove the sitnation in New York.

The remaining details of my proposal are in the memorandum I
have presented to yow. I will not burden you with recitation of those
at this time.

Thank you very much.

[ The complete statement follows:]

TMPROVING THE MUNICIPAL BBOND MARKET: THE PRESENT SITUATION

(Substance of remarks of Lennox L. Moak* to the Senate Committee on Banking
and Currency on October 9, 1975)

In many respects, the municipal bond market is on the verge of disappearance
for many jurisdictions. Even where it is operative, exhorbitant interest costs
are required of issuers of medium and good grade bonds if they are to have any
access to the market. These recent experiences of the City of Dhiladelphia
suffice :

(1) On July 22, in a sale of $60 million general obligation bonds of the City of
Philadelphia, we received a single bid. Instead of three syndicates bidding vigor-
ously against each other, as has been the custom in Philadelphia, all of the bidders
were obliged to pool their resources in order to be able to handle a medium-sized,
good grade general obligation bond.

(2) On September 29, the City sold $50 million of very high grade water and
sewer bouds of the City of Philadelphia at an 899 percent interest cost.

(3) On September 30, we made careful inquiry of a number of the leaders in
the municipal bond field concerning the conditions under which Philadelphia could
obtain a $75 million bond anticipation loan. In eacl case we encountered skepti-
cism as to whether it could be done at all.

REASONS FOR VIRTUAL DISAPPEARANCE OF MARKET

The reasons for the virtual disappearance of the municipal market are im-
mediately tied to the New York situation; however, the fundamental causes go
far beyond New York. It is to the latter conditions that I wish to direct your
attention today :

(1) Therc are no universally-accepted and wniversally-applied systems of
accounting and reporting for local and state governments.—There are three ac-
cepted ways of reporting revenues of these governments and also three ways of
reporting expenditures: Cash; Full Acerual; and Partial Acerual.

This makes for nine distinctive ways in which a balance sheet and statement
of financial condition can be developed.

Moreover, where municipal enterprises are involved, depreciation may or may
not be used. This raises the number of alternatives to as many as 15 different
ways in which the same basie facts can be reported—with 15 different answers as
to what constitutes the tinancial condition of the enterprise.

(2) There are no broadly accepted principles relating to what constitutes
reasonable disclosure of information.—In the issuance of general obligation bonds,
it is customary that no official statement be issued.

1 [Thix is a personal statement of Mr. Moak and does not necessarily reflect the views
of the City of DPhiladelphia or any other organization with whieh he ix associated.]
Afr. Moak ix Director of Finance of the City of Philadelphia and Senior Lecturer in Public
IFinance, IPels Institute, University of Pennsylvania. Tle is Viee-President of the Munieipal
Finance Officers Association of the United States and Canada. Mr. Moak ix author of six
volumes on different aspects of local government finance covering such areas as debt
administration, sales tax enforcement, budgeting, capital programming and capital
budgeting., and moxt recently a comprehensive volume entitled Coneepts and Practices in
Local (forermment Finance. Moxt of his professional work has been in research in state
and local government. Prior to locating in Philadelphia in 1949, he served for 11 years in
Louixiana, where he was on occasion Budget Officer for the State of Louisiana, Personnel
Director for the City of New Orleans, and Lecturer in Government, Tulane University of
’Ilmuisiuua. He is a native of Mississippi and spent his youth and secared hix education in
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In the issuance of revenue bonds, the contents of the official statement depend
largely upon the combined judgment of the issuing officer, the bond counsel, the
consulting engineer, and, in negotiated deals, the head of the syndicate. But in-
asmuch as the actors vary from one bond issue to another, so do the contents
of the official statements.

Even when the original disclosure is adequate, there are no requirements
for an effective flow of continuing information during the life of the bond issue.
Nor is there any uniform system for its organization and circulation. Nor is there
any central point from which existing information can be secured.

(3) There is a growing concern over the importance and reliability of the
ratings attached to municipal securities.—I am not undertaking to open up
the basic subject of the matter of ratings and the manner in which they may be
improved ; however, any catalogue of the ills in the municipal bond marKket must
not be ostrich in character.

There has to be a recognition of the importance of ratings and research
into ways in which the systems may be improved.

(4) The market is inundated with unnecessary amounts of sccurities unrc-
lated to basic operations of state and local governments—There are many kinds
of tax-exempt and tax-preference paper in the market which should not be there.
Primary in this list are :

(a) Industrial development debt—whether in the form of industrial aid
bonds, tax-exempt mortgages, or general development scheimnes of state and
local governments.

(b) Pollution control bonds.

(¢) Community facility bonds for the benefit of nonprofit corporations,
e.g., hospitals, nursing homes, and institutions of higher learning.

(d) Housing bonds and redevelopment bonds in a wide variety of types.

(e) Commercial operations, e.g., office buildings, parking facilities, and
stadia.

This debt is largely for the purpose of providing a subsidy to these different
kinds of economic or social activities. The use of the municipal bond market as
a means of providing such subsidy is both inappropriate and inefficient.

CORRECTIVE ACTIONS NEEDED TO REESTABLISH AND MAINTAIN A MUNICIPAL MARKET

In my opinion the Congress should enact a comprehensive plan which would
include the following elements :

I. Establish a Municipal Securities Commission
The functions of the Commission would include :

A. General research in respect to and improvement of the municipal bond
market.

B. Establishment of well-defined alternative systems of accounting which
would be acceptable for application by state and local governments.

C. Establishment of standards for disclosure incident to the creation and
servicing of debt of state and local governments.

D. Development of recommended improved standards for use of those who
rate municipal bonds but, with the understanding that the rating agencies
are not legally obliged to adopt such standards. The Commission would have
1no control in respect to rating agencies.

E. Administration of programs authorized by the Congress in support of
the municipal bond market.

F. Absorption of any functions being exercised by otlier federal agencies
that may be more appropriately placed with the Commission.

It is recommended that in the performance of functions “B” and “C”, the Com-
niission utilize the device of self-regulatory boards of the type that have func-
tioned effectively in connection with the Securities and Exchange Commission.

II. Limit the Use of Taz-Free and Taxable-Option Municipal Bonds to Conven-
tional State and Local Functions

The wide use of municipal bonds in the various ancillary areas (enumerated
under No. 4 on Page 4) has contributed to the collapse of the municipal market.
Congress should immediately withdraw the availability of tax-exempt securities
for these purposes in the future. It should not extend proposed taxable-option
bonds for these purposes.

Where the Congress believes that financial assistance is required for these
areas, such assistance should be provided through either (a) tax credits, or (b)
appropriations, or some combination of the two.
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II'1. Establish a Tazable-Option Municipal Bond

The advantages and the disadvantages of the “taxable-option” municipal bond
have now been discussed for a sufficient period to enable a basic understanding
of this proposal.

It is recommended that Congress establish such a taxable-option municipal
bond on a basis of free choice of use by state and loecal governments.

For this taxable-option bond to perform satisfactorily, it is believed that the
federal subsidy rate should be at least 40 percent.

The taxable-option bond would provide for significant improvement in the
net costs of borrowing to many jurisdictions with good actual credit positions
but which nave been discriminated against unfairly in the marketplace through
unwarranted identity with the problems of New York.

However, the taxable-option bond does not provide a basis for broad improve-
ment in the bond market. However, if administered in a manner that assures a
pass through of federal dollars to the investor, it could provide a modest support
to the market circumstances.

IV, Establish « Federal Municipal Bond Insurance and Guarantee Program

In my view. we cannot reestablish a market at reasonable costs to state and
local governments short of providing a basic new set of conditions under which a
large portion of municipal debt will be issued in the future.

After a very careful study of the matter for many yvears and intensified study
during recent months, I am now of the opinion that the only way is to provide
for a system of insurance and guarantees, on an optional basis, for those state angd
local governments which wish to take advautage of the system of insurance and
guarantees outlined below.

The proposed Municipal Securities Commission would be responsible for the
development and implementation of a system of insurance for bonds of state and
local governments which accept this option in the issuance of that portion of their
new debt which falls within the limits of the program.

The system of insurance and guarantees should be limited to :

(u) Debt for conventional governmental operations of state and local gov-
ernments, including water and sewer systems but excluding other kinds of
enterprise and ancillary operational debt.

(b) The amount of the debt to be insured or guaranteed would be limited
to an amount determined through per capita and other techniques but would
generally be limited to about $100 per capita for each of the next three years.
Within the three-year period. the Municipal Securities Commission and the
Congress would determine thie ground rules to apply to debt issued after
January 1, 1979.

Prercequisites for Qualification for Insurance/GQuarantcee Program

To qualify for inclusion in the insurance and guarantee program, the issuing
state or local government would be obliged to do the following :

1. Comply with the accounting standards adopted by the Commission from
time to time.

2. Comply with the standards for disclosure at the time of issuance and
during the period that insured and guaranteed debt is outstanding.

3. Provide assurance satisfactory to the Commission that the state or local
government will provide revenues sufficient to meet the debt service on the
debt at all times.

4. Deposit with the Commission an amount equal to the maximum annuatl
debt service requirements on the outstanding guaranteed debt.?

5. Agree to accept assessments which may be made by the Commission from
titne to time in order to reimburse the Cfommission for any losses it has
incurred as a result of default of obligation of a state or local government
which is insured and guaranteed by the Commission.

6. Provide an equitable share of the operating expenses of the Commission.

The Commission would be authorized to insure all debt accepted by it and to
pledge the full faith and credit of the United States as a further guarantee to such
debt. It is intended that the guarantee will be solely for the purposes of increas-
ing the acceptability of the debt in the marketplace and that the United States
would never in fact be called upon to make good on the guarantee.

2 Upon maturity of all the debt in an issue, the deposit and interest accumulated there-
upon would be returned to the issuer.
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The insured and guaranteed debt could be issued either as non-taxable debt
or as taxable-option debt at the option of the issuer.

The effect of adoption of this proposal would bring down the rates of interest
payable by those governments that accept the provisions of the Act. It would
tend to standardize the risks and would thereby tend to provide only a narrow
range of very high quality mnunicipal debt.

Outstanding Municipal Debt

It is intended that the Commission should be primarily concerned with new
issue debt. However, as outlined in a subsequent section of this presentation,
the Cominission would have important interim powers in relation to the reorga-
nization of outstanding debt for state or local governments confronted with
bankruptey or default in its debt payments.

In all other respects it is intended that state and local governments work out
their own problems in relation to their outstanding debt.

In this manner, the Congress and the federal government would be providing
a vehicle by which orderly processes of capital program execution on a reason-
able basis could go forward in all state and local governments.

Additional Municipal Debt for Conventional Functions

Beyond the insured and guaranteed municipal debt, state and local govern-
ments would be free to continue to issue their tax-free debt or their taxable-option
debt to provide moneys in substitution for or as a supplement to the insured and
guaranteed debt for conventional state and local government functions.

Additional Municipal Debt for Enterprise and Ancillary Functions

Except for completion of projects in the pipe-line, state and local govern-
ments would not in the future have the option of either tax-free or taxable-
option debt in the finaucing or enterprises and ancillary purposes of the type
that have been outlined on PPage 4 of this proposal.

To the extent that state and local governments which to continue the opera-
tion of these functions or assistance in financing of these functions, they would
be obliged to issue taxable debt in the name of the state or local government,
or to provide subsidies to these functions within the requirements of state
constitutional and statutory limits.

One final point. It is essential that the commercial banks be brought back
to the municipal market and that they be encouraged to participate in it in a
more orderly fashion than has characterized their participation during the past
decade. This action is necessary: however, the means by which it can be ac-
complished is a topic for discussion at another time and after greater explora-

tion of the options.
THE PRESENT NEW YORK EMERGENCY

In the discussion of the long-term1 program in the foreging portion of this
presentation, I have urged that state and local governments should be respon-
sible for management of their own debt under the new system. This is, I believe,
an essential element of any long-term survival of a federal system.

However, we are confronted with an emergency of major dimensions in the
case of New York City. In order fully to understand the differences between
New York and other cities (and perhaps some states) which could easily be
severely affected by a New York failure. it is essential that we have a clear-
headed distinction between two situations :

(1) Potential Bankruptcy.—When a corporation’s financial affairs are in such
a difficult condition that a thorough reorganization of these affairs is a pre-
r.equisite to its continuance as a viable organization and when such reorganiza-
tion can be effected only under the protective wing of superior legal process that
allows time and freedom from harassment, we must recognize that one is con-
fronted with a de facto temporary bankruptcy.

This is the situation of New York City at this time.

(2) Potential Default.—A default consists of an impending temporary inability
_to meet obligations as they fall due. This ean occeur to corporations which are
in basically sound finauncial condition but which are temporarily unable to secure
orderly access to capital markets for erternal reasons that have little relation-
ship to basic internal financial strength.

There has been an almost universal failure of those who have spoken on the
curr'ent situation to make this distinction and to apply it properly to the financial
affairs of local and state governments outside New York City. )
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“There is a relationship between the potential bankruptey of Nfew Y.ork .an.d
the potential defaults elsewhere. However, it is a causitive relationship; it is
not an organic relationship. o

Temporary default by a large number of cities (and perhaps some states)
ean be triggered by a temporary bankruptey in the case of the (?Ity of New
York. These can, in my opinion, be avoided only if appropriate and timely means
are applied to the New York situation in a vigorous manner now. )

If a wholesale default occurs in New York City, the capital markets will be-
come s0 disorganized that many other jurisdictions will not have 01'(1.9r13" access
to capital absolutely required for the ordinary management of their financial
affairs. This lack of access can put these jurisdictions into temporary defal}lt.
Such temporary defaults by a few jurisdictions can spread quickly to the point
that almost no one has access to an organized capital market.

We cannot countenance this kind of catastrophe!

Not only the capital markets for state and local governments would bhe affected.
The malaise would spread far beyond those precinets. )

If we are to avoid this catastrophe, how can it be best done? My program is:

(1) Immediately create the proposed Municipal Securities Commission.

(2) Authorize a pattern of issuance of insured refunding notes with a life
of up to three years to meet the debt srevice on any debt of a state or local
government falling due within the remainder of 1975 or during 1976 and 1977.

(3) Provide that the affairs of the governments which take advantage of this
insured program be placed under the most rigorous supervision of the proposed
Municipal Securities Commission. Where local governments are involved, the
Commission could take advantage of state supervisory services, which would
be an integral and required portion of the program.

Plans for the reorganization of the debt of each government taking advantage
of the insured notes would be developed under guidelines established by the
Commission. Tegisiation would be enacted which would enable the Commission
to order such plans into effeet and such orders would have the same force of law
as the orders of a court in commercial bankruptey proceedings.

(4) Provide the Commission with authority for insurance in an amount roughly
equal to 125 percent of the total debt service requirements of the City of New
York for the period November 1, 1975, to December 31, 1977. This should be
sufficient to take care of New York City and such other governments as decide
to take advantage of the emergency program.

I strongly advise that no emergency program be enacted without simultaneousty
enacting a program for a long-term reorganization of the municipal securities
market along the lines hereinabove outlined. To do so is to delay the essential
reorganization of that market in order that it can function effectively.

The Cirararax. Thank vou very. very much, Mr. Moak. for coming.
This is most impressive. Your background, as T understand it, you are
not. only the Director of Finance for the city of Philadelphia, but you
ave lecturer on public finance at the Tniversity of Pennsylvania, and
vou are vice president of the Mutual Municipal Finance Officers Asso-
clation of the United States and Canada.,

On page 12. when vou diseuss the New York situation. vou say
temporary default by a large number of cities and perhaps some
States can be triggered by a temporary bankruptey in the case of the
citv of New York. These can. in my opinion. be avoided only if appro-
priate and timely means ave applied to the New York situation in a
vigorous manner now. By that. T take it that you mean that we have
to provide some kind of assistance. loan. gnarantee, something of the
kind within the next very few weeks: is that correct ?

Mr. Moax. That is my belief. T know of a number of cities who are
confronted with a tax pattern. revenue pattern similar to the one T have
deseribed for Philadelphia. If we cannot raise funds we—like the
other places—will find that despite onur basieally sonnd position. we are
out of business.

The Cramyax, That is the kind of information this committee
lacked this morning. A number of members indicated that New York
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was sul generis. You point out it is unusual. It is the only city with
the short-term problem. In spite of that other cities may be sound, but
there are many cities that would have to go into default, too, because
of the paralysis in the municipal bond market and the lack of confi-
dence and the fact that banks and other investors would be unwilling
to invest in the municipal bond market.

Mr. Moax. That is my belief and my knowledge from a number of
large cities in the Nation.

The CrarrmaN. This is reminiscent—I'm not old enough to remem-
ber it as well as others and neither are you—of the run on the banks in
the 1930’s when, as I understand, banks that were sound would have
depositors come in and insist on being repaid. Of course, even a sound
bank could be put into a position of default under those circumstances
very quickly. It required Federal action in that case to restore confi-
dence, that’s right.

Mr. Moaxk. That is true. I happen to remember standing by observ-
ing one run on a bank in Port Arthur, Tex., in 1933, where money was
carried out the front door of one bank to anoaher bank down the street.
Both banks survived and still survive today. But T have a recollection
of seeing the panic associated with that action.

The CrARMAN. Your next paragraph is fascinating. You say:

If a wholesale default occurs in New York City, the capital markets will
become so disorganized that many other jurisdictions will not have orderly
access to capital absolutely required for the ordinary management of their
financial affairs. This lack of access can put these jurisdictions into temporary
default. Such temporary defaults by a few jurisdictions can spread quickly to the
point that almost no one has access to an organized capital market.

‘What you are saying is if the default occurs in New York City on a
wholesale basis, first you will have a few other cities that will not be
able to borrow money and will be put in a position of not meeting their
obligations after default. When that happens it is likely to spread so
even the soundest city with the top rating and highest quality is in a
position of very serious jeopardy and may well default also.

Mr. Moaxg. This is brought on by the structure of a particular market,
that we are now in. Historically the municipal bond market depended
on commercial banks for about half of the total new market offerings,
upon the casualty insurance company for one-sixth and the remainer
of the market for one-third to 40 percent. The commercial banks have
largely withdrawn in the last 12 months for a variety of reasons. The
casualty insurance companies have been obliged to withdraw because
the adverse cash flows in that industry. This leaves us with the house-
hold sector, The household sector is composed largely in the municipal
field of two groups. One supersophisticated in the form of the
municipal bond funds. Numerically the greatest is the ordinary
investor who has recently come into the municipal bond field. He
is the man who can get scared the fastest as soon as one of his bonds
defaults. He won't waut any more and his friend won't want any more
municipal bonds.

This is the kind of market that is most susceptible to the panic that
you mention i the run on the banks.

The Crammax. That is very helpful. No witness has given us that
information. This 1s most effective. You have a different solution here.
Your overall program seems to me to be sound and thoughtful.
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Obviously it would take some time to put that in effect. You say
meanwhile in the case of New York. you conld have to create at least
a skeleton of the Municipal Securities Commission as your propose.
Then you say authorize a pattern of issuance of insured refunding
notes with a life of up to 3 vears.

Now that approach goes beyond what vou said in the body which
would have lnmtml this stringently to $100 per capita which would be
800 million for New York, far less than their 1 requirement.

Mr. Moaxk, Im trying to distinguish between new issue debt and
old debt that we have to reorganize.

The Criamrarax. That helps me. On old debt—you don’t provide
the tight discipline which other witnesses have Su(rge%tod That 1s
that the ¢ ity would show it has a good prospect of balaneing its budget,
show it has made a very strong eﬂ()xt. show that the State is behind
it and all this. Do you regard that as unnecessary ?

Mr. Moax. I have participated in two modest rescues on a beach in
my life. You don't stop in the midst of (m emergency to make a lot of
inquiries and get a lot of assurances. I don’t have time to stop in
the middle of this to make inquiries and get assurances. If we are
going to keep this market open, you have idicated the erucial time
which 1s now until Christmas. If we don’t act before Christmas, it is
my opinion that New York (‘itv \\ill have defaulted and. having
defaulted. the market will gradually close, if not close almost imme-
diately. It has been almost closed 2 ‘> or 3 separate days in the course of
the last few months.

The ("riairaran. That 1s a2 gloomy analysis for this reason: Whether
we agree or disagree with you. we have to convince the administra-
tion to get a bill passed. We will not get a bill out of this committee
unless we get consensus of the Republicans and Democrats. As you
know. thox‘o 1s a strong feeling in the country that we should not assist
New York. It is reflected pqrtlculml\ in the Congress. One price that
New York people scem willing to pay is that they are willing to
submit to these inquiries. They are willing to submit to whatever
discipline may be required because they are desperate.

Mr. Moaxk. Excuse me, sir. Perhaps you have not had opportunity to
look at paragraph 3, that the insurance programs would be placed
under the most rigorous supervision of this commission and where
local governments are concerned, the commission could take advantage.

The Cramaran. What it does not do is require any eligibility factor.
You would permit a city to come In no matter what their setup was
at the time, providing they agree to the discipline of the commission.

Mr. Moax. Quite hanklv, sucl knowledge as T have-—and it is 1ot
complete-—of the city of New York, no set of standards we would
sit down and write as good abstract standards, could be met by the
city of New York. Therefore. T don’t see any point in going through
the mental exercise

The Ciranaran. I mean some of the things they have already done:
reduce their spending, increase taxes, and so forth, so they reduce
their deficit.

Mr. Moak. I understand. My guess is you put what concerns the
city of New York through the ringer. T was invited to New York
and invited to be the chief of staff for the emer gency board upon which
the Governor and mayor sit. Therefore, I am not totally ignorant. In
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my opinion, it would be very difficult for tests to be impartially
administered that the city could pass.

The Crratrman. Now. if New York—1I want to be sure T understand
everything you are saying. No. 1. you say that if we do not act, that
it seems clear that New York will default before Christmas or after
Christmas shortly?

Mr. Moax. In my belief.

The Citamrmax. If New York defaults. then you are saying there
will be other defaults and they will rapidly spread and we may have
a situation in which no city is able to get financing?

Mr. Moaxk. I don’t want to go that str'onor If my statement says no
city, T have overstated my position. I'm tr_ving to say the market
would be vastly affected so many large jurisdictions would be out of
the market totally.

The Criarryman. When vou say temporary defaults by few jurisdic-
tions can spread quickly enough so that no one would have access to
an orderly capital market.

Mr. Moak. T don’t think you will have an orderly capital market.
Tt is not. that everybody will default. In orderly capital market when
I go to a market, I expect three bids. When I get one bid. I don’t have
an orderly capital market. T have a disorganized market where all
bidders have come together and handed me one bid. take it or leave
it. That is not orderly capital market. It is not to say there is no
market. There is still a market but it is a very strange one and it is
one which I, as an issuer, have to take or leave.

The Criamrman. I'm glad we clarified that. You are saying that if
New York defaults there will be other cities defanlting and most
cities will be in a position that they won’t be able to get bids from
competing groups to sell theiv obligation. They will have to place it
on the basis of having the buyver virtually dictate the terms.

Mr. Moax. That is exactly what we have been confronted with
already. We had to go to negotiated bids which we didn’t want to
because the other choice was take a single bid.

The Cruamrarax. Secretary Simon indicated he thinks the air would
rapidly clear once the situation is settled and the market has dis-
counted the default by New York already. How long do you think
the disorganization would last absent the kind of measnre vou pro-
posed here?

Mr. Moax. I stated that New York. on Sunday in speaking to the
financial writers, that we would do very well 6 months after default.
but during that 6-month period we would have varying degrees of
chaos. T think 6 months after the major default the market would have
reorganized itself to a considerable degree. so that many people who
were temporarily out of the market wonld be in the market. During
the interim period—-—

The Cinameayran. What do vou base that judgment on? It seems that
if New York defaults and bondholders go through the loss, that the
municipal market would be searred for vears to come.

M. Moaxk. T think it will be scarred for vears: don’t misunderstand.
My judgment is within 6 months we will have a market. We may be
paving a huge additional premium in ovder to have a market, but T
think we will have a market just as we have some kind of market
today.
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The Cramuman. Could you give us some notion or dimensions of
the additional interest rate that might be a result of that kind of an
experience ?

Mr. Moaxg. It is very difficult because we are now at the feather edge
of a totally speculative market as far as municipals are concerned. It
vou consider a 10- percent municipal rate as equivalent to 20- or 22-
percent taxable rate, anybody paying that 20 to 22 percent is in a
speculative market. If you pay him 10 at tax-free rate, you are on the
edge of a speculative market. Once you get into the speculative mar-
Lot the ball jumps up and down like a yo-yo. It is no longer something
vou plot on a graph. It is like Big Mac bonds today jump around. Any
bond in serious trouble jumps around.

I would say the figure would be in the range of 20 to 25, 30 percent
above what we are now paying.

Mr. Cizamaran, In dollars, the municipal borrowings in this country
are 200

Mr. Moaxk. $25 billion per year. A new cost has to be associated with
that rather than the $200 billion mentioned here today.

The Ciramraran. What would be the cost of this? $25 Dbillion times
2 percent. Would you say it would be $500 million cost ?

Mr. Moak. T would say we are talking about around $1 billion per
annum: $1 billion per annum issue of additional cost.

The (iramyax, Average bond is 10 or 15 years. The cost would be-—
runout cost would be $10 billion.

Mr. Moak. Over the life of the issue.

[he Craamaax. That has to be paid by property taxpayers all over
the country.

Mr. Moax. All kinds of State and local taxes. It 1s not all property
taxpayers.

[he Crararax. Not all property, but that is the one we are most
sensitive to in my State.

\Ix Moax. That would be the major source.

“he Criararax. Thank vou, Mr. Moak, very. very much. Yours was
most helpful testimony. You Tave given us a lot of information we
didn’t have. T will call this to the attention of other members of the
committee, I'm sure theyv will be greatly influenced by it. It is extremely
interesting.

Mr. Moag. Thank you very much.

The Cuamnarax. The committee will stand in recess until 10 o’clock
tomorrow morning, to reconvene in this room.

[Whereupon. at 3:10 p.nw. the hearing was recessed, to reconvene at
10 a.m. Friday. Ocotber 10, 1975,

[ Material received for the record follows:]

STATEMENT oF W. M. ELLINGHAUS, PRESIDENT, NEW YORK TELEPIIONE

My name is William Ellinghaus, president of New York Telephone, and mem-
ber of the New York City Emergency Financial Control Board . . . and T'd like
to thank this committee for inviting me to give my assessment of New York City’s
financial crisis.

It’s my view that New York City desperately needs thie hielp now of the Fed-
eral government because I doubt we're going to be able to make it on our own
much longer. Despite our best efforts to put our City's finances in order . . .
despite the financial assistance of the State of New York . . . the stringent re-
forms and reductions we are making in New York (City’s expenditures . . . the
layoffs and the service reductions . . . the help from businesses which have pre-
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paid taxes when they are still in the throes of a deep local economic depres-
sion . . . despite all this and more, we seem to be racing faster and faster toward
default because the investor is afraid. Afraid now, not only of MAC securities,
but of the entire national municipal securities market itself.

Default would do damage to more than New York City. The specter of default
by itself is one of the most unsettling ingredients in our economy today. The real
thing will be much worse. And that will be too bad because default can be averted.
The action the City, the State and the Emergency Financial Control Board have
been taking can put the City on a sound fiscal footing again. But to do it we
must get out from under this cloud of default, which is creating so much uncer-
tainty not only in the country but abroad. It is not for lack of trying ourselves that
I appear here.

Back in April 1975, when the financial market became closed to New York City,
Governor Carey and the New York State Legislature camne to the City’s assistance
by creating the Municipal Assistance Corporation. MAC was given statutory
power to borrow three billion dollars on behalf of New York City . . . with the
purpose of enabling the City to meet its financial obligations until September,
and then the City would be able to enter the money market on its own. When
the MAC Board was formed, Mayor Beame asked me to serve as one of its di-
rectors, and subsequently I was asked by Governor Carey to serve as the Board’s
Chairman.

In July MAC put together a one-billion dollar bond issue. While that offering
was successfully sold, we on the MAC Board were disappointed that there weren’t
more subscriptions to the issue and that it had very little acceptance outside
New York City.

As we assembled a financial package for August, our difficulties increased. The
buyer resistance we’'d seen the financial community exhibit in July now had
spread through other investinent channels. MAC bonds, which are secured by
tax revenues and which are not bonds of the city, were still considered by in-
vestors to be no different than New York City paper. Still, the August financial
package was successfully sold, thanks to the cooperation of the banks in New
York and organized municipal and State labor unions in the State.

By the end of August, however, the MAC Board got a clear signal froin the
underwriters that sale of a third billion dollars was impossible. There simply
was no market for New York City or MAC securities in the amounts required to
meet the city’s immediate cash requirements. Accordingly, on August 25, the MAC
Board advised the Governor that it could not raise the third billion dollars of
its statutory mandate. We advised the Governor that the city of New York would
be in default in September unless the Governor and the State intervened.

The Governor, as a result, convened a special legislative session the first
week of September. The outcome of that session was passage of the Emergency
Financial Control Act of the City of New York, which called for the setting up
of the Emergency Financial Control Board. Governor Carey appointed e a mem-
ber of that board, and I resigned as chairman and director of MAC,

The board’s powers are spelled out unequivocally under the law.

The board, in conjuuction with the city, is mandated to develop a financial
plan for each of 3 fiscal years between now and June 30, 1978, when the city’s
expense budget must be in balance . . . and in conformance with the uniform
system of accounts for municipalities.

The city’s plan must provide for payment of its debt service, as well as for
programs mandated by State and Federal law.

And the city in fiscal 1976 and 1977 must make substantial progress toward
balancing the budget.

If those requirements aren’t met, or if the city doesn't submit a plan approved
by the board by October 20, 1975, then the board is required to formulate a
plan of its own for the city that would go into effect October 30.
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The board also can scrutinize any city operation and see that the city invokes
what the board recommends to increase efficiency and improve services.

And, under the Control Act, city officials are subject to criminal and adminis-
trative penalities if thiey fail to carry out the board's directives.

Meanwhile, the city of New York has been acting.

It froze the wages of employees covered by collective bargaining agreements.

1t put a freeze on the salaries of management and executive personnel.

It put a halt to all new capital construction projects.

It has cut the City University's budget by 32 million dollars.

Transit fares were increased.

ity governmental jobs, since December 1974, have been reduced by a total
of 31.211. through layoffs, retirements and attrition.

And the city has appointed a respected financial expert from Dbusiness, who
is working without salary, to serve as deputy mayor of finances.

1n addition. there's also been help and cooperation from the municipal unions,
which have invested in MAC bondx, Large companies, as I noted earlier, have
prepaid taxes amounting to some $330 million to ease the city's cash squeeze.
The banks, despite large holdings in New York ity obligations, have continued
to help us find alternatives that would prevent the c¢ity from defaulting.

And finally there's been the support of the State of New York. Governor (farey,
the legislature, the State's labor unions, Controller Arthur Levitt—all have
been working to rescue the city.

The State hax agreed to furnish some $750 million And now the State’'s own
credit, which until recently had the highest rating, has begun to suffer.

New York State is finding it more expensive and harder to borrow in order
to fund essential projects. The State of New York has done about all it can
fo help the city.

What this ¢chironology of crisis adds up to ix this: We have tried to go it alone.
When we saw that the investor wanted more evidence that we were serious about
living within the limits of our own resources, we created tle mechanism to
control expenditures and bring about improvements in governmental efficiency
and productivity. And then we started cutting munieipal services. But the money
market remains closed.

Were the financial market open to MAC, we in New York City and the State
would not be here asking your help. Because we now have the managerial and
budgetary controls to put the city's finances on a sound footing by 1978, But
MAC hagn't been able to borrow the rest of the needed funds under its man-
date . . . and the c¢ity will not be able to go into the money market on its own in
1976.

We're making the sacritices, all of us—the city worker, the subway rider, the
banks, the taxpayers, the people of the State of New York. We can’t go it alone.

The city's cash requirements must be met—and they won't be if the financial
market stays shut fo MAC and New York City. And that is why default looms.
Not because we're not doing what's expected of us. The investment community. as
T read it. believes we're serious gbout living within our means. But nonetheless.
investors are afraid because default seems inevitable unless the Federal Govern-
ment comes to the city's assistance. And. it seems to me, that fear of default
could very well ¢reate default. Tt’s as though we're back in the 1930’s when it
took Federal insurance to convince depositors that the money in their bank ac-
counts was safe. T think it's going to take something like that to restore confidence
in the municipal market today.

Default is a national and internationat concern.

Default by New York City would have colossal reverberations. It's time, [
believe, for the Congress to act.
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RESEARCH INSTRUMENT COMPANY, INC.

Bre prr e |2:68FSTEWART AVENUE, GARDEN CITY, N. Y. 11530 - (516) 248-1001

October 7, 1975

Senator Wm, Proxmier
Senate Banking Committee
United States Senate
Washington, D. C. 20510
Reference: New York City Financing
Dear Senator Proxmier:

I am writing the following so that it can be introduced into the
official record and would appreciate its circulation to the other
Members of the Committee.

The City of New York, everyone recognizes, is fiscally irresponsible.
On top of it, we are seeing a game of Brinkmanship. We see the

City administration not taking positive action immediately to stop
the waste. The City is, by no means, bankrupt! 1If Chicago had a
population similar to New York, based on their present number of
employees, they would require about 100,000 employees to do what

New York City requires 330,000 employees. It has been variously
estimated that there are about 100,000 City employees who could be
dispensed with without disturbing the basic, essential services.
These 100,000 represent, primarily, political appointees who, of
course, the present administration would not like to have to dispense
with., Many practices that the City has followed has created,
essentially, the highest paid City employees anywhere in the country
plus the hidden, mountainous pension system. It has become the
example for all other communities to follow as far as wage levels

are concerned.

To cite one example of the City's administrators' "do nothing"
attitude, for several years sanitation workers established their
pension on the basis of the final overtime in the last years worked.
The administrators arranged that those men who were going to retire
had plenty of overtime so much so that when they retired most had
sufficient income in their last years to give them 100% pensions.
This was an out-and-out conspiracy to defraud the City. To the best
of my knowledge and belief, the City has made no effort to set aside
these pensions, which were obtained fraudulently, by the conspiracy
of their fellow supervisors. Is this a City that should be helped?
New York City can spend more money if they are allowed to. Little
things, such as the Day Nursery Program, cost $6,000.00 a year per
child., This is far more than the economic benefit of the earnings
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of the working mothers. Very few of the women, who can have gainful
employment, can earn an amount equal to the cost of their children
to the City. This is especially true where more than one child is
involved. It is variously estimated that this program, alone, costs
the order of $200,000,000.00.

There are a few philosophical questions that must be answered. With
all the monumental waste should New York City be helped or must

the help come only after the waste is eliminated? Almost every
Federal help program is politically contraverted when it is
administered in New York City. The Brooke Amendment became a
direct $150,000,000.00 windfall to the recipients of welfare. We
must rethink some of the social philosophies behind that which goes
on in New York City. In New York City, the raising of illegitimate
children is rewarded; the assumption being made that T, as a tax
payer, must pay for the other fellow's bastard. Under the welfare
system in New York, families have $300.00 a month apartments, can
operate an automobile and, even, have a color TV set.

The exodus of jobs from New York City is, partially, because in
the low end jobs, you cannot find workers. Why work when theCity
provides all?

Enough about waste and philosophy - let us look at the market place
for bonds. The problem in New York City is no different than the
problem of anyone else trying to raise money in the present market
place. Most utilities are, presently, strapped for funds in spite

of huge rises in utility charges. There is insufficient money,

for example, in the market place to finance the nuclear plants. Bond
issues cannot be put out except with huge rates. An investor would
be a fool to put his money into that which does not provide a high
yield while inflation is what it is. Even good, old Uncle Sam is
finding it has to pay 8.47% for intermediate term borrowings.

Part of the problem is that the United States is not generating
sufficient new capital to finance the programs that already exist
and, simultaneously, destroying the old capital; and when they
decide not to print mew dollars there just aren't enough bucks to
go around,

Our great country has disintegrated into a country of political
pressure groups and the politicians, unfortunately, do not have
sufficient rectal fortitude to put the Nation ahead of the pressure
groups who have helped elect them. The problems of the United
States have been foretold as far back as the early 30's.
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Many of the policies of the Government are, intrinsically, destroying
the work ethic. It does not even pay to go to college any more.

We see the spectacle of Mayor Aliotto yielding to bombing and fire-
men becoming arsonists and vandal pressmen destroying the lst Amend-
ment and the Bill of Rights. Only a restoration of self control

and a National interest can save the day. 1t is up to Congress to
offer some kind of leadership which they are shunning.

The problem of New York is to demonstrate, now, that with the huge
tax base that they are milking they can not only pay for all essen-
tial services; they must also squeeze the water out of the various
jobs; such as Sanitation, 3 to 4 times the cost of removal of waste
as in the private sector; $15,000.00 a year change-clerks in the
subway system; 1/4 million dollar pension benefits; public housing
at $50,000.00 per apartment. This clamor for aid from the Federal
Government should be put in proper perspective. New York City must
be saved from its politicians and administrators but the dilemma is,
how can a Democratic Congress do this to a Democratic City with
100,000 political appointees.

Very truly yours,
%;fARCH INSTRUMENT COMPANY, INC.
f s 7
el 0
‘ iy L
(% Z?”{,;J#
Milton Stoll, President
0

MS:ml
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Written Statement of James A. Lebenthal, Executive Vice President, Lebenthal & Co., Inc.

Consequences of New York City Default on Individual Bond Owner

Nobody claims to know who the owners of New York City's bonds are, and that is
just one of the enormous difficulties in visualizing in human terms the consequences
of default by the second largest borrower in our capital society.

The Municipal Bond firm of which I am Executive Vice President,
Lebenthal & Co., Inc. with offices located at 1 State Street Plaza, New York, NY
10004, may be in a unique position to supply some hard statistics on the ownership
of New York City bonds.

Since 1925, Lebenthal & Company has been specializing in Municipal Bonds, cater~
ing almost exclusively to the individual investor.

An analysis of the business records of our firm leads me to the estimate that
no less than 160,000 small individual investors own the major portion of New York
City's outstanding long term bonds. WNew York City has a total of $7,350,610,000
bonds outstanding., I would place the combined ownings of these 160,000 households
at approximately $4,895,000,000, two thirds of the debt outstanding*.

But because the tax free coupon interest from municipal bonds need not be
reported and the Treasury Department has no record of municipal bond ownership...
because the federal reserve figures are preoccupied with bank ownership and it
is only through a process of elimination that we have any govermmental figures at all
on ownership by households of $62.3 of the $207 billion state and local debt
outstanding...and because of the natural reticence of people to speak openly
about their money, the impression could exist that Municipal Bonds are the private
preserve of banks and a few Park Avenue millionaires.

That is not the picture I am now going to present or that is supported by the
more than 300 letters Lebenthal & Co., Inc. has received in reply to a request for
bondholders on our mailing list to come forward, write and be identified, a small
sample of which are appended hereto.

The typical owner of New York City bonds is on in years.
The bonds represent the family's savings, accumulated over a lifetime.

. Payment is usually made by check drawn on savings accounts. The bonds are
savings.

The average transaction is $10,000. The average portfolio is less than $35,000.

The typical New York City bond customer at Lebenthal files a joint return on
approximately $25,000 a year, which is the 36% federal income tax bracket and a can-
bined tax bracket in New York State of 45%. One did not have to be a tycoon to benefit
meaningfully from the extraordinary tax-free yields that New York City issues have
produced over the past five years. At the 80% tax-free to taxable yield ratio that

*This analysis of the ownership of New York City debt by individuals is limited to
funded debt, bonds only, of which Iebenthal & Co., Inc. had been a major underwriter.
and marketer. Not having been an underwriter of the city's notes, the campany

has played a negligibl: role in the marketing of notes and does not possess the
expertise to analyze individual ownership.
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has prevailed in the 21 issues that have came out during those years, the tax-free
takehome pay from the New York City municipal bond would produce the following yield
advantages for this many households in the U.S. over the after tax return from
taxable alternatives:

25% advantage for 2,370,000 households in 36% or higher federal bracket
1" L n

343 " 1,520,000 " 39%

38 " " 1,070,000 " "t " "
45% " " 790 ,000 " " 45% " n " "
54% " " 620]000 n n 48% " ” L "
62% ” " 510,000 n " 50% " " " n

The typical investor, buys any Municipal Bond to hold to maturity. Not to trade.
Not to make money off market moves. But for incame to live on, to provide for re-
timement or a fund for the future such as children's college education.

These excerpts fram the letter appended hereto express the frugal nature of
the typical individual municipal bond investor:

"My wife and I live in an old clapboard house in a rural town of 1,000
inhabitants in upstate New York. We both work, and we both drive Volkswagens.
Our thermostat is set at 65 during the hours we are at home and awake, and 60 all
other times. We burn wood when we want to be warmer...Our steaks are chuck, and
infrequent. We have chosen our style of life, and I think we live well.

I am not a bank, and T am hardly a millionaire. The New York City bonds
I own represent a considerable portion of my savings. I purchased the bonds
because they provided an excellent tax-free return, and like others I thought
them secure.” William M. Burstein, RD 2, Petersburg NY 10138

"I, too, am one who put his own savings plus the savings of those who
trusted my judgement into Municipal Bonds of N.Y.C. I understood the security
of NYC Bonds was second to that of the U.S. Goverment. I never dreamed a city
so great, so vital to the econamy of the U.S. could or would be let to default."
Robert J. Forrest, 378 Red Maple Drive, Wantagh, NY

"I am about to reach the age of 70 and was prepar ing my hard earned
money as a house painter for a safe income. T own City and State Bonds which I
considered a very safe investment, and as I understand now should N.Y.City default
the bank will be protected, but I believe my money was earned much harder than
the banks. T slaved all these years to earn this money to have a little protection
for my old age." Mr. Max Hochberg, 23 Hickory Hill Dr., Dobbs Ferry, NY 10522

"My husband has a job that does not afford him a pension. He started
buying municipal bonds in 1968, spacing the maturity dates so that we would
always have some money caming in to live on.

There was no gamble involved when we purchased bonds. If we wanted to
gamble, we'd have invested in the stock market." Phyllis Jacobs, 15-16 Prospect
Ave., Fairlawn, NJ. 07410

"I thought I was making a conservative & sound investment when I took funds
from my savings account to buy NYC bornds. My thoughts were to plan for my
retirement five years hence.” 1Irving Karess, 12 Baker Hill Road, Great Neck,
Ny 11023
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"...I bought these bonds with the full faith of the city behind them.
I did not seek great financial gains in the stock market or business investments.
All I wanted was security and the ability to sleep well at night knowing that
at a later time in life, I would have no financial worries..."”
Daniel Klein, M.D.
3689 Bedford Avenue,
Brooklyn, NY 11229

"We are in the middle seventies and for security reasons at this stage in
our lives we liquidated much of our investment in common stocks and transferred
it to safe and sound municipal and state bonds..."

Ben Levin
545 Central Ave.,
Cedarhurst, NY 11516

"All my life I've worked. I've worked for Klein's Dept. in the great
depression for $2,00 on a Saturday. I've worked in factories, When I married,
after I had my children my husband took sick and I worked for eighteen years...
Every dime I saved went into New York City savings Bonds, now I am told that
these Bonds are going to be worthless. I am heartsick. I have nothing to
look forward to living any-longer...."”

Mary Millstein
35 P, Seacoast Terrace
Brooklyn, NY 11235

"My wife and I are conservative Midwesterners who grew up in middle and
lower middle class homes in southwestern Ohio. We both experienced the
Depression in the 1930s in this area; and accordingly we feel a strong need to
be financially secure as we approach retirement age. We have no inherited
wealth, but only the savings from our earnings

"...we decided to place a substantial part of our savings in "safe”
investments in Municipal Bomds backed by the full faith and credit of state
and local governments...

"Perhaps we would be no worse off if we, like Government, had been
profligate spenders who lived beyond our means..."

Louis E. Schmidt
5504 Galbraith Apt. 49
Cincinnati, Ohio 45236

¥...1 keep trying to explain to my wife that I wasn't speculating...”
Robert J. Sperber
140 Lockwood Avenue
New Rochelle, NY 10801
"...we are not business people (and not rich)--both of us are middle income
municipal teachers who live a modest life in the City...and denied ourselves
many things in an effort to achieve some modest financial security...”
Mr. Dennis Sandman
1917 East 8 Street,
Brooklyn, NY 11223

'"...At the moment these dividends are paying my food bills."”
Barnard Searle
106-D Finderne Ave.,
Grandview Gardens
Sommerville, NJ 08876

60-832 0O -75 -8
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",..Municipal bonds are 'legal investments' for all public bodies, banking
and insurance companies. Thus, I view them in the same light as Federal Treasury
Notes, Savings Bonds etc. They are obligations of one of the branches of our
'Government.'

"...And, the fact is that the only thing that makes U.S. Treasury Notes
any more solid than New York City notes (considering the fantastic nation debt)
is the ability of the Federal Government to issue paper money.”

_ Keith H. Steinkraus
Professor Microbiology
Cornell University
681 Castle Street,
Geneva, NY 14456

"...My wife is afraid all our savings will go down the drain if New York
City defaults...

"I would like you to know the money I invested in these Municipal Bonds
was hard earned money that had been saved from a salary...”

John M. Tagliani
18 Hillcrest Road,
Tenafly, NJ 07670

"When we retired, we took the cash savings we had in our retirement funds
and placed them in New York City and State Bonds...

"We were impressed with the fact that the whole credit and credibility of
the community, city, state and nation supported the probity and security of
our loan."

Dr. Abraham Tauber
441~16 North Broadway,
Yonkers, NY 10701

"I just can't believe it. We were always taught to put our money in the
safest places. And we thought that one of the safest placed would be the
cities and towns of this great nation. Certainly as safe as the banks in
which we lost a great deal when we were much younger."

Sally B. Wyner
15 Bound Brook Road,
Newton, Mass 02161
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160,000 Estimate Based on Lebenthal & Co., Inc.'s Sales of 5% of City's Bonds
To 12,000 Individuals

The conclusion that no less than 160,000 such individuals own New York
City's long term debt has been arrived at by a physical count of certain of our
business records and extrapolations made therefrom. Let me explain,

Since 1966 we have maintained copies of confirmations of sale to individuals
filed by the date the bond sold matures, By counting the par value of New York
City bonds so0ld to individuals maturing in three representative years and camparing
the sum against the total city debt maturing those years, we have determined our
share of the market.

Of the $718,763,240 in bonds the city has maturing in fiscal 1978 (July 1,
1977-June 30, 1978), Lebenthal & Co., Inc. has placed $33,418,000 or 4.65% of the
1978 maturity with individuals.

Of $733,779,240 maturing in fiscal 1980, Lebenthal & Co., Inc. has placed
$35,420,000 or 4.8% with individuals,

Of $210,311,240 maturing in fiscal 1985, Lebenthal & Co., Inc, has placed
$17,874,000 or 8.5% with individuals.

The longer the year of maturity, the greater the percentage of bonds maturing
in that year Lebenthal & Co., Inc. appears to have sold. But giving proper weight
to the fact that 49.6% of the city's long term debt matures within 5 years, and 77.5%
within ten years, I calculate that we have placed with individuals an average of
approximately 5% of the bonds New York City has maturing in all years. The grand
total of the city's outstanding bonded debt is $7,350,610,000 principal value.

Five percent of that amount sold by Lebenthal to individuals cames to approximately
$367,500,000. Because the individual usually buys to hold to

maturity--less than 5% of our customers sell their bonds back to us before
maturity--it may be presumed that most of the bonds we have sold are still

reposed in the customer's safety deposit box.

We know the number of bonds and the percent of the city's long term debt
we have sold.

We know the number of individuals to whom we have sold New York City bonds.
Again a physical count made by each salesperson of customers, has determined that
we have sold New York City bonds to no less than 12,000 individuals in the past
nine years.

The next step is to project 12,000, the ownership figure which we know to
represent 5% or 1/20th of the city's outstanding bonds into a total individual
ownership figure. And here, because I cannot speak for other firms in the
Municipal Bond Industry, I must fall back on "soft" statistics.

Lebenthals Co., Inc. numbers 13 active salespersons, myself included.
Our sales staff has never been more numerous than 16. If 13-16 salespersons
in the Municipal Bond establishment account for the placement of New York City
bonds in the hands of 12,000 individuals, this Committee may project for itself
the total number of individuals to whom the rest of our industry may have sold
New York City bonds.
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As a starting point, if one hypothesized that New York City bonds were owned
by none other than individuals, then 20 times 12,000 or 240,000 is the maximum
number of of individuals owning the bonds. Obviously this number would have to
be reduced by the percentage of the city's bonds owned by banks and other non—
household owners.

It is my opinion that non-household ownership accounts for one third of the
city's outstanding bonded debt.

The other two thirds in my opinion are owned by individuals.
In other words, 66% of the city's grand total of $7,350,610,000 outstanding

bonds or $4,895,000,000 principal value, are owned by 160,000 (66% of 240,000)
‘individuals.

I feel that any error in these camputations is biased towards conservatism.
We have produced statistics (appended hereto as Exhibits C and D) which show
a market potential among individuals much greater than 160,000 households.
As we have already indicated, and the Exhibits spell out in detail, the market
for a tax-free bond expands and contracts in relationship to size of yield and
the attractiveness of the tax free yield in relationship to yields of other
investments that are taxable.

In 10 of the 21 issues of New York City bonds floated between Feb. 15, 1970
and the last issue dated Feb. 15, 1975, the 10 year maturity has produced an 80%
tax-free to taxable yield ratio when compared to Aa-utilities available in the
market at the same time. At an 80% yield ratio, we have already shown that
2,370,000 households in the 36% federal tax bracket are 25% better off in a
tax free bond than with the after tax yield of a taxable bond.

The Human Consequence of befault

But one need not expand on the figure of 160,000 people to make the point.
A default by New York City would be a human disaster whose consequences cannot
be confined to the pine-panelled walls of the banking establishment., To people
who have put their life savings into the full faith and credit general obligation
bonds of an issuer, there is no difference between the loss of those savings and
ruin by flood, dust, locusts, or a mortgage foerclosed on a homestead.

These letters from New York City bondholders speak for themselves:

"My investments in NYC municipals as I believe your records will indicate
amount to $17,169.92...

If I were to lose all this investment, it would be a terrible situation
for me and family..." Anthony Cozza, 410 East 17th Street, Brooklyn, NY 11226

"We kept these moneys as a reserve to avoid going to an old age home.
We don't want to impose upon the government for aid in our remaining years.
1f the city should default it will be chaotic for us." Samuel L. Goldstein,
32 Court, Brooklyn, Ny 11201

"...If the city goes into default we are wiped out..." Reda F. Lindenbaum,
8511 Coventry Road, Brooklyn, NY 11236
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"I cannot state too strongly the trauma which would result to me and
my family if the city of New York defaults.

The money invested in good faith and feeling secure behind the pramise
of full faith and credit has become almost a nightmare of disbelief,..”
Phillip E. Marquis, 15 West 72d Street, New York, NY 10023

"Will you please--please save my Municipal Bond Money. I am over seventy
years of age. I have worked very hard all my life--(fifty years)--before
I went on social security.

I have lived very frugal., So in my old age I would not go on welfare.
I will die before I will apply for that.

As a teenager in the last depression--1931--my hard working parents lost
their hame, right here in Jamaica.

Not being skilled--can you imagine the hours and years I worked (and supported
an aged father) to save $10,000, which we placed in bonds." Margaret S. Marshall,
8911-153rd Street, Jamaica, NY 11432

"My life savings of $25,000 are invested in tax free U,D.C. and New York
City bonds...

If T lose that I shall be forced to sell my hame and go on public welfare...
It is no wonder that the suicide rate among the elderly is increasing sharply..."
Curtis M. Marx, 311 Broadway, Newburg, NY 12550

"all my income except my social security and musicians union pension of
$24.00 per month come from the city I love, namely N.Y.C. municipal bonds.
I am frightened at the prospect of this city defaulting...” Charles Magnante,
19 Taconic Road, Ossining, NY 10562

"...This is my life savings Mr. President and without this income of $3700.00
a year I will be living fram hand to mouth after a 45 year struggle...”
Harry C. Olson, 2152 Houghton Avenue, NYC 10473

*...I am an unemployed widow who is sending a child to college and I
felt secure in investing in New York City. Now I just count the days until
my bonds mature and pray that every day I will get my money..."

Helen Resnick, 164-32 76 Road, Flushing, NY 11366

"...If there should be default, what can the aged count on? The banks
will be taken care of by being able to borrow on their City Bonds fram the
Federal. Do the senior citizens have the same recourse?...”

Mrs. Claire Stern, 488 Ocean Parkway, Brooklyn, NY 11218

"I have $60,000 in New York City bonds, a major portion of my estate.
I am 61 years of age. Have had surgery, radiation & am now taking chemo
therapoy for lung cancer. I have not been able to work for 1 year & the
future is quite bleak. My medical expenses are enormous, Loss from the
bonds would be a disaster.™ S. A. Waldman, 0.D., 105 Fillmore St., Denver,
Colo 80206.

"I am writing on behalf of my father-in-law., He is 89 years old,
practically blind and living in a retirement hotel.

A substantial portion of his incame which he needs to pay his living
expenses is derived from about $50,000 of NYC Municipal Bonds.

If this source of incame should be cut off, he would probably have
to apply for some form of welfare assistance. Since he resides in New York
City, this would only add to the City's burdens..." David S. Walker,
54-25 253 Street, Little Weck, NY 11362,
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loss of Confidence—-A Fire That Ieaps the Road

I offer whatever further information from our records will help this committee
arrive at a state of mind to avoid the personal tragedies these people fear. and this
is not to diminish the economic consequences of a New York City default to the
nation as a whole.

One year ago, according to the Bond Buyer publication's 20-Bond Index, the
average tax-free Municipal Bond was yielding 6.52%. The index this week is 7.48%.
96/100 of one percent higher, when most other interest rates throughout the economy
are lower than they were one year ago. Nothing other than the New York City
financial crisis accounts for municipal rates going one way while all other rates
in the land go the other. Loss of confidence is a fire that leaps the road, and
the mere prospect of default by New York City imperils the Municipal Bond as a viable
low cost instrument for building our schools, digging our sewers, and paving our roads.

By crude scratchpad arithmetic, one full percentage point applied to $22.7 billion,
which is the volume of Municipal Bonds that were issued last year, results in
$1.8 billion in just extra interest charges alone over the 8 year life of the average
municipal issue. But I will leave to econamists the business of quantifying the true
price our municipalities will have to pay 1) if New York City defaults, and 2) if in a
default, the courts should take anvthing less than the merciless attitude of Simon
Legree in upholding the rights of the bondholder.

Although the banks still own the major portion of the $207 billion outstanding
long and short term state and local debt, it is to the households of America that
every State, every country, every parish, every city, town, village, school district,
sewer authority and irrigation district must turn for the financing of those new
public works which are not erected by the federal govermment itself., (According
to The Bank of New York's Money Market Camments of June 16 and September 22, 1975
individuals accounted for 56.9-58% of the net acquisitions of new municipal offerings
in 1974, 95.2% in the first quarter of 1975, and 45% in the second quarter.)

The common sense words of the individual investor himself must be heeded:

", ..people believed in the legal obligation of city and state to repay
the principal and pay the interest on those bonds; they believed in the advice
of politicians and brokers that general faith and credit of city and state stood
behind the obligations.

To be told now that this was not the ‘'real world' is incredible, Default
would mark a decline in confidence and trust that would extend to all financial
markets.” Walter Guzzardi, Jr., 57 Park Ave,, Bronxville, NY 10708

"...Never for sure back to municipals...” Edith R. Keller, Glemmere Avenue,
Florida, NY 10921

"...Certainly people in our situation will think more than twice about
putting more funds into any other municipal offering..." Mr. and Mrs. R. Merrett,
195 Beresford Rd., Rochester, NY 14610

"...If the City of New York is allowed to default, because of Federal
Goverment inaction, the financial loss would be staggering. But the real
loss would be a loss of confidence. Wwhat incentive would any investor have
to buy the bonds of any other municipality?..." Irving Kreindler,

2074 Cropsey Ave., Brooklyn, NY 11214
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®_..I hope that the Federal Govenrmment and the State Government will
join hands and devise a plan whereby confidence will be restored in the
integrity and fiscal responsibility of New York City and our other great
cities which will be next in line if New York City collapses. Without
confidence in the long range liquidity of our municipalities, banks, investment
companies, insurance campanies and the millions of small investors like
myself will be unwilling to provide the funds needed for future development
and improvement of our cities, large and small...

...1f we let the New York City econamy collapse, it will have extremely
serious repercussions throughout our economy. Municipal Bonds will suffer
first through unavailability of buyers and excessive interest rates. Other
large cities will have to default also through inability to turn over their
indebtedness as bond issues became due. But most important, faith in the
integrity of municipal govermment, State Govermment and the Federal
Goverment will suffer a serious blow." Keith H. Steinkraus, Professor
Microbiology, Cornell University, 681 Castle St., Geneva, NY 14456

T ) T e .
. Respectfully, /‘/ =L /
- »/7{ . o SV e /?“).\'.‘ p
/ ,AEBEN'H—IAL & CO., INC, e
7 James A. Lebenthal

Executive Vice President

October 13, 1975

Letters and Exhibits Appended.

Exhibit A--Letters from owners NYC bonds

Exhibit B--Outstanding New York City Bond Debt by Maturity
Exhibit C--Tax Free Versus Taxable Yields

Exhibit D--Statistics on The Municipal Bond Market
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EXHIBIT D
STATISTICS ON THE MUNICIPAL BOND MARKET

(Number of Taxpaying Households in U.S. Benefitting From Tax Free Municipal Bonds by the Size of the Benefit Received.)
(Based on 1971 Internal Revenue Service Data Updated to Reflect Impact of Inflation on Incomes)

The investor in tax-free bonds accepts a lower yield than might be obtainable at the moment from comparable
quality investments—-historically 707 less. But he hopes to gain more in federal and state income tax savings
than in the interest foregone. When for reasons of, say, adverse municipal market conditions municipal

rates are high in relationship to other investments which are taxable (higher than 70% ratio of tax free to
taxable) , two things happen. One, for existing investors in any given tax bracket, the Municipal Bond produces
a commensurately bigger advantage over the net return after taxes from the taxable alternative. Two, market
for Municipal Bonds expands by extending the benefit of tax exempt bonds to individuals in tax brackets who
might never before have given Municipal Bonds a passing thought.

YIELD RELATIONSHIP OF TAX FREE MUNICIPAL TO TAXABLE INVESTM'T
(Tax Exempt as Percent of Taxable Yield)*

GROSS TAXABLE FEDERAL NUMBER OF ACCUMULATIVE
INCOME INCOME TAX HOUSEHOLDS  NUMBER OF 66% 682 70% 72% 752 80% 85% 88%  90%
BRACKET IN BRACKET  HOUSEHOLDS IN
BRACKET OR
HIGHER

ADVANTAGE OF MUNICIPAL BOND OVER AFTER TAX NET TAXABLE BOND
(Expressed as the Percent by which Investor is "Better Off"
in Municipal)

$12.7M-17.5M  $8M-12M 22% 14,690,000 30,680,000 N.A. N.A. N.A. N.A. N.A. 2 8 12 15
$17.5M-22.34  $12M-16M 25% 7,630,000 15,990,000 " wooom n 0 6 13 17 20
$22.3M-27.1M  $16M-20M 28% 4,180,000 8,360,000 " noow 0 4 10 18 22 25
$27.1M-31.9H  $20M-24M 32% 1,810,000 4,180,000 " 0o 2 5 10 17 25 29 32
$31.94-36.8M  $24M-28M 36% 850,000 2,370,000 3 6 9 12 17 25 32 37 40
$36.8M-41.6M  $28M-32M 39% 450,000 1,520,000 8 1 14 18 22 31039 4 4
$41.6M-46.4M  $32M-36M 42% 280,000 1,070,000 13 17 20 24 29 37 46 51 55
$46.4M-51.2M  $36M-40M 45% 170,000 790,000 20 23 27 30 36 45 54 60 63
$51.2M-56.04  $4OM-44N 487 110,000 620,000 26 30 34 38 44 53 63 69 I3
$56.0M-65.7M  S44M-52M 50% 510,000 510,000 32 36 40 4 50 60 70 76 80
AND OVER

Lebenthal & Co. Inc.
Prepared October 13, 1975
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Exhibit B

SUMMARY OF NEW YORK CITY BOND PRINCIPAL OUTSTANDING

Based on Camprtoller’s 1973-74 Report and updated by Lebenthal & Co., Inc. to reflect
additional debt incurred by three iusses since date of Report.

By Year
Maturing During As Reported by — ({———————————emmu] Updating Data
Fiscal Year ending NYC Comptroller
June 30: '73-'74 Report 8/1/74 10/15/74 2/15/75
1976 927,535,870 62,550 79,020 -
1977 844,512,240 62,550 79,020 22,710
1978 598,783,240 36,550 60,720 22,710
1979 '427,998,240 36,550 60,720 20,710
1980 688,299,240 11,050 13,720 20,716
1981 440,178,240 11,050 13,720 2,710
1982 255,319,240 11,050 13,720 2,710
1983 225,860,240 10,150 12,720 2,710
1984 205,924,240 10,150 12,720 2,710
1985 191,631,240 6,250 9,720 2,710
1986 179,622,240 6,250 9,720 . 2,710
1987 199,555,600 6,250 9,720 2,710
1988 191,219,600 6,250 9,720 2,710
1989 171,661,600 6,250 9,720 2,710
1990 153,319,600 2,100 4,320 2,710
1991 115,985,600 2,100 4,320 1,510
1992 114,775,100 2,100 4,320 1,510
1993 79,105,100 2,100 4,320 1,510
1994 74,970,100 2,100 4,320 1,510
1995 71,255,100 2,100 4,320 1,510
1996 68,412,600 2,100 4,320 1,510
1997 74,947,600 2,100 4,320 1,510
1998 59,727,600 2,100 4,320 1,510
1999 54,261,600 2,100 4,320 1,510
2000 50,201,600 2,100 3,920 1,510
2001 46,586,000 2,100 3,920 1,310
2002 39,146,000 2,100 3,920 1,310
2003 33,256,000 2,100 3,920 1,310
2004 26,901,000 2,100 3,920 1,310
2005 21,551,000 1,000 1,720 1,310
2006 21,801,000 1,000 1,720 580
2007 22,136,000 1,000 1,720 580
2008 22,471,000 1,000 1,720 580
2009 22,876,000 1,000 1,720 580
2010 23,261,000 1,000 1,720 580
2011 23,256,000 1,000 1,720 580
2012 21,316,000 1,000 1,720 580
2013 35,038,500 2,500 1,340 1,210

TOTAL

LESS MATURED 7/1-10/1/75

LESS NOVEMBER, 1975 DEBT

LONG TERM DEBT OUTSTANDING AS OF 12/1/75
Maturing 1976-80 4,076,418,830

Less already matured 424,193,000

Total

1,069,105,870
1,008,792,240
718,763,240
545,978,240
733,779,240
467,658,240
282,799,240
251,440,240
231,504,240
210,311,240
198,302,240
218,235,600
209,889,600
190,346,200
159,449,600
125,115,600
123,905,100
88,235,100
84,100,100
80,385,100
77,542,600
84,077,600
68,857,600
63,391,600
58,931,600
53,916,000
46,476,000
40,586,000
34,231,000
25,581,000
25,101,000
25,436,000
25,771,000
26,176,000
26,561,000
26,556,000
24,616,000
43,088,500

7,774,803,170
424,193,000

7,350,610,170
___B81,804,000

7,268,806,170

Outstanding 1976-80 3,652,225,830 equals 49.6% of debt maturing in first 5 years

Matur ing

1976-85 5,695,939,030 equals 77.5% of debt maturing in first 10 years

Prepared by Lebental & Co., Inc.

10/13/75
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Exhibit C

TAXFREE YIELDS COMPARED TO TAXABLE ALTERNATIVES

REOFFERING YIELDS BY MATURITY OF ALL NEW ISSUE NEW YORK CT‘PY BONDS DATED 2/15/70 TO 2/15/75

DATED DATE

OF ISSUE

2/15/70
4/01/70
7/01/70
9/15/70

0m
4/01/71
7/01/71
~10/15/71

1/01/72
5/01/72
. 1/15/72
L9512
VYR
5/0i/73
8/01/73
11/01/73
2/01/74
3/0L/74
8/01/74
10/15/74

2/15/75

10/03/75

PAR VALUE
OF ISSUE

$176,860,000
165,445,000
170,180,000
233,780,000
228,900,007
253,110,000
357,100,000
334,860,000

376,800,000
255,220,000
267,200,000
303,950,000

293,980,000
285,360,000
331,075,000
369,970,000

343,143,000
436,620,000
324,900,000
475,580,000

141,440,000
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11/2

6.00

5 1/2

4.85

5.75
4.70

YEARS TO MATURITY

10 1/2

7.10
6.70
6.75
7.00

15 1/2

20 1/2

BOND BUYER 20
BOND INDEX
AT DATE
OF SALE

SAVINGS
& LOAN

ALTERNATE TAXABLE INVESTMENTS
(In market as of date of NYC issues)

90-DAY
T-BILLS

Aa UTILITIES
CURRENT CPN

8.69
8.52
9.04
8.73

10 YR CPN
OVERMENTS

7.50
6.89
756
7.35

6.37
5.48
6.40
5.97

5.96
6.11
6.12
6.36

€.33
6.65
7.22
6.67

6.93
6.88
7.70
7.53

6.94

20 YR
AGENCY

SELACTED TAXFRER TG TAXABLE YIELD RATIOS
(Tax exempt as a % of taxable yield)

S 1/2 YR NYC TO

MAX BANK RATES

100+
100+
100+
100

100+
95

100+

100+

10 1/2 YR NYC
TO A3 UTILITY

8i.7
78.6
74.6
80.1

BA-20 BOND INDEX
MO Aa JTILITY

75.1
76.2
69.4
72.7

69.1
70.8
71.0
70.7

72.4
73.8
72.0
68.3
67.9
67.9
67.0
64.6
62.9

61.3
63.6
66.0
64.1

71.2

81T
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WNICTPM,
1 ebenthal & Co.lnc =]
iNOIVIO A,
Of%¢ STATE STREET PLAZA, NEW YORK_ B Y 10004 - TELEPONE 212 42546116 IRVESTOR
Cooker 27, 1975
Senator William Prormire,
Chaioman
Sepate Ccamitee on Bapkiny, bousding and Urben Affrirs
5241 pirksen Senate Office Bldg.,
Hashirgton, DC
Dear Senator Proxmirer
zmmmymmaummammmtwﬁm

cn the Committes that New York City bonds are mrinted in 510,008 dencminations

and, tbersioxe, are not owced by small individoal imvestocs,

Hew York Clty bonds, as corosed to the notes

{the smallest denmmination of

which were $10,000), have been rxinted in 55,000 dencminations since the isse
in $1,000 denominationa., Xany 31M pieces

of 3/1/62.

Prior thereto they came

axre #till ocatstanding and owped by our

Cver the weekend, we commted this

csixoers.

fim's 3,69 gales to i{rdividrals since

1965 of city bonds matiwing in just fiscal 1977 (Fuiy 1, 1S7%Owoe 38, 1977)

alone,

" Breakiown of those transactions by par valve of transecticn is ag Hlices:

653 of e above males were in asomts of $5,0080 par valoe or less

SIZ® OF SAL2 . OF SALFS
AL ] 23
52 Jehit:
3. iBg2
6 39
i 858
$131~15M 178
$16-20m 123
S2I-25% iz
$25-30m 31
3314 1
RESELT 43
551-7 13
ST5-100m i
.,a:ua 5
TOAAL T 5296

568 wege onder $10,000.

54% were of 510,000 par valpe ox less,
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These 363¢ separate transactions rervesent $35,904,000 car vaioe cf sales,
vhich is 3.6% of the city's $1,008,792,000 totsl buuiedda::tnatz:ug in
fiacal 1977.

The hypothetical average trapsactim, obtained by dividing $35,904,609 in
bondds sold by 3,636 trassacticns, is §9,714, In actmality, cor msdian sale,
a3 this stady shows, is less than $5,000.

ml&@.,m.hmmmﬁotﬁammﬂtsalﬂ msestar.

butt:yseffmlﬂbebnﬂp:mémmfm -matmptmqnaﬁtify
their sales by a similar analysis.
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: :”Ip COMMUNITY HOUSING IMPROVEMENT PROGRAM, INC.

575 WEST END AVENUE | NEW YORK, N. ¥..10024 [ 212 - 799-9348

October 23, 1975
IMPORTANT MESSAGE TO CONGRESS REGARDING NEW YORK'S FISCAL CRISIS

Dear Congressman:

During your deliberations about coming to the aid of New York City in
its moment of dire fiscal crisis, we would urge you to consider the
devastating impact rent controls have on the city's tax base. It is
not enough to cut costs in New York by reducing services, welfare and
capital expenditures, etc., in order to match expenses with income.
The income must be reviewed with respect to insuring that the dollars
expected are the dollars collected.

@ NYC real estate taxes:
written off prior years acy! $502,000,000

est. uncollectible 1975-76 (Mac)l $260,000,000

CHIP estimated uncollectible 1975-76: $400,000,000

@ Number of apartment houses in tax
arrears (HDA)2 Junme 30, 1974 28,946

Real estate taxes for the fiscal year 1975-76 were projected at
$3,246,000,000. This amount has now been reduced $260,000,000 by
agreement of the Governor, State Comptroller, Mayor and City Controller.
However, the $260,000,000 figure is too low. We believe actual un-
collected taxes will amount to more than $400,000,000 due to the
crushing impact rent controls and stabilization impose on New York
City's private housing sector.

Rent controls are the main reason owners have been unable to pay real
estate taxes. (28,946 apartment buildings were in default on the
payment of real estate taxes on June 30, 1974.) Rent controls have
caused the deterioration and abandonment of more than 300,000 apart-
ment units in the last decade.

lMunicipal Assistance Corporation

Housing & Development Administration

Representing 2500 Owners of 375,000 Apartments
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Annually, owners are abandoning buildings having assessed values
exceeding $100 million, an amount rising each year. For borrowing
purposes, New York City values these same abandoned buildings at
more than $200 million based on "equalized assessed" value.

Part of the many billions of dollars of debt strangling our city and
state include Urban Development Corp. and Housing Finance Agency
bonds and notes for housing construction to replace abandoned housing
at $45,000 plus per apartment unit. All of this new housing is
further subsidized by federal, state and city funds.

In a decision by Judge Bernard Klieger in the housing part of the
Civil Court of the City of New York (copy enclosed), the Judge
determined, "While cities without rent control may be suffering
abandonments, it is clear however that in cities with rent control,
housing units are being pushed over the brink and abandoned because
of rent control." Further: '"A rent gap approximating $750 million
has led to a deterioration in housing units, and enforced total
abandonment of valuable property on an unprecedented scale. ...The
City of New York is out some $600 million in defaulted real estate
taxes at a moment in its financial situation when every dollar is
needed.'" And, "The testimony and exhibits at the trial established
without contradiction or dissent that the administration of these
laws has resulted in wholesale deprivation of property without due
process of law, as well as denial of equal protection."

New York City is hiding not only the spreading bankruptcy of its
private rental housing, but also its causes. We urge Congress to
insist on all of the facts regarding the destruction of our city's
real estate tax base resulting from rent controls before extending
aid or guarantees.

We believe you will come to the same conclusion we have--New York
City's fiscal crisis can not be dealt with effectively without
restoring its real estate tax base. This can not be accomplished
unless rent controls and stabilization are phased out now.

erely YOULS, -~

[ ipece

P
/ s
Chairman of the Board

W1111am A. Moses

WAM:wrs
Enc.

Digitized for FRASER
http://fraser.stlouisfed.org/
Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis



123

«1 Qe 20,1975

TIME

CITIES/COVER STORY

HOW TO SAUE
NEW YORK

END RENT CONTROL

New York’s housing has deteriorat-
ed alarmingly. More than 30,000 apart-
ments are being abandoned each year.
One major reason is the city’s archaic
rent-control law, which has been on the
books since World War II. Because
landlords in many instances cannot
raise rents enough to cover costs, they
simply walk away from unprofitable
buildings, leaving them in the hands of
the city, which can scarcely afford to re-
habilitate them or even maintain them.
With fuel costs high and climbing, aban-
donments are bound to accelerate. Real
estate tax delinquencies are also omi-
nously rising; they reached $220 million
in fiscal 1975.

Rent control must be phased out.
That process could be combined with a
modest building program to encourage
home ownership in the city. Though
more than a thousand acres of largely
abandoned areas in The Bronx and
Brooklyn are next to slums, they are po-
tentially desirable because they are con-

veniently located. The city could clear
them and erect row houses to be sold to
middle-class buyers. Says 1.D. Robbins.
a builder and former president of the
Citv Club, a civic watchdog group
“There is a tremendous capital invest-
ment left over from the time these neigh-
borhoods thrived. All that is missing is
people.™

Excerpt from TIME Magazine, October 20, 1975
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OCTOBER 27, 1975 New York City has been undermined by rent control.

Three decades of *‘emergency’ curbs cost nearly $1 bil-
lion in uncollectible real estate taxes, devastate much of
Manhattan, Brooklyn, the Bronx. Civil Court judge con-
demns system as unworkable, unconstitutional. Gotham
literally must put house in order.

—&Editorial Commentary

New York City Has Been Undermined by Rent Control

Rotten Boroughs

AN DORFMAN aside, New York

Magazine isn’t exactly must
reading around here, but we subscribe
wholeheartedly to last week's issue.
Under the catchy title, “Who's to
Blame for the Fix We're In’, the au-
thor ticked off the **Twenty Critical
Decisions That Broke New York
City,” ranging from enactment on
June 22, 1944, of the G.I. Bill of
Rights, which “*opened the floodgates

. to the exodus of two million mid-
dle-income people to the suburbs,” to
the default on February 25, 1975, of
the New York State Urban Develop-
ment Corp. In between, there was
more than one villain of the picce:
then-Governor Thomas E. Dewey; for-
mer Mayor Robert E. Wagner, who,
on March 31, 1958, issued Executive
Order Number 49, which granted city
employes “‘the right 1o join a union of
their choice and to bargain collec-
tively”; Republican turncoat John V.
Lindsay, who, on January {2, 1966,
settted a city-wide transit strike at
prohibitive cost, and, on March I8,
1969, “*announced his candidacy for
re-election.”

Even Nelson Rockefeller, who has
somehow bamboozled most of the
press into forgetting his ruinous 15-
year tenure in Albany, takes his
lumps. March 28, 1960: ‘*Governor
Rockefeller signs a bill increasing by
5% the state’s contribution to state
employes’ pensions’’; April {8, 1960:
“*Governor Rockefeller signs a bill cre-
ating the State Housing Finance
Agency’’; June 18, 1971: “*Rockefeller
signs an amendment to the Local Fi-
nance Law,”’ which, in effect, gave
Gotham's free-and-easy politicos a
blank check.

x = x

Compiling Critical Decisions, of
course, is a game any number can
play. With respect to the decline and
fall of New York, we can think of sev-
eral that didn’t make the aforesaid
list. September 1, 1932: Mayor James
J. Walker resigns from office, thereby
temporarily removirg Tammany's lit-
tle in box from the local scene and re-
placing it with the insatiable demands
of social engineers and reformers. No-
vember 7, 1933: Fiorello H. LaGuar-
dia wins the mayoralty by a landslide,
thus enshnnmg the fivecent subway
fare, sealing the doom of the Brook-
lyn-Manhattan Transit Co. (BMT) and
Interborough Rapid Transit Co. (IRT),
and ushering in an ema of public afflu-
ence and private squalor. November
1, 1343: four months after the rest of
the country, federal rent control goes
into effect in New York City. May 1,
1950: New York State takes over the
administration of rent control from the
federal government. May 1, [962:
New York City takes over the admin-
istration of rent control from New
York State,

Apart from Barron's, which for
over a decade has repeatedly attacked
this peculiar form of urban blight, and
The Wall Street Journal (which lately
has taken up the cudgels), few have
cared to point a finger at reat control.
The captains and the kings of high fi-
nance have trouped to Washington
and depancd without so much as a

passing glance at the subject. On Cap-
itol Hill, where the lawmakers, as is
their wont, again seem eager 10 legis-
late in haste and repent at leisure,

Representatives and Senators alike*
unaaimously have chosen to ignore the
issue. Yet as our own chronology of
Critical Decisions suggests, it cannot
escape its share of blame for New
York's financial plight. On the con-
trary, thanks to rent control, the city
currently is losing—either by forfei-
ture or failure to collect—real estate
tax revenues put at hundreds of mil-
itons of dollars per year. All told, what
Gotham has lost from this source is
fast approaching the billion dollar
mark.

But the damage cannot be properly
assessed in doliars-and-cents alone.
As even the hapless officials responsi-
ble now reluctantly concede, rent con-
trof is costing the City of New York,
through abandonment and ultimate de-
struction, upwards of 30,000 dwelling
units annually. That's enough (so our
colleague, James Grant, recently cal-
culated—Barron’s, April 21, 1975) to
hoyse at two to a room the population
of Sioux Falls, S.D., or a good many
other places the residents of which are
now being asked to succor {or be
suckered by) the misgoverned metrop-
olis.

Like the quantity of sheiter, the
quality of life in the big town inevita-
bly has suffered, too. Mobility and
freedom to choose where one wishes
to live have dwindled almost to the
vanishing point. By setting tenant
against landlord and lavishing un-
earned benefits on a privileged minor-
ity of subsidized squatters, reat con-
trol perennially fans the flames of so-
cial hatred and class warfare in a city
once known as the nation’s melting-
pot. After three decades and more of
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an alleged ‘‘emergency,’” which fur-
nished the shaky legal foundation for
rent control, New York City is in deep
financial crisis. One way or another,
quite merally and finally, it must put

- its house in ord

er.

“‘Disorderly’” doesn’t begin to de-
scribe the chaos wrought by rent con-
trol since it was imposed as a wartime
expedient in 1943, While pmmpdy
abandoned by the rest of the U.S
shortly after World War II, lhc
‘‘emergency’’ measure remained alive
and well in what somebody once de-
scribed as the *'most unrepresentative
city in the country.”” Over the years,
as noted, its care and handling, grow-
ing more cumbersome and restrictive
every step of the way, shifted from
federal to state to local authorities.
First appiied only to pre-war apart-
ments, controls (rcchnslcncd “stabi-
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tures, landlords, after prowracted de-
lay, are lucky to-win a rent increase of
7.59-8.5% annually. In stiking con-
trast, taxes and labor are rising at well
over 10% per year, while in the past
18 months, the price of {uel oil, a pon-
derable part of total operaling costs,
has soared by 200%. Small wonder
that more and more buildings are
being run at a loss, while tax delin-
quency, once largely confined to one
or iwo rotten boroughs, has spread !ar

‘1 don’t want to see any more. I'm so
depressed.” Since January 1, pre-
cisely 2,696 dwelling units, only a
handful privately financed, have been
started in New York City, down over
50% from the like 1974 span. Physi-
cally as well as financially, Gotham is
visibly crumbling.
* * ®

The moral devastation is worst of
all. Inlhenamcofsocnlmucc,land—
d hudi some of moderate

1
lords-

and wide. A ding to the

Assistance Corp., newly organized
state agency which is trying more or
less successfully to fight City Hall,
$502 million in real estate taxes from
prior years must be written off. In the
current fiscal year alone, MAC esti-
mates that another $260 million will
not be forthcoming, a staggering sum
which the Community Housing Im-

lization’’) e
buildings too, thereby bnngmg new
residential consiruction in the five bor-
oughs almost to a halt. Rules and reg-
ulations proliferated. As the landlord
told Barron’s, in one apartment house
in the Bronx, ‘“‘there are rent-con-
trolled tenants, rent-stabilized tenants,
tenants who were decontrolled by vis-
tue of vacancy decontrol (since res-
cinded) and tenants who were recon-
trolled or restabilized by virtue of the
Emergency Tenant Protection Act of
1974." Confusion has compounded to
the point where a justice of the Civil
Court of the City of New York re-
cently decreed rent control—notably
in its current version, known as Maxi-
mum Base Rents — unconstitutional,
not because it violates property rights
per se, but because it has grown im-
possible 1o administer with even a pre-
tense of equity.

Maximum Base Rents may be
shrouded in red tape, but their effects
are painfully clear. Under such stric-

60-832 0O -75-9
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orp., a landlord group
whnch knows the grim score, views as
too low by half.

Deterioration—in the trend of tax
delinquencies cited above, and in the
condition of the housing stock—is
shocking. Half a decade or so ago,
Barron’s observed: ‘‘Vast stretches of
real estate in at least three of the five
boroughs have decayed beyond the
point of no return. Ancient tenements
and (until recently) quite habitable
buildings alike stand empty, boarded
up and stripped, vandalized and
blackened by fire. Some no longer
stand at all except as piles of broken
brick and rubble. Whole blocks of
Brooklyn and the Bronx have been
compared (by expert witnesses) to the
bombed-out ruins of London and Ber-
lin.”” Last spring, in preparation for
weighing the case against rent control,
Civil Court Judge Bermard Khieger
toured the blighted areas. After an
hour or two, he called a halt, saying:

means—have been forced to subsidize
well-to-do or wealthy temants who,
thanks 10 rent control, have tumed
large apartments into pan-time pieds-
a-terre. For those seeking a place 10
live—this helps 10 explain why so few
want 10 move to New York—freedom
of choice is limited; in the covert traf-
fic in rent-controlled fats (as must
happen where goods or services are
pnced below market), discrimination,
religious and racial, flourishes. For
more than a generauon, local politi-
cians and so-called civic leaders alike
have cravenly perpensated the evil.
Now the rest of the country is being
asked to pay for the city’s mistakes. If
a bargain is struck, an end to rent
control should be a key clement of
the quid pro quo.

—Robert M. Bleiberg

BARRON'S

October 27. 1975
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The First

We think Senator Proxmire’s
Senate Banking Committee is mak-
ing a mistake in envisioning a fed-
eral guarantee of New York City
securities. But the committee will
plunge beyond a mistake and into
sheer folly if it guarantees the notes
without securing the tax base that
must pay them off. This means re-
quiring the city to repeal its rent
control laws.

We continue to believe that the
best step for the city is voluntary
bankruptcy, and that if it is unwill-
ing to take that step the federal gov-
ernient ought to step aside and let
the courts handle the problem.
Mayor Beame talks of needing a bil-
lion dollars by March even if all
debt service is suspended; this is
chietly the result of seasonal pat-
terns in the payment of state and
federal monies that could perhaps be
corrected, In fact, the same projec-
tions show that through the remain-
ing nine months of the fiscal year, a
suspension of debt service and an 8%
cut in other city spending would bal-
ance income and outgo.

These numbers are not signifi-
cantly different from those the
Proxmire legislation contemplates.
The most important difference is
that if the city goes through bank-
ruptcy and is forced to live without
credit, the cuts actually will be
made. If it receives a federal guar-
antee, Mayor Beame will come
limping back to Senator Proxmire
next year for new and bigger guar-
antees.

We might remind the committee
what a guarantee means. It means
that if the city is unable to pay off
the note, the federal government
must do so. The legislation would in
effect set up a new uncontrollable
federal expenditure of $6 billion.
Since the committee hopes that the
expenditure will not be necessary, it
recognizes that it must attach strin-
gent conditions concerning the ex-
penditure side of the city’'s budget.
But so far it has not recognized that
the same scrutiny must be applied
to the revenue side.

The revenue side is at least as
scary as the expense side. Earlier
this year three disinterested civic
associations—the Citizens Housing
and Planning Council, the Citizens
Budget Commission and the Citi-
zens Union — issued an unprece-
dented joint statement warning of
‘““the virtual collapse of the housing
invemtory of New York City and a
massive erosion in the property tax
base which would have a devastat-
ing impact on the city’s revenue-
raising abilities.”

“Collapse massive ero-
sion... devastating,”” the words
describe the recent effects of rent
control, which has clung on in vary-
ing forms in New York though it
was abolished soon after World War

.org/
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Condition

IT in the parts of the nation now
asked to guarantee the city’s debt.
There is no better example of the
habit of preposterous cant at the
root of New York’s problems than
the rhetoric about ‘“‘greedy land-
lords,” which obscures the huge
importance of the real estate indus-
try to the city’s tax base and credit
standing.

The real estate tax remains the
most vital single revenue source in
New York. Some 31% of the city’s
assessed valuation and a somewhat
smaller part of revenues come from
apartment properties. The value of
these properties, and thus their con-
tribution to assessed valuation and
their tax-paying abilities, depends
principally on their rental income.
The rent control and rent stabiliza-
tion laws reduce this income, and
thus reduce the city’s tax base, re-
venues, and ability to redeem secur-
ities.

This chronic problem erupted
into a full-fledged crisis with the in-
crease in fuel costs, and other infla-
tionary pressures, and with the re-
imposition of rent stabilization on
apartments previously exempted
from the older rent control law. The
apartment owners have not been
allowed to pass along the full in-
creases in fuel costs in higher rents.
The typical apartment is now oper-
ating at a loss. If in order to make
a basic point we may be allowed an
exaggeration ignoring such complex-
ities as tax losses: This means the
value of the property is zero, and
the assessed valuation of the city

ought to be written down by some-

thing approaching 31%.

A de facto write-down is rapidly
making itself felt. About 25% of the
apartment buildings ®re already in
arrears on their real estate taxes.
About 30 of the city’s 125 subsidized
Mitchell-Lama projects for middle
income residents are in various
stages of default on their mort-
gages. A rent strike at the huge Co-
op City development, backed by
many members of the city govern-
ment, is the principal reason the
State Housing Finance Agency is in
financial jeopardy. The outright
abandonment of apartments runs at
about 40,000 housing units a year, or
the equivalent of the entire housing
stock in many smaller cities now
asked to guarantee New York's
debt.

Unless rent control is repealed,
this hemorrhage will not only con-
tinue but accelerate. The city is de-
vouring its own tax base just at the
moment it is asking the rest of the
nation to co-sign notes that base is
supposed to pay off. Making the end
of rent control the very first condi-
tion of any federal action is not a
matter of ideology, but a matter of
simple prudence.
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Housing New York

Does this city want more housing? Does it want to
maintain and upgrade the housing it already has, and at
the same time promote a cycle of renewal, r@lacmg:
economically weak structures?

Bit by bit over the past thirty years city policies have
inhibited such a cycle, which is essential to municipal
health. Rent controls, for example, may have performed
an essential protective function for hundreds of thousands
of families, but they have also inhibited renewal. So have
tough relocation procedures. So have the restraints on
conversion of buildings to cooperatives or condominiums.

A heartless overnight reversal of policies deeply in-
scribed in the city’s way of life is obviously impossible,
but there must be a gradual turn toward realism to.'
stimulate housing investment.

As a first step, it may be necessary to take administra-
tion of the control system out of the hands of political
officials and vest it in some counterpart of the Public
Service Commission, which regulates utility rates. In the
last disastrous eight years of housing administration, city
government has shown itself incapable of managing the
burden of so vast and diverse a housing supply.

Beyond that, a way must be found to phase out con-
trolled rents without unduly penalizing fixed-income
elderly people who cannot afford the real cost of their
housing or others unable to find decent housing at sup-
portable rents. The new so-called Section 8 Federal rent
subsidies should be useful in this respect.

Without question, the fuel-cost crisis has brought the
situation to a head. There must be long-term incentives
to maintain sound housing despite the corrosive effects
of leaping operating and financing costs. The city’s tax
base itself depends on it.
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Natsonal Business and Financ:al Weekly issue of Apri: 21, 1975

Disaster Area |
Rent Control Has Helped Turn Gotham Into One

By JAMES GRANT

-HE fiscal plight of New York City,

a serialized drama of uncertain
length (and which may or may not have
a happy ending), has gained national
notoriety in recent weeks. Early this
month, Standard & Poor’s Corp. sus-
pended the city’s credit rating. Only
the timely arrival of state aid—some
$400 million which Albany itself had to
borrow—saved Gotham from an immi-
nent, and perhaps disastrous, trip to
the credit market. Late last week, City
Hall proposed a 1975-76 budget of $13
billion, including a projected deficit of
abcut $880 million.

One aspect of the continuing finan-
cial crisis, however, has been largely
igncred: the steady decline of New
York’s pre-war apartment buidings.
Abandonment of old but still sound
structures (to illustrate, the Brookiyn
apartment _house shown below) is
sharply on the rise. Tax arrearag:s are
mounting. Many pre-war Luiidings hap-
pen to be rent-controlled, 2 sia:e of af-
fairs which, landlords say, makes it im-
possible to keep them in good repair.

Apocalypse Ahead?

““Is N.Y. Housing Doomed?"’, asks
the Real Estate Weekly on its April 3
front page. Doomed? One senses hy-
perbole; apocalypse, after all, is an idea
perhaps too much in vogue. Yet the
same question is posed, on the same
front page, by none other than Roger
Starr, New York City's Housing and
Development Administrator. **What is
our potential for housing ‘disaster'?”
Starr asks. *“Why can one suggest that
our housing stock may be reaching a
point of no return?"’ Tax arrearages,
abandonment and mortgage defaults
worsen apace, he writes.

Starr places most of the blame on
the soaring price of fuel. He warns that
more deterioration looms unless the
City Council passes along part of the
higher oil costs to tenants—andlords to
date have borne virtually the whole
burden.

Fuel, indeed, has risen by 200% in
the past 18 months; the cost of labor is
up 40% in three years. Taxes alone are
expected to increase 10% next year.

Yet rents—controlled in some in-
stances, since 1943; successively **sta-
bilized,”” **decontroiled,” and “‘resta-
bilized”’ in the years since 1969—have
lagged behind. Estimates vary as to
Jjust how far.

The gap, without doubt, is widest in
rent-controlled buildings, those apart-
ments—about 700,000 remain—built
before 1947. Though in one way or an-
other virtually all city apartments are
“controlled,’” the older stock is regu-
lated most severely. Landlords and the
city agree that rent<controlled tenants
do not pay enough to maintain their
own buildings. Citing a seven-year-old
study by the Rand Corp., owners claim
that the shortfall amounts to $750 mil-
lion a year—in effect, a tax on the
bricks and mortar of older, rent-con-
trolled apartment houses. The city de-
clines to guess.

Most eloquent evidence that some-
thing is wrong is the spreading blight of
abandonment. Last year, Starr has tes-
tified, landlords and tenants walked
away from 36,000 apartments, enough
to house the population (at two to a
unit) of Sioux Falls, S.D. Start bases
his appraisal on a running count of va-
cant buildings kept by the Fire Depart-
ment. Other estimates, pointing up the
dearth of hard information, range from
15,000 to 50,600 units.

Last Exit to Brooklyn

Whatever the numbers, the specta~
cle of abandonment is haunting: in the
Browasville arza of Brooklyn, block
after block of vacant apartment houses,
swwipped of everything salable, stand
rotting; 16-iach wulis and hardwood
ficors, ornamental plaster-work and
brcken glass—deserizd. To build an
apartmert in New York today costs
adc ut $33.000; restoration of an existing

unit, depending on its condition, can

vary from 15,000 to $30,000.

Last mor:h, Judze Bernard Klieger
of the Brookiyn Civil Court agreed to
view abandonment and decay first-
hand in cornection with an unusual
trial. The inspection was to have in-
cluded the Eronx and Manhattan as
well as Brockiya, but in Brownsville,

DOW JONES REPRINT SERVICE ¢ P.O. BOX 300 ® PRINCETON, NEW JERSEY

three hours after he began, the judge
threw up his hands, “I'm so de-
pressed.”” he said. **I don’t want to see
anything more.” He likened the de-
struction to Aachen, Germany, in the
closing months of World War II.

The trial began in December, when
the Housing and Development Admin-
istration took a landlord’s organization
to court to block a symbolic, one-day
boiler shutdown. The landlords, about
1,000 strong, had planned the action to
protest municipal regulations of fuel
pricing. It followed similar ‘' Boiler
Conservation Days' last fall.

Restraining Order

The city sought (and won) a tempo-~
rary restraining order against the own-
ers on December 5. However, Commu-
nity Housing Improvement Program
(CHIP), the landlords’ group, filed a
countersuit for $750 mullion, a sum
which, if awarded, would cause the
most sudden austerity wave in the his-
tory of municipal finance. (Such an
award is considered unlikely.)

The countersuit called for some-
thing more immediate—a wholesale,
and possibly impolitic, review of the
city’s housing policies. Indeed, by the
last day of the hearings, Roy Cohn—he
of Army v. McCarthy, and Fifth Ave-
nue Coach Lines v. New York—asked
that the judge rule rent control uncon-
stitutional, a breach of the guarantee
that private property not be taken for
public use without fair and adequate
compensation.

HDA protested that the court
lacked jurisdiction in a matter so
sweeping. The setting was indeed im-
prooable—a civil court judge iz Brook-
lyn hearing arguments on the legal
theory cf rent adminisiration. But
Judge Klieger's jurisdiction was upheld
in the State Supreme Court and the
trial went forward. The hearisgs, which
lasted six days, were cornciuded on
March 19. .

Judge Klieg.r only now is receiving
final briefs; his decision is weeks away.
Already apparent, however, is the toll
that property abandonment and falling
real-estate income have taken on the
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city’s finances. Cumulative tax arrears
reached $648.5 million on January 31,
up from $522.3 million on the same date
in 1974 and $494.3 million on January
31, 1973,

Tax Arrearages

Last year's increase in tax arrear-
ages (that is, the increase between Feb-
ruary 1, 1974 and January 1, 1975), plus
the 1974 cancellation of real estate
taxes, totaled $226.4 million. Arrear-
ages plus cancellations in 1973 came to
$101.1 million, lower by half. (A can-
celled tax is one that the city has either
remitted or given up on.)

Most property owners, of course,
pay their taxes; a fine of 1% a month is
levied on uncoliected balances and
three year's non-payment is grounds
for foreclosure. The city expects all but
6% of the $2.896 billion it has budgeted
for real-estate taxes this year {(about a
quarter of New York revenues) to be
collected by June 30.

That is the bright side. Less appea}-
ing are these facts: a 6% delinquency
rate, up from 5.59% a year ago, would
be the worst in at least 40 years; non-
payment by apartment houses, which
provide 31% of the city’s real-estate tax
income, is running substantially higher.
On June 30 last year, 21.8% of New
York apartment house parcels had
slipped into arrears, vs. 11.5% of all
real-estate parcels. (Not all parcels, of
course, are taxed equally.) " Amorg the
older, walk-up stock,” Starr writes,
““tax delinquencies went as high as
32% in Manhattan—and ¢ven  the

rlT l'L
(f IMIM'

Digitized for FRASER
http://fraser.stlouisfed.org/
Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis

129

newer elevator buildings posted dou-
ble-digii arrcars in the Bronx (1672) and
Manhattan and Brooklyn (11% for
both).”

The city loses in cther ways. Not
only arz delinquencies mounting, but
als0 rent contrel reduces the taxes that
rzight otherwise have been paid in a
free mark=t. Whatever the “‘rent gep”™
may be in controlled buildings—$500
million, $750 million or $1 biilion an-
nually—New York loses some of it in
tares. Property taxes, of course, are
not tied directly to rents, but a proper-
ty's assessed value to a great degree re-
flects the income which it produces. If
a “‘gross rent multiplier”” of three is ap-
plied to $750 million, for example, the
*“assessed value” comes to $2.25 bil-
lion. At the present lax rate, the real-
esltate levy on such a sum to

numbers — on abandonment,
disinvestment, the ‘‘rent gap’
—do not exist. Without ques-
tion, though, the outlook for
apartment houses in New York
City is bad dnd getting worse.
Certainly, things could be
better for Marian Catrina,
owner of a five-story walk-up
on 35-45 Arden Street in upper
Manhattan. Over the past 12
months, he says, he has paid
$16,168.13 in rea) estate taxes.
In that time, according to his
figures, expenses have out-
stripped income by more than
$10,000. Some 40% of the fami-
lies in his building, Catrina
adds, are behind in their rent.
Of his 69 apanments 39 are

$165 mittion. Though the numbers are
rough, the theory is sound: less income
means lower real-estate taxes. If rents
are depressed by law, so are laxes.

Bad Light

Obviously, none of this casts the
city’s tax anticipation notes in a flatter-
ing light. (On April 8, there were $i.1
billion in notes outstanding, issued
against future real-estate levies, but
backed by the city's general revenues.)
A building, though abandoned or in ar-
rears, is normally carried on the city
tax rolls until foreclosure. There arises
the question of how much revenue the
city may prudently anticipate. The an-
swer, simply, is that no one knows; the

rent d—that ls, based
on rents that prevailed in 1943.
(With  allowable increases
since 1943 and barring tenant
turnover, a reat-controlled
apartment that rented for $60 a
month 32 years ago would fetch
about $114 today ) Catrina esti-
mates that his maintenance
costs—taxes, oil, wages—
come to $40 a room, $10 more
than rents in controlled units.
Monthly income for the other
30 apartments totals about $45
a room, he.says—enough to
cover maintenance, but not to
finance major improvements.

Minor Violations
Bruno De La Rosa, the su-




periniendent, says that the
building has improved in the
year under Catrina’'s owner-
ship—ceilings have been fixed,
there is new paint in the halls
and the courtyard will soon be
repaved. Still, the property has
been cited for minor building-
code violations and there is
need for an overhaul: the wir-
ing should be replaced, while
the plumbing, Catrina says, *'is
a mess.”

De La Rosa shows a visitor
a vacant apartment, Number
2H. Red wallpaper, recentdy
torn from the walls, lies wad-
ded an the floor. The medicine
chest is gone, taken by the for-
mer tenant who also is said to
owe two months rent. (Tenants
have stolen toile1 seats, electri-
cal fixtures and refrigerators,
Catrina  says.) There is a
sticker on the inside of apart-
ment 2H; it reads ‘‘Have a
Nice Day.”

Catrina’s building is located
in Inwood, a few blocks from
The Cloisters. The neighbor-
hned is poor, largeiv black and
annmc bat it 15 not a slum.

‘It's a fairly decent place,”
says an officer at the 34th Pre-

cinct; “there aren’t too many
incidents.””
Catrina, who emigrated

from Romania six years ago, is
frightened and  frustrated.
Though he put down $30,000
for the apartment house—his
only such holding in New York
—he says he may turn the title
back lo the bank and walk
away. The mortgage is for
$312.000. *'I do the work here,
lhc ptumbing. he says.
**Still the people are hating
you, blaming you I'm fed
up. .
In another part ot :0wn, an-
other lardlord recites fus woes.
The building is 2-24 Hinidey
lace, a six-story seemngly
prosperous  brick  elevator
apartrnent house v residential
brocklyn. The andlord s
Sandy Sirulnik, president of
Ditmas Managemen ¥ orp. Si-
rubik, whose famuy has
owned New York reai estate
for three generations. stands on
the <idewalk in front of the
building, answering  news-
men's queshions. The occasion
is Judge Klieger's rour of aity
housing, and Siruimk s ex-
piaining the mechancs ot los-
Ing money.
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Caught in the Tunnel

**The building is violation-
free, it's been upgraded for air
poliution,’ he says. “'Sixty-
five of the 82 apartments are
rent-controlled. All
apartment is rented.”” Sirulnik
says he is feeding the

He told the court he is losing
money on 67 of his remaining
70 buildings, all of them in
solid, middle~class neighbor-

00ds.
*I'll tell you how this pro-

Backlogs of Years

But the reform was
scrapped with the 1974 Emer-
gency Tenant Protection Act.
A city plan of **maximum base
rents,” designed to secure a
fair return for the owner's of

fresh capital every month, and
that out-of-pocket expenses
have totaled $20,000 since July
1973. Fuel costs have more
than doubled—from $7,357 in
the fiscal year ended July 31,
1973, to $19,997 for the 12
months ended July 1974. There
have been increases in laxes
and salaries and maintenance.
Rents have risen as well in that
last year—from $112,029 to an
indicated $121,034 at present
—but not enough to keep pace.

““We'll wind up basically in
the same situation as last
year.”” Sirulnik says. *‘I feel
the only way to go is to see the
first mortgagee—to seek sus-
pension of amortization pay-
ments on the first mortgage. If
the bank doesn’t go along we'll
give them the first morigage. If
there were a light at the end of
the tunnel, things would be dif-
ferent. But the tunnel's
blocked up with cinder block
and 1 don’t want to be caught
inside. I don't want to throw
good monev after bad.”

Equity Has Disappeared

Ditmas owns 4,200 apart-
ments in New York and sub-
stantial commercial properties
outside the city. The Hinkley
Place apartments, built in
1929, have made money regu-
larly since the family acquired
them in 1950. In 1972, Sirulnik
guesses, the building might
have sold for $500,000. **Now,
I doubt I could get what the
mortgage is worth—3$260,000.™
His equity—$240,000—has dis-
appeared. How long will he
hold on? That depends on what
happens in Albany and City
Hall, Sirulnik says.

According to Sirulnik, his
family has never walked away
from a building. Aaron Ziegel-
man cannot make the same
claim, and last month he sat in
Judge Klieger's courtroom to
explain why. Over the past 12
months, Ziegelman testified,
he abandoned’ 15 apartment
buildings—gave up the proper-
ties at distress prices or al-
lowed mortgagees to foreclose.

but one cess takes place,” he began.
vl “You know, a building just
doesn’t b bandoned,
abandonment where it's a

shell. I own a building where 1
have no future init and I see no
future. Sece, the worst part is
not only losing money, it’s the
lack of expectation.

“I'm in a position where
because I do a lot of t

has been
indifferently administered, the
city concedes. Landlords say
that backlogs, notably for
hardship™ cases, i

can be measured in years. De-
lays in getting out the 1974

“MBR’ increases sharply
worsened an already strained
h-fl owners

out of New York City, I have
the capiiul, the financial ability
to keep a building even though
it loses money, if I have expec-
tation. But if 1 have no expec-
tation, I'd be ¢ damn fool to
hold on to it. I could sell it to
someone with very low cash
Jjust to get out and take as much
as I can and salvage as much of
my investment. And there the
process of deterioration starts,
because the building now goes
from strorg hands like ours—
and | consider ours good,
strong management, fmancnally
viable—to weuk hands.”

Sense of Futility

Are the problems of Ca-
trina, Ziegelman and Sirulnik
typical? They are at least rep-
resentative. Well- managed
buildings in desirable nej -

According 10 HDA'’s Starr,
moreover, 55% of the city's
controlled buildings failed to
qualify for last year's rent in-
creases because of mainte-
nance infractions.

The city housing courts,
created by the legislature in
1973, play a pivotal role in de-
ciding when and if contested
rents shall be paid. Judge Ed-
ward Thompson, deputy chief
administrative judge in charge
of the civil court, concedes that
a bias exists in favor of tenants,
not merely in housing court,
but also “throughout the city.

. It"s normal for a judge to
side with tenants,”” he says. So
important is housing to man's
wcll bemg that such an “‘un-

> is normal and

hoods can and do make money
in New York City. But these,
by all accounts, are in a dwin-
dling minority. A sense of futil-
ity has come over the industry,
something that goes beyond the
fise in fuel prices. There is a
belief that the City no longer
cares, that the needs of prop-
erty are not merely neglecled

jusl. he declares. Landiords,
for their part, say that the sys-
tem hampers payments and
erodes their authority to collect
them. If tenants have a right to
decent housing, they ask, do
owners have a duty 1o provide
it, regardless of costs?

Far simpler than the admin-
istrative history of rent control
is its ics: costs, which

but scorned. “E
has all but vanished.

“*From all the years I've
been in business, I've always
heard landlords cry,” says
Jack Weprin, a housing law-
yer. *“Now not only are they
crying, but they're giving up
their properties t00."

He adds that with vacancy
decontrol, a 1971 law that man-
dated the gradual freeing of
controlled rents, *‘you felt a re-
surgence of hope. . . . People
who had gotten out of the New
York market were coming back
in. They feit they could operate
and make money.”

are not controlled, have out-
paced rents, which are. For
decades New York has sought
to provide decent housing at
low prices. But in pursuing this
goal, it has slighted an axiom of
economic life: government can
regulate the price of a commod-
ity, or it can regulate the sup-
ply, but it cannot set both at
once. The city has seen to it
that many New Yorkers pay a
very low rent. (For example,
some 10% of all controlled ten-
ants pay only 13% of their in-
come for rent, a landlords’
group estimates, based on 1970
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But low prices call forth
less investment and less pro-
duction, whether the commod-
ity is natural gas or apartment
houses. And if prices arc low
enough, the result is disinvest-
ment or abandonment.

On a net basis, New York
City is losing about 10.000
apartments a year, HDA est-
mates. Construction during the
‘Seventies has averaged only
20,000 units annually, down
from an average of 37,000 in
the ’Sixties. (Abandonment, in
large part, accounts for the net
decline.) Significantly, private-
ly-financed housing has fallen

" both in absolute terms through

1972 (the year of the latest
available figures) and as a pro-
portion of overall construction.
The result, the city reports, is
**a critical and growing housing
shortage.””

To the federal government,
if not City Hall, rent control
signals danger "It has becen
determined,”” the Department
of Housing and Urban Devel-
opment wrote in the February
26 Federal Register, ‘‘that
local rent control is a signifi-
cant factor in causing owners
of FHA projects. especially
subsidized projects, 1o default
on their mortgage payments.”

The result: rising mortgage
insurance claims, HUD con-
cluded, and abandonment.
Some 53 federally-insured or
federally-financed apartments
houses in the New York region
were in default on March I,
roughly twice the total a year
ago. (There are 884 such proj-
ects in the metropolitan arca.)
According to S. William
Green, HUD's New York ad-
ministrator. most of the 353
buildings are rent-controlled.
He says HUD i1s by-passing
focal laws to raise rents for
most of the defaulted buildings’
tenants, typically between 15%
and 17%
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Forbidding Rules

HUD's tntercession is the
latest change in the tortured
evolution of New York housing
law. So forbidding, so byzan-
tine are the rules that govern
the operation of a New York
apartment house that few land-
lords can begin to understand
them. James M. Peck, co-
counsel for CHIP, cites the ex-
ample of 2146 Barnes Avenue
in the Bronx. Apartments in
the building, he writes, fall
under both rent control and
rent stabilization.

**Further,”” he goes on,
**there are units in the building
which are exempt from either
law. Two separate hardship
provisions govern the tenancy
of this building and there are
two separate and distinct pro-
cedures for obtaining capital
improvement increases.”’

There is more. “‘In the
building there are rent-con-
trolled tenants, rent stabilized
tenants, tenants who were de-
controlled by virtue of vacancy
decontrol. tenants who are re-
controfled by virtue of the
Emergency Tenant Protection
Act of 1974 and tenants who
were restabilized by virtue of
the Emergency Tenant Protee-
ton Act of 1974, “The situa-
uon,”” he concluded, “if not
tragic, would be Liughable.™

That capital flees uncer-
tainty is amply illustrated by
Metropolitan Life  Insurance
Co., builders of the massive
Peter Cooper and Stuyvesant
Town developments on Man-
hattan’s Lower East Side. The
Met says it has not invested in
New York City housing since
1971, “You can’t rely on in-
come 1f everytime you build
something they slap arent con-
trol on 177 says Wiliam B
I edhy, vice president for read
estate financing. “'You cun't
control what you sell for and
not control what vou buy for
without disaster.”
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More Problems for New York City

By JAMES RING ADAMS

New Yorkers may think they have
enough to worry about, with a double crizis
this week over balancing next year's bud-
get and raising enough ready cash o pay
off $251.4 million of notes due this Friday.
But as the city’s fever chart has soared, a
much less spectacular malignancy has
begun to affect New York’s finances,
threatening worse trouble ahead.

Throughout New York's perennial fiscal
crises, its mayors have alwaya been able
to use a standard defense. By merely
pointing to the mile upon mile of immensely
valuable commercial, industrial and resi-
dential real estate, they have been able to
prove the huge tax resources of this city.
Unlike other financially troubled citles, the
assessed valuation of New York’s real es-
tate has steadily risen, to nearly $40 billion
this year.

But in the last two years, rising costs,
rent controls and tight money have com-
bined to put rising numbers of apartment
houses, which make up 31% of this tax
base, deeply into the red. And the problem
has spread from the low-income walk-ups
of Brooklyn and the Bronx to luxury eleva-
tor apartments in the best sections of fash-
ionable Manhattan.

‘It left unchecked,’’ sald a recent warn-
ing from three civic groups, this sit-
uation ‘‘could mean the virtual collapse
of the housing inventory of New York City
and a massive erosion in the property tax
base which would have a devastating im-
pact on the city’s revenue-raising abill-
ties.” The three groupsa—The Citizens
Housing and Planning Council, The Citi-
zens Budget Commission and The Citisens
Union—~had sought to dramatize the prob-
lem by the unprecedented step of agreeing
on a joint preas release.

According to estimates by the city it-
self, some $220 million, or between 7.8%
and 7.85% of the $2.9 billion projected real
estate levy for the current flacal year will
go uncollected by June 30, the end of the
year. This means that’ 33,000 apartment
bulldings, 25% of all taxable multiple
dwellings, will be in default.

On a ‘Slippery Slope’?

To the civic groups, this nonpayment is
the first step on the slippery slope of
“‘mortgage defauits, unpaid tuel bills, de-
terred maintenance and finally and inevi-
tably, it and -
hood decay.”’ Mortgage defaults, they say,
“'are rising in all classes of housing in all
boroughs.” New York fuel suppliers have
cancelled lines of credit of some 10,000 res-
idential buildings. And abandonments are
destroying from 35,000 to 50,000 housing
units annually, depending on whom ome
talks to.

According to Finance Administration
records, the city may take over title to
nearly 6,000 buildings when the fiscal 1874.
75 fcrecloaure proceedings reach their end.

The cause of this problem is holly de-

bated between landlords and tenants, and
that in itself is part of the problem in &
city where 768% of the voters are tenanta.
Landiords single out the labyrinthine rent
control restrictions of the city as the rea-
son they haven’t been able to cape with the
calamitous sudden increase in costs. The
city's rent control program dates from
1043. A geparately-administered rent stabi-
lization program was begun in 1970. At one
point, the state legislature tried to redress
the rigidity of the system by removing va-
cant apartments from rent control, but this
was repealed in 1974 by the ‘“‘Emergency
Tenant Protective Act.”” Now some apart-
ment bulldings may have tenants in four
different stages of control or decontrol.
“It's all abeurdity,” says New York
University Professor Emanuel Tobier, who

While Mayor Beame is
wrestling with New York
City’s latest fiscal crisis,
new signs of erosion are ap-
pearing in the city’s cele-
brated tax base.

is chalrman of the stabilization program's
Rent Guidelines Board.

Nevertheleas, the political clout of the
tenant voters makes it almost certain that
landlords will never fully make good on
the undisputed rise in their expenses re-
cently. Fuel oll has soared from 14 cents to
38 centa a gallon since 1973 and utility bills
have kept pace. In mid-May, the City
Councl! approved a *‘fuel pass-along’’ bill,
aliowing landlords to charge tenants for
50% ot thia d cost. But
landlord spokesmen say the bill gives too
little, two heating measons too late.

Real estate taxes, which account for
about 30% of a typical apartment’s operat-

and costs, are begl

to hurt too. The current rate of $7.85 per
$100 of assessed value ig expected to reach
$8.09 next year. This tax rate iz directly
tled to New York City’s mounting cost of
debl service. And if the present rate of tax
arrearages were to be factored in, aays D.
Kenneth Patton, president of the Real Es-
tate Board, the rate would have to cliimb
another 67 cents.

rent control 18 only 10% to 20% of the cost
squeeze problem. Controlled rents in the
18608 showed some flexibility, he says, in-
creasing 309% while free market rents rose
852%. The real problem, he maintains, is
the declining income level in the city, mak-
ing it harder for tenants to afford the rents
they do pay. (A recent Census Bureau
study found an 8.3% decline in the city’s
average wage to $10,039 in 1872 from $10,-
851 in 1870.)

Creeping Decay

Meanwhile, the process of decay has
begun to creep into neighborhoods and
types of bulldings previously believed to be
in relatively good shape. Professor Tobier,
using previously untapped data, has ana-
lyzed delinquencies for the city’s 122,000
walk-up tenements and 10,000 elevator
apartments. Of the tenements—the most
troubled and predominant part of the city's
housing ~stock—predictably some 32¢, in
the poorest quarter were in arrears. But in
the richest quarter of the city, so were
18%. Some 189 of the elevator buildings
were behind in their tax payments in the
poor neighborhoods. Yet even in the rich
districts, where this type of bullding
means high-income luxury, some 7%
couldn’t meet their tax payments.

Since these figures were compiled, says
Professor Tobier, ‘‘the situation has deteri-
orated even further. If present trends con-
tinue, by the end of the fiscal year in June
1877, the city might face bringing foreclo-
aure proceedings on from 200,000 to 250,000
housing units, most of which are walk-up
properties.” (Total city rental housing is
estimated at 2.2 million units, about half
of which is in walk-up bulldings.)

In theory the city would sell the bulld-
Ings for whatever it can get, but Professor
‘Tobier’s figures predict that the city might
find itself stuck with one-halt to two-thirds
of the housing stock in some neighbor-
hoods. Many of the tenants may still be
there, simply because it doesn't seem
there will be any place else for them to go.
The city vacancy rate 15 1.5% and net new
additions to the housing supply have aver-
aged only 7,500 per year during 1968-73,
and plans for new housing filed with the
Building Department dropped to a stagger-
Ing low of 226 unita for the first two montha
this year.

The passage of such a large stock of

into hands would

Samue! Lefrak, whose Lefrak O: -
tion runs some 280,000 apartments in the
New York area, thinks the crunch will be
disastrous for small operators with high
mortgages and less chance to benefit from
the income tax benefits conveyed by some
types of New York real estate ownership.
He thinks his own organization ‘‘can live
with rent control,” thanks to an intensive
two-year campaign to reduce corporate
debt. But, he adds, “the highly leveraged
people are going down the drain.”

Professor Tobler himself believes that

make the city’s Department of Real Estate
the biggest slumlord in town. But, says
Protessor Tobler, ‘“‘there’s no indication
they're thinking what to do about it.””
What effect would all this have on the
city’s widely-discussed fiscal crisis? Ob-
viously it won't help a city with a peren-
nially unbalanced budget to have tax-pay-
ing private property transformed to a mu-
nicipally-owned white elephant.
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More immediately, non-collection of
taxes puts greater strain on the city's
short-term borrowing, which already is at
the point of collapse. Roughly a quarter of
the $5.7 billion outstanding short-term debt
consists of tax anticipation notes (TANs)
to be repaid by real estate taxes. It's sure-
ly no comfort to creditors that the sum
of all unpaid real estate taxes, includ-
ing this year’'s projected delinquencies, ap-
proaches $600 million. '

(Leaving aside this fiscal year, the total
of uncollected property taxes still exceeds

" the total of unredeemed TANs by some $68

million. The city does manage to pick up
some of this money through foreclosure
sales or late payment, but a good propor-
tion of back taxes is written off, as court-
ordered abatements or simply as uncollec-
tible.)

The Tax Deficiency Fund

The tull fiscal impact of the real estate
tax problem won't be felt for several
years. The city can “roll over’ its TANSs,
that is take out new loans to pay off the old
ones, for five years before the law requires.
it to settle the debt. If tax money isn’t in
hand then, the Tax Deficiency Fund makes
up the difference. This fund normally gets
its money from city departments which
didn’t manage to spend their full appropri-
ations in preceding years. If this isn’t
enough, the city makes up the deficit. For
the tirst time in several years, the city had
to do this this year, with a $20 million ap-
propriation. This expense undoubtedly will
increase in coming years.

Of course, there is always the chance
that New York real estate will make a re-
covery. The city’s delinquency rates are
still less than economically stagnant Cam-
den and Newark, N.J. and are far below
the 289% rate they reached at the depths of
the depression. Perhaps the fuel pass-
along bill will do some good and New York
landlords will once more demonstrate the
astonishing capacity of humans to cope
with an absurd system of economic regula-
tion. But, failing this, real estate will be-
come a major feature of New York’s next
financial crisia.

“The city of New York is going through
& nervous breakdown,” says Samuel Lef-
rak, ‘‘and now real estate is going through
a nervous breakdown, too.”’

Mr. Adams is a member of the Jour:
nal’s editorial page staff. An editorial
dealing further with New York’s prob-
lems appears today.
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Point of View

‘Blind’ Subsidies Must End

By ALLAN R. TALBOT

The financial news these days may
suggest that New York City is the
great ship Titanic. It often seems that
everyone except Mayor Beame, who
is frantically searching for more
money, is paralyzed, unable or um-
willing to take the required steps or
even to agree on what Steps are
required,

Diminishing tax income and ever-
increasing expenditures are the prob-
lems facing the city, which—through
its health, education, recreation and
other systems—subsidizes its resi-
dents and others quite generously,
The city is giving away more than it
can afford.

Among the many areas in which it
does 5o is housing. Using Federal and
state funds as well as its own, New
York subsidizes the housing costs of
its residents like no other city in the
world. This subsidy system-—includ-
ing underassessment, tax abatement,
rent control, land-cost write-downs,
interest subsidies, tax exemptions
and welfare payments, among other
things—is incomprehensible to many
people. But the system’s basic prob-
lem is its blindness—the subsidies
often make no allowance for the
ability of the recipients to pay.

Housing subsidies work in two
principal ways. They either shift hous-
ing costs to the public treasury, as
do tax abatement and interest sub-
sidies for new construction, or they

require that building owners assume
more of the costs than they would in
a free market. Various rent control
regulations are a prime example of
the latter form.

The economic erosion of both
public-sector and private-sector hous-
ing is caused primarily by the city's
recent tradition of subsidizing as
many residents as possible,

In these difficult economic times,
it would appear sensible to ask resi-

Executive Director, Citizens Housing and Planning Council

annual rent income. Tenant organiza-
tions heartily dismissed the notion
that residents in rent controlled build-
ings should assume any of the 300 per
cant rise in fuel oil prices over the
last year. Their political clout ac-
counts for the City Council’s delay on
the fuel pass-along bill, though the
oil price emergency was more than a
year old.

Who was left holding the bag? Some
building owmers were, if they were

New York'gives away more than it can
afford and makes no distinction between
those who need it and those who don’t

dents to assume a greater share of
their actual lousing costs if they can.
Politically, that means taking away
some privileges and benefits; it rieans
controversy. The easier political
course is to continue blind subsidies,
ailowing housing to go broke in both
the public and private sectors.

An enlightening glimpse into the
problem was presented by the Cit.f'
Council's recent passage of bill
under which tenants and landlords
in rent-controlled buildings would
share the cost of fuel oil when it
exceeded a fixed percentage of the

solvent enough to absorb the price
rise. Other owners decided to with-
hold their property taxes to pay the
fuel supplier. Or worse, they turned
off the heat, and the city's Emergency
Repair Program was forced to come
to the rescue.

In either of the latter cases, the
ultimate subsidizers of rent-controiled
housing weer other property-tax pay-
ers in New York, most of whom were
already bearing their share of heady
fuel costs. By its delay, the Council
was subsidizing the heating of rent-

Continued
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Continued from Page 1
controlled housing with no
consideration for the occu-

s massive blind nbddy.

ing no distinction um'
among the 930,000 families
who benmefit from it. The
$45,000-2-year family on Man-
hattan’s West Side may pay
as little az one-eighth its in-
come for shelter, but it is
treated the same as the
$7,000-a-year family 'n Brook-
iyn that is paying one-third
of its income for a rent-con-
troiled apartment.

Building abandonment, tax
arrears and deferred mainte-
nance are the well-docu-
mented results of rent con-
trol, a subsidy that has made
it impossible for rental in-
come to keep pace with
mounting costs.

The pernicious results of
rent control can be curbed
only by a far greater tenant
assumption of actual housing
costs. Rent increases must be
adapted to the tenant’s abil-
ity to pay, using an income-
percentage formuia for ten-
ants to claim a hardship

dale Village and Co-op City.

Should the state bail out
itz troubled housing inveat-
ments in New York? On the
basis of New York's credit
standing aloae, the answer is
yes. But befors tax mon.y
is diverted to shore up re-
cently completed public-sec-
tor housing, the public has
the right to know the differ-

‘once between what oroject

tenants can sfford and what
the project requires to meet
its obligations.

One possible method is a
means test. Residents in puh-
lic-sector profects could be
spared rent or carrying-
charge intreases. if the in-
creases would push their
housing casts beyond an
agreed-upon percentage of
income.

In other words, before re-
sidents in public-sector proj-
ects are further subsidized,
they must demonstrate eco-
nomic need as well as polit-
ical clout.

We have, after all, insisted
for some time that familieg
of low or moderate incomq
pay a minimum percentage
of that income lo live n‘i

_ When an i
pushes the rent beyond a cer-
tain percentage of total in-
come, the isndlord should
be allowed to deduct the un-
eollectible rent from his prop-
erly tax.

The point is that while some
tenants will still have to be
sybsidized, we will know
that they need it, which is
not the case now.

The problem of the biind
subsidy also arises in new or
recently completed public-
sector housing, much of
which is in great financiu
stress. About 70 per cent of
the city Mitcheil-Lama hous-
ing is in tax arresrs or mort.
gage default. The income
problem is like that of rent-
controlied housing-—the ten-
anta are unable or unwilling
to pay enough so that their
buildings can meet expenses.
Co-op City, the 15,000-unit
project in the Bronx, is aiso
in a financial bind.

One response to these prob-
fems is a series of buls in
Albany under which the state
would provide a subsidy for
some of the troubled projects,
including, for example, Roch-

public h

assisted houmu An qree
ment to pay as much as 23
per cent of income is also
the precondition for families
to benefit from the new Fed-,
eral Section 8 housing sub.
sidy program. The severity
of the housing crisis makes it
more thar appropriate for
families of middie income to
lay out similar percentages
for their housing subsidies.

In the midst of the current
gloom about New York’s eca-
nomic condition, we tend to
ignore two important lessons
of history. The first is that
the city has faced and over-
come far worse problems
than it has now. At the turn
of the century, when housing
was in far more wretched
shape than it is now, we
subsidized no one. Today
we're trying to subsidize vir-
tually everyone.

The second lesson comes
from an 80-year-old shoc-
shine man in the now defunct
Grand Central Barber Shop.
This Italian immigrant, asked
what the American exper-
ience meant to him, replied:
“There’s no free tunch.”
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CIVIL COURT OF THE CITY OF NEW YORK
COUNTY OF NEW YORK
— X

HOUSING AND DEVELOPMENT ADMINISTRATION HP 186/1974
OF THE CITY OF NEW YORK,

Plaintiff,
— against —

COMMUNITY HOUSING IMPROVEMENT

PROGRAM, INC., SEYMOUR ZUCKERMAN,

WILLIAM MOSES, SHELDON C. KATZ,

SANFORD SIROLNICK, JOSEPH SIROLNICK,

PHILIP SIRONICK, LEONARD WEINTRAUB, DECISION
LAWRENCE GOLD, SHELDON REALTY CORP.,

SARI REALTY CO., WAYPARK REALTY CORP., SEPTEMBER 9, 1975
J& D REALTY CORP., DAVID REALTY CORP.,

SANDY SIROLNICK REALTY CORP., BENSON

REALTY CORP,, SEMINOLE REALTY CO.,

HICKLEY REALTY CORP., EXCEL REALTY,

MORRIS WEINTRAUB ASSOC., MAYFLOWER

REALTY CO., WEINTRAUB ASSOC.,

Defendants.

Before:

HONORABLE BERNARD KLIEGER,

Judge.

Printed as a Public Service
by:

CHiP

575 West End Avenue
New York City 10024

799-9348
596-7272
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Appearances:

W. BERNARD RICHLAND, ESQ.
Corporation Counsel
Attorney for Plaintiff
Municipal Building
New York, New York

BY: PETER S. HERMAN, ESQ., of Counse!

SAXE, BACON, BOLAN & MANLEY, ESQS.
Counsel for Defendants
39 East 68th Street
New York, New York

BY: ROY M. COHN, ESQ., of Counsel

MELIKIAN & PECK, ESQS.
Counsel for Defendants
276 Fifth Avenue
New York, New York

BY: JAMES M. PECK, ESQ., of Counsel

DR. LORRAINE MILLER
Chairman of the Housing Court Advisory Council
299 Broadway
New York, New York

Appearing as Amicus Curiae
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Plaintiff New York City Housing and Development Administration (hereafter “HDA""}
is a superagency of the City of New York, with responsibility for enforcement of housing standards
set by state and local laws and regulations.

Defendant Community Housing Improvement Program, Inc. {hereafter ’CHIP) is a
New York membership corporation composed of owners of real property in New York City. The

other defendants are officers and members of CHIP’s Board of Directors, and owners of real property.

1

HDA commenced this proceeding to enjoin defendants from a planned shutdown of
boilers for “maintenance” purposes, to take place December 5, 1974. A temporary restraining order
was granted by this Court and has been continued until this time. Defendants have agreed not to
promote such a shutdown, and this Court finds that the proposed action was organized by CHIP to
dramatize certain housing issues not directly related to boiler maintenance. To protect the public,
this Court now grants HDA's application for a permanent injunction,

A hearing on December 5 was adjourned to December 17, 1974, to afford CHIP the
opportunity to raise related issues, and there have been a number of subsequent adjournments.
Defendants answered on December 9 and pleaded two counterclaims. One counterclaim sought
$1 million for abuse of process. Plaintiff moved to dismiss this counterclaim or for a more definite
statement. Plaintiff’s motion to dismiss that counterclaim is now granted.

The other counterclaim of that date sought $750 million on the ground that HDA
had engaged in conduct calculated to destroy property. HDA moved to dismiss that counterclaim,
or for a more definite statement. This counterclaim was not pursued at the hearings, and HDA's
motion to dismiss is granted.

CHIP added a third counterclaim on December 17, 18974, and asked the Court to
order a “pass-along’” of increased fuel costs to tenants in rent-controlled apartments. HDA again
moved to dismiss. There was general agreement, and the Court took judicial notice of the fact,
that fuel costs had increased enormously in the previous 18 months and added a tremendous
burden to already beleaguered property owners. However, the Court believes that alleviation of

that burden is primarily a legislative matter and now grants the motion to dismiss this counter-
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claim. 1t notes that a fuel cost “'pass-along” was enacted as Local Law No. 27 of 1975, having been

adopted by the City Council on May 9, and approved by the Mayor on June 2, 1975.

After prior notice 1o all parties, the Court utilized the provisions of New York City
Civil Court Act, section 110(c} and on January 28, 1975, ordered that hearings be held in search of
“remedies, programs, procedures or sanctions authorized by taw'* which might better achieve compliance
with required housing standards. HDA then brought a proceeding to prohibit and enjoin the Court
fror» holding such hearings, Joy v. Klieger, Supreme Court, Kings County, Index No. 1658/75. An
order to show cause was granted by Hon. Frank Composto on January 27, 1975. After a hearing,
Hon. Irving P. Kartell ruled on February 5, 1975, that section 110 (c) authorized the proposed
utitization of Civil Court Act § 110{c) and denied HDA’s application.

Hearings were held, expert witnesses testified and were cross-examined, the Court
visited various buildings in the City and studied reports by governmental agencies and knowledgeable
individuals. The Court extends its thanks to the officials, professors, representatives of organizations,
property owners, and others who came forward to assist the Court in its deliberations, and to the
attorneys for both parties who participated in the effort.

At the final argument on March 19, 1975, CHIP moved to conform the pleadings to
the proof, to include the claim that the rent control and rent stabilization laws violated due process
and equal protection provisions of the Constitutions of the United States and New York State.

HDA opposed this rotion.

Piaintift will neither be harmed nor impeded by the granting of a motion to permit
the defendants to plead the unconstitutional administration of the laws. Access to the courts is
meaningless if constitutional issues are prohibited to parties by the recognition ot highly technical
objections. 1t is the policy of the courts to permit a party to amend his pleadings in good faith
10 raise and have determined all guestions affecting his rights, Miller v. City of Philadelphia, 113
App. Div. 92, 99 NYS 93; Washington Life Ins. Co. v. Scott, 119 App. Div. 847, 104 NY5 898.

The New York City Civil Court may entertain any defense to a cause of action or
claim (New York City Civil Court Act, section 90 including the defense of unconstitutionality of
the act or ordinance under which plaintift is proceeding (Cf. Lincoln Bldg. Assoc. v. Ea_r_rf)

1 Misc. 2d 560, 149 NYS 2d 460, affd, 1 NY 2d 413).
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Various provisions of the applicable rent control and rent stabilization laws have

already been held constitutional by the Court of Appeals, 8200 Realty Corp. v. Lindsay, 27 NY

2d 124, 313 NYS 2d 733 (1970); Hartley Holding Corp. v. Gabel, 13 NY 2d 306, 247 NYS 2d
97 (1963); Plaza Mgt. Co. v. City Rent Agency, 25 NY 2d 630, 306, NYS 2d 11 {1969}, and

this Court will not consider those matters anew.
But administration of these laws is a separate matter.

The United States Supreme Court held in the case of Boddie v. Connecticut,

401 US. 371, 379,28 L. Ed 2nd 113,91 S CT 780 (1971):

“Qur cases further establish that a statute or a rule may be held constitutionally
invalid as applied when it operates to deprive an individual of a protected right although its
general validity as a measure enacted in the legitimate exercise of state power is beyond
question.” (Emphasis ours.)

Where a party claims that a statute is unconstitutional as applied, it is the
function of the courts to grant him the opportunity to be heard. For, as Mr. Justice Douglas
said, dissenting in part in Lindsay v. Normet, 405 US 56, 84, 31 L.Ed. 2d 36, 57, 92 S.Ct. 862:

:

‘... due process entails the right ‘to sue and defend in

the courts’ a right we have described as ‘the alternative

to force’ in an organized society.”

A party is deemed to have waived his right to have a statute declared unconsti-

tutional unless the question is raised at the trial in some manner (Dodge v. Cornelius, 168 NY 242).

it may be raised by objection, motion, or exception, and certainly by answer (Rule 3211, CPLR;

Massachusetts National Bank v. Shinn, 163 NY 360; People ex.rel. Bush v. Houghton, 182 NY 301).

Accordingly, the motion by defendants to conform the pleadings is granted, to the
extent that the administration of the City’s rent control and rent stabilization faws will be considered.

It is clear that the existence at the same time of both a rent stabilization law and a
rent control law creates confusion for tenants, landlords and public officials, and that these difficul-
ties are confounded by the 1971 Vacancy Decontrol Law, the 1974 Emergency Tenants Protection
Act, and many other laws. There is little 1o be said for confusion. Further, chaos in administering

a law may make it unconstitutional.
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l

Discussions of housing conditions and standards in New York City invariably lead to
assertions that there is a ““housing crisis”’. Yet, the “crisis’ is quite subjective. if the question is asked
"Is there a housing crisis?”’ most people will answer affirmatively; but on any agenda of individual
problems, or even New York City problems, housing seems to be far down the list. The mass media
consider the “housing crisis’’ of the same genre as the “‘education crisis”, the ‘heaith crisis”, the
“transportation crisis”, etc. [t is worth noting that since the recent burgeoning of the City's "fiscal
crisis”’, the media have devoted little time and space to the ““housing crisis”.

To a large extent, present shortages in housing units are the product of the increasing
economically-forced abandonment of such units by {andiords.

There was testimony that rental property is being abandoned at a rate exceeding
30,000 units a year, but the generally agreed-upon number by housing and planning agencies is
30,000. While cities without rent control may be suffering abandonments, it is clear however that
in cities with rent control, housing units are being pushed over the brink and abandoned because of
rent control. Housing units are now regressing from “‘stable,’”” to “‘deteriorating,” to "'dilapidated,”
to “vacant,”” to “unsafe,”” to “abandoned,” as a resuit of many factors, the most significant of which is
rent control.

Nonpayment of real estate taxes has created several problems. One of these is the loss
of badly-needed revenue to the City, with total arrears now estimated at almost $600 million, and
that does not include arrears in water rents and sewer rents. In almost all such cases, revenue from
a building is simply not enough to encompass the required payments, and property owners can not
pay taxes.

Further, there is a rent gap of some $750,000,000. a year created by the MBR
“system’ as administered.

The rent gap is the difference between what fandlords actually collect in rents and
what is needed to maintain housing units.

This rent gap makes it impossible for landiords to comply with building codes or to

pay for the labor for proper maintenance among other things.

60-832 O -~ 75 - 10
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The evidence has convinced the Court that rent control had a different impact on
building owners from 1943 to 1965, from that in the period since 1965. In the earlier years,
owners were able to cut some services and maintenance. They had few vacancies. Inflation and
interest rates were moderate. But by the 1960’s, no services were left to cut, and code compliance
was more strictly enforced. All expenses since 1965 have increased far more rapidly, traumatically
compounded by the increase in fuel costs from 6¢ a gallon to 35¢ a gallon in 1973-74. The MBR
system cannot digest such increased costs, and the irony may be that an MBR-type system may fail
in the 1970’s, whereas it probably could have worked in the 1960’s. By using the word “worked”’,
the Court means that a system of gradual, moderate, rent increases in the 1960’s might have helped
much real estate; not that the kind of MBR system we have could have been administered better then

than now.

[HNY

A discussion of traditional rent control, now embodied in the MBR system, must start
with the period before 1970, when it was generally assumed that 1.2 million housing units were covered
by traditional rent control. Some units were decontrolled by the 1970 MBR law enacted by the City
Council, others by procedures in the traditional rent control law {e.g., for new construction}, and
many more by the Vacancy Decontrol and Primary Residence laws enacted by the State Legislature in
1971, At present, estimated units under MBR are about 850,000 but the City Department of Rent
and Housing Maintenance stiil keeps reports on all units that were formerly under rent control, even
units in two-family houses that were decontrolled twenty years ago. Thus, the record-keeping task
itseif is an enormous burden.

After New York City was given authority over rent control in 1962, it enacted a basic
rent control law and made adjustments periodically, by local [aw or regulation, as situations changed
or new problems emerged. Yet, with all the changes, the system could be administered, not least
because most tenants and most landlords could compute what the rent should be, and what increases
were appropriate, for @ new tenancy or a capital improvement. Requests for hardship increases were

being processed, as were requests for rent reductions because of reduced services.
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After a series of consuitant and task force studies reached the conclusion that rentals
had to be increased to protect the economic life of the City's housing, the City administration did not
suggest an easy-to-administer program of periodic moderate increases. it attempted to demonstrate
that *‘the brightest and the best” statisticians, economists and “urbanologists”” could develop a system
that would do the job and be fair to everyone. It was assumed that such a complicated system couid
in fact be administered. The MBR law was enacted by the City Council in 1970,

Alexander Pope’s apt description of what happened next is found in the Dunciad:

“Then rose the seed of Chaos, and of night
to blot out order and extinguish light”

After a year-long study of the implementation of the MBR system by the New York State {Scott)

Commission to Make a Study of the Governmental Cperations of New York City, its executive director

concluded that the MBR system was an ‘‘administrative disaster”’, and issued a major report cataloging

the fatlures in implementation.

This Court has heard testimony about the MBR system. In generat, no-one seems 1o be
happy with it. The City Council tried to repeal it in 1973. The most common criticisms of how MBR
operates are as follows:

1. The system contemplated increases tied to moderate cost increases
of the 1950's and early 1960's. It does not and cannot reflect the rapid cost
increases of the late 1960's and 1970's.

2. In an attempt to enact the 1970 legislation, people who should
have known better overpromised the benefits the faw would bring to landlords
and tenants. When the benefits did not materialize, the subsequent reaction
made it tess likely for MBR to work.

3. The MBR system might have worked if it had been established as
a totally new system with two years for implementation. It could not be
implemented on top of an existing system by employees who had to administer
an existing faw.

4. The MBR system could never have worked because it was too
complicated.

5. Everyone assumed that the “technology’ {(in the broadest sense)
was available. In fact, we do not have the technology to work such a compli-
cated system for so many units, within present budgetary parameters.

6. The implementation of MBR was sabotaged by officials in HDA,
either by misfeasance or by nonfeasance.
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7. The MBR systemn has never worked, is not working, and can never be
made to work.

8. The MBR system is so non-functioning that the courts have to
replace it periodically by ordering interim across-the-board rent increases.
If this pattern, having existed for five years, will be continued in the future,
then we do not need MBR — and it should be replaced by a simpler system
for annual increases.

9. Except in special cases, tenant requests for rent reductions for
improper landlord behavior or reduced services are not processed in timely
fashion.

10. Except in special cases, tenant requests to stop rent increases
because of landlord failure to comply with housing codes or to provide
essential services, are not processed in a timely manner.

11.  Except in rare cases, property owner requests for hardship
increases, capital improvements, protests, rent determinations, etc. are not
processed in a timely manner,

12.  Neither landlords nor tenants can get information in a timely
manner as to what the rent for any apartment was, is or will be in the
future under MBR.

13.  While some people will defend what the MBR system was
supposed to do, no-one at the present time will defend the existing system.

Moreover, the administrator of Housing and Development Administration of the City
of New York the agency charged with administering the MBR system testified that administering the
MBR presented “a very, very, odious administrative problem.” {Starr testimony at hearing.}

The MBR law, as a “‘system’’ of regulating rents and housing has been upheld, as was
the earlier rent control faw. Part of this regulatory system was the potential for additional increases
in certain situations. An examination of the administration of this law, however, shows an overly-
complicated system of regulation.

The testimony and exhibits at the trial established without contradiction or dissent
that the administration of these laws has resulted in wholesale deprivation of property without due
process of faw, as well as denial of equal protection.

The utter collapse in the administration of these laws has made such procedures to
protect property rights of both landlords and tenants as hardship applications and MBR protests

a mockery, Literally years of delay and total inaction in processing remedial applications under the
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laws has become the rule rather than the exception. A rent gap approximating 750 miilion dollars
has led to a deterioration in housing units, and enforced total abandonment of valuable property

on an unprecedented scale. There have not been funds to correct violations. The City of New York
is out some 600 million doHars in defaulted real estate taxes at a moment in its financial situation
when every dollar is needed. The defendants and those similarly situated have been deprived of
property without remedies that constitute the essence of due process and equa! protection. Tenants
have suffered inconvenience and hardship in many instances. A line of decisions from courts at all
levels has indicated growing impatience and concern.

Under all of these circumstances, the conclusion is inescapable that laws that were
constitutional ab initio have now become unconstitutional in their administration. Boddie v.
Connecticut, supra. An enlightening analogy is to be found in two decisions of our Court of Appeals
regarding the constitutionality of a condemnation faw. In the first decision the Court of Appeals
reversed an Appetllate Division holding that a taw providing for condemnation of some of the surface
transportation lines was unconstitutional. The Court of Appeals held it to be constitutional. The
matter reached the Court of Appeals again some years later when the City had failed to make certain
payments to the condemnee, At that point, the Court of Appeals warned that although it had
originally upheld the constitutionality of the taking, the City's subsequent conduct in administering
the ancillary protections to the condemnee was “‘varging” on making what had been constitutional

on its face, unconstitutional as a result of its subsequent administration. In Re Fifth Avenue Coach

Lines, Inc., 18 New York 2d 741, And so here, we face a situation where laws originally constitu-
tional have coltapsed in follow-through to the point that due process can no longer be said to exist.
It is incongruous that rent control laws that were enacted as necessary to cope with a housing crisis,
have now in farge measure become responsible for the exacerbation of the crisis they were designed
to correct.

In summary, the tactic of boiler shut-downs resorted to by defendants to dramatize
their problems is Jegally impermissible and a potential threat to tenants’ welfare, and such conduct
is permanently enjoined. The plaintiff’s motions to dismiss various of the counterclaims are granted
in accordance with this opinion. Defendants’ motion to amend to conform to the proof and thus

raise the constitutional questions dealt with herein is granted. The laws recounted which underlie
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the systems of rent control are found to have become unconstitutional as administered, and are
declared to be unconstitutional.

Under the circumstances, this Court may grant any type of relief within the broad
jurisdiction conferred upon it by Civil Couri Act § 110 (c) appropriate to the proof that the
aforesaid statutes are unconstitutional. However, the implementation of this decision in so far as
it declares said laws to be unconstitutional will be stayed for a period of 60 days to afford an
opportunity to plaintiff and other appropriate authorities to present a plan for administering said

laws so as to cure the constitutional defects outlined herein. Settle order.

BERNARD KLIEGER
Judge
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Dear Senator Proxmire:

BROOKLYN OFFICE

I am an investor in New York City securities and hold

a revenue anticipation note which is due on January 12,

July 1, 1975 the Comptroller of the State of New York issued two
audits, one on accounts receivables and the other on real estate
taxes for the City of New York. I enclose copies of these reports.

The report on accounts receivables shows that the City of
New York has overstated such receivables by at least 324.6 million
dollars and has issued revenue anticipation notes against such
receivables. It was conceded that the City's Budget and Comptroller
representatives knew about this overstatement but did nothing.
an example the City borrowed against a receivable of 121.4 million
dollars which consisted of a 36 million dollar claim disallowed by
the federal government, a 66.1 million dollar claim in excess of
ceiling limitations and state audit disallowance of almost 20
million dollars. The City's own agency classified this receivable

as "no good".

The report states "the significant overstatements of
receivables also meant that revenue anticipation notes issued by
the City and which were stated to be supported by federal and state

aid receivables were not so supported.”

In sum, over the past two years the City has issued revenue
anticipation notes in the amount of 1.275 billion dollars against

404 million dollars in receivables.

The report on rcal estate taxes shows that the City of
New York has overstated such taxes as of June 30, 1975 by approx-
imately 408 million dollars. It states "the available balance
is only $94 million. Most of these unpaid real estate taxes were
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pledged to repay $380 million of tax anticipation notes issued
by the City on June 11, 1975; therefore, the pledged support was
largely absent." It is admitted that the City has been aware of
such overstatements since 1972.

These reports reveal that a massive public fraud has taken
place with the knowledge of elected and appointed public officials.
Our Mayor was the Comptroller of the City during the period of
these reports. Previously he had been the City's Budget Director.
The First Deputy Mayor of the City, James Cavanaugh, who previously
worked with Mayor Beame when he was both Comptroller and Budget
Director, is reputed to be the father of these borrowing methods.

Your Committee has been taking testimony about this
financial crisis. I would ask that these reports be spread on. ..
_the record and that I be afforded the opportunity to plead the
case of the investor, who has so far been ignored. It seems
obvious to me that confidence in our system will not be restored
until the truth is out and public officials held responsible for
their actions. Additionally legislation should be adopted removing
the exemption of municipal securities from registration with the
Securities and Exchange Commission.

Very truly yours,

P , .
5!. R /,‘~ /"\ PR /,YI\
Thomas M. Lamberti

TML:es
Encls.
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OFFICE OF THE STATE COMPTROLLER REPORT ON NEW YORK CITY'S CENTRAL
DIVISION OF AUDITS AND ACCOUNTS BUDGETARY AND ACCOUNTING SYSTEM
REPORT NO, NY(-26-76 (INTERIM REPORT MO. 2 - UNCOLLECTED

REAL ESTATE TAXES)

MANAGERTAL SUMMARY

Background

We are examining into New York City's central budgetary and accounting
practices in order to {1) identify shortcomings which have a bearing on
the accuracy of the City's financial statements; and (2} develop data
leading to the adaptation of the State Comptrolier’s 'Uniform Syscem of
Accounts for Cities' to the financial operations of New York City. oOur
first report (NYC~3~76, dated July 1, 1975) concerned the validity of
amounts recorded as due from the State and Federal goverpments. This
second report deals with the collectibility of unpaid real estate taxes
due the City, as well as the City's procedures and practices in establishing
the assessment amounts which form the basis of the real estate tax rate.

The City Charter requires the City's expeinse budget to be balanced
by the real estate tax levy. To help financec the 1974-75 expense budget
of $11.1 billion, the real estate tax levy amounted to $2.9 billion.

The City's budgeting and financial procedures make no provision for real
estate taxes which are not expected to be collected during the tax vear,

nor do they provide for tax cancellations, abatemcnts or other downward
revisions Lo be subtracted from the gross tax levy. These amounts, when
netted against collections of prior year real estate taxes, resulted in

a cash flow deficit of $232 million for the fiscal year endad June 30, 1975.
This was critical because the City does not have any reserves ta cover

such deficits.

The City's records also show a decrcasing trend in the collection
of real estate taxes in the year of levy. The collection rate of 95
percent in 1969-70 dropped to 90.4 percent in 1974-75. The cumulative
uncollected taxes at year-end were two and one-half times higher - $502.3
million at June 30, 1975 compared with $204.9 million at June 30, 1970.
This condition further aggravated the City's cash flow situation.

Major Observations and Conclusions

The City's budgetary practices result in an inflated cstimate of
real estate taxes that it can reasonably expect to collect to balance
the annual expense budget. Unless expenditures arc reduced to make up-
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the shortfall, the City's budget is automatically out of balance;
borrowings thus become necessary to meet the cash flow deficiency.

Ve estimate that the $502 million of real estate taxes receivable
on the City's books at June 30, 1975 are overstated by approximately
$408 million; thus, the available balance is only $94 million. HMost
of these unpaid real estate taxes were pledged to repay $380 million of
tax anticipation notes issued by the City on June 11, 1975; therefore,
the pledged support was largely abseat.

There are two major causes for the tax shortfall:

1. The City included significant amounts of property on its
tax rolls which were not subject to real estate taxes or for which taxes
would not be collected.

2. The City made no provisions for the increasing volume of
cancellations and abatements, and for the inability to collect from
defaulting taxpayers.

. OQur analysis of the uncollected real estate taxes at June 30, 1975
foliows:

Total Uncollected real estate taxes $502.3 million
Less: Specific categories either not
collectible or not readily available-

publicly-owned property $126.6
Diplomatic property L.7
titchell-Lama property 53.0
in rem property {pending foreclosure) Sk i
Penn Central property {bankrupt
corporation) 43.9
_282.6 mitlion
$219.7 willion
Less: Provision for estimated nonpayment
¢ of other taxes _125.7 millioa

Estimated avaiiable amount $ 94,0 million

The City's Finance Administration had prepared certain analyses of
rcal estate taxes receivable as of June 30, 1972 and Junce 30, 1574,
Although we were told that these analyses were prepared for other purposes,
they shovied an alarming growtir not only in uacollected taxes, but also
in the amounts of real estate taxes due from publicly-owned properties -
primarily the City itself ($59 miliion out of $283 million at June 30,
1972, and $150 mitiion out of $409 miilion at June 30, 1974). -
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The inclusion of publicly-owned properties on the tax rolls rasuited
in the City assessing significant amounts of real estate taxes whicn
could not possibly be collected - at a rate of about $36 million a year,
leading to an accumulation of $126.6 million in uncollectible taxes at
June 30, 1975. included in the 18,000 parcels in this category were
vacant land, City-occupied office buildings, an urban renewal land site,
Carnegie Hall and even a public park and high school. This practice
would continue until exemption certificates were processed; but, under
present City procedures, exemption certificates arc not processed timely.

We found similar delays in reducing the tax rolls for diplomatic
properties and tax abatements 'on Mitchell-lama properties. for example,
the City's records showed $kl.4 million due from Co-Op City (a Mitchell-
Lama property), when the amount should actually have been §1.8 million
because of tax abatements authorized under shelter rent exemptions.
Diplomatic properties were carried on the rolls unless the owner
government initiated tax exemption requests. However, thess governments
took very littlce action because they could not be required to pay the
taxes in any event. (in this connection, we were told of efforts by
the Finance Administration and ihe City Commission on tne United Nations
to secure their cooperation.)

‘Another tax loss results from tax cancellations (write-offs of prior
year taxes) which vere increasing each year. For the last five years,
cancellations totaled $291 million. However, adequate provision for
these reductions were not made in the budget,

The inclusion of these inflated tax levies on the rolls served to
understate the tax rate, increase the City's overall debt limit, permit
borrowing against inflated receivables, and, of course, permit the City's
budget to appear in balance when it was actually out of balance. There
did not appear to have been any high level discussions of thesc facts
by City officials, or aggressive action to correct the situation; for
example, by compensating for these practices when preparing the City's
budget or borrowing on tax anticipation notes. The City needs to over-
haul its real estate tax accounting, budgeting and repcrting systems to
preclude further distortion of its financial status and to make available
accurate fiscal information on which to base decisions. Among other things,
the City should:

. Analyze uncollected real estate taxes at June 30, 1975, write
off clearly uncellectible amounts, and establish reserves against amounts
partially collectible or not readily available.

. Remove exempt properties from the tax rolis.
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Establish an adequate reserve for uncollectible real estate
taxes in future budgets, in accordance with the requirements of tne
State Comptroller's Uniform System of Accounts,

. Ensure that TAN's issued in the future are adequately
secured by collectible real estate taxes.
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AUDIT REPORY ON
REVIEW OF NEW YORK CITY'S
CENTRAL BUDGETARY AND ACCOUNTING PRACTICES
INTERIM REPORT NO. 2 -~ UNCOLLECTED REAL ESTATE TAXES

A. Introduction

1. Purpose and Scope

We are examining New York City's central budgiisry and accotint ng
practices in order to: (a) identify shoricomings in > central budgetary
and accounting practices which have a beariag on Lhe zccuracy of ihe
financial statements presented by the City; and (5) develop data teadiny
to the adaptation by the City of New York of the “yniform System of
Accounts for Cities' promulgated by the State Comptroiler.

. our first report on the City's budgetary and accounting practices
(NYC-3-76 issued July 1, 1975) evaluated the vaiidity of Federal and State
receivables recorded as applicable to the City's fiscal years ended

June 30, 1973 and 1974 and still outstanding as of {arch 31, 1975,

This second report deals with the procedurces used to establish
the assessment amounts which form the basis of the real estete tax rate
and with the techniques for evaluating the collectibility of unpaid real
estate taxes due the City. Most of these unpaid real estate taxes vere
pledged to repay tax anticipation notes issued by the City. We reviewed
the policies and practices relative to the write-oft of uncollectibie
amounts and analyzed the real estate tax records maintained by the City's
Department oi Tax Collections,

In a previous audit report on the "Operations of the Burcau of
City Collections, New York City Department of Tax Collections' (NYC-I0-75,
issued May 16, 1975), we discussed the rising trend of uncoliected real
estate taxes and the practices and procedures related to in rem foreciosures.
The audit is being performed in accordance with the State
Comptroiler's audit responsibilities as set Torth in Section 1, Articie
v of the State Constitution and Article 3 of the General Municipal Law,

2. Backgreund

Section 1515 of the City Charter provides for a matching of
estimated receipts against proposed expenditures, and indicates an intnnt
to provide for a balanced budget by fixing a real estate tar rate which
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will provide such additional receipts as may be necessary:

", ..The council shall deduct the total amount of receipts
as estimated by the mayor from the amount of the budget,
as fixed for the ensuing fiscal year, and shail causc to
be raised by tax on real property such sum as shall be

as nearly as possible but not less than, the balunce so
arrived at, by fixing a tax rate in cents and thousandths
of a cent upon cach dollar of assessed valuation."

For the year ended June 30, 1975, the City's ecxpense budget of
$11.1 billion was to bhe financed in part by a $2.9 biiiion real estate
tax levy. This real estate tax levy was the amount required to baltance
the budget for the fiscal year. However, the City's budgetary and
financial procedures do not include any provision for real estate taxes
levied but not collected during the tax year or for canccllations,
abatements or other downward revisions. These amouints totaled $279
miliion for the ycar ended June 30, 1975. Collections during the year
of prior year real estate taxes amounted to $47 million, resulting in
a cash flow deficit of $232 million at June 30, 1975, exclusive of any
possible cash balance in the City's "Rainy Day" Fund.

The City has two accounts which can be used to cover tax deficits:

. The Tax Deficiency Account, established by Section 127 of
the City Charter, is intended to absorb real estate tax cancellations
and discounts for prepoyment of real estate taxes. This fund had a
negative balance of $129.8 million at June 30, 1575, bised on otr computation,
. The Tax Appropriation Reserve Fund and General Fund Stabilization
Reserve Fund, known as the "Rainy Day Fund'', was established by Section
128 of the City Charter. 1its purpose was to help reduce any deficit in
General Fund collections, for internal borrowing in lieu of issuing tax
or revenue anticipation notes, and to reduce subsequent vear taxes if
the Fund balance were to exceed a stipulated level. Thus, the intent
was to build up in "'good" years an amount which could be diawn on if
revénue shortfalls were to occur in "bad" years. The City has waived
appropriations to the fund for seven consecutive years because of budgstsry
problems; the cash balance at January 1, 1975 was $1.5 million according
to the City Comptroller's report.

(These two accounts are discussed in greater detail later in
this report.)

City records show a downward trend in the collectibility of
real cstate taxes in the year of levy. The annuai coilection rate over
the past six years went from 95 percent in 1969-70 o $0.4 percent in
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1974-75. The uncoliected balances of real estate taxes at tha end of
1974-75 were two and one-half times the balance for 1963-70, as shown
in the following table:

Annual Balances of Real Estate Taxes

Percent of

Tax Levies Uncollected Taxes
Collected in Pertaining

Real Estate Year of to Year of {

Tax Levies Tax Levyi: Tex Levy Cumulative

(in millions) ’ (in miltions;
1974-75 $2,897.5 90.4 $207.3 §502.%
1973~74 2,657.3 92.8 148.6 408.5
1972-73 2,468.7 93.8 122.0 337.5
1971-72 2,204.6 gk, Pikod 282.8
1976-71 2,089.6 94.3 101.0 241.9
1969-70 1,901.5 95.0 80.4 204.9

“Cumulative due after allowing for collections, discounts, and
other deductions., These amounts include taxes outstanding for over
five years which have been transferred to the Y"Rainy Day Fund' as
receivables.

*The City does not develop the eventual collectibility rate for
each tax year.

3. Discussion of Audit Results

Most of our audit observations were discussed with representatives
of the Finance Administration during the course of our revicw and upon
its conclusion. [n addition, draft copies of this report wevre furnis
to officials of the City Bureau of the Budget, the City Finance Adminiscration
and the City Comptroller with a request for comments. Such replics as wore
received were considered in the preparation of the final report.

d/%/"‘«/ A/ /d,{x//\ﬂ‘" L,((r)r" ‘/muk,/

/ZW«/)«/ / £M/lvta/ s (1/[ el A

Report Filed: August 4, 1975

ARTHUR LEVITT
STATE COMPTROLLER

60-832 O -175 - 11
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B. Uncollectible Real Estate Taxes

We concluded that the total amount of real estate taxes receivabie
on the City's books as of June 30, 1975(1) exceeded the probable currently

realizable amount by about $k08.3 million, as follows:
Balance Due at June 30, 1975 $502.3 million
Estimated Collectible Balance _9k.0 million

Uncollectible or Not Readily
Available $408.3 miltion

The City's budgetary and accounting practicés resuit in an inflated
estimate of real estate taxes to be collected to balance the annual
expense budget, and do not make adequate provision for taxes that wil:
not be collected., The result has been that budgeted real estcate tax
amounts have not been realized; for the most part, the revenue shortfail
has been met by continued borrowing.

* This cunulative revenue shortfail cannot be cushioned by the Tax
Deficiency Account which had a negative balance at June 30, 1975 or the
Rainy Day Fund with a cash balance of only $1.5 million and mortyages
receivable of $7.4 million at January 1, 1975.

Two major causes for this shortfall are; (1) the City includad
properties in its tax rolls which were not subject to resl estate taxes
or for which taxes would not be collected, and (2) there has been insuf-
ficient provision for the increasing volume of dafaulting taxpayers and
tax cancellations and remissions. In a prosperous ccancmy, the resale
revenues from the defaulted property would be expected to cover the taxes
due from such properties; current City experience does not show sufficient
revenues from Lthis source.

our analysis of the taxes due at June 30, 1975 shows that, of
$502.3 million outstanding, $282.6 million pertaining to spacific
property categories was either not collectible or nat likely to bz
co}lected in the near future. We also estimated, based on collection
experience statistics for prior years, that an additional $125.7 wmiiling
is uncollectible. Therefore, out of a balance due of $502.3 miliion,
it is likely that only $94 million will be collected and available wvithin
‘a reasonable period., Details of our computation follow.

Note 1: Based on the City's records as of July 22, 1975, when all
: postings had not yet been mude by the Compirolier. Bosed
upon past experience, postings are genciully not completed
until December.
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“Anadlysis of Uncollected Real Estate Taxes
As at June 30, 1975
(¥n Millions)

Prior

Jotal 1974-75 1973-74 1972-73 197172 197071 Years

Total Uncollected Real
Estate Taxes (I $502.3 $207.3 $105.0 §70.8 $52.9  §32.0 53%.5
Less, Uncollectible or 3
potentially Uncollect~

ible (a

publicly~owned property 126.6  36.0 26.5 16.9 125 o
piplomatic property L7 .2 .2 .8 L 2.4
Mitchell Lama property 53.0 16.5 13.7 11.2 7.9 1.5
In Rem property
(pending foreclosure) 54%.4 12,0 12.0 12.0 12.0 5.4 -
penn Central property
(bankrupt corporation) _43.9 9.5 9.0 8.2 1.4 7.8 2.0
Total (2) 282.6 _7h.2 614 49
Balance (1-2) 219.7 133.1 k3.6 21.7

Less, Provision for
possible non-payment

(b) 125.7 55.6  31.7 8.1 1.8 k9 1%
Estimated Available

Amount $ 940 $77.5 $11.9 $3.6 $1.0 § -~ & -
Notes: ({a) Uncollectible amounts were determined from texes yeccivabie o npuier

printouts as of March 31, 1975 furnished by Finance Alainioo Loion
virich we updated to June 30, 1975, using their computer tuingacl )
determine the current status of these prapartics. They aiso fned“bed
us with the parcel category breakdown. The aging of Che roc el fos
was accomplished on a sampling basis. Uncolicctible
were estimated based on the analysis of seven in-
by the City, but not, as yet, finalized., Thoia v !
parcels in this category and the Finaace Aduinistration vz wa=l
to furnish us with the amount of uncollected taxes applicublc o
this category. Since no agency inTormation was available, ine
total amount was distributed evenly over the past four yeurs with
the balance in the fifth year,

(b) Represents the additional real estate taxes that o cvanider
uncollectible, based on available sto tics of colleot
experience for the previous six years. Yie veserves fur cach
fiscal year were adjusted for the requived wiriteoffs of the
uncollectible amounts determined by our analysis.

K3 Loy
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Similar data concerning the probable uncollectibilivy of vcai watate
toxes due was availahble at the Finance Administiation. This 0ffice had
prepared analyses of uncollected real estate taxes in October 197 (as
of June 30, 1974) and had made a partial analysis of arrears on hich
valued property only in 1973 (as of June 30, 1972). Ve wvere advisad by
the Finance Administration officials that the 1974 data were usad in
support of fuel cost passalongs applicable to rent controlied properties
for making projections of 1974-75 tax arrears, and for newspaper articles
on tax arrears., There was nothing to indicate the extent to which tliis
data had been communicated to responsible budgetary and financial officials
outside of that agency. A Finance Administration representative told
us that there had been some discussions of these analyscs with City
Comptroller representatives.

V. Publicly~0Owned Property

The 1972 and 1974 analyses showed lairge cumuiative awounts ol
real estate taxes due from publicly-owned properties ($59 million of a
total of $283 million at June 30, 1972 and $105 miilion of a total of
$409 million at June 30, 1974). Almost all of the publicly-owned properties
belonged Eo the City, but were purportedly not being used for public
purposes. 1) This practice has the effect of keeping properties on the
tax rolls which will not generate actual taxes, [n effect, the City is
assessing real estate taxes on itself,

The Real Property Tax Law (RPTL), Section 300, states that all
real property within the State is subject to taxation "unlass exempt
therefrom by iaw', Section 406 of the RPTL exempts municipally owned
property only if it is being held for "'public use''. Since the City cannot
collect real estate taxes on non-exempt publiciy-owned property, this
should be:

. compensated for when the City prepares its budget,

considered when the City analyzes its uncollected real cstala
taxes, and

. discounted when the City borrows against its antcicipated col-
lections by issuing tax anticipation notes.

Note 1: it has been held that property owned by & municipal coirporation,
but not being actually used for public purpcses, is not entiticd
to real estate tax cxemption. In order for municipaily-ownad
property to be decmed 'held for public use' for the purpnse of

receiving tax exenmpt status, the properiy miust be priwvarily
occupivd, emploved or availed of, by and ior the beneiit of Uir
municipality at large; this implies a possession, vccupalion and
enjoyment of the property by the municipality. This distinction
has no significance in New York City where Ui is oniy Guw real
estate taxing authority. In olher tax jurisdicuoions :

in public use migiht be taxed by schooi distvicts, ¢
annoted citations in Note 2, Section 104, Real 2ropzriy Tox Law,
McKinney's Consolidated Laws of New York, Beak 49A.)
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Further, in view of the material amounts involved, this situation
and its ramifications should be fully disclosed by City officials in all
of the statements and reports concerning real estate taxes, estimatcs
and collections.

There were 18,074 parcels included on the City's tax rolls s
publicly-owned property not being used for public purposes at larch 31,
1975, and representing a cumulative total of $117.6 million of tax
receivables. Each quarter of the tax year generates an additional $9
million of tax reccivables. Thus, as of June 30, 1975, we estimate
that the City will have $126,6 million in this tncolleciibie catogory
of receivables on its books. (The City had not closed its books for
the fiscal year at the time of our audit.) .

Examples of such parcels are:

Uncollected

Block Real [state
and Taxes as at
Lot Address/location Junc 30, 1975 (Quner Parcel Use

(in millions) T
142-1 187 puane Street $2.0 City Site of Manhattan

Hanhattan Community College
(partially vacant land)

153~1 276-86 Broadway 1.2 City City occupied office
Manhattan building

170-6  346-L8 Broadway 1.3 City City cccupied office
Manhattan building

346-1 392 Grand Street 1.0 City Land site of Seward
Manhattan Parik Urban Renzwal

1009-1 881-93 Seventh Ave, 2.0 city Carnegie Lall

* Manhattan
LL52- yandalia St. Btwn 1.4 city Public Park

170 Penn Ave. and Van
Siclen Ave.
Brooklyn

Li42-1 Logan St. Btwn city
Atlantic Ave, &
Dinsmore Pl.
Brooklyn

16167~ 100-14 Beach

99 Channel Dr.
Queens

Abasndoned City
Waterworks

ro
o

City Bigh School
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All of _these parcels had multiple years of real estate ionos
unpaid, and we were unable to obtain definitive information from the
City Assessor as to why they remained on the City's tax rolls. We
were able to ascertain that the City's Tax Commission grants exemptions
based on the owner's and/or the parcel's use as defined by law. This
procedure is contingent upon the owner filing an application for exemption
with the Tax Commission. Barring submission of an application, there
is no mechanism for the Finance Administration to exempt the property
regardiess of who owns the property or for what it is used.

The absence of such a procedure has resuited in levying
significant amounts of real estate taxes on propuriies from which
taxes will not be collected. There were 121 parcels in the ceomputer
listing of publicly-owned property that had outstanding real estate
taxes of $100,000 or more, with nine of these 121 parcels having balances
of $1 miilion or more. (We were advised by a Finance Administration
official that the City sought an exempt status ruling from the Corporation
Counsel ten years ago regarding the Carnegie Hall parcel and resubmitted
this request this year.)

We must repeat that the City is generating a puilt-in real
estate tax collection shortfall by continuing the practice of including
its own property on the tax rolls, In addition, the City's stated debt
Timit is artificially inflated as a result of this practice. This
occurs because the City's debt limitation is based upon *‘the average
full valuation of taxable real estate" (Article VIIi, Sections 4 and 10
of the State Constitution).

2, Diplomatic Property

The need for some provision for uncollectible texes is evident
in the City's handling of diplomatic property. The City has on its tax
rolls diplomatic properties whose status would be exempt if the prover
filing for exemptions were instituted by the owners. Thus, 40 out of

.a'total of 60 diplomatic properties have unpaid real estate taxes, with
most of the taxes ouistanding for extremely long periods. We found that
15 of the 40 properties had balances of §$100,000 or more. The City's
ability to collect these taxes is limited, since diplematic propertics
are exempt from in rem foreclosure proceedings.

Our review showed that one of these diplomatic properties
had about 10 percent (548,509 of a total of §$490,000) of its unpaid
real estate tax balance outstanding prior to the diplomatic owner's
acquisition. This means the City had a receivable rendered uncollectible
in the foresceable future by a diplomatic purchase, unless recovery can
be effected from the prior owner.
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Ve atteapted to determine if the diplometic owners know o)
the reqguirement Lo file for exempt status, For example, the Sovict
Union, one of the larger diplomatic property owners, recently filed
for excmption., Finance Administration officials advised us that they
requested the City's Commission to the United Nations in July 1973
to act as the Cilty's intermediary to distribute exempt status Tiling
requirements. We were told that the forms were sent at that time to
the owners of properties believed to be entitled to exemotion and that
direct correspondence was initiated with individual consulates (using
the City's Commission to the United Nations as intermzdiary) urging
compliance. We were also told that the City stopned applyina its
earlier policy of not granting the exemption until arrears of the
so-called short-rent payments (involving very minor amounts of horcugh
and City-wide assessments), not subjoct to exemption were raceived.
The officials said that about 10 consulates secured their exemptions
as a result of these actions.

3, Mitchell-lLama property
Mitchell~Lama properties, by law, are permitted to apply for
shelter rent exemptions which, in effect, are an abatement of real
estate taxes. This procedure is lengthy and involves a number of
City departments,

Qur analysis of the computer listing of real estate tax
receivables as at June 30, 1975 showed 185 Mitcheil-Lama parcels with
$55.4 million in cunulative unpaid taxesﬂ )One of these properties
was Co-0p City in the Bronx, which accounted for $41.4 million of the
listed unpaid real estate taxes. in view of the significant amount
outstanding, we performed a detailed analysis of the parcels invoived
in Co-0p City and found that all but $1.8 million, represented overbillings.
We were told that the balance of $39.6 million will eventuzily be officially
cancelled by the City when negotiations are completed.

Vie werc advised by an official of thie Real Propariy Assessment
Department of the Finance Administration that the overstated billings
for Co-0p City occurred because the tax was determined exclusive of
tax abatements authorized under shelter rent exemptions. There wore
two rcasons for the delay in processing: (1} the nonreczipr of certified
shelter rents from the Housing and Development Administration for the
1972-73 and 1974-75 tax years; and (2) the pending outcome (delayed duc
to irreconcilable differences between the development and the City as
to which parcels are cligible for shelter rents) of a Tax Commission
hearing held on Hay 21, 1975 which will affect the shelter rents certificd
for 1970-7%, 1971-72 and 1973-74. (Financc Administration officials {oft
that the Mitchell-Lama taw nceds to be simplified, that present requie-
ments as to Lox abatcments and shelter rent exemptions are difficult to
implement.}

Note 1: We estimate that $2.4 milllion of this wmount is collectiiie,
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Our review ol scveral other Mitchell-Lama projects indicatoed
simitar circumstances which also resulted in overbillings. These over-
billings represent another example of the lack of communication between
City departments. As previously noted, the inclusion of thesc propertics
at full assessed valuation in the computation of the City's real estate
tax rate results in a tax shortfall and inflated debt ceiling (City's
Constitutional limit on borrowing).

4. In Rem Property

In rem properties are those in the process of being foreclosed
because of nonpayment of real estate taxes. The Cicy's procedurces for
accomplishing foreclosures are painfully slow. ({This was discussed in
our previous report, NYC-40-75., We found in rem Filings as far back as
November 27, 1973 which were not yet finalized.) Although the City wiil
ultimately realize some revenue from the sale of these propertics, the
amount that will ultimately be collected is uncertain, Hecanwhile, the
full amount of the receivables is included in the City's total of
uncollected taxes., The City should write off such amounts as soon as
the appropriate filings are accomplished and not wait for the actual
foreclosure, the procedure now followed by the City.

5. Penn Central Property

The Penn Central Corporation is in reorgonizalion and the
collectibility, in the foreseeable future, of outsianding real estace
taxes is extremely doubtful. With such significant amounts involved
and the fact that normal in rem action cannot be takenx, a reserve for
uncollectible taxes should be established for the full amount, since
the potential revenues do not meet the test of "availability'", {f
any portion of the taxes is ultimately collected, the revcnues should
be recognized in the year of coltection.

) The Penn Central owns 147 parcels; 25 of these parcels have
obligation for 98 percent of the $43.9 million of unpaid real estale
Ten parcels have unpaid real estate taxes of over $1 million and two of
thes'e have balances of over $5 million.

“According to the Penn Central Bankruptcy Court Order Ho. 1 (Scctivn G)
vhich complies with Section 77 of the Bankruptcy Action (11 USC Sec. 205)
dated June 21, 1970, ali persons, firms and corporations are restrained
from interfering with, seizing, enforcing liens, etc., or in any manner
whatsoever disturbing any portion of the assets, propertices or premises,
etc,, belonging to or in the possession of the Debior (Penn Caatral) oo
owner, lessee or otherwise, -
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Examples of such parcels with receivables in excess of §2
million {all in Manhattan) follow.

Uncollected

Block Real Estate
and Taxes as at
Lot Address and Use June 30, 1975 owner
{in miltlions)
1280-30 109-35 E. k2nd St. $5.9 Penn Central Trans. Co.
Hotel Commodore
781-9002 1 Seventh Ave. 2.8 Land~Penn Central
Privately occupied Building-2 Pennsylvania
offtce building pPlaza Corp.
781-9001 420-58 Eighth Ave. .2 Land-Penn Central
Madison Square Building-tadison Square
. Garden Garden (orp.
13041 301-19 park Ave. 8.8 Land-Penn Central
Waldorf Astoria Building-Waldorf Astoria Corp.
Hotel
1278-20 333-339 Madison Ave. 4.3 Penn Central Trans. Co.

Hotel Biltmore

1303-14 520 Lexingion Ave. 2.2 Penn Central Trans. Co.
Barclay Hotel

A1l of these parcels had multiple years of unpaid real estate
taxes. For two of the properties {2 Pennsylvania Plaza Corp. and Madison
Square Garden Corp.), the City has received the taxes due on the improve-
ments (buildings) directly from the corporations. The uncollected taies
shown are those due on the land of these two parcels which is owuned by
Penn Centrval.

. The three parcels owned by the Penn Central Transportution
Company have not paid the outstanding taxes on hoth the land and the
impirovements.

We were advised by an official of the Waldorf Astoria Corporation
that his corporation was depositing the real estate lLaxes due on this
parcel’s improvement payable to Penn Central in an escrow account, Thus,
it may be possible for the City to negotiate a similar arrangement with
Waldorl Astoria Corporation as exists with the Madison Squarc Garden
and 2 Pennsylvania Plaza properties and collcct the real cestate coxes
directly from the Waldorf Astoria. |n the latter case, of the total
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$8.8 million outstanding taxes, $5.9 million is applicable to the
improvements. This negotiation is contingent on the contractual
arrangement between Penn Central and the Waldorf Astoria Corp.

Finance Administration officials advised us, in responsc to
our draft report, that special efforts are being made, principally by
the City Corporation Counsel's office, to secure payments of Penn Central
taxes. They cited a recent law (Section 605, The Rail Reorganization
Act Amendments of 1975, Public Law 95-5, effective tarch 1, 1975) which,
they believe, strengthens the City's case for direct payment of taxes .
from Penn Central lessees. However, the interpretation of this law is
under dispute and the Court has not yet ruled on it. tin addition, the
City believes it is reasonable to anticipate that it will make collections
vihen distributions are made, since taxes have a high piiority, and wiere
properties have been sold, the liens have been transferred to the pro-
ceeds of the sale. Further, they stated that none of the tax liens have
been cancelled by the Court. For these reasons the Finance Adninistration
feels that Penn Central arrears should not be written off as uncollectible.
It also was noted that, during the ongoing negotiations, some of the
overdue taxes have been collected.

. We are not suggesting that the Penn Central ariears be written
off. Rather, the arrears should be kept on the books and a bookkeeping
entry made establishing a provision for uncollectibility. Such a provision
vould be fiscally prudent,in that the central records would show the
amounts of taxes readily available to meet expenditures; it would also
prevent borrowing against taxes that either may never be collected or
may not be collected in the foreseeable future.
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€. pixing the Real pstate Tax Rate

Chapter 58, scclion 1515 of the City Charter provides both the time
and the procedure for fixing each year's real estate tax rate. An
important preliminary to this action is the completion of assessment
rolls for thc year, which is accomplished by the Finance Administration
after the Tax Commission conducts hearings to evaluate claims of dis-
satisfied property owners and applications for exempt status. The
time sequence is:

. Tentative assessment values established on January 25;
. Tax Commission's hearing period from February 1 to May 25;

. Determination of final Citywide taxable assessed values
as at May 25;

. Remission actions by the Tax Commission after May 25;
City Council fixes tax rate by June 25,

Remissions are reductions in a property's assessed value, granted
subsequent to the finalization of the assessment roll on May 25. They
can take place from May 25 to June of the following year (13 months),
and may result either in a cancellation of taxes {wherec the tax bill
has already been issued) or in the issuance of a revised bill. Remission
actions result in an actual real estatc tax loss to the City because
the tax rate, once set, cannot by law be adjusted.

Reductions in assessed value granted subsequent to May 25 are
not reflected in the final taxable assessed values, resulting in a
jower tax rate than that needed to balance the budget. For exampie,
in fiscal year 197h4-75, the Tax Commission granted $535.6 million of
remissions of assessed values (to May 30, 1975) representing $39.3
million in taxes., Thus, the taex rate computed for 1974-75 did not include
the $535.6 million reduction in assessed value, and the City lost the
$39:3 million which could have been collected from other tuxwayers if
it had been deducted in sufficient time to have been included in the
rate make-up.

Our review showed that the Finance Administration does not maintain
one list of the amounts of remissions granted by tax year. We believe this
is a serious internal weakness because, in the absence of such data, manage-
ment is not aware of the extent and significance of the remissions. Since
the tax on thesc remissions will not be collected, the City should provide
for this event by (a} an annual appropriation, or (b} giving consideration
to this factor in computing the tax rate. R
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D. Cancelliation-of Real Estate Taxes

Tax cancellations represent the removal of real estate tax obligations
recorded as uncollected for prior years, The are generated by State
Supreme Court orders, Tri-Board rulings (Corporation Counsel, City Comp-
troller and Tax Commission) or the Tax Commission, For fiscal year
1974-75, $71.4 million of taxes for this year were cancelled. This
amount is considerably higher than the 1973-74 cancellation of $43.6
mitlion. The amounts of the cancellations have progressively increased
and represent a significant revenue loss to the City. For the last five
years, cancellations totaled $291 million, as shown below and as further
detailed in the succeeding schedule, ’

1970-71 $ 51.8 million
1971-72 45,7 "
1972-73 57.9 ¢
1973-74 64,0 "
1974-75 AT

$290,8 million
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Tax Cancellations

Year 1969-70
Cancelled _197h-75 1973-74 1972-73 1971-72 1970-71 and Prior Totals
1974-75  $71,399,735 $20,385,518 514,993,565 § 8,591,112 § 6,893,432 § 16,025,311 $138,288,673
1973-74 - 43,595,020 12,599,981 10,485,519 7,765,678 22,987,858 97,434,056
1972-73 - - 30,347,728 10,708,876 7,904,601 18,836,171 67,797,376
1971-72 - - - 15,902,363 10,079,079 24,218,642 50,200,084
1970-71 - - - - 19,19%,570 34,901,612 54,096,182
1969~70
and prior - ~ - - - 15,118,694 15,118,69L
Totals 571,399,735 $63,980,538 $132,088,268 522,935,055
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Seclion 127 of the City Charter states that all cancelled taxes
are to be charged to the Tax Deficiency Account and that an amount cqual
to the nct debit balance in the account as of February 1, if any, is to
be appropriated in the following year's expense budget. Accordingly,
$29.4 million was included in the 1975-76 budget for this purpose.

Between 1971 and 1975, the amount of taxes cancelled in the year
levied has increased almost 400 percent. Over these past five vears,
it has averaged out at 2.35 percent of the tax levied. These tax can-
cellations have resulted in a large debit balance in the Tax Def:coency
Account of $129.8 million at June 30, 1975.

Percent of Real Estate Jax Collections to Tax Levy

Taxes Cancelled Total

in Year Subsequent Percent
Tax Year Tax Levy of Levy Percent Years Percent Cancelled
. (in millions) {(In millions)

1974-75 $ 2,895.9 $ 7i.b4 2,47 n/a - 2.47
1973-74 2,657.2  43.5  1.63 $ 20.3 .76 2.39
1972-73 2,468.6 30.3 1.22 27.4 i.10 2,32
1971-72 2,204.5 15.9 .72 29.6 1.34 2.06
1970-71 2,089.6 19.1 .92 32.5 1.51 2.43

$12,315.8 $180.2 $109.8 2.35
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L. Accounting for Peal Estate Taxes

Manual records are used by the City Comptroller to record real
estate taxes on the City's accounting records. The manual records
include a gencral journal and general ledger, and entries arc nade
ponthly and posted to the ledger quarterly on a wodified accrual basis.
In addition to the manual records, the City Comptroller waintains auto-
mated records which serve as the City's fund ledger recording the
appropriations, expenditures and appropriation balances for each fund.

P

At the start of the fiscal year, journal entries are made and
recorded in the general ledger to set up the real estate Laxes receivable
for that year as well as the adopted budget and appropriations. In
addition to recording the actual collections, the balance in the taxcs
reccivable account is reduced by remission orders and cancellations.
Separate accounts are not maintained for each year's taxes receivable.

Tax cancellations (including remission orders) are charged to and
regorded in the Tax Deficiency Account {TDA). Arother charge to the
TOA is for discounts to taxpayers for prepayment of real estate taxes.
Credits to the account include collection of prior year delinquent real
estate taxes previously charged to this account, unspent balances from
prior cxpense budgets, proceeds from the sale of property taken over
by in rem actions, and gains on the extension of the tax rate to the
necarest hundredth of a cent.

on July 1, 1974 the Tax Deficiency Account, which is maincained on
a fiscal year basis, had a negative balance of $49,279,790; that is,
expenses charged Lo the account were greater than the income., Activity
for fiscal year 1975 included: tax cancellations, abatements and cash
discounts amounting to $71,359,735; and canceilations of prior years
taxes amounting to $66,889,303. Thus, in total, $138,288,679 was charged
during the year to the TDA. Credits to the account amounted to §57.8
million., Using this data, obtained from the City Comptrolleris office,
we determined that the TDA will have a negative balance of $129.8 million
as at June 30, 1975, as detailed in the following schedule,
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Analysis of Tax Deficiency Account Balance
as at_June 30, 1975

In millions

Debit balance, July 1, 1974 $ 49.3 (1)
Add: Credits during year -
Gains in extensions-tax levy 1974-75 § .3
Sales of in rem property 1.2
Redemption of Tax Anticipation Notes
from unused balances of prior year i
appropriations 56.3 (1) (2)
Total Credits

(n
(1)

$ 8.5
Less: Charges during year -
Cancellations and remission of
. taxes, and discounts allowed for
prepayment of taxes 138.3 (3)
pebit balance, June 30, 1975 $129.8 (4)
Notes:
(1) Actual amounts per City Comptroller's books
(2) Analysis: _Year Unused Balance (Per City Comptroller)
1974-75 $54,627,388
1973-74 1,012,399
1972-73 641,833
1971-72 18,380

Total $56,300,000

(3) Per Finance Administration reports-~basis for the ity Comptrollici's
entfty

(&) The June 30, 1975 balance of this account is more than $80 miliion
higher than this account's balance as at June 30, 1974, indicating Lhat
the 1976-77 expense budget will probably require an appropriation of more
than $100 million to return the account to zero as required by the City
Charter. (However, because of City Charter limitations, a maximum of
about $36 million may be appropriated to this accounl at this time.)
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the ity Charter {Section 113) requires thc City Comptroller Lo
report on the status of and the required appropriations to be made, if
any, to the Tax Deficiency Account and the Tax Appropriation and General
Fund Stabilizations Reserve Fund. This report is required to be pre-
pared each February on a calendar year basis and presented to the Mayor,
City Council and Board of Estimate. At the end of calendar yzar 1974
the TDA had a debit balance of $29.4 million. We verified that this
amount was provided for in the 1975-76 expense budget, as required, to
return the account to a zero balance.

section 128(b) of the Charter requires an annual appropriation to
be made in the expense budget to bring the balance in the reserve fund
up to an amount equal Lo 30 percent of the current year's tax ievy.
However, the total amount appropriated for both the TDA and the Rainy
pay Fund cannot exceed 2 percent of the current year's tax levy, exciusive
of debt service. Fiscal 1967-68 was the last year for which an appropriation
was made in the expense budget for the Rainy Day Fund.

. Transfers and borrowed amounts are required to be repaid to the
reserve fund according to the schedule set forth in the Charter; that
is, amounts are to be repaid in equal amounts in not less than three of
the six following expense budgets. Between July I, 1969 and June 30,
1974 transfers totaled $82.2 million, none of which has bean repaid,
resulting in a cash balance of only $1.5 million at the close of fiscal
1974, (There were $6.4 million of transfers prior to July 1, 1969.)
The fund's only other realizable asset is $7.4 million in mortgages which
will be collected in small amounts over a period of years.

Each year since 1969, legislation has been approved by the City
Council to suspend the necessary appropriations and repayments to the
Rainy Day Fund. This practice continued into 1975-76 by the adoption
of Local Law 34 of 1975. The amount which should have been appropriated,
per the City Comptroller, in the 1975-76 budget is presented below.

Required Reserve Fund Appropriation in 1975-76 Expense Budget

I. Current year's tax levy within the 2% percent
"tax limitation $1,707,213,338

2 percent of above (Wmaximum appropriation) $34, 14k, 267
less: Amount required for Tax Deficiency
Account zg,qqs 905
Balance Available for Reserve Fund s L,698,362

2. Amounts borrowed and transferred, not yet
repaid

Total Required Appropriation

60-832 Q - 75 - 12
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bax Anticipalion Notes

the ity's cash flow situation requires frequent sale of tax and
revenue anlicipation notes to provide operating funds pending receipt
of revenues, The collateral is uncollected real estate taxes for the
tax anticipation notes (TAN's) and other receivables for the rcevenue
anticipation notes (RAN's). Since the estimated tax revenue has been
overstated, TAN's should not have been issued for the full amounts
recorded as receivable.

The City issued $380 million of TAN's on June 11, 1975 secured by
$h8 million of uncollected real estate taxes. We found that real
‘estate taxes that could be reasonably construed as Ycollectible' or
tavailable would support less than one~third of these TAN's, Accordiny
to our analysis, only $106 million of the $448 million of uncollected
real estate taxes were potentially collectible at June 10, 1975, leaving
72 percent or $274 million of the TAN's unsupported. (Between June 10
and our later study as of June 30, 1975, a total of $12 million was
collected or cancelled.)
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Analysis of Unsecured TAN's
as of June 10, 1975

Uncolliected Taxes Reserve for other
Taxes, per Determinad Uncollectibles, Maximum Amount Amount of
Comptroiler's to be Based on Prior of TAN's to ke TAN' s Amount of YUnder
June 10, 1975 Uncollectible Years Issued Actually collateralized
Year Certification by our Analvsis Experience (Differences) Issued JAN'S
a b c d=a=-{b+c) e f=e~d
(all amounts in millions)
1974-75 $218.7 s 7h.2 $ 55.6 $ 88.9 $190.0% $101.1
197374 105.3 61.4 31.7 12.2 90. 77.8
1972-73 70.0 4g.1 18.1 2.8 60, 57.2
1971-72 54.0 40,1 11.8 2.1 Lo, 37.9
$448.0 §224.8 $117.2 $106.0 $380.,0 $274.0

to a2 consortium of banks
id to the newiy cstablished Municipal Assistance Zorporation
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The certificates issued by the City Comptroller included o certification
as Lo Lhe amount of real ‘estate taxes uncollected and not cancelled as of
June 10, 1975, However, the amount of potentially uncolleclible real
estate Laxes was not determined and deducted from the certified amount.

The pattern of borrowing by the City through the issuance of TAN's
over the last three fiscal years indicated a fairly large amount ($600
million-$800 million ) at the beginning of each fiscal year, a much
smaller borrowing ($90 million-$115 million) about mid-November, and
another borrowing ($265 million-$380 million) about mid~June, While the’
TAN's issued earlier in the fiscal year would be fully supported by
collectible tax receivables, the year-end borrowings may not have been
fully secured by collectible receivabies as shown in the preceding
illustration.
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G. tonciusion ond Recommendations

The City must have reliable financial data on which to make its
financial decisions, This report provides strong evidence that the City
has not taken into account uncollectible real estate taxes in making
its decisions, Practically all the information on these uncoilectible
receivables was readily availabie to City officials; however, the
Finance Administration did not distribute it and ncither the City Conptro!lar s
o0ffice nor the Budget 0ffice requested it.

i

It is vital that the City overhaul its real estate tax accounting,
budgeting and reporting systems to preclude furtiier disvortion of the
City's financial status and to make available accurate fiscal information
on which to base future decisions. We specifically recommend:

1. The City should analyze its uncollected real estate taxes at
June 30, 1975 for the purpose of establishing the extent to which they
are collectible or uncollectible. A reserve for uncollectible taxes
shotld be established in accordance with the requirement of the State
CompLrolier's "Uniform System of Accounts for Cities'. The term
tuncollectible' should be considered within the context of the avail-
ability of funds to meet current expenditures.

2. Appropriate changes should be made to the City Charter to
require the cstablishment of a reserve for uncollectible real estate
taxes.

3. Closer tiaison should be established among City agencies to
assure consideration by the City Budget Office and City Comptroller's
0ffice of all appropriate data in establishing the necessary reserves
for uncollectible taxes and in taking other financial actions such as
the issuance of TAN's,

L. wuncollectible taxes on publicly~owned and dipiomatic properties
should be cancelled. Appropriate accounting entries should be made to
record the resulting revenue loss as of June 30, 1975.

5. Necessary legislative revisions should be requesied to eliminace
the inclusion of publicly-owned property not used for public use on the
City's real estate tax rolls.

6. The City Comptroller's office should verify the collectibility
of real estate tax receivable information used to secure TAN's,

7. Rcadily available totals by tax years should be maintained on
the amounts of tax remissions and cancellations granted.

8. 7The City should follow up on the collection potential of the
penn Central properties.
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Commerits “of -New York City Comptroller on Audit Report

The conditions and practices identified in this audit report have
their rools in the City's budget making and spending processes. The
repori properly criticizes the inclusion as revenue in the budget of
100 per cent of real estate taxes to be levied in the fiscal year. This
practice, though unrealistic, has been followed for many years and has
been onc of the known factors in the process by which spending levels ¥
have been increased. Since the annual reports of the City Comptroller
have for many yecars documented that 100 per cent of real estate taxes
will not be collected in any one fiscal year, some time ago | Issued
detailed guidelines recommending abandonment of this and reiated practices
in connection with the management of the City's budget,

Unfortunately, the spending levels authorized in recent budgets
have been sustained only through maximum borrowing against the revenues
on‘which the budgets have been based. Once the City's budget provided
o specified level of expenditures, failure or refusal to carry out the
borrowings which alone could sustain the expenditures, would have placed
the City in a position where it could not sustain its budgeted obligations.

The State audit report, in short, exposes a fundamental flaw in
the City's fiscal operations. But the flaw is in the budgeting process
itself, even if it becomes more visible through the borrowing process.

wherever it lies, however, it is but one of the unsound practices
which have allowed the City to inflate its budgets, year after year,
and have thus contributed to the current crisis., The provision of a
mandatory budget reserve for uncollected taxes, as contained in my plan
circulated in June for a restructuring of the City's accounting systlcms,
would remedy Lhis condition,

As provided in applicable sections of the City Charter, the collection
of ,the recal estate tax levy, after establishment of a tax rate by legislative
action, is the responsibility of the City Collector operating undar the
Finance Administrator. The City Collector reports to the Comptroller's
Office the daily collections of current-year and prior-ysars' tax levies.
These daily reports of collections are entered on the books of the
Comptroller.

It is periodically necessary for the City Comptroller to issue Tax
Anticipation Notes to finance the uperations of the Budget, When such
noles are issued, the Comptroller certifies that a given amount of a
particular tax levy remains uncollected and uncancelied as of a particular
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date. Il the remaining taxes receivable, i.e., those still not collected
and not cancelled, are in an amount exceeding Tax Anticipation Notes
already outstanding and contemplated to be issued, the law specifically
permits the issuance of such notes.

The Tax Deficiency Account accumulates, as debits, the total
monthly cancellations as they are reported to the City Comptroller
by the Finance Administration. Various items are credited to this
account as delineated in Chapter 127 of the City Charter, As of the
end of the calendar year the City Comptroller reports publicly, in his '
February 15th Statutory Report, on the net debit balance in this account,
if such exists. This net debit balance must thereafter be eliminated
by an appropriation in the next Expense Budget. Such appropriation,
however, cannol exceed 2% of that portion of the current tax Tevy which
is within the 25% tax limitation. Thus, at June 30th of each year, there
is usually a debit balance in the Tax Deficiency Account representing
both that portion which has been appropriated in the next Expense Budget
antl the additional cancellations charged to it for the six months since
the end of the calendar year.

When an appropriation to the Tax Deficiency Account has been included
in the Expense Budget, the total Tax Anticipation Notes issued and out-
standing for the fiscal year may not exceed the total taxes outstanding
at a given date less the appvopriation to the Tax Deficiency Account.

Although these and all other requirements of law have been meticulously
followed by the City, the audit report is correct in its bottom-line con-
clusion that large amounts of uncollectible real estate taxes have accumulated
on the City's books and should now be written off., Fortunately, the
refunding made available by the Municipal Assistance Corporation has given
the City an extraordinary opportunity to accomplish this.

To avoid any recurrence of this situation, | have instituted a
mechanism in the audit unit of the Comptroller's 0ffice to verify on a
regular basis the collectibility of real estate taxes on which the City
budget is predicated and against which the City issues Tax Anticipation
Notes.
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OFFICE OF THE STATE COMPTROLLER " REPORT ON NEW YORK CITY'S CENTRAL
DIVISION OF AUDITS AND ACCOUNTS BUDGETARY AND ACCOUNTiING SYSTEM
REPORT NO, NYC-3-76 (INTERIM REPORT NO. 1 - PRIOR YEAR

ACCOUNTS RECE!VABLE)

MANAGERIAL_SUMMARY.

Background

We are examining into New York City's central budgetary and
accounting practices in order to {1) identify shortcomings which have
a bearing on the accuracy of the City's financial statements, and (2}
develop data leading to the adaptation of the State Comptroller's
“yniform System of Accounts for Cities' to the financial operations
of New York City. This is the first of two reports concerning the
validity of amounts recorded as due from the State and Federal govern-
ments. Reports on other aspects of the City's finances will be issued
as our audit progresses.

Pursuant to Section 1515 of the City Charter, New York City's
annual Expense Budget is required to be funded froin estimated receipts,
with the difference between budgeted expenses and receipts to be made
up by rcal estate taxes. Approximately 38 percent of the City's $il.}
billion Expense Budget for the year ended June 30, 1975 (or $4.2 biilion)
was budgeted as Supplementary Revenues to be received from the State and
federal governments.

A large part of the aid payments wade by the State and Federal
governments is related to expenditures incurred by the City under
specific programs., However, the timing of the expenditures made by
the City does not precisely coincide with the payments made by the
State and Federal governments to the City., Although some advances are
made to the (ity, the State and Federal payments tend to lag behind the
City's expenditures. The lag is caused by a variety of factors, such
as statutory requirements concerning payment dates and the timeliness
of the filing for reimbursement by the City.

pecause of the nature of the payment cycle, the financing of pro-
grams by the State and Federal governmecnts would normaily result in
Vlaccounts receivable' on the City's books. The effect of this procedure
is that the City has a built-in need for short term borrowings. Under
a disciplined budgetary and accounting system all of the accounts
receivable would he collected and converted into cash in a relatively
short period of time. Borrowings could then be repaid from the actual
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collections against the accounts receivable., To the extent, however,
Lhat the accounts receivabie are inllated or not collectible, then
the City would have a deficit which must uftimately be paid by means
of approprialions.

New York City's accounts receivable fron the State and Federal
governments at March 31, 1975, according to the City Comptroller's
books, included $290.0 million applicable to the fiscal year ended
June 30, 1974 and $|4h.2 million applicable to the fiscal yecar ended
June 30, 1973. We compared these amounts with the accounting data
on hand in seven of the City's major agencies. We also confirmed
these balances with related agencies ol the State and Federal governments.

Major Observations_and Conclusions

The accounts receivable From the State and Federal governments
applicable Lo the years ended June 30, 1974 and June 30, 1973, recorded
in Lthe City's contval Tiscal record, as of March 31, 197, ave grossly
overstated,  We examined $373.3 mitlion out of sU34,2 miliion of such
reccivables, and Found them to be overstated by $324.6 million. Following
is a summary ol lhe results of our examinalion, by departwent,

Accounts Receivoble
ey City pov fodicated
Records Audi b

(1n millions of

Poard of fdacation § 580 $26.3% § 31,7
toardl b figher Lducation 2.1 -0~ 2.1
Human Pesources Adwinistration 31.5 5.2 2003
Depar lmen L ol Social Services 152.9 ~(~ 15209
Chernitat e dnoatitul tons 100.0 -0~ 10010
Headth e zices pdboinistrvation 15.6 5.0 0.6

Eo sronmental Protection

Adininiatralion _“‘5!_ aya e oo

Porlal Beccivahies Pxamined 5373.53

Other Aqenc bes-Uol Examined _060.9

4342

folal Acconmnis pecrivabie

ihe City' internal procedures for recording, maintaining and
moniloring State and Fedoial accounts teceivable arve inadiuate,
Jherctore, one conmol rely upon the cenlral accounling vecocds and related
Finoncial reports to present Fairly the status of these receivables, The
qrocs ozcratalomenl ol accounts receivable meons that e ity bas steibarly
aversloated i PHLOT year revenucs, tn efTect, it olso cnab bod the (,il,-y
TT7T?TFTQT;;TFHTTE??:#ETTFFHT”ﬂﬁJinq olher vevenue sources; the City did,
bowever, borrow againsl these overstated receivables.  [urlher, this
enabibed (he City 1o report belter year-end resufts than it actually
expericnced,
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A part of the problem may result from the diffusion of responsi-
bitity for the accuracy of thesc vecords. The City Comptroller keeps
the City's formal books of account and issues the annual report; the
Burcau of the Budget is responsible for determining the accuracy of
receivable balances and for initisting any necessary adjustments.

(We were told that it was City Comptroller policy to accept whatever
adjustments were made by the Budget office.) But since ecach individual
agency is responsible for executing the programs for which State and
Federal aid is paid, the agencies probably have the most current
informotion as to the validity of the receivables.

The City's procedures provided for only limited monitoring of
these balances:

. The City Comptroller’s office sends each City agency a
monthly fund statement which includes receivable balances and changes
to the balances. City budgetary and accounting personnel stated that,
although there was no written requirement, each agency should have
verified these statements and reported any inaccuracies to them. City
Budget and Comptroller representatives knew that most agencies were
not taking such action, but did nothing to obtain current data.

. Four months after the end of a fiscal year, agencies with
recorded receivable balances on the central accounts are requested to
reconcile the balances on their records with those on the central
books and to cxplain any difference. (The reconciliation can be a
complex undertaking, involving many programs covering different years
and the accumulation of expenditure data from multiple sources.) Most
agencies do not provide a complete reconciliation and some do not
respond at all. Complete reconciliations are necessary to correct the
central records,

There was insufficient follow-through to assure that known changes
were recorded in the Comptroller’s central records. Even though some
agencies reported that the receivables were inaccurate, appropriate
adjustments were not made. |{n several instances where actual expenditures
were ‘below program estimates, the level of anticipated Federal and/or
State aid was not correspondingly reduced on the central accounts.

Our audit also showed that the City had included as accounts
recexvable substantlal amounts that were not collectible or where the
bursement of dnsallowcd costs clasms in excess of_:zlgulated limitations,
and claims that 't had been_ rgipcted but were on appeal. The reccivables
incTuded one group of items totaling $121.4 million that the City Depart—
ment of Social Services had characterized as "no good't,

—
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Anmong the effects of these overstatements of receivables was
that it delayed appropriations to make up the deficits and permitted
continued borrowings on account of revenues which would not be realized,

The significant overstatements of receivables also meant that
revenue anticipation notes issued by the City and which were stated
to be supported by Federal and State aid receivable were not so supported,
we also found severa)l instances where even the City's recorded receivables
were less than the amount borrowed. This could occur because the City's
procedures did not provide for verification that rececivable balances at
the date of the note sale were at least equal to the amount of notes
sold.

The net cffect of these budgetary and accounting practices is that
the City spent more than it collected or will collect; it therefore
has a substantial unreported budget deficit, We estimate that the totaj
deficit for the fiscal years ended June 30, 1973 and June 30, 1974 on
account of overstated State and Federal receivables will amount to
$292'million, as shown below.

Indicated
Unencumbered Overstated indicated
Appropriations Receivables Deficits
(a) (b) (b) ~ (a)
(tn millions of dollars)
Fiscal 1973 $17.6 $191.5 $173.9
Fiscal 1974 15.3 133.1 117.8
Total $32.9 $324.6 $291.7

This amount will ultimately have to be financed from current
appropriations,

The City needs to make immediate revisions in its budgetary and
accounting practices concerning the recording of revenues and accounts
receivable arising out of State and Federal aid. Specifically:

: . All accounts receivable balances pertaining to the fiscal
years ended June 30, 1973 and June 30, 1974, which are still on the
books as of June 30, 1975, should be examined for coljectibility in
accordance with generally accepted accounting principles.

. To the extent that the June 30, 1975 account reccivabic
balances are not ''"mcasurable'' and '‘available', as discussed in this
report, they should be written off by a charge to an appropriate deficit
account.,

In the future, revenues and accounls receivable should be
recorded on the books only to the extent that Lhey are "measurable' and
Mavailable" in accordance with generally accepted municipal accounting
priniciples.
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. Individual agencies should be required to reconcile its
records with the City Comptroller's central records monthly, and
file a positive report attesting to such reconciliation,

. The City Comptroller should periodically conTirm the accounts
receivable balances shown on his records with the City agencies and
with State and Federal funding sources.

. All adjustments to accounts receivable balances should be
fully explained and justified by all responsible City offices, including
the City Comptroller, the City Budget Director, and the City's oper- i
ating agencies.

. All accounts receivable should be conservatively stated,
with appropriate reserves established if there are doubts as to
collectibility.

Borrowings on revenue anticipation notes should require a certification’
that the stated receivable balances are based upon the City's most current
available data.
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AUDIT REPORT ON
REVIEW OF NEW YORK CITY'S
CENTRAL BUDGETARY AND ACCOUNTING PRACTICES
INTERIM REPORT NO, 1 -~ PRIOR YEAR ACCOUNTS RECEIVABLE

A. Introduction

1. Purpose and Scope

We are making an examination of New York City's central
budgetary and accounting practices. The purposes of the examination
are: (a) to identify those shortcomings in the central budgetary and
accounting practices which have a bearing on the accuracy of the
financial statements presented by the City; and (b} to develop data
leading to the adaptation to the City of New York of the "Uniform
System of Accounts for Cities" promulgated by the State Comptrolier.

Among the subjects that we arc examining are: the budgetary
practices and related accounting practices for recording the City's
revenues; the budgetary practices and related accounting practices for
recording of expenditures; the City's fund structure and the bearing
of the fund structure upon the financial statements issued by the City;
the City's practices concerning the issuance of long-term obligations
to finance operating cxpenses; the nature of the City's accounts
receivable, one of its more significant recorded assets; and the trends
concerning the City's short-term debt,

This report is the first of two concerning the City's accounts
receivable. The report deals with the procedures for recording amounts
due from the State and Federal governments, as well as the accuracy of
the amounts recported as due from those sources for the years ended
June 30, 1973 and Junc 30, 1974, as of December 31, 1974 and March 31,
1975. A subsequent report will be issued concerning the amounts due
from' the State and Federal governments for the year ended June 30, 1975.
Host of these receivables were pledged to repay revenue anticipation
notes issued by the City.

OQur examination included ascomparison of the amounts recorded
in the City's central accounting records, maintained by the City Comp-
troller, with the data contained in the records of scven major €ity
agencies, We also confirmed these balances with rclated agencies of
the State and Federal governments. The City agency balances that we
examined were: Human Resources Administralion, Social Services Department,
Division of Charitable institutions, Boord of Education, Board of Higher
Education, Environmental Protection Administration and Health Services
Administration.
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We have previously issued two audit reports on the subject
matter to be covered during this examination. Both reports will be
updated. The reports were:

. "Report on the Debt Structure of the City of New York',
(audit report NYC-L2-74), issued May 16, 1974, This report discussed
the City's practice of identifying current operating expenditures as
eligible for debt financing in the capital budget, and reducing the
total operating budget by a corresponding amount,

Report on the ''Use of Special Accounts, New York City Fiscal
Operations' {audit report NYC~9-73), issued October 31, 1872. This
report showed that the City significantly understated its revenues by
recording certain revenue items in a category of accounts called
V'Special Accounts'',

The audit is being performed in accordance with the State
Comptroller's responsibilities as set forth in Section I, Article V of
the State Constitution, and Article 3 of the General Municipal Law.

© 2. Background

By law, New York City is required to finance its expenditures
from current receipts - the balanced budget concept. in formulating
the budget, the City must balance the level of services to be provided
against the receipts estimated to be available to pay for the services.
Thus, the expenditures for services to be provided in any one year should
be limited to amounts expected to be received.

A substantial amount of New York City's expenditures is financed
through State and Federat aid. The City's Expense Budget, which is
financed primarily from real estate taxes, other taxes, and State and
Federal aid, was $I11.1 billion for the year ended June 30, 1975. of
this amount, $4.2 billion or 38 percent was budgeted as Supplementary
Revenues to be rcceived from the State and Federal governments, (The
budget also includes additional State and Federal aid classified in other
categories.)

The timing of the expenditures made by the City under programs
financed by the State and Federal gowernments does not precisely coincide
with the payments made to the City by the State and Fedcral qovernments.
in some instances, the City receives a full advance. In other instances,
the City receives a partial advance and is paid the balance of its
expenditures upon the filing of a settlement claim, {n still other
instances, the City is reimbursed periodically (ec.g., cvery three months)
after the submission of a claim. |If the City files a claim timely, then
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reinbursement is relatively prompt; for example, ecach month Lhe State
makes an advance to the City for 80 percent of the State's share of the
estimated expenditures under the public assistance program; a settle-
ment of the balance due the City is made within three months after

the end of each quarterly period.

Because of the nature of the payment cycle, the financing of
programs by the State and Federal governments would normally result in
haccounts receivable'! on the City's books. (An account receivable
represents moneys due the City against valid expenditures made by the
City on programs funded by the State and Federal governments.)

Generally accepted budgetary and accounting principles permit
municipalities to record revenues to the extent that they are measurable
and available, An '‘available revenue'' means that the item is a resource
that can be used to finance governmental operations during the year.
With regard to City expenditures which may be reimbursable in whole or
in patt from State and Federal grants - if the expenditure of funds
is the prime factor for determining the amount receivable, revenue
should be recognized at the time that the City makes the expenditure,
subject to statutory or other limitations. Thus, the City may record
these items as revenue, even though it has not yet received the cash
from the State and Federal governments,

The effect of such spend Tirst-reimbursed later Federal and
State aid programs is that the City has a permanent built-in need for
short-term borrowings. (The only way that this can be avoided or
alleviated is for the State and Federal governments to make earlier
payments to the City or for the City to make a special appropriation of
normal revenues to finance the working capital need.)

Under a disciplined budgetary and accounting system, all of
the accounts receivable would be collected and converted into cash
within a relatively short period of time. Borrowing needed to finance
the accounts receivable could then be repaid from the actual collections
againEL the accounts receivable. To the extent, however, that the
accounls receivable are inflated, then the municipality would have a
deficit which must ultimately be paid by means of appropriations.

New York City's accounts receivable balances at December 31,
1974 and parch 31, 1975, applicablce to the years ended June 30, 1974
and June 30, 1973, according to the books of the City Comptroller were
as follows:

60-832 O - 75 - 13

Digitized for FRASER
http://fraser.stlouisfed.org/
Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis



190

-l -
As at As at
December 31, March 31,
1974 1975
Applicable to the year
ended June 30, 1974 $427.5 million $290.0 million
Applicable to the year
ended June 30, 1973 $261.1 million $144.2 million

As a starting point for our audit, we examined the receivables
applicable to the years ended June 30, 1974 and June 30, 1973. Because
of the passage of time (most of the year~end receivables should be
collected within 90 days) it is reasonabie to assume that the balances
in these accounts would be relatively small, Review of the receivables
applicable to the year ended June 30, 1975 is in process and will be
reported on shortly.

3. Discussion of Audit Results

Host of the matters covered in this report were discussed
with representatives of the City Bureau of the Budget and the City
Complroller during the course of our review. Such comments as were
received have been considered in preparing this report, A draft of

this report has also been furnished to those officials. The City Comptroller's
comments are attached as Appendix A.

e of o bt Conpplinttins
M of Lt borant Lovreenls:

Report Filed: July 1, 1975

ARTHUR LEVITT
STATE COMPTROLLER

Digitized for FRASER
http://fraser.stlouisfed.org/
Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis



191

B. Accounling for Supplementary Revenues Receivable

Seclion 1515 of the City Charter provides for a matching of estimated
receipts against proposed expenditures, and indicates an intent to
provide for a balanced budget by fixing a real estate tax rate which
will provide such additional receipts as may be necessary:

. .The council shall deduct the total amount of
receipts as estimated by the mayor from the amount
of the budget, as fixed for the ensuing fiscal
year, and shall cause to be raised by tax on real
property such sum as shallbe as nearly as possible
but not less than, the balance so arrived at, by
fixing a tax rate in cents and thousandths of a
cent upon each dollar of assessed valuation.*

Becausc the City's cash flow situation, tax and revenue anticipation
notes{!) are sold in anticipation of the collection of receipts in
order to finance expenditures during the year. This kind of short-term
debt. has more than doubled in the last five years. The pcrcentage of
such outstanding notes at March 31, 1970 to the City's 1969-70 expense
budget was 16 percent. At March 31, 1975, these notes represented 39
percent of the 1974~75 expense budget. This resulted in continuing
and ever-increasing interest costs. The effect on higher interest
amounts has been magnified by the sharp rise in short-term interest
rates during this period.

Note 1: Tax anticipation notes (TAMs) are issued to meet cash needs
pending the collection of real estate taxes (Section 24,00 of
the Local Finance Law). The total life of TANs cannot exceed
five years. 1f an appropriation is required to redeem any
portion of these notes, the charge is made part of the debt
service paid by the expense budget.

Revenue anticipation notes (RANs) are issued for the same
purposes as TANs, but other types of anticipated revenues
such as State aid and non-property taxes are carmarked for
their redemption (Section 25.00 of the Local Finance Law).
RANs mature within one year and may be recnewed for one
additional year.
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The City's expense budget is fFunded.by three sources; real estate
taxes; ygeneral fund revenues; and supplementary revcnues.( Supple-
mentary revenues consist largely of State and Federal aid, For fiscal
year 1974-75, the adopted budget showed State and Federal aid of $L.2
bitlion out of total expected supplementary revenues of $4.4 billion,
The total expense budget for the year was $11.] billion (net),

1. Control of Receivables

The accounts receivable applicable to the years ended june 30,
1974 and June 30, 1973, 2s recorded on the books of the City Comptroller
as of March 31, 1975, are grossly overstated. The City Comptrolier's
books show accounts receivable in the amount of $434.2 miliion for
these fiscal years as of March 31, 1975. We reviewed the balances for
seven City agencies amounting to $373.3 million, and found support for
only $48.7 million, Hence, the overstatement of accounts receivable
for these years is $32L.6 million. Furthermore, the City's procedures
regarding the recording and follow up of accounts receivable need sub-
stantial improvement; they were not adequate to ensure that the amounts
recorded on the City's fund ledger were accurate and up-to-date.

City agencies include the estimated State and Federal aid as
part of their budget estimates. The budgel estimates are reviewcd and
may be adjusted by the City's Bureau of the Budget. The agencies must
await publication of the Executive Budget to see if changes are made
in their budgets. (The Executive Budget is the Mayor's proposed
budget, which is ultimately the adopted budget after review and
approval by the City Council, Board of Estimate and the Mayor.)

The budgyeted State and Federal aid is then treated as revenues
receivable on the central books of account maintained by the City
Complroller. Subsequently, cach agency rcceives monthly fund state-
ments from the City Comptroliler's office which include these receivable
balances and the credits against the balances. (ity budgetary and
accounting personnel advised us that they expected each agency to
systematically compare the amounts reported to them with the agency's
own records, and to notify the City Comptrollier or the City Bureau
of the Budget of any required changes. This was not a formal requirement
anc few agencies foliowed this verification practice. City Comptroller
and ‘Bureau of the Budget personnel advised us that they were aware
that such verifications were not made.,

Note I: The gross expense budget is also reduced by certain offsets
such as funding provided by the Capital Budget.
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On or about October 31 of the following fiscal year, the
Bureau of the Budget and City Comptroller jointly request City agencies
for which receivable balances appear on the central books to reconcile
the balances recorded centrally with the agency records, and to explain
any differcnces. Qut of 46 agencies for which accounts rcceivable
balances were recorded, only 30 were requested to reconcile their
balances with the balances appcaring on the City's central books.
Furthermore, only 24 agencies responded to thosc requests.

The reconciliation is a complex task, because the City's
central records of these transactions and the records of the individual
agencies were not kept in a uniform manner, showing program totals.
Some of the agencies maintained only limited memoranda of receivables
and did not reconcile receivable amounts with the actual claims for
federal and State aid. The claims should have been reconciled to
applitable revenue and appropriation accounts,

For example, unktil recently HRA had not complied with State
requiremenls for reconciling its claims to applicable revenue and
appropriation accounts, Their representatives had contended that such
a reconciliation was not possible. In our audit report NYC-62-73
issucd April 30, 1974, we demonstrated not only that it was possible
(by successfully reconciling two test months), but that it was nccessary
on a continuous basis. (We found significant errors in the claims,
such as duplications amounting to $3.4 million. Other audit reports
had noted even larger errors.)

For the most parl, this same kind of detailed analysis has
notl becn undertaken by the City Comptroller's 0ffice, City Budget
0ffice or the various other City agencies. As a result, the validity
of amounts shown as due from Statec and Federal sources and remaining uncol-
lected aflter a rcasonable cutoff time are questionable,

Following is a summary of the extent to which the seven
agencies with the largest accounts rectivable balances for the 1974
fiscal ycar made the rcconciliation requested by the Bureau of the
Budget and the City Comptroller.
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Submi L ted
i tncomplete  Did not Submit
Reconciled Reconciliation Reconciliation

Board of Education X
Board of Higher Education
Health Services Administration
Environmental Protection
Adininistration X
Charitable Institutions
Human Resources Administration X
Social Services X

> >

>

The City's Budget Bureau is responsible for adjusting the
accounls receivable balances, based on each agency's reconciliation.
The Budgel Bureau has been completing the reconciliations for those
agencies which did not respond. However, the journal entries initiated
by the Budgel Burcau to adjust the central reccord of balances were not
supported by written explanations. (AL our request, Bureau of the
Budget personnel provided explanations for adjustments we guestioned
during the audit. The adjustments were often based on incomplete data,
as discussed later in this report.)

2. Qther Causes of Error

a. Failure to Record Decreased Funding Levels

We noted that Federal and State aid towards various City
proyrams was often based on a percentage of total costs. Anticipated
Federal and State aid receivables for these programs were based upon an
estimated level of Cily cxpenditures. However, we found examples (Health
services Administration and Board of Education, for instance) where pro-
qgram expenditures were below budgel estimates. This would result in a
decrease of Federal and/or State aid, but such decreased aid levels
were nol reflected in the records during the budget year.

¢

b. Failure to Follow-Up and Resolve Differences

A picture of the delays imresolving differences between
agency and central receivable records, in an instance where the agency
responded to the central request for confirmation of receivable balances,

was demonstrated by a December 1974 Health Services Administration letter
to the City Comptroller's office. It included the following comments:

“N,G, {No Good) Reccivables may bc cxplained as follows:

. Inmy 12/27/73 letter to you,...l estimated
that as of 10/31/73, F.Y. 72-73 State Aid Receivable
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should reflect a total of $3,650,000 instcad of
$29,235,746, the balance shown by your records.
in my letter, | accounted lor the differcnce of
§25,585,746.  Subsequently, instead of writing
of f the Full $25,585,746, your office only wrole
of f 610,600,000 for a difference of §14,985,746,

in my 12/27/73 letter to you,...l estimated
that as of 10/31/73, F.Y. 72-73 Federal Funds Receivable
should reflect a total of %0 - instead of $6,737,885,
the balance shown by your records. in my lelter,
accounted for the dilference of $6,737,885. sub-
sequently, instead of writing off the full $6,737,885,
your office only wrote off $6,043,489.

. N.G. Receivables {of $6,938,683) in F.Y. 73-7h4
may be explained as follows: Actual expenditures
will be subslantially less than budgeted lor the
program listed below. Since State aid varics directly
with expendiltures, i cstimale that actual State aid
will be less than budgeied by the following amounts,
as a result of the reduced expenditures.

voluntary agency contracts $h,334,58])
Municipal C.M.H.C.'s 369,976
Prison Mental Hcalth-p,S, 604,326
Bureau of Child Guidance-P,S, 592,100
Other proyrams 531,597

(Sub) Total $6,432,580

There were devialions between budgeted and actual
funding formulas {or coertain progroms:

voluntary agency conlvacts - Stale aid was
budgeted at 51.787 of total cxpenditures. fctual
Slate aid was reimbursed at S51.2/. $219,097

Fringe benelits Tor Administration and
prison Mental Heallh - State ald was budgeled at
504 of expenditures. Actual State aid was reim-

bursed at 28.47. $263,663
Olher pragram deviations §~23:}Ei
{sub) Total $506,103
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$25,585,746.  Subsequently, instead of writing
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accounted for the difference of $6,737,885, Sub-
sequently, instead of writing off 'the full $6,737,885,
your office only wrote off $6,043,489.

. N.G. Receivablies (of $6,938,683) in F.y. 73-74
may be explained as follows: Actual expenditures
will be substantially less than budgeted for the
program listed below. Since State aid varies directly
with expenditures, | estimole that actual State aid
will be less than budgeled by the following amounts,
as a result of the reduced expenditures,

voluntary agency contracts $h4,334,581
tunicipal C.M.H.C.'s 369,976
pPrison Mental Health-P.S, 604,326
Bureau of Child Guidance-P,$, 592,100
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funding formulas for certain programs:

voluntary agency contracts - State aid was
budgeted at 51.787 of total expenditures. Actual
State aid was reimbursed at 51.2/. $219,097

Fringe benefits for Administration and
Prison Mental Health - State aid was budgeted at
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Other program deviations $ 23,343
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C. Confirmation of Receivable Balances

Because most revenues from State and Federal aid are collected
either as advances or in reimbursement of expenditures made, one would
expect that collection of outstanding accounts receivable would not be
delayed for extended periods. We attempted to verify the accounts
receivable balances applicable to the fiscal years ended June 30, 1973
and 1974, but still on the City Comptroller's books at December 1974
and again at March 31, 1975, for the 'seven agencies with the largest
accounts receivable balances.

Our examination included an analysis of the accounts receiv~
able data as shown on the seven agencies' records., This analysis was
compared with the balances on the City Comptroller's records. Qur
determination of receivables due the City for fiscal year 1973 and 1974,
based upon the agency records, was confirmed by telephone with Federal
and State funding sources. In addition, we requested the cognizant
State and Federal agencies to provide us with written confirmations,
As of " June 20, 1975, we had received six of the twelve confirmations,
which were in agreement with the original oral confirmations,

" (In certain instances State and Federal officials were unable to
confirm the extent of certain types of aid reimbursement due the City.
This usually occurred where the aid category was not subject to Federal
limitations on the amount incurred and thus subject to reimbursement,
i.e., they were open-ended appropriations.)

OQur cxamination disclosed that the balances were substantially
overstated as of both cut~off dates. As of March 31, 1975 the over-
statement in outstanding receivables disclosed by our sample audit was
$191.5 million for fiscal year 1973 and $133.1 million for fiscal 1974,
or a total of $324.6 million for both years.

Following is a sumnation of the results of our examination, together
with a more detailed discussion of the receivables pertaining to the
indivjdual City agencies.

k)

Note 1: These overstatements may increase if subsequent audit of
claims made to the Federal and State government for these
periods result in disallowances.
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Accounts Recceivable

(in millions of dollars)

Fiscal Year 1973 Fiscal Year 1974

As of As of As of As of
pec. 31, March 31, pec. 31, March 31,
1974 1975 1974 1975
$261.1 $144,2 - $427.5 $290.0
$298. 4 $195.0 $245 .4 $178.3

19.6 3.5 91.3 45.2
$278.8 $191.5 $154.1 $133.1

Note: For fiscal year 1973, the accounts receivabie for the seven
agencies whosc balances we examined exceeded the total accounts

receivahle shown on the City Comptroller's records.

For the most

parl, this was due to the receipt of about $48 million on account
of the Health and Hospitals Corporation which was applied to accounts

receivable.
a receivable.

This amount,

however, had not been recorded initially as

1. Board of Education

Eisca! Ycar 1973
As of December 31, 1974
As of March 31, 1975

Fiscal Year 1974
As of becember 31, 197h
As of March 31, 1975
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62,434 24,92, 37,510
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a, Fiscal Year 1973 Balances

The City collected $2.2 million of fiscal 1973 reccivables
during the period January 1 - March 31, 1975; and reduced its receivables
by writing of f $18.2 million. Board of Education, State, and Federal
officials advised that $1.k million was still receivable for fiscal
1973. For the City to record the correct receivable balance as of
March 31, 1975, an upward adjustment of $5.8 million woyld be required
as follows:

State Aid
Urban Education

Records at the Board of Education disclosed
a receivable balance of $6.1 million, However,
officials at the State Education Department advised
us that only $2 million was still available to the
Board-of fducation. in order to reflect the correct
balance, the City Comptroller's fund ledger receivable
balances should be reduced by $.8 million. $ .8 miilion

General Aid Textbooks

Board of Education representatives estimated
that expenditures less cash received resulted in a
receivable balance of $1.8 million. The City
Comptroltier's fund ledger, however, showed a
negative receivable balance of §1.5 million.
Therefore, an upward adjustment of $3.3 million

is required. { 3.3) million

State Aid Adjustment ($2.5) million
Federal Aid

Elementary and Secondary Education Act

Board of Education officials expect to receive
$10.9 million for fiscal 1973. The City ‘Comptroller's
fund ledger balance for this program shows only $2.7
million. Thus, an upward adjustment of $8.2 million
is required. ($8.2) million

Digitized for FRASER
http://fraser.stlouisfed.org/
Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis



200

YA

Federal Emergency Employment Act

Federal officials advised that New York
City had received the contract ceiling on program
reimbursement and that additional funds would not
be availabie to the City. The City Comptroller’'s
ledger, however, shows a receivable of $4.9 million,

which should be written off, $4.9 million
Total Federal Aid Adjustment ($3.3) million
Net Adjustment ($5.8) mitlion

b. Fiscal Year 1974 Balances

The City collected §6.2 million for fiscal 1974 receivables
during the January 1 = March 31, 1975 period. The difference of $37.,5
million, as of March 31, 1975, between the City Comptroller’s receivable
balance and the data we found is accounted for as follows:

State Aid
“yYrban Education

The City Comptroller's records showed a balance
of $i1,3 miltion in excess of that of the Board
of Education, ' $11.3 mitlion

General Aid and Textbooks

Board of Education records showed that only
$.4million is still due for fiscal 1974. This
would require the City Comptroller to reduce the

accounts receivable balance by $11.3 million. 11.3 mitlion
Total State Aid Adjustment $22.6 million
Federal Aid '

Board of Education and Federal repregentatives
confirmed that the City was owed a lower amount
than the balance shown on the City Comptroller's
books., The excess amounts were Elementary and
Secondary Education Act ($9.1 million) and the
Emergency School Assistance Act ($.2 million), $ 9.3 million

Amounts recorded as receivable under the Federal
Emergency Employment Act which were in excess of

contractual ceilings. 5.6 million
Total Federal Aid Adjustments $14.9 miltlion
Total Adjustments $37.5 million
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2. Board of Higﬁer Education
Batances
Required
As Recorded As Adjusted, Downward
by the City Based Upon Operating {Upward)
Comptroller Agency Data Adjustments

{In thousands of dollars)

fiscal Year 1973

As of December 31, 1974 $12,554 $ -0 $12,554
As of March 31, 1975 ( 1,300 0 { 1,300
Fiscal Ycar 1974 -

As of December 31, 1974 $36,511 $3,862 $32,649
As of March 31, 1975 3,399 0 3,399

a. Fiscal vear 1973 Balances

The City Comptroller's fund ledger as of December 31, 1974
showed a receivable balance of $12.6 million. During the period January 1 -
tarch 31, 1975, $13.9 million was written off, leaving a negative balance
of $1.3 mittion. Qur analysis showed that there were no receivables
for this fiscal year.

b. Fiscal Year 1974 Balances

The City Comptrollerts fund ledger at December 31, 1974
showed a rcceivable balance of $36.5 mitlion. However, $14.7 million
had already been received in June 1974 and recorded in a suspense
accounlt. |t was not transferred to the correct account until January 21,
1975. Subsequently, the receivable was further reduced by cash receipts
of $3.9 million and journal entries writing off $14.5 million, resulted
in a receivable balance of $3.4 million. Although Board of Higher
fducation representatives believe that $133,000 of this total is
collectible, we were advised that no additional State funds are avail-
able for fiscal 1974 because the poard of Higher Education has already
received the total State-appropriated amount.

3. Human Resources Administration (HRA) (Exclusive of the Department
of Social Services and Charitable Institutions)

Balances
Required
As Recorded As Adjusted, Downward
by the City Based Upon Operating (Upward) B
Comptroller Agency Data Adjustments
(In thousands of dollars)
Fiscal Year 1973
As of December 31, 1974 §13,462 $ 0 $13,462
As of March 31, 1975 13,462 0 13,462
Fiscal Yecar 1974 )
As of December 31, 1974 18,162 5,215 12,947
As of March 31, 1975 18,017 5,215 12,802

Digitized for FRASER
http://fraser.stlouisfed.org/
Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis



204

- 18 -

OQur own analysis confirms the conclusion that the foregoing
ilems cannot properly be classified as accounts receivable. Ve were
told that the first item was related to a legal action that the State
was bringing against the Federal government. The State is indeed
developing data for an administrative hearing in the Federal Department
of Health, Education and Welfare to appeal a Federal denial of State
plan amendments under Titles |VA and XVi of the Social Security Act.

I f successful, the State may be able to negotiate a retroactive adjust-
ment for the period October 1971 through June 1972. To the extent
that New York City may benefit from this action, it would involve
primarily the programs of the Board of Education, Hental Hygiene, Drug
Addiction and Health Departments. We are unable to relate the City's
comments to this action. [n any event, the ultimate outcome of tnis
action is extremcly uncertain. At this point, there is no indication
vhatsoever that the.State will be successful; and if it is successful,
how much additional funds may be received or when such funds may be
received, The item is not shown as a receivable on the State's books,
and cannot be classified as a valid receivable on the City's books.

Because the ultimate collectibility of the foregoing items
is extremely doubtful, the City Comptroller should adjust his receivable
records for fiscal years 1973 and 1974 to zero balances, as indicated
below.

Fiscal Year 1972-73

State Aid Adjustment $ 60.4 million
Federal Aid Adjustment 72.4 million
Total Adjustments $132.8 million

Fiscal Year 1973-74

State Aid Adjustment $57.5 miltion
Federal Aid Adjustment { 37.%million
Total Adjustments $20.1 m?llion
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S. charitablé {nstitutions
Balances
Required
As Recorded As Adjusted Downward
by the City Based Upon Operating  (Upward)

Comptroller Agency Data
(In thousands of dollars)

Adjustments

Fiscal Year 1973

As of Dccember 31, 1974  $54,319 $ 493 $53,826

As of March 31, 1975 53,826 - 53,826

Fiscal Year 1974 -

As of pecember 31, 1974 66,431 2,571 63,860

As of March 31, 1975 46,184 - 46,184
a. Fiscal Year 1973

The December 31, 1974 receivable balance in the City's
fund ledger was reduced by cash receipts collected during the January 1 -
March 31, 1975 period to $53.8 million, Agency records showed a receivable
balance of $34 million at March 31, 1975. The difference of $19.8 million
was caused by the Comptrolier's recording less cash receipts than the
agency, resulting in an overstatement of receivables on the Comptrolier's
records. Qur tests indicated that the $19.8 million was credited against
other programs and/or other fiscal years. For example, a portion of the
difference was due to the City Comptroller crediting a March 1973 State
aid check of $38.4 million entirely to the Department of Social Services
(DSS). DSS' and Charitable institutions' records indicated distribution
of the check as follows; $27.6 million to DSS; $5.4 million to Charitabie
Institutions; and $5.4 million to the Health and Hospitals Corporation.

b. Fiscal Year 1974
)

The City Comptroller's December 31, 1974 receivable balance
of $66 4 million was reduced by cash receipts during the January I -
March 1975 period of $2.6 million, and write-offs totaling 517.6 million,
leaving a March 31, 1975 balance of $46.2 million, Chatitable Institution
recovds showed a receivable balance of $hli b million at March 31, 1975,
The difference in receivable balances was the result of the City Comptroller
recording $1.8 million less in cash receipts than the agency. (Our
analysis showed that the difference was probably attributable to the
crediting of these receipts Lo incorrect accounts and/or fiscal years
on the City's fund ledger; see discussion in the preceding paragraph.)

60-832 O -~%5~14
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¢. Uncollectible Receivables

Agency data showed a receivable balance at March 31,
1975 for the two fiscal years of $78.4 miliion; consisting of cash
advances made to voluntary hospitals totaling approximately $49 million
and a $30 million claim disallowed by the Federal goverament. (Agency
records did not show to which fiscal years these two items was attributable.)
In any event, neither item can be classified as a valid account receivable,

. Advances made to voluntary hospitals totaling $49
million do not represent valid reccivables, [n effect, there are
advances made by the City pending the processing of payments to
the hospitals. Since the corresponding claims were not recorded
as accountls payable, the advances cannot be construed as accounts
receivable.

. N\ representative of the City advised us that the remaining
$30 million in this account involved the Tegal action discussed in the
preced?ng section on the Department of Social Services. Qur comments
in that section perlain to this matter as well. The item cannot be con=~
sidered as a valid account reccivable,

Based on our review of the agency's data, the City Comptroller
should adjust his rececivable balances for fiscal 1973 and 1974 to zero

balances as shown below.

Fiscal Year 1972-73

State Aid $ .4 million
fFederal Aid 53.6 million
Other ( .2) million

Total Adjustments _$53.8 miltion

Fiscal Year 1973-74

state Aid $21.8 million
Federal Aid 24,5 million
Other ( .2) million
‘Total Adjustments $46.1 million
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6. Health Services Administration

Balances
Required
As Recorded As Adjusted Downward
by the City Based Upon QOperating (Upward)
Comptroller Agency Data Adjustments

(1n thousands of dollars)

Fiscal Year 1373

As of December 31, 1974 $15,616 0 $15,616
As of Morch 31, 1975 887 0 887
Fiscal Year 1974

As of December 31, 1974 $36,686 $12,768 $23,918
As of March 31, 1975 14,734 5,025 9,709

a., Fiscal Year 1973 Balances

) The City Comptroller's records at December 31, 1974 showed
a receivable balance of $15.6 million. Subsequently, cash receipts of
$.1 million and write-offs by the Comptroller's office reduced the
receivable baltance to $.9 million at March 31, 1975.

Health Services Administration (HSA) representatives advised
that no additional funds will be received by HSA for fiscal 1973. This
was confirmed by State funding office representatives. The balance
should be written down to zero with the following adjustments:

Federal Aid $1.5 million
Less, State Aid (_.B)million
Total Adjustments §$ .9 million

b. Fiscal Year 1974 Balances

The City's fund ledger at December 31, 1974 showed a receivable
balance of $36.7 million, Cash receipts of $10.2 million and adjustment
entries reduced the balance to $14.7 million at March 31, 1975. HSA
officials advised, however, that only $5 million is still receivable
on account of the City's fiscal year 1974 expenditures, Therefore, the
balance should be adjusted downward by $9.7 million as shown on the
following page.
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Mental Health
A $h40 million ceiling was imposed by the

State Mental Health Department on this
category of costs. New York City balances
exceeded the ceiling limitation, and
accordingly will not be reimbursed.

Public Health

The City's fund ledger reflected a negative
receivable balance of $.8 million applicable
to public health and gonorrhea control pro-~
grams. HSA representatives advised, however,
that §1.9 million is stil]l to be received on
this program. The City's fund ledger records
should be adjusted upward to reflect this
receivable balance.

- Alcoholism Control

No additional funds are expected for this
program.

Total State Adjustments

Federal Aid

Digitized for FRASER

Mental Health

Alcoholism Control

These accounts showed ncgative balances., 1t
appears that the recorded receipts exceeded
budgeted receivables. The entries to this
account should be reviewed, and the City's
fund ledger appropriately adjusted to reflect

- a zero balance.

Emergency Employment Act

Amounts recorded as receivable were in excess
of contractual ccilings,
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public nealth

HSA representatives advised that §1
million was still to be received for
the Public Health Program. Receivables

as recorded in the fund ledger were
understated.,

Total Federal Adjustments
Private Funds
The City's fund ledger reported $.5 million as
receivable from private sources. HSA repre-
sentatives advised that only $.2 million is
collectible,

Total Adjustments

7. Environmental Protection Administration

{$ W) miltion
(¢ -6

million

$ .3 million
$ 9.7 million

Balances
Required
As Recorded As Adjusted Downward
by the City Bascd Upon Operating (Upward)
Comptroller Agency Data Adjustments

(tn thousands of dollars)

Fiscal Year 1973

As of December 31, 1974 $ 2,201 $ 2,102
As of March 31, 1975 ( 247) 2,102
Fiscal Year 197k
As of December 31, 1974 $29,439 $20,954
As of March 31, 1975 13,488 ©10,085%
wincludes inter-Fund reccivables of $8 million

‘ a. Fiscal Year 1973 Balances

The City Comptroller's records at Deccmber 31,
Subsequent write-offs of $2.5

a receivable balance of $2.2 million,

$ 99
( 2,349)

$8, 445
3,403

’

1974 showed

million reduced the receivables to a negative balance of $.3 million

at March 31, 1975.
should be $2.1 million, an increase of $2.4 million,
are all for State aid.
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Maintenance of sewage treatment plant.. $2.3 million
Air pollution control programn -{_.2) million

$2.1 million
Reduction in the City's write-off of

sewage treatment State aid .3 million
Total Adjustment $2.4 million

b. Fiscal Year 1974 Balances

The City's records at December 31, 1974 showed a balance
of $29.4 million, C(Cash receipts of $7.5 million and write~offs of
$8.4 million reduced the rececivable balance to $13.5 million at
March 31, 1975,

Review of available receivable data indicated that the
City's receivable balance should be $10.1 million, or $3.4 million less,
made up of the following adjustments.

State Aid

EPA officials advised that $2.1 million wos due

for maintenance of sewage treatment plants, The

fund ledger balances reflected only $1.0 miliion, ($1.1) mitlion

Federal Aid

Federal Emergency Employment Act

The City received the contract ceiling on
program reimbursement and additional funds will
not be available to the City. .5 miltion
?

interfund Transfer (Special Accounts)

The City included in its receivables $12
million from Special Accounts, City officials
advised that only $8 million of special account
funds would be necessary to support EPA's

expenditures, $4.0_ million
Total Adjustment _$3.4 miltion
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D. Revenue Anticipation Notes

To meet its cash fiow requirements, the City has issued revenue
anticipation notes (RANs). RANs are issued either (a) on account of
Federal and State receivables or (b} in anticipation of General Fund
revenues not yet collected. 1n addition to its pledge of full faith
and credit, the City specifies which revenues are anticipated to support
the issuance of the RANs. Thus, the *Notice of Sale' with regard to
the RANs shows the estimated amount of $tate and Fecerai aid receivable
to finance the expense budget, the collections to date against thase
receivables, and the notes already outstanding, The remainder represents
the balance presumably available to suppoit the new borrowing.

Type (b) notes are usually issued during the last quarter of a
fiscal year on revenues such as "accrued water charges and repaid
during the first half of the next fiscal year. During fiscal 1974 the
City issued §298 million of these General Fund type notes. Significantly
greater amounts of type (a) notes are issued throughout each year for
up to a one-year maturity. ODuring fiscal years 1974 and 1875, the
City issued $4.2 billion and $4.7 billion respectively of type (a)
notes.

vie found inadequacies in the City's procedures for determining
the amount of RANs it could issue in anticipation of State and Federal
aid,

}. The anticipated State and/or Federal aid supporting the note
issue, as reflected on the City's books of account, was less than
the amount of notes issued at the time of sale., Internal procedures
did not provide for verification that the receivable balance at the
date of the note sale was at least equal to the amount of notes sold.

2. in addition, large amounts of anticipated State and/ar Federal
aid will not be realized, as discussed in this report,

Several note sales illustrating these conditions are shown in the
following table.
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Balance
Against
Amount Anticipated vihich Notes
of Aid Receipts (1 Might Have Been
Date of RANS State (S) }ssued, Per Realizable

Issue  Maturity Issucd Amount Federal (F) City Books Aid (2)
334.8 (in millions of doilars

9-11-73 2-11-74 225 $338.5 1972/3 F s 215.7 $77.3
2-28-74 9-16-7h 50 10,5 1973/h F 7.1 3.2
5-17-74 9-12-7h4 300 W6.6 1973/4 s 293.1 159.1
5-31-74 10-11-74 125 134.8 1972/3 s 128.5 70.7
5-31-74 10-11-7& 175 1941 1972/3 F 183.7 45,3
6-13~74 1-13~75 100 136.6 1973/4 F 2.8 0
6-13-74 1-13-75 50 57.3 1973/L s 0 0
11-12-74 11-10-75 _ 250 _259.5 1973/h s 185.8 51.8
Group Totals (in millions of doliars)

RANS Issued  $1,275

Anticipated

" Aid Receipts $1,667.2
Ald Anticipated,
per Books of Account 1,016.7
Realizable Aid (2) shoh, 2

When the anticipated receipts were insufficient to repay the note
holders on the due dates, the City used other revenues. Ffor example,
on September 16, 1974 two RANs totaling $500 million became due. Because
anticipated revenues receivable were not realized, the City was compelled
to use the proceeds from a following year's issue of RANs to redeem its
prior year RANS,

Notess

(1) As set forth in notice of note sale.

(2) As discussed in this report.

(3) We were told that these amounts were taken from the latest
available monthly report of supplementary receivable
balances prior to the date of notice of sale.
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E. Conclusion and Recommendations

The gross overstatement of accounts receivable, as discussed in
this audit rcport, means that the City has similariy overstated its prior
year revenucs, In effect,. it also cnabled the City to incur expenditures
without having other revenue sources; the City did, however, borrow against
these overstated receivables. Further, this practice enabled the City to
report better year-end results than it actually experienced. We estimate
that the total supplementary revenue shortfall applicable to fiscal years
1973 and 1974 will amount to $292 million, as shown below. Ultimately, this
shortfall will have to be financed from current appropriations, because the
uncncumbered appropriation balances for these two fiscal years are not
large enough to absorb this write-off.

Following is a summary of the results of our audit, showing the
1973 and 1974 unexpended appropriation balances reported on the City's
books as of March 31, 1975, the estimated uncolliectible amounts for
each of the two fiscal years, and the effect of the indicated receivable
write~offs.,

I. Summary of Overstated Accounts Receivable

. Receivables
Per City indicated
Fiscal 1973 and 1974 Records Per Audit Qverstatements
- (1n millions of dollars)

Board of Education $ 58.0 $26.3 $ 31.7
Board of Higher Education 2.1 -0~ 2.1
Human Resources Administration 31.5 5.2 26.3
pept. of Social Services 152.9 0= 152.9
Charitable {nstitutions 100,0 -0~ 100.0
Health Services Administration 15.6 5.0 10.6
Environmental Protection
Administration 13.2 i2.2 1.0
Other Agencies, Not Examined by us 60.9 - () - ()
sh3h 2 $48.7 $325.6
2. Computation of Deficit, After Offsetting Overstated Receivables
« Against Unencumbered Appropriation Balances
Total {ndicated
Batance of Overstated fndicated
Appropriations Receivables Deficits
©) - (a)
{tn millions of dollars)
Fiscal 1973 $17.6 $191.5 $173.9
Fiscal 1974 15.3 i33.1 i17.8
Total $32.9 $32L4.6 $291.7

Note }: The City should analyze the validity of those itemns not examined
by us. Such analysis may reveal an cven greater amount of
uncollectible recceivables.
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The City's accounting is inadequate and the system of internal
controls is ineffective for ensuring the accuracy of its estimated
supplementary revenues reccivable, As a result, the data in the City's
central fiscal and accounting records cannot be relied on for reporting
to the Public and for managemcnt decisions as to budgetary status,
accounts receivable, and borrowings against these receivables.

The following recommendations are made:

1. The City should undertake an immediate analysis of
all accounts receivable recorded as due from the State and Federal
governments as of June 30, 1975, To the extent that the recorded
receivables cannot be characterized as ''measurable' and '‘available',
as discussed in this audit report, they should be written off to an
appropriate deficit account.

2. In the future, revenues and related accounts receivable
should be recorded as such in accordance with gencrally accepted municipal
budgétary and accounting principies; that is, they should be ''measurable"
and "available"”, as discussed in this audit report. With regard to
State and Federal aid -~ wherc the incurrence of an expenditure by the
City creates an entitlemcnt to such aid - revenues should be recognized
in the accounts upon the incurrence of such expenditures, subject to
appropriation, statutory, regulatory or other limitations of the grant.

3. All City agencies should be required to attest to the
accuracy of their department's supplementary revenues receivable balance
at lecast quarterly. Special attention should be given to those receiv-
ables which are reimbursements of costs incurred, These should be
monitored closely to make sure that budgeted receivables are adjusted
to reflect changes in actual and anticipated expendituie levels, As
part of the monitoring process, copics of all departmental claims for
aid and/or reimbursement should be filed with the responsible central
City agency,

. 4, Where a question exists as to the collectibility of a
receivable, it should be cornfirmed with the responsible funding sources,
Periodic confirmations of all receivables should also be made.

5. All adjustments to accounts receivable should be pro-
cessed with the written concurrence of the concerned agency and with
adequate explanation indicating the basis for the change.

6. Internal City authorizations for the sale of RANs
should require a certification that the stated collateral balances
are based upon the City's most current available data,

Digitized for FRASER
http://fraser.stlouisfed.org/
Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis



215

- 29 -

7. ‘Revenue anticipation notes which have as collateral
supplemental revenues receivable should be scheduled to mature no
later than the dates those revenues are expected to be collected,

8. Where there is doubt concerning the collectibility
of a receivable, a reserve should be created to the extent necessary
to assure that the stated receivablespresent fairly the amount reasonably
estimated to be collectible,

9. Individual agencies should be required to reconcile
their records with the City Comptroller's central records monthly,
and file a positive report attesting to such reconciliation.
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APPENDIX A

Comments of the City Comptroller on Draft Audit Report

Pursuant to the City's historic accounting practices, the City Comptroller's
books reflect revenue from all sources as estimated by the City Bureau of
the Budget and identified in annual budget documents.

Uniess the Comptroller is otherwise notified by the Burecau of the Budget
subsequent to the adoption of the budget, the revenue estimates contained
therewith are retained on the Comptroller!s books through the fiscal

year. Hence, those estimates have historically been the basis on which ¢
required short-term borrowings deriving from cash flow needs have been
effected,

Differcnces between the State Comptroller's findings as to receivable
balances in Fiscal Year 1973 and Fiscal Year 197k available to support
short-term borrowings by the City in those periods and the balances on
the books of the City Comptroller are further explained by the following:

<1. The State Comptroller and the City Comptroller have referred
to different base dates for purposes of establishing balances
of aid receivables available to support borrowings. At the
time of the publication of notices of sale, the City has
historically relied on receivable balances as of the date
closest to the notice of sale date for which computer-run
revenue reports heve been available. Such computer~run
revenuc repoits frequently antedated by many days the settle-
ment dates on which borrowed funds were actually delivered
to the City. The State Comptroller's after the fact examination
has allowed him to test rececivable balances on the actual date
of borrowings against the extent of the borrowings themselyves.
Hence, actual outstanding receivable balances at the time of
a notice of sale may have been reduced by coliections at
the later time of the settlement of a loan.

2, Until December, 1974 the City's estimates of receivable
balances available to support borrowings in anticipation
of State and Federal aid excluded aid due to the Health and
Hospitals Corporation, This unnecessarily understated the
receivable balance, frequently by a large factor.

3. Borrowing in anticipation of State and Federal aid has
historically been based on unaudited estimates of the
Budget Burcau. These estimates have not been revised
until six months after the close of the fiscal year. Even
then, their revision has been based on information supplied
by City agencies, ri{Zconfirmation by State and Federal
sources, o T
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Page 2

As a result of reforms in the Comptroller's Office, computer data on aid
actually received is now produced weekly rather than monthly. Hence,

borrowings for the City arc now based on more current receivable
balances.

Further, the City Comptroller has been designing a Federal and State
receivablie verification system. This will enable the Comptroller to
update continuously the Budget Bureau's estimate of aid balances.

The City Comptroller has supplied the State Comptroller with a detailed
statement respecting recommendations for conforming New York City's
budgeting and accounting practices with standards established by the
State Comptroller and the Municipal Finance Officers! Association.

Auditor's Comment: The reliance by the City on the latest available
‘computer-preparcd revenue reports generally resulted in the use of
data which was gfte) a month old. As noted in the City Comptroller's
comments, there may have been collections against these receivables
in the interim. However, it did not appear to be City practice to
reduce the amount of notes sold by the amount of such collections,

In any event, the receivables were substantially overstated, as indi~
cated in this report,
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Hew York City: A Short-Term_ Solution—2A Long-Terr Plan

By:

J.A. Schnepper
Assistant Professor
Econonrics Departnent
Rutgers College

New Brunswick, N.J.

At 12:01 2.M. on July 1, 1975, layor Abraham D. Beame of
liew York City Ordered "crisis budget" layoffs of 19,000
city workers-—the result was an urban nightmare. Fun
City kecame "Mugger City" as outraged unions responded
to the first civil service layoffs since Ficrello La
Guardia was mayor. Firemen becanme sick, while the
entire sanitationmen's union imposed a wildcat walkout
which buried Mew York City in 28,000 tons of garbage

each day.

Few York City was in trouble, and is in trouble today.
The problex 1s money. Very simply, the city's revenues
fall far short of their service required expenses. Like
the worker heading for bankruptcy, New York City is
spending more than it earns. It is the purpose of this
paper tc examine the situation as it happened, what solu-
tions have been proposed, the reasons for their failure,
and a final alternative to municipasl” bankruptcy. We will
look at the actual causes of the crisis and the basic
restructuring that must be done to eliminate them. Fi-
nally, the potential impact of failuvre-——default-—will

have to be investigated.

Crisis recognition began in February 1975, when a law
firm (White and Case), inexperienced in general obliga-
tion municipal underwritings, was asked by an executive
of Banker's Trust to examine a new city offering. When
financial figures were reguested, they were found to be
uynavalilable. Unanswered questions led to more gquestions.
The true nekedness of the emperor soon became apparent

to 2ll. IMayor Eeane's July budget mede the proclamation

official.

lat-er tan recognize and deal with the true root causes

of tre problem, i.ew York's finantial wizards first attenpted

Digitized for FRASER
http://fraser.stlouisfed.org/
Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis



219

to apply fantasy financial makeup. The city's first bluff
was the creation of a state agency, the Municipal Assist-
ance Corporation ("Big liac") to sell $3 billion of tax
exempt bonds. The attempt to redeem maturing short-term
debt with mediun- and long-term securities soon fell flat.
The initial sale of $1 billion worth of bonds soon sold at
deep discounts. The bonds were revenue bonds, to be paid
from income derived from the city’s sales and stock trans-
fer taxes, both to be collected from the state. Even with
a debt service coverage of 2.5 times (conpared to a typical
1.5 tires for revenue bonds), confidence in city issues was
gone, ‘rten Big Hac's offering statement admitted that
bondiwolders would have no lien on the taxes backing the
bonds, the gare was up. With no lien, there really was

no backing, and a record coupon rate of 9.5% meant little

on the 15 vear bonds. The credit risk was too high.

With Big Mac bonds selling at times over 20% below face
value, Beame and New York Governor Hugh Carey developed a
brilliant plan to expand liac borrowing authority from $3
to $5 billion. When the banks stopped laughing, a new

“solutior" was developed.

The state, under quickly passed emergency legislation,
stripped the city administration of powers over revenue
and spending. In return, the city was to be granted a
three month firnancial reprieve. In a complicated $2.3
billion package, the city would receive $750 million from
the stazte, involving three mohthly state note sales, $725
nillicn from state and city pension funds, and various
other loans, sccurities' roll-overs, and investments. The
funds would be used to buy debt securities from Big kac,
which would, in turn, channel the proceeds to the citv to

pav its cebts.

Thie state would substitute its own credit for that of the

citv. 1In excihange, tne final say on all city fiscal mat-
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ters was ceded to a seven nan Emergency Financial Board
dominated by the state. The hidden faults in this "solu-
tion" soon became clear, The taint of the city fell upon
the state. The state's first monthly sale of $250 million
of notes daemanded a record high interest rate of 8.7%.

The Court of Appeals subseguently decreed that the legis-
lative mandate ordering State Controller Arthur Levitt to
invest state pension funds in Municipal Assistance Corp-

oration bonds was unconstitutional.

Again, as in all cases where financial and managerial
ineptitude have created a nonetary shortfall, supplicating
eyes turned toward Washingtcn. Senator Nubert . Kumphrey
nobilized his Joint Economic Committee to come to the aid
of llew York City. Representative Ton Rfes of California
introduced legislation to provide federal guarantees for
municipal bonds, guarantees which would operate in a sim-
ilar manner to the loan guarantee provisions which bailed

out Lockheed Rircraft Corporation.

As of the first weeks of October though, federal aid plans
were still long shots. Both the Ford Administration and
nost of Congress were opposed. Permanent solutions,
dealing with the causes of the problem and implementing
remedial structural readjustments, would take too long to
put into action to satisfy liew York City's short term

needs.

lhat is needed is a short term band-aid to stop the finan-
cial bleeding long enougn to operate on the basic disease.
What I would like tc propose, as a temporary remedy, is
the establishment of a state chartered YBank Jf lew York

City."

]

ie crisis todav is one of confidence., Xew York City anaq,

s

sow, ew Yori: State both lack the reputation of bheing
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managed financially. Tire public therecfore refuses

P

to directly invest in their higa risk securities, without
anv fornm of insurance. 1L lew York State would charter a
state run "Bank of lew York City," that bank would surely
attract deposits by public-ninded unions, pencion fundsz,
and individual city and staste enployeces. These deposits,
and the bank itsclf, would be proteccted bv Arthur Burns's

Federal leserve Svstem. 2s a lenuer of last resort, the

"eGeral Chairrman has already promised aid to barnks if they

il

get into trouble Zuving Iiew rik City securities. Tinc

YO
its would be guaranteed by the Federal Deposit Insur-

el
o
&

c Corporation., Thus, there shiould be mininum risk and

"YNew York Citv Bank®

c
fuvll confidence i Aalet DOS~—

its. 2hiev woulda be no diffcrent from checking and saving

accounts in any comnercial bank.

Using these deposits as reserve funds, the "Bank of Few

iy Citv'" would be able to finance the city by pur-

York
llac bends directly. Assuning the absolute

~ew York defaults on the bonds, the depositors
wvould be protected by the normal safecguards.

e legislature of lew York Sate would be sccur-

or federal insurance.

The ba
tion of the bank is a band-aid, not an answer. It must not

arter must be short lived, though. The crea-

be used as a pernanent mechanism to avoid financial respon-

3ibilitv. It cannot be allcoved to develop intc a state
printing ovress, fuelinc inflation and substituting polit-

f{or nceded economic pragmatisii. I sucgest

ical corv
it onlv a2s a temporary salve, to prevent the possible ceta-

as

default,

stropiic

In tihe vorcs of Ffederal Reserve Board Chairman Burns: "If

this crisis isn't resolved, 1t couvld injure the recoverv

60-832 O -175 - 15
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process that is under way in the naticnal economy.” Default
woulc create an irreversible exodus of business frcm the
city. Years of litigation and appeals would follow. Con-
flicting claims between lenders, enplovees, pensioners,
welfare recipeients, and others would have to be adjudica-
ted. lHassive layoffs and strikes would result. Despite
federal Reserve support promises, the effect upon our
benking system, already weakened by holdinas of dubious
real estate investnent trust paper, would be a disasterous
dectruction of public confidence. Liquidity would be

pinched by the freezing of large portions of bank

severely

assets.

Potential default has already, for all practical purposes,
renoved iew York City from the financial nmarkets for years.
Kew York State's credit rating, contaminated by the city's
trouvbles, has fallen deeply, too. Default fear has also
raised the cost of korrowing for every municipality and
state agency in the country. Actual édefault could para-
lyze and potentially destrovy the whole ruricipal capital
market. It, therefore, becomes imperative to buy time for

Yew York City. A "City Bank” would do this.

A "City Bank," however, would not tackle New York's real
problens, City officials just have not been able to con-
trol iiew York. Some of iew York's problems are national
problems. Since ¥World War II, most large cities have
experienced a sharp shift in population, with poor people,
most of them black, moving in and wmiddle income people,
nost of them white, moving out. Business, too, has
increasingly deserted the cities, further eroding the
econonic base. Dach vear since 1%69, 400,000 jobs have
gone out of llew York City. The 2 million middle income
persons who left for the suburbs have been replaced by

2 nillion poor Blacks, Puerto Ricans, and whites.
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Political ganes have been tried to cover up the problems.
It began in 1965, with then liayor Robert Wagner gettinc
then Governor rNelson Rockefeller to have the legislature
passing a law allowing the city to market a new kind of
debt intrument—Revenue Anticipation Notes—notes which
borrowed against money the city micht get-—maybe. But
winat kind of real revenue was coning in to back these
notes? o less than 3650 of all real property in the city,
with an assessed value of $22 billion, is exenpt from tax.
If the Vorld Trade Center alone paid normal recal estate
taxes, Hew York Citv would receive $40 million nmore per

year,

Twenty-seven percent of the city's budgeted revenues are
generated from real estate taxes. But this assessed tax
basc of over $39 billion is decaying rapidly. Thousands
of vacant lots and abkandonred buildings on which no tax
will ever be collected have been kept on the city tax
rolls bv city accountants. The real vacancy rate in office
buildings is now estimated at 10% to 12%. 2t least 10,000
apartments have vanished each vear with slowed construc-
tion and increased abandonmnents. Collections are also
dyving. Last fiscal vear $200 million in property taxes
were not collected and $500 million in owed back taxes
remained unpaid. The present tax delinguency rate is over

7%, the highest level since the Depression.

The political games were not limited to accounting tricks.
Jobs meant votes. Since 1961, with no substantial increase
in the pospulaticn, the city has added 100,000 enployees.

Vith a pavroll of approxinately 320,000, rewv York has orne

civil servant fcr every 24 citizens; Los Angeles has one
for 55, Chicago ore for 73. The expense budaget since 1961
as grown Ifrom $2 billion to over $12 billion. Cver half

been in 1ncreased waces, fringe bencifits, ard

)
9]

of that ha
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pensions. City pav rates have grown an average of 9%
a year since 1855-—50% faster than salaries in private
industry. During mavoral election years, the payroll

rise approached 147,

i"hen John Lindsay became mayor, about 500,000 Iew Yorkers
vere on welfare. Today over one million people arec re-
ceivinag payrents. Even with state and federal help, the
city's direct welfare payments cost $79S million, increased
by an additional $282 million for welfare labor costs., En-
riched services, like free day care centers for non-working
mothers, impoverish the taxpayers of iiew York. But they buy

votes.

Few York City provides services unlike any other city in
the nation. Anyone with a high school diploma can go to
the City University--free! And they can be taught by
professors earning up to $36,C000 a year for as little as

S student contact hours a week for 30 weeks. At a pay
rate of over $1,300 per student contact hour, the city can

hardly be getting its money’s worth.

Xew York City has 123 hospitals. Ko coordirnation exists
between the municipal and private-voluntary hospitals.
Wnen one-fourth of the city beds are vacant and the vol-
untary ones are almost always full, why is there no

coordination?

In 1960 the Board of EBducation had 44,000 emplovees for
886,665 students. Today the pavroll has doubled with only
a 107 increase in student population. The average teacher

makes $17,000 for a 180 dav work vear.,

Why does the city pay $74 million per vear for outside

consultants to dumlicate functions that present city em-

ko]

loyees snovld have been doing all along? Vhy do we have
omn

Y
i-uscless agencies like the 7Taxi and Linousine Commission

Lol
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~1C-

with 116 emnlovees and an annual budget of $3.3 million?
Viny are citv sanitation costs three times that for compar-
able work done by private concerns? Why does the Welfare
Denartmcnt need its own televison canmera crew? Why must
the Human Resources Administration spend $1 million on
public relations? Why are not our firefighters allocated
and assiconed in accordance with predicted geographical and
time rcelated patterns of fires? Why were our pension cost
projections based on a ludicrously outdated 1914 actuarial

hase? ¥ow can ijew York's nmavor and controller differ by

almost a ha

1f pillion dollars in budgeted currcent expenses?

The answer to the above guestions is simple: the answer is
politics. Those in charge of liew York City oversee it;
thev do not govern it. Hard, unpopular decisions nced be
made. These decisions do not encgender ballot support. A
Vagner runrina for Governcr, a Lindsay running for Pres-

ident, could not and did not malke the hard choices.

While a "City PBank" would buy time, maybe three vears for
llew York, what long term structural changes are necessary?
First a non-politicsally anbitious city mayor must be
elected, Perhaps a six yvear non-renewable term would
enable him or her to make the unpopular but richt decisions
without having to fece an anory city electorate every four

years.

The mavor's higaest challenge will come from the city
public en»lovee unions. To aid the mayor here, conpulsory
and legallv birdinc final contract arbitraticn should be
rnandated for collective rnegotiation impasses. Union
leaders would be judicially hound by trhe arbitrator's

findincs, removino or at least lessenincg the irmpact ol

oressure for "unacceptable® salary and pen-

upion r

sion increases., Public enplovec immasse arbitration

York State except, geocd

alrecacd:

ically, for ilew ¥
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The city must balance its budget. The real dollar numbers
and the assurptions behind them both must be made public.
Union mentality must be converted from “what can I qet?®

to "what can we work out?" HMaintenance of current pogitions
must be substituted for increases in benefits. Cooperation

nust replace union-nanagement competition.

The City University incurs labor costs alone of $507.5
million. With State and Federal Loan guarantees alreadv

in effect, student loans of at least $1,000 a year are
available to even the most indigent. Therefore, not a
single student would be denied an education if tuition of
5500 a2 term were to be imposed., Considering Hew York Citvy's

current financial position, it should be imposed.

The Civil Service can no longer continue as the sinecure

of the incomnetent. If one cannot do the job, he or she
should be let go. A single board might be set up to review
dismissal decisions—Dbut no "binding forever" atmosphere
snhould envelop the emplovment relationship. Productivity,

not longevity, nust be the guideline.

llost welfare is a necessary expensc; A moral socizl
responsibility exists where people cannot take care of
themselves., But costs can be cut. 1If ten welfare mothers
caniiot work because of their children, train five to work
in a city day care center, so that the other five can look
for jecbs. If a single woman has five illegimate children,
public policy and state interest would nandate compulsory
birth control as a welfare eligibility reguisite. True,
the weman has a right of privecy to do what she wants with
her own bodv. But when she seeks public support for her-
self and the products of her unfettered rights, those

richts must be subject to a linited state control.

2ll, an attitude of “jeite" must be devel-

’
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~12-.

"Jeito" 15 the Drazilian concept of finding a way.
iew Yorlk City to extricate itself fron

oped.

A way cxXilsts for
its rineancial crisis. 5 "City bank" would be a short term
Long terr solutions do exist. They will involve

t
political, social, and econonmic changes, They
t

a recocdnition of practicel

Lew York Citv miaht well paraphiase the words

i
of i.ark Twain: the rerorts of iis death, too, have been

s5lv cragoeratea.

Digitized for FRASER
http://fraser.stlouisfed.org/
Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis



New York
Atlanta
Chicadqo
Detroit

Los Angeles

Philadelphia

Digitized for FRASER
http://fraser.stlouisfed.org/
Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis

Table 1

Per Capita City Service Costs

Police Health & ' Public Debt Pension -
& Fire llospital Education VUelfare Interest Fund Uther Total
$100 $151 $295 $316 $66 588 $430 S1A46
411 68 245 10 34 12 252 650

69 30 260 21 24 14 297 715

70 60 241 26 25 5 266 693
75 51 260 144 15 21 309 875
91 48 217 18 41 22 294 731

-1~

8CC



llew York Citv's Dudget (in Miltions of Dollars)

19€4-65 ©i4-175 Percent Incrcase
Velfare 5416 $2,421 4£25%
Bducaticn 675 1,212 183
Debt Service* 475G 1,435 205
Pensions 326 791 143
Police 236 734 211
Environment 144 330 129
Fire 120 307 156
Gther 675 2,147 218
Jotal $3,355 $11,104 231%

*Includes interest of $144.3 million in 1964-65 and

$646.6 million in 1¢74-75.
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Table 3

I'ew York City Budget Allocation

Education and Library

Eealth Services

Social Services
Public Safety
Fension Funds
Debt Redemption

Debt Interest

Cther
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1966 1974
23.7% 21.8%
12.4 8.5
18.7 28.8
11.4 5.4
5.7 7.4
12.5 7.0
2.0 4.5
13.6 12.6
100, 0% 100.,0%
($3,084 million) ($10,249

million)
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Table 4

Public Emrlovee v, Private Sectcr lage Cains

Everace Annual Percentage Increase

Iricrease

1955-73 1$55-73
All Frivate Industry 4,.7% 129.3%
Hanufacturing 4,6 124.0
Federal Govt. {Civilian) 5.9 182.9
All State and Local Covt. 5.6 165.2

*ote: The average annual increase for MNew York City

(1955-73) was 9%

-4~
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Table 5
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Debt laturitwv

ilotes cdue on:

Cctober 17, 1375
Yovesber 10, 1875
Dgcember 11, 1°75
Januery 12, 1976
January 13, 1276
Februarv 13, 1976

March 12, 1976

June 11, 1976

Total
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Amount

-5

{millions of dollars)

$420

250

400

620

200

290
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NEW YORK'S FISCAL CRISIS IN PERSPECTIVE
by

W. Philip Gramm

I am happy to have the opportunity to submit my testimony on New
York City's financial crisis to the Senate Committee on Banking, Housing
and Urban Affairs. The principle conclusions of the testimony presented
below are:
(1) New York City is not bankrupt or imsolvent, but is 1lliquid.
(2) New York City is capable of solving its liquidity problem in the
same manner it did in 1932-33.
(3) There is no evidence that the municipal bonds of cities have
weakened relative to other debt instruments due to New York
City's crisis.
(4) A default of New York City bonds will not cause a financial collapse
or destroy the market for quality municipals.
(5) The disadvantages of federal interventlon far outweigh the advantages.
When measured 1in terms of the value of its physical assets and income
flows susceptible to taxation, New York City is probably the richest city
in the world. The $7.1 billion debt outstanding in March when the market
for the City's bonds and notes collapsed was but a small fraction of the
value of assets and income flows against which the City could Tevy taxes.
While the bonded indebtednmess of the City Les griwr by over £0 jercent in
the last decade, the market for its bonds and notes has not collapsed because
the City lacks the ability to pay 1its interest llabillities or bonded indebted-

ness. The collapse of the City's access to capital has occurred because it

Digitized for FRASER
http://fraser.stlouisfed.org/
Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis



234

has shown no willingness to elther control spending or ralse taxes to
offset budget outlays. Despite the receipt of over $2 billion in revenue
sharing, the City government has allowed such a gap to grow between income
and spending that it has been forced to resort to unsound financial practices.
It has borrowed money to pay operating expenses, pillaged its contributions
to pension funds to meet current expenses, and over a third of its "capital
budget” will go to operating expenses this year.

Investors have known of these activities for over a year, and the
market for the City's bonds has reflected it. Since October 1974 New York
has had difficulty marketing its bonds, and in December the City paid 9.5%
on $600 million of revenue and tax anticipating notes. In the same month the
rate on Bond Buyer's Average Index of 20 municipal bonds was 6.8%. Because

the investors knew New York City bonds were "risky,"

given the level it was
spending relative to the level it was willing to tax, the Clty was forced to
pay about a 40% premium to borrow money by the end of 1974.

New York City became financially illiquid due to its unwillingness to
show investors any commitment to either control spending or railse taxes.
A significant gesture to control spending or raise taxes would solve the
liquidity problem by re-establishing the market for the City's bonds. In
the reforms of 1932-33, holders of City debt demanded several years of
economizing which reduced the City budget by 18% as a condition for extending
new credit. A similar commitment to cut spending or raise taxes would not
only bail New York City out of its illiquidity problem, but would serve as
a needed step to re-establish 1its financial stability. A once-and-for-all
federal grant would temporarily bail New York out of its illiquidity problem,

but would neither re-establish the City's credit nor solve its problem of
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fiscal irresponsibility.

It has become politically popular to defend federal aid to New York
City on the basis of the assertion that the ability of other cities to
borrow is dependent on the fate of New York City. Both current and his-
torical data show such an assertion to be false. The investor is perfectly
capable of gauging which municipals are risky and which are not. New York
City's problems have had no discernible effect on the rates other municipals
have yielded relative to a general index of credit instruments. While
municipal ylelds have risen from 7% in July to 7.7% in October, prime bank
loan rates rose from 7% in July to 8% in October. Those who have used the
rise in municipal rates as a justification for granting federal subsidies
to New York City to prevent further rises in municipal rates are simply
ignorant concerning current credit conditions. While a default by New York
City may cause a slight ripple effect, there is no evidence to suggest
that the access to credit for cities operating on a sound financial base
will be impalred. When Studebaker ended its U.S. production it had no
impact on the marketability of GM bonds or stocks.

The major source of the threat of default of New York City bonds is the
potential presence of federal intervention. If the government of New York
City and its creditors were certain that there would be no federal inter-
vention, there would be little chance of default. Both the debtor and
creditors would have a mutual interest in finding an accommodation. So long
as there i1s a good chance that Uncle Sam will intervene in the event of a default,
the City will not be forced to take the bitter pill of revamping its financial

base.
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If New York City defaults it will be because the City
government expects the federal government to re-establish its
credit. Only such a possibility makes default feasible. Without
it, closing off access to credit would be avoided even if it
meant a capital levy on all property and a once-and-for-all tax
on income to prevent default. The only real advantage of federal
intervention is in preventing a temporary default on City bonds
and a forced accommodation between the City and its creditors.
In the event of a federal bailout, the taxpayer of the City
will gain since he will temporarily escape having to pay the
bills. The consumer of City services will gain since he can
then temporarily continue to live high on the hog, and the
holders of the City bonds will gain since they will get the
interest premium for holding a "risky" bond and will escape the
risk. 9.5% tax free bonds are a good deal if you can get Uncle
Sam to guarantee them. It's not surprising that the City's
large banks hold over 40% of them. The losers from a federal
bailout will be the federal taxpayers who will not only bear the
burden of bailing out New York City but may be forced to bail
out the host of other cities who will follow New York's example
if irresponsible spending is rewarded with federal grants. The
private borrower who must compete for funds with a federally
guaranteed, tax free bond will also lose.

Debt is a powerful tool which must be used by government
and business alike only for productive investment which is self-

liquidating. 1If the Dutch traders, who bought Manhattan Island
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for $24 worth of beads and trinkets, had borrowed that $24

(at 8% interest) on the credit of the future city, the value
of that debt would be $17 trillion today and New York City
would be insolvent. Fewer public decisions in the history

of our country have been as clear cut in terms of which course
of action serves the public interest. I urge you to reject

federal aid to New York City.

W.Philip Gramm

60-832 O -5 - 16
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STATEMENT BY JERRY WURF, INTERNATIONAL PRESIDENT

AMERICAN FEDERATION OF STATE, COUNTY AND MUNICIPAL EMPLOYEES

Mr. Chairman, my name is Jerry Wurf, and I am president
of the American Federation of State, County and Municipal
Employees.

Our union has approximately 700,000 members and is
the bargaining representative for about one and a quarter
million workers in state and local government. We have more
than 100,000 members in New York City.

I am here in support of immediate federal action to
stabilize the credit market for New York State and New York City.
Our union supports solutions to the city's fiscal crisis
which involve a minimal cost and a minimal risk to the federal
government. We support solutions which preserve the separation
of powers between the federal government and state and local
governments —— and which leave accountability for public
services in the hands of elected state and city officials.

We all know that some of the officials responsible for
the fiscal affairs of New York State and New York City have
made decisions which are coming back to haunt the public
in these times of economic distress. But the 8§ mil'ion residents
of New York City must not be made to further suffer for the
mistakes of the public officials who govern them. It is
time now to define problems —-- and to seek solutiomns,
instead of scapegoats.

State and local governments rely on taxes that hit
hardest at working people whose incomes have fallen during this
recession. The U.S. Department of Commerce reports that
revenues from property taxes -- which are by far the most
important source of local government revenues —-— rose by
only 2 per cent last year.

But double digit inflation has increased the cost of
government -- the cost of supplies, the cost of fuel, and
the cost of labor.

The costs of government skyrocket. The revenues
that pay for government decline. The result is widening
budget gaps at all levels of government. In the absence of
federal assistance, the only options for local governments
are to raise taxes, to reduce services, —— or to borrow money.
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Many communities have exhausted their taxable capacity.
They have cut vital services to the bone. And they have

been forced into the municipal bond market — at a time when
the failure of national economic policies has made this market
chaotic.

The unreasonable monetary policy of the Federal
Reserve has played havoc with the overall levels of interast
rates. The market for tax exempt municipal bonds has been
especially victimized.

The incredible fact is ~— state and local governments
are being forced to pay higher interest rates for issuing
their tax—exempt securities than the federal government is
paying for its taxable borrowing.

During the past year, the Interest rates paid on
municipal government bonds have risen to record levels...while
the interest rates on federal government securities have declined.

As recently as 1973, the average rate of interest
paid on high-grade municipal bonds was 5.18 per cent, according
to Standard and Poor's. The average rate on tax exempts
rose to 6.09 per cent in 1974, and, by mid-September,
1975, the average yield had risen to 7.28 per cent.

This phenomenally high rate actually understates the
magnitude of the borrowing problems faced by municipalities.
The 7.28 per cent average interest rate includes only those
municipalities that have been able to sell their bonds. The
figure does not include the local governments that have
been forced to withhold their debt issues after discovering
that the market demands exorbitant interest rates -- or that
there is no market al all.

Last month, the spread between interest rates on high-
grade municipal bonds and rates on Treasury bills reached nearly
1 per cent. This represented a turnabout from 1973 and 1974
when Treasury bills were nearly 2 per cent higher than municipals.

Why is the municipal financial market collapsing?

The nation's major banks, headquartered in New York
City, dominate municipal finance. These banks have a virtual
stranglehold on a municipal bond market that is very
narrow because only the wealthiest Americans have been the
purchasers.
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Representatives of these banks -- which have formed
a consortium to deal with New York City government -— have
testified before this committee. While New York City
amassed $13 billion of debt, those banks did not complain
of fiscal irresponsibility by city government. They were
concerned with making profits selling and underwriting
the city's paper.

Now an economic climate that is characterized by a
severe monetary crunch and rising interest rates has created
new needs and opportunities for the major banks.

Recently they seized what they viewed as an opportune
moment to jack up interest rates on the city's bonds. But
what began as a scheme to increase bankers' profits culminated
in the loss of investor confidence in New York City. By
destroying the city's tenuous financial structure, the
bankers made it impossible to find customers for the
city's bonds —— and left themselves holding virtually
unsaleable securities.

The bankers are enjoying the highest interest rates
ever. But city employees have entered into agreements
under which they accept layoffs, accept a wage freeze,
and accept changes in contractual work rules -- all in
return for guarantees that regular city employees will
not lose their jobs.

You have been told that New York City employees
are overpaid and underworked.

Alice Rivlin of the Congressional Budget Office
prepared an outstanding study of New York City's fiscal
crisis. The study finds -- and I quote:

"Considering that New York's cost of living ——

as measured by the Bureau of Labor Statistics'
intermediate family budget -- is higher than all
but that of Boston, 1ts wages are not particularly
out of line."

According to the Bureau of Labor Statistics, New York
City employees salaries rank behind those of municipal workers
in Los Angeles, San Francisco, and Detroit. Average monthly
salaries are:

- — $1,180.92 in Los Angeles

- - $1,144,87 in Detroit

$1,094.94 in San Francisco, and
$1,062.07 in New York City.

Digitized for FRASER
http://fraser.stlouisfed.org/
Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis



241

But, fundamentally, public employees do not write
out own contracts. Collective bargaining is a bilateral
process in which labor and management sign an agreement that
both think they can live with. In New York City, AFSCME
contracts have required approval not only by the mayor
but also by the City Council, the Board of Estimate, and,
directly or indirectly, by a politically hostile State
Legislature (as well as a generally hostile governor).

The concern for the problem of productivity in public
service —- and it is a real problem -- should be directed
towards the goal of professionalizing public management.
For too long, public managers have been named from the
ranks of the political faithful -—- or, if we're lucky,
from the ranks of leading law schools. America is alone
among the industrial democracies of the world in failing
to train and develop a corps of professional, non-political
public managers who are experts both in administration
and in the specific disciplines which they oversee. 1It's
time to eliminate political manipulations and demagoguery
from the delivery of public service.

In the current crisis, our union has been willing to
bargain in good faith regarding possible solutions to the
city's fiscal crisis.

We reached one agreement with the city, the c=*ate,
and representatives of the bankers. This agreement contained
the sacrifices I have mentioned ~-—sacrifices which have
not been matched by any other segment of the New York community.

Now public officials and bankers —- who reached this
agreement with us -- are threatening unilaterally to
abrogate it. This we will not accept.

We will bargain with flexibility over the needs of
the city. But the corporate institutions and public officials
that caused this crisis - and profited by it -~ must not
unilaterally set aside the results of bilateral agreements
reached in good faith.

While our members are making considerable sacrifices,
the utilities, the banks, and the private vendors, and the
private contractors have not been told to lower their charges
to New York City. '

These companies are raising their prices -— to consumers
and directly to the city government. Meanwhile, the non-
elected fiscal emergency boards, with their high-paid
adminstrators, lawyers, and publicists, have become a new burden
to the city.

Digitized for FRASER
http://fraser.stlouisfed.org/
Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis



242

The president of the New York Telephone Company,
William Ellinghaus, is a key member of the non-elected,
non~-resident boards that are managing New York City. Since,
1970, this public utility has borrowed an average of $1 billion

a year for five years — a figure that dwarfs the city's
borrowing. The utility's charges to consumers went up
more than 30 per cent -- a faster rate than taxes have

increased. Now the phone company is asking for a new
$488.8 million rate increase. New York Telephone is also
increasing its charges to the City of New York.

Meanwhile, the banks have not been able to restore
confidence in the city. Left with large amounts of city
securities in their portfolios, the banks have sought ——
and received -- assurances from Dr. Arthur Burns that the
Federal Reserve will come to the aid of any bank which might
suffer liquidity problems because of the New York City crisis.

Mr. Chairman, we know that the Ford Administration
stands ready to bail out the banks that hold New York City
paper. But what will happen to the 8 million people who
live in New York City and depend on public services?

In the debate over the federal role in New York's
fiscal crisis, one fact has gone virtually unnoticed ——
New York City pays almost nine times as much in fedcral
taxes as the federal government returns to New York City.

The Journal of Commerce reported October 10 that
residents of New York City paid $26 billion in federal taxes
last year. Mr. Chairman, that figure accounts for approximately
one dollar out of every ten in federal tax collections.

In return, according to Presidential Press Secretary
Ron Nessen, the federal government sent back about $3 billion
to New York City.

We know that all federal tax dollars are not returned
to state and local govermments. But, by any reasonable
standard, New York City receives a paltry share of federal aid.

To repeat, New York City accounts for 10 per cent of
all federal tax dollars. But, when these federal dollars
are shared with state and local governments under the General
Revenue Sharing program, New York City gets 4 per cent of
the total -- $263 million of a $6 billion program.
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Senator Humphrey has offered what may be the most
cogent formulation of the problem. He declared the question
before Congress is not whether the Federal Government will
act to aid New York City... but whether it will choose to
act before —— or after — a default. -

Default will generate incredible uncertainties and
dislocations in the credit markets. Default will threaten
the entire existing structure of intergovernmental financing
arrangements, there is no choice but to act.

What form should the federal assistance take?

The only meaningful assistance that can be offered
involves a federal guarantee of state and local debt.

This guarantee can take one of two forms:

— ~ A federal guarantee of tax-exempt securities, or
~ - A federal guarantee of taxable securities, with
federal subsidy of 50 per cent of the interest cost.

In either case, participation in the federal guarantee
program would be strictly voluntary for state and local
governments. Those jurisdictions which choose to obtain
federal guarantees for their securities would be assessed
an insurance fee to cover the costs of potential default.
Initially the fee could be set at 1 per cent of the
value of the incurred debt. The fee could be adjusted as experience
dictates.

This mechanism utilizes essentially the same device
that operates under both the FHA and FDIC guarantee programs.

The cost of such a program would be negligible to the
Treasury. It would help forestall a fiscal catastrophe
that could shatter municipal finance mechanisms for years
to come.

This program is a first step towards creating a balance
between the responsibility to provide public service —-
and the capacity to pay for it. This balance is essential
to the survival of a viable federalism -- and to preserving
public services in these difficult times.
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The present national debate over possible assistance to New
York City and other municipalities by either the Federal Government
directly or by some form of insurance company, is perhaps, one of the
' ealthiest things that has occurred in this country in a long time.

Unlike the decision in Vietnam which was covert and made by
a few people with the public getting wrong information, we are facing
an equally important national problem in a way in which I believe
the founding fathers intended the matter to be resolved and this is
the best picture that we can present to the nation and to the world
as to what this country is all about. Al Smith used to say that the
best medicine for a democracy is more democracy. What have we learned?
New York City starting with a Republican Mayor John Lindsay, violated a
basic principle that everyone else in the 1960's violated. We assumed
a never ending escalator up and Lindsay borrowed to fill yearly deficits
rather than for long term debt. Mayor Beame, first as Comptroller, then
as Chairman of the American Bank and Trust Company and Secretary Simon,
as a partner in Salomon Brothers, were only too happy to see these
borrowings.

When the economy was turned down in 1969 few people had the
vision to see the escalator reversing and that New York would lose its
preeminence in the brokerage and related service businesses connected
with the brokerage industry. We as a c¢ity have lost a substantial
number of jobs since 1969. The municipal fathers kept building and
borrowing and paid no heed to the warning of the banking community
which had to buy or sell these bonds.

When Mayor Beame came to office he continued to believe that
there were only 5 groups he had to deal with in order to straighten
things out. These were the heads of the Sanitation, Police, Fire,
Teacher and Subway unions whose roles had swolen during Lindsay's ad-
ministration and prior ones.

The trouble started, as the Times points out, when the Mayor
and Comptroller sparred in a transatlantic shouting match over what the
extent of the city's debt actually was - a fact we did not know until
the day before the New York State Legislature met recently to offer
assistance. All of this unfolded in a drama of an uncensored press
where the trips, conferences and meetings of all concerned were
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carefully followed.

Mayor Beame was given one respite and was supposed to fire
some city employees after the sale of some "Big Mac" bonds - but
relented and hired them back, thereby failing to take advantage of
an opportunity to change the national psychology on the attitude
toward New York. Finally, we saw New York State take over the
finances of New York City and here one master plan was knocked out
to be substituted for another where the courts have just ruled that
one part of the plan is not valid. Now the nation is witnessing the
final public drama of a great political debate that, in my opinion,
is as it should be.

The President of the United States and his Secretary of the

- Treasury are claiming that a bankruptcy of New York or a default will
not hurt the country or the bond and financial markets. The chief
financial manager of the nation, the Chairman of our Federal Reserve
Board, said the same thing until wver recently when he suddenly
changed his mind. In the meantime, hie took the step of allowing the
banks to borrow 100% on these bonds if they go into default in orcder
not to permit a liguidity crisis in the banks. This step was taken
three weeks ago.

while the above has been going on, the Presidents of the nation's
three most important New York banks wrote to Congv~ss and stated tha~
a dédafault will not only hurt their banks but poss ly 100 other bank
and a careful :review of various news periodicals saow that other banko:.
are beginning .o say the same thing.

On the Congressional side we are beginning to see the kind of
movement that only comes when an issue becomes important. Various
Congressmen and Senators are making public statements, several bills
have been introduced in both houses to create a federally bac =d
insurance company and the matter, which a year ago was consic¢ .red a
joke, has taken on the dimensions it deserves.

The American people seem alert, interested and aware of the
problem. The national debate has done this. We finally see the two
New York Senators holding a joint press conference on the subject.
We see a public committee formed. We saw a 1975 version of Lady
Godiva on horsebagk at Times Square asking for help for New York.
(The original Lady Godiva paraded against taxes.) And on the home
front we see the Governor marshalling all of the assets of the State
to assist because he realizes that, as someone said, when the third
floor of a building is on fire the entire building m> burn down.
New York State notes which were sold at $100 two weekis ago and pay

3 now sell at $93 and the State's credit could be in jeopardy.

We see the unions, which helped create this chaos, recognizing
that they too must help and pledging their financial support. And
finally we see the Mayor, now fortunately stripped of any power,

. courting the bankers at Gracie Mansion when a few weeks ago he blamed
them for the fiasco. As the national debate continues and gets
louder, I suggest the following.
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We are a democracy fighting to preserve a system which has made
this country the strong nation it is. Hore people are waiting on line
to get in here than to get out by a huge margin, so we do have a
good system. The greatest problem we have to face is time and getting
time may also be our greatest asset. As the debate continues and we
all realize that this is no normal recession we are in and that we
are not coming out of it quickly - the political leaders may realize
that this is a long term problem where, as a nation, I suspect we
shall probably spend the 1970's extricating and working ourselves from
the problems we got ourselves into in the 1960's. That goes for
public business, private business and personal business.

I suspect that we all agree that New York City has been mis-
managed and that the state has an obligation to assist it out of this
mess just as the Federal Reserve Board and Treasury have an obligation
to assist the government out of the mess it got into by spending 90
billion dollars more than it has as income,

Everyone became alittle too big for their britches and ' = are in
a process of winding down. W. T. Grant and Penn Central and . hundred
others filed in Chapter XI. But the federal government did not wish
the Franklin Bank, The fecurity Ne' tonal Bank or any other bank to
file, nor did it want 7 -wkheed Air..vaft to file. The federal government
has recognized that in .lLie national interest it will grant long term
loans to Lockheed. The private sector has learned that it must help
work out the loans to some REITS - such as Chase Manhattan Realty
which has a negative net worth and the Federal Reserve bailed out a
few banks and assisted all the others.

The national debate will recognize that Lindsay and Beame
mismanaged the city and “hat the state has now assumed nmanagcment of
the finances through creution of some agencies controlled from Albany
and that the State intends to work with the private sector to straighten
the matter out. The Governor and Legislaturc have shown some
responsibility.

The mistake that lerbert Hoover made in 1929 was his great belief
in the capitalist system to the point where he would not realize that
to preserve it you must make accomodations according to the times.
Herbert Hoover ‘refused to peramit the Federal Reserve Board to increase
the money supply in 1930. The problem that we face now in 1975-76 is
that the economies of the world, for a variety of rcasons, will not
recover to the position the world was in in the 13960's for a long time.
During the healing period during which time we have few trained doctors
and fewer medicines for the sickness of both inflation and rccession

58S

because we never sufferecd the disease before - accommodation will be

necessary in order to prevent a world wide depression.
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There is, in my opinion, only one reason we do not have a major
depression today and that is because the Central Banks of every nat®on
from Argentina to the U.S. have stopped it. If in the United States our
Central Bank (Federal Reserve Board) had not intervened to lower the
federal fund rate last year from 12% to 4% and had not saved Franklin
and Security National Bank, we would have seen hundreds of bank
failures.

Help to New York one year ago would have been foolish because it
would have preserved incompetence and selfishness. But necessity is
the mother of invention and the State has done a great deal - possibly
all it can do. The healing process is beginning to take place and the
patient will recover if it gets some sympathy.

"he argument that an insurance fund to assist all municipalities
is not good is simply not valid. “he setting up of such a federally
funded program of insurance for municipal bonds not only will assist
all municipalities but i will set the tone for the century that is
coming by setting up ce: ain criteria in order to be eligible for
that insurance, i.e., balanced budgets.

Furthermore, I believe that psychology is as important as anything
else in life. If such a fund is debated ' roperly in Congress and in
the Senate :-.d4 then set up - it will assist the recovzry of the bond
and stock .. ‘kets, restore confidence in the citizerr of this coun rcy
that a recovery is comi g, and bring further dollars into the coun'ry

from abroad - strengthening the dollar at a time when we can use that
strength.

If that help is not forthcoming ~ the bond and stock markets will
collapse, as will many banks - and there will be a flight of dollars
and the government which has a 70-.0 billion dollar debi to finance
this year alone will not be able to sell its Treasury bi'ls. Vhen
the banks collapsed in the 1930's and we had a national cata. -rophe,
the government set up the Federal Deposit Insurance Corporaticn which
insures all savings accounts now up to $40,000. That fund not only
restored confidence in banks, resulting in the growth of this country,
but it has been called on very few times to make good.

A properly thought out bill will not only assist in preserving the
capitalist system and democracy but it will set up the guidelines that

cities will be required to do so that they are not mismanaged as New
York was.

New York is the center of the world. First in finance, education,
medicine, charity, media. It has been badly run and mismanaged but
that is being corrected. A default here, contrary to all that has
been said, will rock the boat in an cconomy already waterlogged.
As the deobate gathers momentum and the public sces what New York is
doing to help itself I expect the President and his advisors to exercise
the statcsmanship I think they have and to show this world that we as
a nation arc not only good at building a defense establishment but
we know how to bend and accomodate a system that we are the leaders

-

Digitized for FRASER
http://fraser.stlouisfed.org/
Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis



248

in - in order to insure the continuation of the system, to show it
is viable, to restore faith to millions who are disbelievers and not
responsible for what happened, and who will suffer greatly if New
York defaults and I don't mean necessarily only New Yorkers.

Respectfully,

Laure&?. Levine, Esqg.

LWL:re
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NEW YORK CITY FINANCIAL CRISIS

FRIDAY, OCTOBER 10, 1975

U.S. SENATE,
CommirTTEE ON Banking, Housing anp URrBAN AFFAIRS,
Washington, D.C.

The committee met at 10:10 a.m. in room 1202, Dirksen Senate Office
Building, William Proxmire, chairman of the committee, presiding.

Present : Senators Proxmire, Sparkman, Williams, Cranston, Mor-
gan, Tower, Brooke, Packwood, and Garn.

Also present : Senator Abraham A. Ribicoff and Jacob K. Javits.

The Criaikmax. The committee will come to order.

This morning we are honored by the presence of a number of dis-
tinguished witnesses and particularly by our first panel and especially
by the Governor of New York, who is a former member of Congress and
served with a number of us on the Joint Economic Committee.

We have three witnesses here this morning on this panel. We will
have more on subsequent panels. Because we are all in such economic
straits, we can only afford two microphones.

We have Governor Carey of New York. We have Mr. Felix Rohatyn,
and we have the Honorable Simon Rifkind.

Gentlemen, you can present your testimony in any order and any
way you desire. We have other witnesses this morning. We would ap-
preciate it if you would like to abbreviate your testimony. Anyway,
the statement will be printed in full in the record.

STATEMENT OF HUGH L. CAREY, GOVERNOR OF THE STATE OF
NEW YORK; SIMOND RIFKIND, PAUL, WEISS, RIFKIND, WHAR-
TON & GARRISON; AND FELIX G. ROHATYN, LAZARD FRERES

The CriairMan. We are graced and honored by the presence of the
senior Senator from New York.

Senator Javits. Mr. Chairman, T have asked for this privilege. Our
new Governor has had his share of trouble. We welcome him here
and commend him to the committee. He stood up to the trouble in a
most extraordinary way. New York has reason for hope and a great
deal of this comes from him. T would like to introduce one of our most
eminent financial authorities, Felix Rohatyn, and Judge Simon Rif-
kind has been my friend for at least 40 years. He is one of our most
distinguished lawyers and still is carrying on so importantly in the
public interest area coming to the rescue of our city which is in terrible
trouble now.,

T am honored to introduce these distinguished New Yorkers to the
committee.

(249)
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Governor Carey. If I may, we are accompanied also by Nick De-
Nitzer, dean of the School of Public Administration of the New York
University, member of the Board of Municipal Assistance Corporation.

Mr. Chairman, I come to you today with as great a sense of urgency
as any Governor ever has felt in the history of this country. As a for-
mer Member of Congress, I know fully well how frequently you are
asked for financial assistance, for tax breaks and for the means to
enhance wealth or credibility. I come today on a very unique mis-
sion—to tell you that the default of New York City will cause not only
the bankruptcy of the State and city of New York, the devastation of
17 million people, but unforeseeable national consequences of such ad-
verse and sizable nature that we have no choice but to prevent them.

I sense that among people in this Nation and their elected repre-
sentatives there exists a strong feeling that New York City should be
punished for its past.

However you feel about New York City, a national policy of
punishment will only hurt 8 million innocent Americans who live
in New York City and another 4 million Americans who depend on
that city for their livelihood.

What did any of those Americans do to deserve to suffer the un-
certainty, the chaos, the slow death of their city which would result
from a default ?

I cannot stand here today and deny that New York City tried to
do too much for too many and that imprudent management was
certainly part of its problem.

But I do not wish to waste any further time discussing misconcep-
tions about mismanagement or policies of punishment or apportion-
ing blame.

I am here today to promote understanding. I am here to seek
recognition for all the State of New York and the city of New York
have done in recent months to repair the city’s past and to prepare
for its future.

Last spring when investor confidence was so severely shaken that
the market for short-term city debt closed down, the State of New
York advanced nearly $800 million of State aid payments to the
city in order to provide time for an orderly review of the alternatives.

I felt it was my duty and obligation to keep the White House, the
Federal Reserve and the U.S. Treasury informed of the exact nature
of the city’s financial problems and the severe consequences a default
would have on our State and Nation. I did that on several occasions.
I held lengthy conferences with all officials involved. I also sought
advice and constructive suggestions from those officials, and they
urged us to have the State step forward. They said that they would
only deal with the State in developing a possible Federal solution.
So on the advice of the highest Federal officials and on the advice of
highly qualified financial experts in our own State, we created the
Municipal Assistance Corporation—big MAC.

Part of the city’s problem at that time appeared to be an excess
supply of short-term city debt, so MAC was designed to refinance
this short-term debt on a longer term basis. To secure MAC obligations
and to increase investor confidence in the political will behind this
effort, an important part of the city’s revenue stream was diverted to
MAC. Finally, to restore investor confidence in the political will and
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the managerial competence of city government. MAC was mandated
to work with the city in instituting managerial and budgetary reforms
which would restore the city’s fiscal integrity.

Even after we accomplished all this, we were told by Federal officials
that all we had done was to exchange short-term debt for long-term
debt. They urged the State to do more.

Then over the summer it became apparent that the market had
not recovered from its qualms about New York City. For the sake
of that market and for the sake of the city, we determined we needed
more swift and more dramatic action.

Therefore, early last month T called the State legislature into
special session to consider the actions I felt were necessary to save
the city from default.

The legislature adopted my proposal for a commitment of State
and pension funds to meet the city’s financing requirements until
December of this year. We appropriated $750 mallion of State funds
to help the city, as part of a $2.3 billion package. We put the credit
of the State of New York on the line. It was a difficult decision, but
I'believe we did the right thing.

The legislature also adopted my proposal mandating the city to
achieve a balanced budget in the fiscal year ending June 30, 1978, and
to show substantial progress toward budgetary balance in each of the
two intervening fiscal years. To assure the achievement of these goals,
the emergency financial control board was established, putting the
Governor and the State comptroller, the mayor and the city comp-
troller, and three qualified management leaders from the private sector
in charge of the city’s 3-year financial plan.

The board has the power and the responsibility to assure a restora-
tion of the city’s fiscal integrity. It will use that power to achieve fiscal
integrity. And with that integrity should come a restoration of the
city’s creditworthiness in the market in due course in ordinary
circumstances.

The city must submit to the board a 3-year financial plan showing
a balanced budget in the fiscal year beginning July 1, 1977, and sub-
stantial progress toward a balanced budget in the two intervening
fiseal years. The board may approve, disapprove, or modify the finan-
cial plan to achieve the goal of a balanced budget.

To enforce the exccution of this 3-year plan, the board has the
power to review and approve or disapprove a wide range of city con-
tracts. It may suspend municipal employee wage increases to the extent
it decides is necessary to achieve the objectives of the financial plan.

All city revenues are diverted to the Emergency Financial Control
Board which then disburses these funds to assure compliance with the
financial plan. In the event revenues in the board’s fund are not suf-
ficient to meet expenditures authorized by the financial plan. the board
is required by law to make payments on a schedule of priorities which
protects creditors first.

In the 33 dayvs since the legislature approved mv special plan, the
Emergency Financial Control Board has proved it can meet the chal-
lenge of returnine New York ('ity to fiscal integrity.

Three outstanding members from the private sector—William El-
linghaus of the New York Telephone Co.. Al Casey of American Air-
lines, and David Margolis of C'olt Industries—have been appointed to
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the board. We have met six times, and a spirit of utmost cooperation,
understanding, and unity has prevailed at each meeting. Each member
fully appreciates the board’s critical mission.

We have determined accurate 3-year revenue estimates for the city.
At this week’s meeting, a week ahead of schedule, the board received
the first draft of a 3-year financial plan from the city. The pturpose of
that plan is to reduce city expenditures to match its revenues so that
when the city returns to the credit market, it will be a good investment.

We are in the process of reviewing city contracts and collective bar-
gaining contracts. We are reviewing the city’s tax revenues to deter-
mine which taxes would be extended, which should be eliminated as
counterproductive, and which should be adopted as substitutes where
necessary.

In short: i

In a city with the strongest municipal unions in the Nation, there is
a wage freeze.

In a city with the largest construction industry in the Nation, there
1s a freeze on new capital construction.

In the financial capital of the world, a State agency completely
controls New York City’s access to money.

These actions, though harsh, are not inconsistent with the steps I
have had to take since the day I took office :

The actions we took to save the Urban Development Corporation.

A State hiring freeze which has resulted in more than 5,800 fewer
employees.

One of the lowest collective bargaining settlements in history in
which 140,000 State employees were held to a 3.5-percent increase on a
nonrecurrent basis.

None of these actions is inconsistent with what is happening in New
York City.

Last month, both the Democratic and Republican leadership of the
State of New York faced a most difficult decision. It was not easy to
decide to put the credit of the State of New York on the line to give
New York City time to survive. But both the Democratic and Repub-
lican leadership of our State government felt we had no other choice.

Now our State’s resources are stretched to the limit. Now, I must
tell you, as a State, we have done all we can to help New York City.

The State of New York cannot guarantee the securities of New York
City. We have neither the resources nor the power. In fact, our State
government is smaller than the government of New York City.

Now we seek recognition from the Federal Government for what we
have done. We need and we deserve Federal assistance. We are not
asking for a handout or a bailout. We are asking for a sensible solu-
tion—a limited guarantee of the securities issued by the Municipal
Assistance Corportion—the State financing agency for the city of
New York.

The securities covered by the guarantee should be of a relatively long
maturity—at least 10 vears—so that with a guarantee on bonds with
a principal amount of $5 billion we can effectively handle New York
City’s remaining short-term debt. With the effective action of the
Emergency Financial Control Board and this Federal guarantee, we
will make certain this is a nonrecurring problem.

We are proposing that these bonds be taxable for three reasons:

Digitized for FRASER
http://fraser.stlouisfed.org/
Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis



253

To prevent the downgrading of other taxable securities because a
tax-exempt and guaranteed security would be superior to every other
security in the market.

The removal of New York State from the tax-exempt market would
benefit other municipal borrowers in the country.

The taxes on the bond’s income would yield revenue for the Federal
(Government.

The City's Emergency Financial Control Board will see to it that
the city achieves a balanced budget so that the guarantee is never
drawn down.

It we get the Federal assistance we need, I can promise you that after
1977, New York City will never again have to borrow beyond its means
to meet its operating expenses. And I promise you that in the mecha-
nisms and institutions I set up to meet this goal, I will not only insure
that this will be true during my administration, it will have to be the
policy of future Governors who may suceeed me.

One of the best ways we have of preventing major errors in foreign
policy 1s a sound system of intelligence.

A lack of intelligence information caused a great national disaster
on December 7, 1941.

I come before you today with intelligence information which you
must use to prevent an economic Pearl Harbor on December 7, 1975.

While T can’t predict for certain all the severe national and inter-
national effects of a default by New York City, 1 can tell you what
problems the situation has already caused in our State.

Our major State agencies—agencies with sound. secure revenues and
the certain ability to pay debt service—are in severe danger of default
because of the ecrisis in confidence in the Nation’s munieipal bond
market.

The New York State Housing Finance Agency which has financed
800 projects worth $5.8 billion over the past 15 years cannot find a
market for its sound securities.

Neither can our State’s dormitory authority, environmental facili-
ties corporation and our medical care facilities finance agency.

What will happen to $1.6 billion worth of projects underway by
these State agencies in New York?

I can answer that.

Qur State will be spotted with empty monuments to defaunlt, par-
tiallv built eclassrooms, dormitories, public and private hospitals.
mental health facilities, day care centers, nursing homes, water pollu-
tion control facilities. and housing for low- and middle-income fami-
lies. to name a few of the ongoing projects—will forever stand as only
steel and concrete, incomplete.

Our sick, our elderly, our children in need of education, our working
mothers, and all of our citizens will forever be denied the vital services
those facilities were designed to provide.

Billions of dollars in eapital will be wasted.

More than 53,000 workers who depend on these four agencies for
their livelihood will be sent to the unemployment lines.

So I must ask, what will happen to the projects, the services, the
capital, and the jobs in 33 other States with similar agencies?

New York State’s localities and sewer and water authorities need to
accomplish $1.1 billion of their traditional, regular borrowing between
now and March.
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Yet local banks which in the past bought their paper without ques-
tion because that paper was sound, have now turned their backs and
closed their doors.

So I must ask what will happen to local units of government across
our Nation who must have access to the credit market to meet their
cash flow needs and provide services to their citizens?

Hundreds of New York State school districts will need to achieve
$1.2 billion in traditional borrowing between now and next June.

Local banks are closing their doors to our school districts.

This week I received a letter from the EKast Islip School District in
Long Island.

The finances of that district are aud always have been sound and
secure.

That district needs to make three offerings of securities totaling $3
million between now and January 1976.

Tocal banks in their words “are not willing to deal with us at any
price.”

On October 1. the school district was able to obtain a loan of $800,000
for 30 days at a 11.15-percent interest rate. So I must ask how will
the children of New York State receive their education in the future?
What will happen to the future education of all the children in our
Nation asthe disease of default sweeps our country ?

We know that most of New York State’s paper is sold in New York
State. But who owns New York City? Who will be hurt if New York
City defaults?

Individuals with their life savings invested in New York City—
not only banks—but business in every State of the Nation own New
York City. So we must ask ourselves, what will happen to businesses
whose future depends on loans they have secured with New York City
as collateral ?

The Congress of the United States must ask itself: What purpose
is there now to the National Housing Act passed last year?

For that legislation assumed localities would have access to the
credit market at normal interest rates.

What will beconie of that legislation with the munteipal market in
shambles ?

The Congress must also examine the effects of New York City’s prob-
lem on its local revenue shari Ing programs.

I know of one respected economist who estimates that skyrocketing
municipal interest rates conld cost localities across this Nation up to
$3 billion. That would negate one-half of the Federal general revenne
sharing funds. What Federal plan is there to help the citizens in
localities across this Nation faced with increased local taxes to pay
those interest costs?

If the purpose of nonintervention on the part of the Federal Gov-
ernment, 1s to teach New York City a lesson and force it to economize
there is a sense in which this policy might turn out to be both ineffec-
tive and extremely costly to other governmental units.

What notice will thére be for the city workers to continue their
self-sacrifices and to provide vital services with the city as a trustee of
the Federal Government ?

A city in default is a demoralized city. Will a city under Federal
occupation and control have any motivation to pay its debts?

Digitized for FRASER
http://fraser.stlouisfed.org/
Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis



255

Those governmental units that have issued long-term bonds at higher
interest rates and do not default, on the other hand, will be forced to
continue to pay these higher interest rates over the life of the bonds.
The question is: Will most govermments be willing to do this after
there 1s a New York City defauW Or will they see default as an
accepted way to unload their debts? Do we, as a Nation, want to set
national policy which encourages local government to throw in the
sponge, to give up trying ?

New York wants to pay its debts, we want to attend to the errors of
the past. We simply seek recognition for all we have done.

T am the first to admit that under the system New York City used
to keep its books, it was difficult, to say the least, to get proper informa-
tion on the city’s financial situation. Now the books are not only open,
the figures are sound and dependable.

I invite any member of any congressional committee, or for that
matter, the administration to examine the books of New York City or
New York State. We invite constructive suggestions and advice.

It seems T have raised as many questions as I have answered today.

The fact we have no answers to the questions points to the fact we
need in our Government an orderly system in which we can find these
answers, so we do not have to speculate on the unforeseeable effect
of defanlt on our Nation's economy. Whoever is willing to stand up to
the questions I have raised today will never again be able to say that
the effects of a New York City default would be contained within the
borders of our city or State.

Whoever 1s willing to stand up to these tough issues will never be
able to deny that New York City’s problems are na’rlona] mdeed
international, in scope and effect. And no Member of the T7.S. Senate
will be able to overlook the certainty, that if New York City is
allowed to default. the financial problems of New York City will
be 111 his State very soon.

The choice before the U.S. Congress is clear:

EKither a limited guarantee of the securities of New York State’s
bonds which will cost nothing. whieh will. in fact. add revenne to the
Federal Treasury :

Or a default of New York Clity, which T am certain would be the
most costly mistake in the history of this Nation, economically, in
dollars, in human suffering and in the erosion of our democratic in-
stitutions.

I cannot deny that there is a contagion in New York which is about
to sweep across the Nation. Don't kill us because we are ill.

We are asking for vour assistance so that we can cure oursclves
and contain the contagion. T do not relish the prospect that on our
Nation’s bicentennial anniversary, the citv whiclh was this Nation’s
capital in 1789, may be occupied by the Federal Government. Nor do T
look forward to the slow vet certain death the financial, cultural and
entertainment center of the world would suffer if it is dented Federal
assistance and allowed to default.

Mr. Chairman, T look forward to the Congress of the UTnited States
in the great tradition of this body. acting in the national interest in a
timely manner to help us cope with our condition.

The Crramrarax. Thank you, Governor.

Mr. Rohatyn.
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Mr. Romaty~n. My name is Felix G. Rohatyn. I am a general part-
ner in the investment banking house of Lazard Freres & Co. I am
here today in my capacity as Chairman of the MAC to ask for your
support for a Federal program to prevent the unnecessary default
of the city of New York. I believe that both from a banking as well as
a human point of view this is a tenable position. But let me first, as
an Investment banker, talk about the city. There I am concerned
with certain issues:

1. Whether New York City is financially sound.

2. Whether it is viable from a management point of view.

3. Whether it can provide its services at an acceptable cost.

When Governor Carey asked me in late May to assist on a panel
to help resolve a mounting crisis, it was apparent that none of these
criteria were being met.

The. city had no credible financial plan to get to a balanced position.

The city’s management could not demonstrate that it could deliver
the services required of it with the money available to it.

The city’s management was not credible to the public and to the
institutions whose support was required to keep the city going.

We recommended creation of MAC. The Governor accepted it. And
it provided the bridge which enabled us to walk, or stagger, from
June to October. At least we can point with a certain amount of pride
to the fact that, as the Governor has pointed out, enormous strides
have been made, and we have so far prevented a default.

I believe that today we have the main elements required to put any
economic nnit back on its feet. We have fiscal control, exercised by the
Financial Control Board, to determine how much money the city has
available to it and which sees to it that the city spending is held
within those amounts. We have the beginnings of a restructuring of
the operational management of the city. We have a financing vehicle
in MAC.

I think you would all agree that as of today there is a plethora of
talent—of business talent, of management talent that is being brought
to bear on city management practices and personnel. This talent is in
for the duration.

I would be less than truthful if T told you that everything today
is in place to run the city as I and investors all over the country might
like to see it run for the next 10 years. But the process has started and
will not be stopped. The MAC legislation and the emergency legisla-
tion passed last month required that the city’s budget be in balance by
the fiscal year beginning July 1, 1977. The men now involved are erect-
ing a fiscal fence around New York City—they know how to read bal-
ance sheets, read profit and loss accounts. judge management metlods
and systems.

The history of the past few months and specifically negotiations
which involved MAC with the municipal unions have convinced me
that the majority of the city’s union leadership is anxious to see more
efficient city management.

They see it as the only way for the city to survive and for a smaller
stabilized work force to be secure about its future.

The city will get into balance because it has to. Period. Manage-
ment will determine whether the city is a livable place or a fiscal
success but a social failure.

All of you know that any reorganization takes time. All of you
also know that it is far better, economically, professionally, and hu-
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manly, to permit a sick situation to be cured over a period of time
than to chop it to pieces. The cure involves imposing stringent con-
ditions on the city.

If T am right that the control mechanism is in place and the begin-
nings of Ronn(l management practices have been initiated, then the need
is for a financing nlo(lmnmn to make it happen within the statutory
3-year period. From the outset we perceived MAC as the appropriate
financing mechanism. However, while the mechanism is sound, the
markets have closed down. not only around the city but on MAC and

the State.

Most experts agree todayv that neither MAC nor the State of New
York full faith and eredit obligations are poor credits.

What they are facing to(ld_\' 1s nonmarketability which as you know
1sa quite different matter.

However. lack of marketability can be as lethal as poor credit. 1
believe that performance to date and the security behind MAC en-
titles it to a market at reasonable interest rates.

However. T question whether there is anything that we can do at
this point to open the market in the near future.

The problem we are facing is also the result of a more profound
and basic economte dislocation.

Whether a dramatic or conventional form of fiseal discipline is in-
volved. one fact is clear. A severe capital shortage is looming over the
next decade or two.

This shortage is going to affect every person in this room and every
city and State to which vou are committed. Tt is going to put signifi-
-ant restrictions on this country and will ereate greater and greater
requirenients for efliciency on the part of elected officials to enable them
fo deliver serviees to their constituency.

Politicians will have to learn not only in New York C'ity, but all
over this country that organizations requiring large amounts of capi-
tal must discipline themselves in order to have that capital made
avatlable.

Looking back over the last 15 vears it 1s easy to say that the problems
of the city have been caused by mismanagement and by fiscal gim-
mickry. Tt is casy to sayv and it is umloubtodlv true. Tt would be equaﬂy
{rue to say that moneyv was made available to the eity in ridiculous
antounts and on ridie n]on\]\ easy tmms. The financial community. of
which T am a member. bas to bear its share of the blame for what hap-
pened torthe city.

Financing vastly bevond the limits of prudence was obvious to even
the unsophisticated. What happened in New York City was written on
the wall. Tt was mevitable that sooner or later the crisis would occur
and the political process failed in preventing the erisis.

Certain of New York’s problems are probably unique to it—but the
fact remains that New York City is not all that unique. T don’t be-
lieve that most of vou sitting here as vou think it through will feel
that your cities and vour States are all going to be immune from these
problems. What is the answer for us then?

Over the last 4 months since the creation of MAC we have raised
approximately $2.5 billion dollars with the superb support of the
New York banking community. with additional support from other
local institutions, dnd with practically no support whatsoever from
out-of-State financial institutions. The Governor has told vou what
actions have been taken.
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The existing financing may see us through the beginning of Decem-
ber although there are uncertainties even during this period. If we do
reach December 1, we will have raised close to $4 billion, involved the
State to the extent of $750 million, and scraped every known resource
available to MAC, the city and the State. . )

By December 1 there may be some avenues still open to us 1n a
limited way but absent to an assured financing mechanism that would
enable us to fund out our 3-year plan, the odds against our winning
are exceedingly long.

When, in August, it became apparent that the markets for MAC
securities would be closed to it in September and the Governor asked
for recommendations involving possible State and/or Federal action,
we were mindful of the proposition that no Federal involvement could
be contemplated until the State itself had made a major commitment
both in terms of the control of the City’s finances and in terms of the
State’s financial involvement itself.

The legislation which the Governor asked the legislature to approve
contained both elements of this approach. The commitment of $750
million of State funds spread over a 3-month period of time seemed to
us to include a signiticant involvement of the State but in the light of
the State’s resources and history, did not seem to threaten the State’s
integrity significantly more than it was already threatened by a pos-
sible default of the city of New York.

The markets have, however, closed upon the State as well as upon
MAC, and as well as upon creditworthy State agencies, such as the
FHA. Without the State Comptroller’s commitment of State pension
funds to acquire the $250 million of State notes prior to October 17, the
State would undoubtedly be unable to fulfill its commitment to make
$250 million available to the city as part of the fiscal package at that
time.

Although a default is technically defined as the failure to pay off a
debt as it becomes due, in my judgment, had the State failed to meet
its commitment to make $250 million available to the city in October,
as it is committed to do legislatively that would have meant an actual
default in real terms, quite as serious as the failure to meet a debt
maturity as it became due.

The present financial crisis of the city of New York, even after tak-
ing into account significant action taken over the past three months
by city, State, financial community, and the private sector, has suc-
cessively shut off access to markets of city, MAC, State agencies and,
now, the State of New York itself. The total amount of indebtedness
involved of these entities is close to $30 billion, or about 15 percent of
the total municipal debt outstanding in the United States.

Many arguments have been heard recently on either side of the ques-
tion of the impact of a default of the city. I have given it as my pro-
fessional judgment that an impact of a city default would inevitably
lead to default of major State agencies, and of a possible default by
the State of New York itself.

I believe the impact of such a series of defaults is not containable
without major cost to the economy, and to our international position.
I believe that domestically the economic recovery would be seriously
damaged and that in New York City itself an irreversible exodus of
corporations and businesses would condemn the city’s tax base to a
fatal downward spiral. Abroad it would seem to me that such a failure
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wonld be attributed to oith(‘r a fundamental structural failuve of the
eapitalist systeny, or to be the result of divisions within this country
SO pl()found as to paralyze its will to act.

I realize that these are judgments, and that human judgment 1s
subject to error. It seems to me. however, that the assumption of a
major needless, and I emphasize needless, economic and social risk in
the name of fiscal prudence, is neither good logic nor good policy.

We are looking for Federal involvement to maintain an orderly
market in our obligations, so that we can bring our program to a
suceessful conclusion and pay our debts 100 cents on the dollar.
There are several approaclies that could accomplish that purpose and
we are open to different possibilities. As far as MAC is concerned,
our choice would be for a program of Federal guarantees to MAC
bonds, with taxable nterest on those bonds at the time the guarantee
goes Into place.

We do believe that only State agencies such as MAC should be
cligible for such Federal ;_ruzl santees and that approval by Federal
authol'iti« 5 in addition to the Emergeney Fiscal Control Board of the
city’s 3-vear fiscal plan would have to be involved. We believe that an
appropriate insurance premium and the possible pledge of Federal
revenue sharing to protect the Federal Government would be
appropriate 5top> for discussion.

The hour is very fate. .\ finaneial virus has existed in New York and
we want to keep it from contaminating the rest of the country. You
have witnessed the spread of this virus in spiraling municipal uterest
costs and deteriorating investor confidence. Assured access to markets
while the city gets into balance is the best way to vaceinate the rest
of the country against this virus.

At a time of e u]\ economiie recovery a massive default anywhere is
dangemus. A default of mammoth proportions, involying city and
State. that was both unnecessary and avoidable svould be an inexcus-
able trlgedy

Tl ank yvou very much.

The Criamarax. Thank yon.

Mr. Rifkind, do you have a statement ¢

Mr. Rrrxrnp. I shall make no statement. I shall be available to
answer questions should they occur within my field of competence.

Governor Carey. I have before the committee a letter dated yester-
day and I carried with me today a copy. The letter is signed by
former Treasury Sccretary (. Douglas Dillon and former boCIetarV
of Treasury IIenu 1. Fowler. It acddresses this problem in ("Iedt
detail.

Iu brief, its recommendation is that the Federal Government adopt
an appropriate afirmative role in this erisis and it indicates on page 2
at the top. first paragraph. that no one can predict accurately the
consequences of default in the city’s debt obligation.

But there is no doubt in the words of Seceretaries Dillon and
Fowler “that it would threaten serious damage to the city, State.
and Nation.”

T ask that the letter be included in the deliberations of this committee
in the appropriate form.

The Cirararax. That will be done. These are both former Secretaries
of Treasury. both of whom served within recent vears.

[The document follows:]
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The Honorable
William Proxmire

Chairman

Senate Banking and Currency Committee

Room 5300

Dirksen Senate Office Building

Washington, D, C. 20515 October 9th, 1975.
Sir

The undersigned submit this to you, and through you, to the members of the
Senate Banking and Currency Committee for inclusion in the record of the current
hearings on the New York City and State financial situation,

We believe that the Congress at this session should promptly authorize
an appropriate affirmative action role for the federal government to work in
cooperation with states in preventing the financial collapse of lccal government
that would adversely affect the national interest. This legislation should be
applicable to any state faced with a financial crisis affecting units of local
government that is beyond its resources to solve effectively.

The current financial crisis of New York City, in which the State of
New York has intervened, makes this policy determination desirable and timely.

New York State has assumed overall control of the City revenues and
expenditures through the Emergency Financial Control Board. It has established
a special state agency, the Municipal Assistance Corporation, to undertake
financing designed to restructure the City's debt obligation by, among other things,
transforming the City's short term debt into long term obligations. It has
committed substantial State financial resources to its rescue attempt.

Despite these efforts, continued lack of access to the private financial
markets and state constitutional and legal hurdles will lead to an early default
on the City's debts unless the federal government lends the state a hand. That
is the considered opinion of the state and city authorities, the knowledgeable
bankers, the credit rating agencies and those involved in the day to day operations
of state and municipal finance.

Under these circumstances the State seeks meaningful federal participation
in its program to restore financial and fiscal order to the City.
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No one can predict accurately the consequences of a default on the City's
debt obligations. But there is no doubt that it would threaten serious damage to the
City, state and nation.

For a few examples.

1. The credit of the City would be impaired indefinitely, disabling it
from effectively providing essential local public services for the
millions of people who live, work or travel in New York City. The
risk of collapse of these services if New York City cannot borrow,
while the Emergency Control Board and the Municipal Finance Corpo-
ration readjust the City's finances to a credit worthy position, is grave.
The ensuing damage could be incalcuable, and the social and economic
consequences intolerable.

2. The financial position of the City's creditors, not only in New York City,
but throughout the United States, including banks, other non-bank financial
and business organizations, and many thousands of individuals would be
seriously impaired.

3. The impact of a City default on New York State credit would surely threaten
the ability of the State and the various state and city agencies to carry on
their financing programs through the normal financial and credit market
mechanisms. They are already jeopardized.

4. Municipal and local governmental unit borrowers all over the United States
would find their costs of borrowing appreciably higher and, in many cases,
their very access to credit markets questionable. Even before a default,
the mere threat has caused interest rates on much local financing to
increase far out of proportion to increases in corporate bond rates.

5. The real and psychological effect of a failure by New York City and New
York State to resolve this financial crisis would injure the badly needed
recovery of the national economy - witness Dr. Arthur Burns.

6. Leading foreign bankers and financial leaders voiced their apprehension
frequently in the corridors of the recent Annual Meeting of the World Bank
and International Monetary Fund concerning the international repercussions
of the New York City default. These low key fears have now been publicly
reinforced by the forthright comments of Chancellor Helmut Schmidt in
the United States last week and attributed statements of European financial
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leaders in recent news dispatches. The shock of confidence, with its
""domino" or ripple effect could have a serious impact on capital markets
everywhere, As one foreign expert put it, '"Investors would invest less.
Consumers would buy less.' Or as another commented, ''The whole
system of lending money would otherwise experience a serious setback. '

Given the State action described above, the urgent request of its leaders
for federal help, and the vital national interests threatened by this financial
crisis involving the financial capital of the United States, affirmative action by the
National Government to assist the State in its efforts is wholly consistent with
the constitutional framework of federal-state relationships.

Indeed, a refusal by the federal government to act, thereby assuring a de-
fault, is likely to plunge federal judicial, legislative and executive agencies
directly into the local administration of a bankrupt city.

Of course, this legislative policy of federal participation in state efforts
to avert a financial collapse of a local government must be established on suitable
guidelines.

The method and pattern of assistance should be in keeping with the con-
stitutional stadndard of appropriate federal state relationships. The arrangements
provided for must be with the state and its agencies upon the application of the
state. Direct channels between City Hall and Washington should be avoided. The
program must be burden sharing and not buck passing.

The assumption of a role of lender or guarantor should be on terms and
conditions that do not place any additional burden on the federal taxpayer, or add
to the cost of federal debt servicing. The role of the federal government should
be as a lender of last resort, nct a subsidizer of financial mismanagement.

These terms and conditions should make the extension of assistance con-
tingent upon an undertaking by the state to impose stringent fiscal and budgetary
practices upon the local government that will assure an orderly stoppage of debt
accumulation and an early transition to a meaningful program of debt retirement.

The rates of interest on a federal loan or the charge for a federal guarantee
of a state or local security should be at a level sufficiently high to discourage other
states and localities from turning to the federal government in this type of situation
except as a last resort, when other more attractive solutions are not available.

These rather harsh standards applicable to financial rescue parties should
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not imply an opinion that there should not be a re-examination of other separate
longer term measures by the federal government or the states to relieve urban
centers, such as New York City, of costs that should not be saddled on the local
unit or are inequitably distributed. Time does not permit these answers to be
worked out for inclusion in the proposed financial legislation,

We would not wish to attempt to pass judgment on the exact choice of means
to be employed for federal action in this particular financial crisis involving
New York. In our view, the authorizing legislation should be rigid in the standards
and terms and conditions for federal participation along the lines outlined, but
flexible in the instruments and methods to be authorized.

Both federal loans or federal guarantees of state or local securities should
be made available. But interest payable on state or local securities issued in the
public market or through private placement with the guaranty of the federal govern-
ment should be subject to federal taxation in the same manner as federal Treasury
securities. Moreover, as indicated above, a suitable premium should be paid
by the borrower to the federal Treasury for the use of the loan guarantee. This
premium would be designed to induce the ultimate borrower to conduct its affairs
so as to reduce its debt burden and to regain ready access to the private capital
market rather than to continue reliance on the federal guarantee.

On the same reasoning, a direct loan should be at interest rates that include
a spread over the cost to the U.S. Treasury of the financing that will avoid any
subsidy to the city taxpayer or place any added expense on the federal taxpayer
and that will be conducive to earliest possible repayment.

It seems undesirable and counterproductive for federal participation to
be conditioned on an agreement that all holders of existing securities by the City
or the Municipal Finance Corporation defer payments of interest and principal
so as to assure repayment within a short period of years.

There is much doubt that an agreement could be secured in time and if
secured it would be clearly labelled as a forced default, however technical or
managed.

A more appropriate alternative is to use interest rates on federal loans
or premijums on federal guarantees that include spreads over the cost of
financing to the U.S. Treasury sufficient to induce repayment as soon as practi-
cable and to encourage renewed access to private capital markets and sources
of credit on the more favorable rates normally available to creditworthy municipal
borrowers.
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This alternative avoids a bail-out of the local taxpayer at the expense of
the federal taxpayer. It encourages elimination or reduction of reliance on the
federal participation. It does not repel the private investor or lender from
renewing its participation in a return of New York City securities to the
private capital market. It does not convert the federal participation into
forcing what amounts to a technical managed default with much of the real
economic and psychological shock to confidence in municipal securities parti-
cularly, and debt instruments generally, to say nothing of the damage to the
future of New York City.

This course seems clearly preferable to a forced stretch out, even of the
obligations of the largest creditors, who should be encouraged to take part in the
return of New York City financing to the private market.

The federal and state authorities should be encouraged to negotiate
voluntary agreements with these large creditors and investors holding existing
New York City or agency paper to exchange longer term paper for obligations
maturing in the next few years. This action will relieve some part of the cash
flow problem inherent in the pay off of early maturing obligations. It will also
reduce the scale of the utilization of federal loans or federally guaranteed
securities at the penalty interest rates contemplated.

The size and scale of the federal package to be authorized will undoubtedly
be a matter of some debate. We do not feel qualified to deal with the precise
numbers. However, there is one rule of thumb that has some merit. The amount
authorized for loans or the limits for federally guaranteed securities to deal with
New York's situation, should be sufficient to enable the City and the State and City
agencies caught up in this crisis to stay out of the public capital markets for an
appreciable period of time. In addition to this amount, their should be a reason-
able allowance for similar problems that may occur in other states.

This breathing period free from the day-to-day crisis atmosphere will be
necessary to provide an opportunity for the remedial budgetary and fiscal
measures now being launched to become understood, appraised and evaluated.

It is this process which is a necessary preliminary to any re-entry of
New York City securities into the public markets for private financing.

We do not believe that given the onerous conditions prescribed above, the
term of the federal loans or the federally guaranteed security issues should be
short. Of course, they should give the borrower the option to pay off without
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penalty well in advance of the maturities along with the interest rate or premium
inducement referred to above. But the very essence of most debt induced problems
of state or municipal financing is an excessive reliance on short term debt. This
oftimes gives rise to cash flow problems and sometimes creates market access
difficulties that threaten default where none should occur. In most cases funda-
mental credit worthiness or the risk of an ultimate loss to the creditor is not the
case. Nor do we believe it is the case with New York.

Therefore, the federal government should be willing to lend long provided the
other terms and conditions described above are satisfactorily met.

While the maturities of the direct or guaranteed loans authorized should
be sufficiently long to permit an orderly working out of this financial problem,
the law itself should terminate within a few years so that additional loans and
guarantees initiated beyond that termination date cannot be processed.

This termination will assure an orderly review of the situation before
the date of termination to determine whether conditions then existing make a con-
tinuation desirable or permit the federal government to retire from this activity.

In conclusion, having observed this New York financial crisis develop at
close range over the last few months, we submit that the time for affirmative federal
action has arrived.

The rneans ultimately chosen and the terms and conditions are the proper
subject of deliberation and debate. But the ultimate outcome - a helpful and
timely federal partnership with the State to manage this type of local crisis towards
a constructive solution that does not reward fiscal irresponsibility but puts the
local governmental authority back on the path to financial soundness - should not be
in doubt.

Respectfully submitted,

C. Douglas Dillon
Henry H., Fowler

Digitized for FRASER
http://fraser.stlouisfed.org/
Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis



266

Governor Carey. I have correspondence from Hon. Robert V.
Roosa, Undersecretary of the Treasury formerly and he’s assessed
this in like manner. He has a slightly different recommendation to
make with regard to loans and guarantees.

In effect, he also underscores the fact that default by New York
City would have unforeseeable and grave national and international
consequencies.

The Citamrymax. Thank you very much, Governor.

I submit that for the committee record as well.

[The document follows:]
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ROBERT V. Roosa
59 WALL STREET
NEW YORK,N. Y 10005

October 6, 1975

Dear Mr, Governor,

You and your associates have recally made impressive
progress since we first began, several months ago, talking
about the inescapable need for the State to exert responsibility
in the New York City situation. There is no doubt that the ap-
proach to corrective action that began with establishment of the
Municipal Assistance Corporation has been essential in pre-
venting thus far an outright -default by New York Gity.-Thereis . .-
also no doubt in my mind that the further corrective action being--
taken under the influence of the new Emergency Financial Control
Board is a necessary prerequisite for turning, as now must be
done, to the Federal government for more direct participation,

My own contacts with financial institutions across the
country and around the world have long ago persuaded me that de~
fault by New York City would be a disaster of resounding signifi-
cance, A confidence crisis in the financial capital of the world
could spread rapidly through the many delicately balanced econo-
mies of other countries which are still so heavily dependent upon
the use of the dollar for their reserves, their trade and their in----- -
vestment.

This does not mean, as I mentioned in one of our meetings
several months ago, that I would urge a Federal guarantee of the debt
obligations of New York City, nor even of New York State., During
my scrvice in the U, S, Treasury I steadfastly resisted the stretch-
ing of Federal guarantees to cover obligations at the State or local
level because I thought there would be no end to the pressures that
would then be placed on the credit of the Federal govermment, And
indeed, as Secr tary Simon has so often repeated, that kind of guaran-
tee would make ithe obligations of these other layers of government
clearly preferable in the marketplace to the direct obligations of the
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U. 8. itself, But Secretary Simon should not, in my view, regard
the rejection of guarantees as the whole answer to any call for
Federal government involvement in the emerging New York financial
crisis. ’

The answer, as I see it, is to deal with this situation as an
unusual emergency, If time only permitted, the best approach
would be through establishment of a Federal agency to cope with the
succession of financial crises that have been created by the distortions
which inflation (and at times even mismanagement) have brought to
the American economy -- ranging from the Penn Central to the Franklin
National and Lockheed and now New York City, Time is too pressing,
though, to permit establishing an entire new organization, patterned
after the old Reconstruction Finance Corporation, to cope with the pres-
ent problem. The form of any emergency action should, however, be
such that it could later be "folded into" a "Disaster Finance Corporation,"
Such & Corporation, under a more felicitous name, should be créated
with all possible-dispatch once ad hoc arrangements have been established
for the current New York crisis. ‘The immediate arrangements should
consist of an emergency loan program, which Congress could create
within a few da'ys,' and should be under-a special administrator appointed
by the President. Later on, the studies being initiated by the Administra-
tion to reappraise the Federal contribution to various programs within
the New York City budget, will no doubt lead to further appropriate
assistance on the revenue side. But that cannot meet the maturing obli-
gations of the coming weeks.

As I see it, there should not be a direct relationship, however,
between the emergency Federal loan program and the City of New York,
Respect for the principles of federalism do, I believe, call for the ex~
tending of any emergency assistance, as authorized and appropriated by
the Congress, directly to New York State. It should be for the State in
turn to continue employing its leverage -~ and the leverage further intro-
duced by the conditions established for Federal lending -- to assure those
corrective actions that can bring a balanced budget to New York City with-
in the next three years.

There is much more that should be said to articulate the ap-
proach outlined in these few comments. Iam very sorry that unshake-
able commitments will keep me abroad from October 8 through November
4, 1 trust that some form of cmergency action at the Federal level will
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have occurred during this interval, As you know, if thereis
any way in which I can be of assistance on my return, I will
certainly be ready and willing. With admiration for your cou-
rageous effort and with all good wishes,

Sincerely,

. ).

R (A
d A ’ 'i \:“;\'h\

The Honorable Hugh L, Carey
Governor of the State of New York
1350 Avenue of the Americas

New York, New York 10019

P.S. Please feel free to use this letter in any way that you
consider helpful,

81 - G4 - O 2E8-09
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The Cramrman. You gentlemen have given us forceful and per-
suasive argument. You say, Goverior, on page 6, “I invite any mem-
ber of any congressional commnuttee, or for that matter the adminis-
tration to examine the books of New York City and New York
State.” Y ou mvite suggestions and advice.

On page 3 you say this week you have determined accurate 3-year
estimates for the city. 1 feel it will be diflicult for the Congress to
put together and pass and get cnacted into law uue hind or assist-
alce lieasure requested. 1t 1s not impossible. What we need above
all is the facts.

This committee, I think all of us recognize the great seriousness
of this matter. We want to examine the iacts carefully. If you will
give us the draft of the 3-year tinancial plan, keep up to date as you
get the information, pass it on; this committee will be grateful for 1t
and we will put our staff to work on it and we will work on it ourselves.

Governor Carey. We will do so, Mr. Chairman. We have intended
to speed up our schedule anticipating that these facts were needed
to be known. Had you asked for that in early summer, we could not
have provided it because of the condition of the city’s records. We
now can do that.

That has been a vast undertaking to straigthen out the records of
that city to accurately reflect its condition. We can do that now.

The Cuamrman. We have to see what is possible here. Not what
we would like to provide. What we can get through, I think, will
be limited. You have suggested a guarantee.

Would it be possible to have that guarantee a partial guarantee
rather than a 100-percent guarantee?

Governor Carey. Indeed, in the Judgment of the committee, a part-
tial guarantee would more clearly involve the city as a matter of risk
and make more stressful the discipline that involves the city as a
monitor with the State and Federal Government; that form certainly
deserves consideration.

The CurairmawN. Yesterday Senator Javits suggested that the
revenue-sharing entitlement of New York be used as collateral or
partial collateral at least for this kind of guarantee.

How far would that go?

Governor Carey. The total State revenue-sharing funds are $623
million. The city share is $230 million. Certainly the State and city
share being obligated as well as other block funds such as the hous-
ing stipend under section 8 are identifiable for indemnification case for
the need of defaulting of the guarantee. Those funds are recurrent.

The ttoal revenue sharing of the country, I believe, is $5.6 billion.
If T'm correct, the recommendation of the administration is that
be reenacted in that sum. The city’s and State’s share together would
exceed $400 million on an annual basis.

The Citarkman. How much of these funds could and would, in fact,
in your judgment, be made available as a pledge or guarantee or
mortgage for this guarantee ?

Governor C'arey. We were assuming that the guarantee would not,
in effect, be implemented. So the moueys are, frankly, devoted now
principally to the areas of needed local support, law enforcement to
government city activities in the better handling of its sanitation and
other problems. State moneys unlike the city moneys in some cases
are obligated to educate. If the—the moneys are under the control
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of the Secretary of Treasury to disburse the fund according to the
revenue-sharing law. If they were called to back the guarantee, we
would have to accommodate that.

The Cratryan. What I'm getting at is T understood you to say
the Federal Government would lose nothing and would make money
on this.

Governor Carey. On the taxable side and premium.

The Crarrmax. What assurance could we give the Congress and
American public that this was a collateralized safe guarantee, that it
is a matter of providing a guarantee so you can get back into the
market and solve your cash flow problem? So that New York will
be in a position where it will be sound. The guarantee would in all
likelihood be redeemed.

Governor Carey. We are suggesting that the gnarantee flow to a
State agency such as the municipal assistance corporation. The State
is Hable to the Federal Government.

Would the State for any reason fail to exercise in diseiplinary fune-
tion and monitoring under the emergency planning control board. ob-
viously the funds under revenue sharing are under the control of the
Treasury. With the gnarantee called into effect the Seeretary of Treas-
ury—as the law is worded he has the responsibility in preliminary, be-
fore the monevs are expended in revenne sharesto have a plan from the
State or locality involved.

Our plan would have to reflect the fact that the gnarantee was being
picked up. Our plan would have to indicate to the Seceretary of Treas-
ury that the moneys were being made available to him and he would
hold them.

The Crrarryax. For the record. would vou and Mr. Rohatyn spell
out clearly and specifically as possible how the Federal Government
could be safeguarded and protected against any possible loss, calling
of the guarantee which wonld cost the Federal taxpayers money ?

Alr. Ronrryy. A default can oceur for two reasons. One, because an
entity becomes not credible. Secondly, it ean oceur even though an en-
tity is perfectly credible. it can be denied access to the market.

In the latter case, the guarantee obviates that possibility totally. It
is by definition impossible not to have access to the market if you have
a Federal guarantee.

Tt seems to me that the areas where the Federal Government needs
protection is the area of a